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PROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SliALL BUSINESS 

THUB.SDAY, KARCH 4, 1943 

. UNITED STATES SENATE, • ..J 
SPECIAL CoYYITTEE 'I'o STUDY AND Sunvrt 

PROBLEYS OF SMALL BusiNEss ENTERPRISES, 
Washington, D.O. 

The committee met in room 357 of the Senate Office Building, a\ 
10:30 a. m., Senator James E. Murray (chairman) presiding. 

Present: Senators Murray (chairman), Maloney, Mead, Scrogham, 
Capper, and Buck. . 
~ The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will now come to order, gentlemen. 

I v.ish to say t'hat I have been called to a meeting of the Education 
and I.Albor Committee this morning and will have to leave. Senator 
Scrogham will conduct the proceedings this morning in my absence. 

We have here this morning Col. Robert Wood Johnson, Chairman 
of the Smaller War Plants Corporntion, and Mr. Charles E. Wilson. 
Executive Vice Chairman of the War Production Board. 

Before calling the witnesses to the stand, Senator Scrogham will 
read a statement into the record for me. . ' · 

(The chairman then left the hearing, and Senator Scrogham 
assumed the chair.) 

Senator ScRUGHAH. This is the opening statement for the record, to 
which Senator Murray referred. 

STATEMENT OF THE CJLURlUlf 

Senator ScnuGHAY (reading). "Before calling the witnesses sched
uled to testify this morning, I wish to insert in the record certain 
figures, along with covering letters, submitted to the committee by 
the Office of Services of Supply of the War Department, which is 
undf'r Lt. Gen. Brehon B. Somervell. 

"These figures are purported to be a comparative study of the 
extent to v.·hich war contracts have been awarded to smaller war 
plants by the seven Supply Services of General Somervell's office 
during November and December of 1942, and January of 1943." 

(The material referred to appears in appendix I, pp. 2226-2229.) ; 
Senator ScRUGBA.K (reading). "The committee directed that an 

impartial analysis of these figures be made by a statistici.im, regularly 
assigned to it by the Df'partment of Commerce. I now insert his 
analysis separately in the record." 

(The analysis referred to appears in appendix I, pp. 2229-2231.) 
Senator ScnuGBAK (reading). "Of course, this analysis will s~ 

for itself. But it must be stated now that the situation which it 
discloses, drawn from the War Department's own figures, constitutes 
a most distressing commentary upon that Department's perfonnance 
in res~t to the use of smaller plants in war production. . 
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"I~ Dec~mber 1942, for example, according to the information 
furnished by the Services of Supply, the actual dollar value of con
tracts going to plants with 500 wage earners or less from the seven 

,Services of Supply dropped 47 percent from what it was in November 
and the total in January 1943 was still 49 percent below November: 
This leaves 76.4 percent of Services of Supply contracts in the hands 
of the large plants employing more than 500 wage earners, which 
comprise but 1 percent of the total number of plants throughout ~ 
NatiOn. 

"I will repeat that for emphasis. From the statistical data.-we 
have at lvmd, which has been analyzed, we find that of the Services 
of Supplj't!ontracts, 76.4 percent are in the hands of large plants 
employing more than 500 wage earners, which are but 1 percent of the 
total number of plants throughout the Nation. 

"Such a condition of affairs makes a mockery of the Smaller War 
Plants Act which Congress unanimously enacted under the sponsor
ship of this committee. This Act prescribes a clear and unmistakable 
policy for the utilization of smaller plants in war and essential civilian 
supply. That policy, I quote from the law, is: 

"' "' "' to mobilize aggressively the productive capacity' of all small business 
concerns and to determine the means by which such concerns can be most 
efficiently and effectively utilized to augment war production. 

"The War Production Board, and more particularly the Smaller 
War Plants Corporation, have heretofore been severely criticized for 
inadequate enforcement of the Smaller War Plants Act.· Some of, 
that criticism may be justified. But the situation disclosed by these 
figures of the War Department, along with other evidence adduced 
before this committee on previous occasions, would indicate that a 
fair share-perhaps the major part-of the blame for this failure to 
carry out the declared will of the Congress of the United States, lies 
at the door of the procurement services themselves, and, in this in
stance, the War Department. 

"Those in charge of the procurement services not only in the War 
Department but also in the Navy Department, the Maritime Com
mission, the Lease-Lend Administration, and others, are bound by 
this act of Congress, and they must obey it. 

"And finally, it may be said that the performance of these procure
ment services raises grave question whether this crucial function of 
procurement upon which so much of our war effort depends, should 
not be reappraised in the light of proposals already being made by 
Members of both Houses of Congress for drastic changes in our entire 
procurement structure." 

Now, immediately after the outbreak of the war it became apparent 
that under the pressure of war requirements, production of war goods 
would be concentrated almost entirely in the hands of a few _large 
agencies, unless steps were taken by some agency to protect the mter
ests of small business and insure them a participation in the war 
production program. There have followed successive attempts to set 
up agencies but they have all failed to a large degree; they have lacked 
'the power or the authority to handle the job as was intended. 

Some of these attempts have resulted in some better understanding 
of the problem but no actual appr~ciation of the n~ber of C?:t;ltra.cts 
given to small war agencies and no actual increase m the utiliZatiOn 
of t.hese smaller agencies. 
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From the beginning, the Congre..<:S has wlltched with concern the 
steadily diminishing opportunity for small plants to stay in business. 
It became apparent that strong measures m11M be taken, an<J as a 
result the act creating the Smaller War Plants Corporation; with 
powers for utilizing the small plants in the war effort, was passe4 by 
the Congress. This act was passed after careful study, and with the 
full knowledge of the many and complex problems that faced the small 

,..'bpsiness picture. It was especially conceived to grant whatever 
sweeping powers were necessary on the part of the war agencies, to 
cut red tape and complexities, and to maintain the futegrity of. the 
small business structure of this country. · 

We are determined that the preservation of small business shall be 
accomplished. It is the duty of Congress. We are confident that the 
necessary powers are contained within the present act to do this in an 
expeditious manner. · 

Unfortunately, the act has heretofore been administered with 
practically no exercise of the powers incorporated, and we are faced 
today with a situation that demands action if our program is to be 
successful. ' 

Col. Robert Johnson, the new Chairman of the Smaller War Plants 
Corporation, has undertaken the task of making this Corporation 
fulfill the purposes intended by the Congress. I personally have the 
greatest confidence in the ability and the capacity of Colonel Johnson 
successfully to administer the act. · 

At no time have there been elaborate preparations. The situation 
demands prompt action today. By way of illustration, a report just 
received from the War Department indicates, as I said previously, 
that during the past three months the percentage of work that has 
gone to small concerns so classified has actua.lly decreased instead of 
increased. · 

Now, another survey that has come to the attention of the com
mittee indicates that in 38 selected metal-working industries, only 55 
percent of the shipments were war material. Remember that the 
metal-working industry is one in which nonessential production has 
long since been frozen, with the thought that it ought to be converted 
100 percent into war work. 

We have called Colonel Johnson before the committee today to tell 
us his plans for the prosecution of his job; also :Mr. Charles Wilson, 
who is vice chairman of the War Production Board. From them we 
expect to get a picture and understanding of how we can best cooper
ate to bring about the results which are intended under this Smaller 
War Plants Corporation Act. 

STATEMENT OF COL. ROBERT W. JOHNSON, CHAIRMAN, SMALLER_ 
WAR PLANTS CORPORATION -

Senator ScRUGHAK. Colonel, we are very happy .to have you here. 
You have a big job on your hands but we are certain that you are 
going to fill it, and we want to assure you, at the commencement of the 
full cooperation of the Members of the Senate here present. ' . 

Now have you discussed with the War Production Board and 
particuia;ly with Mr. Wilson, a specific approach to the small b~iness 
problem, and any plan of procedure as it pertains to the Smaller War 
Plants Corporation? 
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Colonel JOHNSON. Senator, I have discussed the principal phases or 
this job with Mr. Wilson in full, and I would like to say at the outset 
that Mr. Wilson and'"'I see eye to eye on this program. I am com
pletely confident that as a team we can give you some results·-I hope 
ade~uate results. So I can say to you that we have a definition of the 
problem, and we have plans that we jointly approve, which we hope 
will meet it. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Mr. Johnson, the act creating the Smal. 
War Plants Corporation provides certain powers to be exercised by 
the Chairman of the Corporation, in this case yourself. 

These powers include first, the acceptance of contracts; then you 
have certain financial powers; the certification of small plants; the 
power to require advance reports on the material to be purchased, and 
the progress of procurement; the power to enforce subcontracting; 
the power to provide essential raw materials; and the power to 
ptovide a place for small plants in essential civilian production. 
· Now, will you outline to the committee your plans for the prosecu
tion of yom;- job as Chairman of the Smaller War Plants Corporation, 
and explain to us how you expect to use the powers granted you by 
the act; and in so doing will you also briefly outline the cooperation 
you expect to obtain from the War Production Board? 

ACCEPTANCE OF PRIME CONTRACTS BY SMALLER WAR PLANTS 
CORPORATION 

Colonel JoHNSON. Well, starting with your first question: (a) The 
acceptance of prime contracts. vVe propose to increase materially 
the number·of prime contracts as carried out by the Smaller War 
Plants Corporation. The degree of that development is a little 
hard to define and settle this morning. Our interpretation at the 
moment, Senator Scrugham, is that we will accept such prime con
tracts or claim and promote such prime contracts as may be necessary 
to carry out the will of Congress as expressed in the Smaller War 
Plants Act, and I would expect that situation to change from day 
to day, depending on the service involved. 

(b) On the score of financial powers, I find, roughly, that the Board 
of Directors of the Smaller War Plants Corporation has approved 
about 48 percent of the requests that have been made of it. I have 
had little opportunity, but some, to make a review of the loans that 
have been made and the ones that have not been made, and the reasons 
for approval or disapproval; and it would seem to me that tpey have 
followed the course of sound judgment with the understanding that 
they are ~here to meet a war emergency and frequently will undertake 

Joans which in normal times might not be s? seriously considered. 

LOANING POWER OF SMALLER WAR PLANTS CORPORATION 
DECENTRALIZED 

We have recently decentralized the loaning. power to the regio~al 
offices of the War Production Board, of which there are 12, wtth 
what we believe to be adequate protection, so that for loans .up to 
$25,000 a small businessman may get his final end result by callmg on 
a. regional office. of the War Production Board. 
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(c) The power of certification of small pla,nts. More of that is 
being done, and more of it will be done. The:;e are many instances 
where it is unnecessary to go through the machinery of certification 
if we get the same results without it; but where it is necessaq- to 
certify, we will remove any reluctance on the part of anyone in the 
Smaller War Plants organization to certify. ' 

(d) The power to require advance reports on material to be pur
~ased and progress on present procurements. I will have to plead 
a cet tain amount of ignorance on that score. We are preparing a plan 
which I have not yet had an opportunity to discuss with Mr. Wilson1 
wherein we will work in very close harmo:r:y with the industrial 
divisions of the War Production Board, where we hope to get those 
results. · 

(e) The power to enforce subcontracting. Now, the power to 
enforce subcontracting is, in my opinion, a little obscure, and I am 
having a legal opinion created on that. It is probably the most 
important question before the house because a great deal of this 
business has been, and I think properly, let by the Government, 
we will say, for the year 1943, and some little into 1944. Therefore, 
if we are only going to talk about new business and ignore old business 
that bas already been let to a large prime contractor but has not in 
tum been distributed to others, we are going to ignore one of the 
great opportunities in this picture. Where persuasion ends and 
power begins, I do not know; but we will have that clarified, and I 
would like an opportunity to report back to this committee on the 
finding-s. 

(j) The power to provide the necessary raw materials falls back 
into this other question of advance reports on material to be pur
chased. I think that whatever the powers of the War Production 
Board are in that connection, the powers of the Smaller War Plants 
Corporation are equal or greater, and by close collaboration we 
should get the results we want. . 

THE ROLE OF. SMALL PLANTS IN ESSENTIAL CIVILIAN PRODUCTION 

(g) Finally, the power to provide a place for small plants in essential 
civilian production. Yesterday I had an opportunity to talk this over 
in full with Mr. Weiner, who is the head of that section of the War 
Production Board. Again, I am pleased to report that Mr. Weiner 
sees this in exactly the same light that we do. As I understand it, the 
W 11:r ;pro~uction B?ard has 10et up an_d -~ develop _an ever-increasing 
aet1v1ty m the busmess of essential Clviltan productiOn. · 

The Smaller War Plants section will have a representative on each 
of the divisions and functions of that organization to see to it that' 
these civilian requirements are properly distributed to smaller plants, 
and there, it would seem to me, is a very great opportunity to do this 
job, or a large proportion of the job. However, let us accept a 
practical fact as of today-that most small businesses as they have 
come to me, across my desk, want war business. . . 

Now, these men are not going to be too well satisfied with civilian 
business, because it is going to take some months, Senator, for them 
to believe that essential civilian products can ever have the priority 
of war business, and I have heard the word "brush-off" more lately 

88008-43-pt. 18--2 
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than I have ever heard it in my life. The one thing we must do for 
these smaller people is to correct their impression that all they ever 
get is the run-around, and I am afraid that if we try to solve their 
problem at this moment with civilian production, they will feel that 
they are getting some secondary portion of the war production. Later, 
as the War Production Board develops the importance of civilian pro
duction, I think that their attitude will change; and while we can do 
a lot in that direction, just at this time the appetite on the part W' 
these smaller plants is for war work because they believe that only 
through such a channel can they get the necessary priorities or support 
to do their job. 

Now, you asked me to explain our plans and how we expect to use 
the powers granted, and, in so doing, to outline briefly the coopera
tion we expect from the War Production Board. 

I would like to take a minute off, with your permission, on this 
plan business. There are many, many ways of doing this job, and I 
find that everyone wants to have his own formula, and that formula 
has merit for a certain situation; but when you put together the situa
tions as they exist throughout the United States, you have a set of 
complexities that simply will not operate under a group of rigid rules 
and regulations. 

Let us see what will work. .This is an approach to the answer: 
If you have a man who can produce something over here and you 
have another man who wants something over there, you can put those 
men together out on the local industrial front where they both know 
their business-and not here-and you can implement that merger 
with the Smaller War Plants representative who will, if it is money, 
supply the money, or whatever else is necessary. Then you have a. 
practical situation. 

Now, in line with that idea, here is what we are trying to do: First, 
let us define the problem; What is the problem? The problem is the 
distressed plants of the Nation. . 

What is a distressed plant? For the moment we have said that a 
distressed plant is any plant that has less than 66% percent of its 
normal production. That is subject to amendment. 

What is the normal production? It is the average of the 5 years 
before the war, because we have all sorts of strange distress. We have 
the man who has four times more business than he had before, and he 
is distressed that he has not eight times as much. We have all kinds 
of situations. Every one seems to be new to me. 

Now, with that we get the list of the distressed plants by territ~~es. 
That is the division of the problem. When we get that, we are inVItmg 
in all of the services, not one at a time. 

Let me emphasize "not one at a time.:' We are getting in a room, 
and we are asking the seven component parts of the Services o! 
Supply, the Navy, the Maritime Commission, the Defense Plant 
Corporation, the Treasury Department, and so forth, to meet aroun~ 
a table in 12 sections of the United States, because we have to take thiS 
in big swaths if we are going to get anywhere. 

They have before them the list of the distressed plants in the area, 
classified, and ultimately, I hope, with adequl!'te ~o~atim:~; the 
theory is that these men, who are very cooperative m their attitude, 
will take these assignments of plants. 
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When we get down toward the afternoon and there are a group of 
unusual and unique cases, those will be the ones which the Smaller 
War Plants C'...orporation will take unto itself. That is the scheme. 
We are convinced that until we take it out to the industrial ~nt 
where we are talking to men who know their business and know the 
plant in question, we will not get very far. 

And so, in general, that is one of our plans-the decentralization, 
B.l:ld taking up this question in terms of distressed plants by areas. 

We have other plans which we are developing, and we will try them 
out in what we will call pilot plants. In other words, we will try a 
scheme in New York and we will try another one in Chicago, and still 
another one in Atlanta; and if we can get a formula that works, we will 
spread it over the United States quickly. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Colonel, are the War Production Board or
ganizations in complete accord with your plans, do you think? In 
other words, are you going to get teamwork? · · 

Colonel JoHNSON. Well, Senator Scrugham, I have been brought up 
in organized business, and I have spent the last year or so working 
with these very large, rapidly developed war organizations. Now,· 
let us lay our cards on the table. The top leadership of the War 
Production Board is not only in complete accord but it is enthusias-
tically in favor of this plan. . 

As we go down the line, there are all degrees of interest,· and it is. 
going to take a little time to get all of the operating executives of a 
large organization to see this in exactly the same light. That is a 
matter of management, and it is a common executive problem. · 

I am convinced that the collaboration between the War Production 
Board and the Smaller War Plants can be made complete; and my 
reason for that conviction is simply that if I find anyone in the War 
Production Board who is not on the beam, I will report it to Mr. 
Charles Wilson, and that, I think, will be adequate. 

IMPLEMENTING SMALLER PLANTS IN THE WAR EFFORT 

Senator ScRUGHAM. We have received reports from procurement 
agencies indicating that they are doing what they can to implement 
the smaller plants in the war effort, and, mind you, I am referring to 
the procurement agencies. Are you convinced that this is true or 
have you given any special study to this phase of the program? · 

Colonel JoHNSON. To a degree the answer is the same. I hesitate 
to take the coiDinittee's time to read detailed reports which I have here 
on each of the major procurement agencies and their divisions. If 
you request it, I can do so. They all follow a pattern fairly alike.· 
My contacts with the Assistant Secretary of the Navy, the Under· 
Secre~ry: of War, Admiral Land and .Mr. Lalley, of the Maritime 
Comnusswn--

Senator ScRUGHAM (interposing). It might be well to insert those 
reports in the record unless some member would like to have them 
read. . 

They will be inserted in the record. 
(The reports referred to appear in appendix IV.) 
Colonel JoHNSON. They are very satisfactory. 
I hope that I have a letter here from the Maritime Commission 

that I would like to read in respect to subcontracting. Here we have 
the same problem. There are just hundreds and thousands of 
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contracting officers. They are frequently faced with pressure to get a 
given war product, and it will require time to convey to those men the 
determination on the part of Congress to carry out this act. 

Npw, that situation is understood by the War, Navy, and Maritime 
Commission, and they are aware of it; they acknowledge it, and they 
are on the job. . Of course, it is our business to follow through con
tinuously. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. What are your plans to decentralize tlnr 
activities of the Smaller War Plants Corporation? 

Colonel. JOHNSON. May I have your permission, Senator Scrugham, 
to go back a minute to your other question? There was something 
that I would like to add t.o that. 

The Army, Navy, and· Maritime Commission have inaugurated 
or are on the way to inaugurating certain plans-some of them have 
been suggested by themselves, and some by us-to carry out educational 
procedures and meetings throughout the Nation with their own pro
curement officers to get over this thing and get it done. 

Then, as to decentralization: May I analyze a little the Washington 
problem? · 

DECENTRALIZATION OF THE SMALLER WAR PLANTS CORPORATION 

When you take a product, one of the millions or thousands or 
hundreds of thousands out of a great procurement service, and you 
try to fit that to some plant in a remote area that you know little or 
nothing about except that you have some report, you can spend weeks; 
and when you get through, somebody says in the conference: "Well, 
the report is inadequate." You send the report back by mail, and 
months go by. 

Now, that means trying to solve the United States by taking little 
pieces at a time; .and we will never do that. Therefore, we must 
decentralize; we must decentralize so that men stop spending money 
and time coming to Washington. · We must make it possible for small 
business particularly, and any business for that matter, to get their 
answers within a reasonable distance from their headquarters in order to 
stop congestion in this city, to take the load off the men who are trying 
to operate bureaus, and to take the load off the Congress, because it 
is a tragedy that these men have to come to this town to spend time 
and money and to wander all over the place to get the results which 
we ought to be able to deliver in the field. And so we are going to 
try to decentralize to the greatest possible degree. 

Now, there is another very important reason for that. Today it 
is almost impossible to get a businessman. to come to Washington; 

·and it is particularly difficult to get a medium-sized or a small business
man to come to Washington. He hasn't 47 directors; he usually is 
running his own business by himself, having lost most of his folks. 

Now, we cannot load the administration with large businessmen, 
and we are up against a mighty tough situation, to get medium and 
small businessmen to help us. They can go into their own community 
or they can go to an adjacent regional office; but when they face the 
business of coming down here, we are just without the necessary 
~tdministrative force, and I see no way to get it except to develop 1t 
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locally and to use it that way, and leave in Washington a policy-making 
and administrative staff. · · 

St>nator ScRUGHA:u:. In the hearings on December 15, Mr. Holland, 
the former Chairman of the Smaller ·war Plants Corporation, pre
f!Qnted a letter which had been signed jointly by Mr. Nelson, .. Mr. 
Patterson, and Mr. Forrestal, calling for all prime contractors to 
engage more extensively in subcontracting. . . 
._I\ ow, through our staff we haYe made careful mqwry, and we have 
found that, so far as we are able to learn, neither the War Department 
or the Navv Depa.rtment has sent this letter to any prime contractor. 
Have you any information on the subject? 

Colonel JoHNSON. In respect to that pnrticltlar letter I have not., 
Senator Scrugham. I do not know. I assumed that that letter had 
been given wide distribution, but that is an assumption. I have no 
kno\\ledge of it. 

Senator ScRUGHA:U:. Well, now, you think that small plants have a 
very definit<> place in essential civilian production? . 

Colonel JoHNSON. Senator Scrogham, that seems to me to be one 
of the Yery Jn"€at opp01tunities, when it is broadly recognized that 
essential civilian production is as important to this Nation as the 
production of weapons. 

Now, that is not the case today. I can assure you that :tnanv, 
manv thousands of small plants can do, and in many cases can better 
do, civilian production; but I can give you ef!ual assurance that that 
will not satisfy small business management so long as they think that 
essential civilian products are put in some secondary category. 

Senator ScRUGHA:U:. When you certify a plant to one of the procure
ment agencies, and that agency in turn places a contract with the 
plant-is that the procedure you customarily follow? 

Colonel JoHNSON. Yes. . 

PROBLEMS OF SUBCONTRACTING 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Now, this committee has received a letter 
from a procurement official which throws some light on the subject 
that we are just discussing. It states that it is vitally important to 
hold the prime contractor responsible for delivery of needed supplies 
of requisite quality at the time required. 

In many cases it would impair that responsibility to introduce a 
contractual restriction on subcontracting, and, therefore, while effort · 
is being made during the negotiations to secure a maximum amount of 
subcontracting, it has not generally been found practicable to make it 
the subject of a contractual agreement. Is that clear? . 

Colonel JoHXSOY. I am afraid it is not. · 
Senator Scat:GHAM. The sentence is rather long. I willreaditaga.in· 

but it is an alibi for, or a reason why, the subcontracting has not bee~ 
made a part of these contractual agreements: 

It i8 vitally important t4 hold the prime contractor responsible for delivering 
needed supplies of requisite quality, and at the time required. ·Now, in many 
aLSe& it would impair that responsibility to introduce eontraetual restrictions on 
ambcontractin~t; and therefore, while effort is made during negotiations u, assure 
• maximum of subcontracting, it has not been found praetic&ble in ~neral to 
make it the suhject of a contractual agreement.. 
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It is the feeling of this committee that it is the responsibility of the 
Government to see that the prime contractors not only deliver the 
needed supplies at the time required but that they also pay more 
attention to the intent of the directive on subcontracting. 

'Pt\ke, for instance, the one that I mentioned. Mr. Holland testified 
that a letter had been submitted the 15th of December stating that an 
order went out generally that such ('Ontracting should be done, and 
apparently it has bad quite a little effect; subcontracting bas actually 
dropped instead of increased. 
. Colonel JoHNSON. Senator Scrugham, there are a great many fig
ures. I have been getting figures in Washington for some time, and 
.here is the way it works with me: I get the first set of figures, and I 
worry about them a little; then I get the second set of figures, and 
they contradict the first; then I get a third set of figures to check up 
on the first two, and they are wrong; then I make a good guess, or a 
bad guess-! don't know which. 

Let us take the first question: Is it practicable to state a percent
age"""T"because that is what this amounts to-a percentage in dollar 
value of a prime contract that must be subcontracted, and make it a 
part of the contractual agreement? 

Yes, in a lot of ('ases it most certainly is, and it will not change the 
responsibility on the part of the prime contractor one iota. It is en
tirely practicable. 

Remember, it is more trouble, but there is a lot of trouble around. 
Now, in other cases, it is not as clear; it depends very largely on the 

industry. There are some industries where subcontracting can be 
done t.o an extent of 90 percent, and there are others where it would be 
difficult to do 10 percent; some of the technological industries, range
finders, and things of that nature are very difficult. But in many, 
many products, it is very efsy. That is a matter of common sense. 

Now, let us take a look at that question. A good purchasing agent 
can do it if he wants to. That is the thing here, this is a state of 
mind. If a man does not want to do this job, he can bring up any 
number of reasons why it is difficult; when he has decided the job can 
be done, those things fly out the window and you go to work. This 
is not anything that started with the war; it has been going on with 
purchasing departments as long as they have been around. 

·The easy way is to buy everything from one fellow and to write the 
order "Same as las~," and that has been going on in business as long 
as I have been in it. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. This is a very interesting statement, Colonel, 
and I have one more question. 

Do you contemplate assisting small plants producing raw materials, 
• particularly minerals? Have you any special plan for loaning money 

to encourage strategic or critical mineral production? 
Colonel JoHNSON. I have not had very much time in this job so 

far, Senator, to really go to work. 
Senator ScRUGHAM. That might be included in the purview after 

examinaticn? · · . 
Colonel JoHNSON. I certainly feel it should. . 
May I put in the record this letter of l\Ir. Lalley, on subcontractmg? 
Senator ScRUGHAM. That may go in. 
(The letter follows:) 
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Dun or PaoPOSII:D Lli:TTJ:a TO ALI. Paum CoNTRACTORS A!m SBIPYABD8 

AI! vou doubtless have read in the press, Col. Robert W. Johnson has been 
appointed \"ice Chairman of the \\ ar Production Boara and 1ril.l have charge ol 
spreading the w-ork movement to smaller w-ar plants. : 

In accepting this new 858ignment, Colonel Johnson, among his many objecfives.
mAde the following starements: 

"We can't think in terms of business to come because many contracts already 
awarded run well into 1944. The job is to spread the present work. This job 
must be done on the industrial front, not here in Washington. 

"\\e are going out and look for small plants that can be drawn into the war 
effort. 

"We are going to use persuasion where necessary to convince any holders ol 
prime contracts who are reluctant to subcontract that they must do so. . 

"Also, if necessary, we will use the powers given lMI by Congress under the 
smaller war plants legislation to compel those who still resist to subcontract." 

Colonel Johnson's further remarks, sum.m.ari.zed briefly, counsel prime contrao
tors that the course of wisdom for large business under present conditions is to 
support its emaller competition. He conceded that this viewpoint has so f&l' been 
difficult to put over because of the natural tendency of every businessman to get 
and hold as much business as possible. 

"This isn't necesssarily due to avarice on the part of the businessman,"' be 
said. "Set it down rather to a 'cultural lag.' By that I mean that the business 
executive trained for 10 years or more in the stiff competition of the depression 
era finds it hard to adjust himself to the great change that war brings in the rules 
of competition he knew during peacetime." 

The plight of the smaller concerns is ever getting more acute, and it behooves 
us all not only to recognize this pertinent fact, but more to the point, do something 
about it. 

It is with the prime object of utilizing efficiently and effectively all small business 
concerns qualified (e~·en though at the outset some of them may need guidance) 
to assist and augment our collective 'l'l"&r production efforts, and by so doing 
assist in preserving our general national economy. 

It is much better for our prime contractors to approach this important subject 
voluntarily than to have Colonel Johnson use the powers as given the Smaller 
War Plants Corporation by Congress, 'l'l"hich would permit him to compel those 
who do not volunteer their 858istance to subcontract by official order. 

While we are all a'l'l"are that our primary effort is to -.."in the war, which means 
in the finale&'!ence speedy production, nevertheless, if the proper efforts are made 
the present speed, in my opinion, can be augmented by the effective utilization of 
most of the smaller plants' productive capacities. 

We all recognize that the job is a stupendous one. In order to put it over 
practically it is needless to remind you that it is too big for one man to do the entire 
job. 

There should be a concerted all-out national effort on the part of all prime 
contractors to put their own shoulders to this job voluntarily. 

They should immediately seek out new subcontractors and if their knowledge 
and facilities will fit in immediately with the delh·ery goals toward which the prime 
contractors are working, they should be given subcontracts at once. 

If, on the other hand, prospecth·e subcontractors' lack of "know how" prohibits' 
their stepping in and effectively handling subcontracts, then they should be given· 
small educational orders so that they may be available to assist on the next prime 
contract. 

This is not a question of ''letting George do it," but is a question of one and all 
cooperating. If we can get a real, sincere national effort functioning along these 
lines, preferably doing it voluntarily, the W&l' economy will b,e greatly assisted. · 

It is, therefore, up to our prime contractors to approach the subject in a serioua 
and sincere effort to survey smaller plants' capacities and facilities. 

Wnen the movement is properly started, we 1ril.l doubtless find that in most 
instances the following a.~ce can be accomplished, because, first, simil&l' 
machine tools in the smaller war planJ:s will be working simultaneously with the 
same machine tools that are operating for the prime contractors, thus spel.lins 
aul(IDentation of output. 

Second. Many machine tools in prime eontractors' places of business are 
operared by the same hands on an overtime basis, while simil&l' machine tools in 
the smaller war plants are not onlv idle, bu& the hands that operate them are also 
idle. -
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We all know that while overtime- is oft.en necessary, nevertheless, there are 
many instances throughout the country where too much overtime makes for 
inefficiency. • 
- Third. Machine tools in many of the prime eon tractors' places of busines! are 

idle from time to time due to absenteeism for good or bad reasons, and if similar 
mac}Vne tools were operating in the smaller war plants, there would be at least 
certain parts being made availahle for final assembly rather than none at all. · 

And so we could go on, but while the above comments simply refer to the de
sirability of getting the utmost out of our machine-tool capacity, the same argu
ments apply to all other manufacturing facilities. I am sure that no one realizes 
better than you yourselves the importance of this whole subject. 

It must also be very apparent to you that the time has come when the all-out 
whole-hearted concerted national effort is needed to review present prime con
tracts enjoyed by you. This should be done without wasting a day and with the 
objective of tackling the subject, thereb:v contributing your part. If we can get. 
a real Nation-wide "team play" back of this proposition, we will obtain results. 

In closing I would like to state that I would much prefer to see this accom
plished by the American way of doing things by· voluntary cooperation rather 
than by instructions forced upon you. 

Your whole-hearted cooperation on a complete review of this situation and 
100 percent effort on your part is urgently requested, and I am sure we may 
count on this. 

Senator BucK. Do you have your staff organized yet? 
I want to ask you, when you are organized, if you have sufficient 

room to house the organization that is going to be required for this?' 
Colonel JoHNSON. That is a very serious situation. Our head

quarters is entirely inadequate, and the men we are getting cannot 
be given a desk in the hall or anywhere else. _I can say this, that this 
thing cannot operate until we get a new headquarters which is 
adequate. It cannot possibly start operating now. 

Senator BucK. How much space will be required? 
Colonel JoHNSON. Thirty thousand square feet. And that is 

absolutely essential to the operation of this organization. It is 
nothing that will come in the future; it is here now. It cannot be 
done. . 

Senator BucK. Have you had any surveys made of any available 
space in town, in the city? _ · 

Colonel JoHNSON. Yes, sir; I have, and I expect to work this 
afternoon on the business of looking into what has been found. I may 
have to come to you for assistance on that, because we will have to 
do something about it immediately in keeping With the dignity of 
the job. 

Senator ScnuGHAM. We thank you. You have a great task, and 
we want to assure you again of every possible cooperation on the part 
of the committee. I hope you will feel free to call on us at any time. 
any time you think that we can be of assistance. 

(Witness excused.) 
Senator ScnuGHAM. The most tremendous burden that has been 

thrown on any man in business life today has been placed on the 
shoulders of Mr. Charles Wilson. We have asked him to come up 
today and tell us something of his plans and problems, in which the 
legislative body, and particularly this legislative committee, is co-
operating to obtain results. • . · . 

Mr. Wilson, we are happy to have you here. 
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STATEMENT OF CHARLES E. WILSON,. EXECUTIVE VICE:CHAIR,. 
MAN, WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

Senator ScRUGHAM. You have just heard the testimony ,of Col. 
R6bert Johnson. Are you wholly in accord with his statements, "tmd 
especially those dealing with the cooperation between the War 
Production Board and the Smaller War Plants Corporation? · 

Mr. WILSON. I am, Senatot. . · 
Senator ScRUGHAM. What activities in the Smaller War Plants field 

has the War Production Board concerned itself with, outside of the 
Smaller War Plants Corporation? In other words, what is the 
dividing line? · . 

Mr. WILsoN. Senator, I have a statement that I would like to read 
to you, that I think will answer some part of that, and in doing so 
may I call your attention to the fact that in testifying before you this · 
morning I am going over ground in new areas of responsibility, very 
recent responsibilities, and therefore I may be able to give you only a 
tentative report at this time. · . : . . · 

In response to the questions that were placed before me by Senator 
Murray in his letter of February 26, I have the following comments 
to make: • 

The fundamental job of all of us-civilian and military, big manu· 
facturer and small businessman-is to win the war as surely and as 
rapidly as we can. Neither the small businessman nor the big manu:. 
facturer will have any future if we do not succeed in doing this. · 

Within this objective I believe there are a number of ways in which 
the resources of small business can help in winning the war. We 
have already found that in many cases small businesses can produce 
relatively simple articles that previously had been assigned to big 
corporations with more elaborate equipment and more trained engi
neering staffs. By the smaller corporations taking the burden of 
these simple things off the big concerns, it releases their resources for 
the tough items which are so badly needed in getting war production 
done. At the same time, there are many plants which, although 
relatively small as compared to other plants in their industry, are big 
businesses from the point of view of .engineering skill and are quite 
capable of making the tough items themselves. A great many of the 
tough production jobs of the war effort are being satisfactorily carried 
out by smaller concerns that are taking one or two units or parts of a 
difficult job and doing them to the highest degree of accuracy. How 
far it is possible to go in this direction is shown by what one aircraft 
~ompany has do~e, in coop~ra.tion with the procurement agencies 
mvolved. One smgle new arrplane has been broken down into 34 
major subassemblies, each one of which is being produced by a differ
ent concern all over the country. These concerns, in turn, have sub
contracted the parts that go into these subassemblies to hundreds of 
subcontractors, so that over 1,500 concerns will be working on the 
production of this one airplane. · · 

~3-f3-pt. 16--3 
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8JmVICJ:8' PROCUREKKNT AGENCIES 8UBKIT THEIR REQUIREKENTS TO 
SKAt.LEB WAll PLANTS CORPORATION 

. , Smaller War Plants Corporation has recently worked out arrange
mt!Dts with the services' procurement agencies 90 that, as new things 
-come along which they need, they submit their requirements to the 
Smaller War Plants Corporation so that it can see which of their 
requirements can be met by the smaller concerns listed with them. 
Through this close cooperation between the services and the Smaller 
War Plants Corporation, hundreds of millions of dollars worth of 
business has been placed in recent months. Over $30,000,000 of 
work a week is being placed now through Smaller War Plants Cor
poration efforts. We expect that the amount of business placed with 
smaller concerns will run into billions by the end of the year. 
; We plan, in the War Production Board, to support. the efforts of 
-the Smaller War Plants Corporation in enabling the smaller businesses 
to make the maximum contribution they can to pushing forward the 
war effort, and I intend to see that that policy is carried out. 

PRODUCTION SCHEDULING 

_ Recent efforts to increase the production of critical common com
,ponents illustrate that point. Production scheduling means finding 
.out what is made, who is going to produce it, when it is going to be 
delivered, and how schedules of deliveries relate to schedules of require
ments. When we started digging into critical components,· often
times we found that no. one was able to tell us just what the require-. 
menta really were for many things that were needed, such as valves, 
electric motors, components, and heat exchangers .• When we went 
to the manufacturers who produced these things, we found that in 
many cases orders for things that were to be made this year had not 
yet been placed; so the first thing we did was to have orders for the 
equipment to be used this year placed as promptly as possible. That 
means that we can now go to the order books of the manufacturers 
and from the orders determine the total needs and when they are to 
be delivered. Requirements are then matched with productive 
capacity, and we can see that orders have been so distributed through 
industry as to make it possible to complete them on time. As far as 
we have looked into this problem, we find that, in general, productive 
capacity is able to meet the needs if the orders are properly distributed, 
but usually the one or two dominant concerns in industry have r&
ceived an undue proportion of total orders. Everyone knows that 
Crane produN>s valves; "·estinghouse, electrical equipment; Timken 
.Co., roller bearings. When a purchasing agent is in a hurry to get 
·stuff, his natural inclination is to send the order to the best-kno"\\'11 
concerns. In cases where we have dug into this we have found that 
sometimes the best-known conN>rns will have more orders than they 
can fill for a vear and a half to 2 years ahN.ld. At the same time, 
there are many other smaller concerns in the same industry which 
had orders on hand for only the next 2 or 3 months' production-in 
some cases, no orders at all. 

The essential job in production scheduling is to redistribute these 
orders among concerns so as to have them distributed according to 
production capacity and make it possible to get all the stuff produced 
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by the time it is actually _needed. Just. ~ast week, on February 26, 
we issued a general schedulmg order on crttiCal c~mmon components
M-293, a copy of which I am submitting for the record. 1 This order 
was thoroughly discussed with the services and the other p:.;ocqring 
agencies first, and was drafted and issued with their consent \nd 
approval. 

You will note that section E of this order provides that the Director 
General for Operations can readjust orders between manufacturers 
wherever necessary to insure the production or delivery of critical 
common components. It is expected that under this order the indus
try divisions of the Board dealing with all the major critical common 
components-the last part of the order gives a list of the specific 
things involved-will}>toceed to reschedule this production wherever 
it is found necessary. This will, I am sure, result in a considerable. 
reduction in the orders placed with the larger concerns and in material 
increases in the orders placed with smaller concerns in each industry. 

Wherever this study of the requirements and production of par
ticular common components shows that even with redistribution of 
orders among members of the same industry there will not be sufficient 
capacity to meet the needs of the program, we will consult with the 
Smaller War Plants Corporation to see which plants with whom they 
are in touch have facilities which can be used to expand production 
of the components which are short. · . . . · 

Tlu'Ough this redistribution of order backlogs, I believe that many' 
of the smaller plants which previously have not shared very fully in 
the war production program will· receive a very much larger part of 
the job than they have heretofore, and at the same time the delivery 
of the things needed for the war effort will be speeded up. 

READJUSTING USE OF FACILITIES 

Another phase of our work which is of interest from the Smaller 
War Plants point of view is readjusting the use of facilities so as to 
spread out the new machine tools that are available to meet the 
maximum possible war production utilization of resources. This in
volves several phases. On the one hand, in some cases new plants and 
existing plants have been tooled up for the production of some war 
products, such as tanks and guns, only to find that ultimately we had· 
more pro~uctive· capacity than we needed aad that something·· -else;~ 
such as atrCraft, was needed first. In those cases, the services have 
been most cooperative in working with the War .Production Board to 
arrange to shift the existing plant capacity from one program to 
another. A number of ordnance plants have already been shifted 
from ordnance production to make aircraft or aircraft parts. Among 
these are several plants which were set up to make guns and are now 
making aircraft landing gears. A company that was tooled up to 
make tank parts is now making aircraft engine cylinders. Ammuni
tion manufacturers are now making aircraft instruments and acces
sories. A whole division of the War Production Board is concerned' 
with :working out cases in which existing plants of this sort can be· 
substituted for projected new plants. This division is in constant 
touch with both the procurement agencies and the Smaller War? 
Plants Corporation. ,We have had good cooperation on bo.th sides in' 

a Tile order referred to appears in ap~dix III. 
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using existing plants as far as possible instead of tooling up new ones 
and expect that this cooperation will be intensified. ' 

A somewhat similar step which has been taken recentlv to minimize 
t!:te.COJ?-Struction 0~ neW plants has been the W<?rki~g out, in .coopera
tion With the sel"Vlces, of the problems of takmg tdle machme tools 
from plants where they are not needed or where they are not being 
used in some critical war work and moving them to other .plants 
where they can help meet the war programs. ·while the method that 
I have just discussed is concerned with taking the work to the machine 
this other method has to do with taking the machine to the work~ 
Several weeks ago our Production Executive Committee, on which 
all the major services are represented, approved steps to move ma
chines where necessary, and, with the approval of Secretaries Patter
son and Forrestal, and the Defense Plant Corporation, a machine 
tool directive was issued (No. 13, which I am presenting for the record 1), 
authorizing the removal and use of machine tools where they could 
serve more effectively elsewhere, regardless of whether the tool was 
privately owned or was owned by Government agencies. Under 
this directive, both the Machine Tool Division and the Facilities 
Division will move in tools to help small plants do the production 
job where they have some of the machines necessary to do the work 
but not all of them. Where the missing tools can be found in other 
plants where they were not needed, this directive can be used to move 
the tools from where they are not needed to be placed into production 
where they are needed. Where the arrangements for bringing the 
smaller plant into production are being worked out through the 
Smaller' War Plants Corporation, it will participate in the under-
taking. · . 

I have already mentioned the use of production scheduling in the 
production of common components. For a number of weeks Mr. 
Cordiner has been conducting discussions with the services through 
the Scheduling Committee, of which he is chairman, looking forward 
to the services developmg their own productiOn schedulmg arrange
ments so as to schedule out production of their products throughout 
the services in somewhat the same way that industry divisions are 
PreParing to schedule out the production of common components. 
Much progress has been made, and we hope soon to develop common 
standards which all the services will follow. As the services get 
into fuller scheduling of their end products in accordance with these 
common standards, I am sure that they will find the same thing that 
we are finding in common components-that there are many cases 
where a comparatively few concerns have a. large proportion of the 
total-where the necessary production can be done faster and more 
effectively by redistributing the orders so that the smaller and possibly 
less well-known concerns are carrying a. larger part of the total load. 
By this method of scheduling, I believe a great deal can be accom
plished to see that the smaller concerns all over the country have the 
opportunity to do their full part in carrying the load, and achieving 
the common end of winning the war as quickly as possible. 

Senator ScnuGHAM. In rescheduling the program it was our under
standing that the armed services were urged to place all of their 

. requirements before March 1. Do you not think that in many 
a The directive referred to appears in appendix m. 
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instances the shortage of time between the time the order was given 
and the March 1 dead line very much minimized the opportunity 
of small business to participate in the orders so"placed? . 

Mr. WILSON. No, sir, I do not; because we only asked them to place 
their orders for certain components, 34 critical items as a mattw of 
fact. The end items for which those components were required were 
well known as of the date on which we asked them to place these 
component orders for the entire year. In other words, they were con ... 
cerned with such items as shipbuilding, the naval program, the air~ 
craft program, the rubber program, the high octane gas program. 
The requirements in those particular lines for the entire year were 
thoroughly known on the dates that we asked them to have these 
orders in. · . 

Furthermore, although they did not have the orders in by that dead. 
line date, that does not preclude the opportunity of scheduling the 
late-comers later on, so I think it did more to help the wider distribu,. 
tion of that business to smaller business than otherwise, Senator. 

Senator ScROGHAM. Mr. Wilson, all of the vast industrial fabric of 
this country, with its tremendous production possibilities-you have 
proven yourself to be one of the great masters of production; from 
your full knowledge of the situation do you believe any great addi
tional production can be obtained from small plants not now used? 

Mr. WILSON. Yes; I do. I believe that small plants not now used 
can be used to produce a wider variety of small items. . . 

Senator SCROGHAM. In order to bring those smaller plants into the 
picture, is it not absolutely necessary that the Smaller War Plants 
Corporation have the full and complete cooperation of the. War 
Production Board? · · 

Mr. WILSON. Of the War Production Board and the services, sir, 
Senator ScRUGHAM.' And the War Production Board intendR to 

give that full cooperation? . 
1\tlr. WILSON.· One hundred percent cooperation. 
Senator ScROGHAM. But the report filed here this morning seems to 

indicate that the procurement services have not done a very good job 
during the last few months in the way of getting orders out to the 
smaller corporations or the smaller plants. · · · 

l\fr. WILSON. I heard that statement, sir. I believe, and this is only 
a curbstone opinion because I have not any facts to back this state
ment up, but I believe you will find, if that is thoroughly investigated, 
that it probably is due to the nature of the business placed in those 
first few months. 

There are certain kinds of business that the services place which 
are much more readily broken down to a wider variety of smaller 
plants than others, so much so that the services specify to the prime 
contractors that they must place a certain percentage of the require
ments covered by the prime contract in subcontracts and take the 
resp:msibi:ity fn them. Wh~re that kind of business is involved, 
obnously tue vcrceutage ilowmg to smaller manufacturers will be 
~arger. Wben you get into certain other kinds of business, for 
~nstance, guns or a cannon, if you please, it is much harder to break 
1t down to small concerns. 

l think you will find that it all depends on the natUre of the orders 
plnced in a gin'n period. It fluctuates very widely. 
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· Senator ScnuGHAK. We had a pretty good illustration last fall of the 
possibilities of breaking down these orders that Wt>re goin~ to the big 
concerns. In the case of one large concern in the New York procure
ment area, this conc.ern was receinng additional orders which were 
fillitig up its backlog to such an extent that it would not be ahlc to 
reach these new contracts at all for a long period of time. 

Since that time we have a report indicatin~ that as a r('Sult of our 
hearing this particular work is now being distributed to a group of 25, 
I believe, small concerns that heretofore were rt>garded as incapable of 
taking that kind of work. Now, I understand that thev are in actual 
production, whereas, if they had continued the old system, we would 
not have had production for a year. As a matteroffact, at the time, one 
of the officers of that large corporation asked if they wanted this 
material for this war or the .next war, and it creatt>d quite a little 
laughter at tht> ht>aring. Sub~quently, as I say. that has brrn workt.>d 
ou_t very satisfactorily and very effectively, and I bdit.>'\"e the same 
thing can be done ~;th a grt>at many other items that heretofore 
have been regarded as too technical for smaller plants. But with 
as.~istance and enginet>ring ad nee and help small plants can takt> those 
oontracts and diyide them up among tht>mselws and do a good job. 

Mr. WILSON. I agree with that, sir. 
Senator ScnuGHAM:. You ha'"e illustrated that ht>re this n:.orning. 
Mr. WILSON. Yes, sir. 
Senator ScnuGHAM:. In your airplane contracts, which can bt> split 

up into a great many--
Mr. WILSON. An airplane is on(' of the most difficult to do it with, 

I believe. 
Senator ScnuGHAM:. You are just getting started in that work of 

distributing those contracts out to the s.7taller concerns? 
Mr. WILSON. We are intensifying the effort, sir; it has bt>t.>n done, 

and we are trying to do it on a largt>r scale than it has bt>t>n dont.>. 

PROBLEM: OF .4-SSISTING SllA.LL ~--rERPRISE WHICH DOES NOT COME 
WITHIN PROVISIONS OF SMALLER W AB PL.4.NTS ACT 

Senator 1\fEAD. During the course of our hearings we have listened 
to a great many witnesses representing small enterprise who have 
developed new machinery, new techniques, new materials, and new 
methods, but, being small, are up against the necessity of trying to 
get a contract. They have uniformly told us that there was no Govern
ment agency that would assist them in the pioneering work that tht>y 
were doing. 

Now, they are not looking primarily for a contract; they are not 
even looking for a subcontract. But they have a contribution to make 
t.o the war effort because of their pioneering work in a new field, be
cause of their developing a substitute material or technique, and I was 
wondering if in your vast organization there was any assistance that 
could be made available for small ent~rprise in that pionet>ring field. 

Mr. WILSoN. Well, of course, we have an agency t.>stablished in the 
War Production Board now under Dr. Davis that is looking at all 
kinds of suggestions for new methods and new materials; then if tht.>se 
involve new inventions and so on, there are other governmental 
agencies that have been established to look at t_hem. 
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Of course, I think whatyou a1;e particularly directing your thought 
to, sir, is possibly where a s~all concern has developed, a~ you s~id, a 
new material, or some new ttem or new method of making an Item. 
I would think that its best opportunity was to go right to the pro
curement a(J'encies, because the procurement agencies, from anyth.ing 
that I have

0

been able to see, have just one objective-to get goods of 
the highest quality and in the shortest possible time to meet their 
schedules. I have seen no evidence that when anything good is 
submitted to them they are not interested in it. If it is really good, 
and will really ·provide something of as good or better quality in a. 
shorter space of time, they are for it, and I have seen no evidence to 
the contrary. ' 

Senator ScRUGHAM. The Smaller War Plants Corporation is able to 
take care of most of the smaller enterprises, provided they have 
something to contribute to the civilian need or the war effort, but in 
the case of the pioneer who has a new material or a new method or a 
new technique, there is not an agency set up with any funds to en-: 
courage him in his work. He can go to Mr. Davis, he can go to 
Colonel Johnson, and he can go to your office, but even though 
he may have a worth-while contribution, there is not anybody who. 
will aid him in financing his venture, even though it is decided that it 
would be very helpful to the war effort. · · 

Mr. WILSON. Well, wouldn't Colonel Johnson help him with that 
venture? 

Senator ScRUGHAM. I do not believe that he would have authority 
to loan these enterprises money if they were not in the war effort or the 
civilian effort. I think that he could aid them after they established 
the fact that their contribution was of such a nature as would enable
him to give them a contract, but I do not believe that he could aid 
them in completing a development, standing by itself, which would 
be neither a part of the civilian production nor the war production. 

Mr. WILSoN. You mean that it might well be something-or you 
may be thinking of something--that would be for completion aftell 
the war? 

Senator ScRUGHAM. No; it might beasubstituteforstrategicmaterial 
or it might be a machine that would take the place of existing slower 
moving machinery, and he might have the plans but might need a little: 
money for materials to produce a machine for trials, in order to apply 
his method. He is not yet ready for a contract, but he has a contribu ... 
tion to make to the present war effort. He needs a little money, and· 
he probably could get it or sell it out to a larger corporation. · 

Not very long ago we had a man before the committee who had 
a machine that had been approved in a number of instances-a machine 
that could contribute to the war effort-but he was unable to get any
support for his machine because he had not a contract and he was 
not yet in that stage. : 

Mr. WILSON. Yes; I see the problem there. _ 
Senator ScRUGHAM. He is just a little bit behind the requir~ 

ments set up in the Smaller War Plants law. : 
Mr. WILSON. I see the problem there. I haven't the answer for 

that, at the moment. I frankly have not, but I will look into the 
matter. 
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Senator ScRUGiiAK. If all of the l'X}X'rts and l'nginl'(>l'S in the War 
Production Board are available to the Smaller War Plants Corpora
tion to aid in carrying out the program-I suppose that that is so? 

Mr. WILsoN. Yes; 100 perC(>nt, sir. 
Benator 8cRUGHAJI. Any other questions? • 
Senator MALONEY.· This committee started out, as I understand it 

primarily to protect small busint'SS, to preserve small industry. Som~ 
months ago, before the committ('l', a r('presentative of one of the 
departm('nts downtown predicted, or told us to anticipate, 300,000 
small business casualties. Do you see any ground for that fear? 
' Mr. WILSON. No; I do not think so. That is, certainly not so far 

as small manufacturing business casualties are concerned. I think 
the plight of the man wh9 is in the distributing or servicing business · 
is a very difficult one. 

Senator MEAD. I think proC(>ssors, the proces..~rs of meats and food. 
Mr. WILSON. Yes; I think their plight" is a very real one, but not 

as bad as that of the distributors of gasoline or automobiles or refrig
erators. · 

Senator MALONEY. You think that with reasonably good luck we 
can utilize about all of the small industrial plants in the war effort? 
• Mr. WILSON. I would not say all of them, because that covers an 
awful lot of ground. I mean the very small ones, presumably some 
that are inefficiently or badly managed, just the same. 

Senator MALONEY. That happens in normal times. 
· Mr. WILSON. Yes; but normally I think a very large percentage of 
them ought to be able to find, and we ought to be able to help them 
find, useful war tnunitions or parts or civilian requirements work 
to do. '· 

PROBLEM OF SUPPLYING ESS~"TIAL ('IVILIAN REQUIREMENTS 

, Senator :MALONEY. How much atttlntion are you able to give to 
civilian requirements--civilian supply? 

Mr. WILSoN. I have only been in my present job for about 2 
weeks, as you know, where that has been any part of my responsi
bility. . I am giving some attention to it, and I hope to be able to 
give some more. 

·. Senator MALONEY. I do not envy your position. I applaud what 
you have been doing • 
. Mr. WILSON. I do not think much of it myself. 

Senator AlALoNEY. It seems to me that you and everybody else 
are greatly concerned with the question of civilian supply, because 
you, like other people, must have your electric stove fixed. 

Mr. WILSON. It is a tremendous job. 
Senator MALONEY. I think it has been too long neglected, and it is 

a part of the War Production Board problem. · 
Air. WILSoN. I feel that we have to take a very much more active 

interest in that end of our economy's requirements, a much more active 
interest, because it stands to reason that the war is going along, it has 
gone long enough so ~t new requirements in servicing lines, and so 
forth, are bound to anse. 

Senator AlALoNEY. All along the line. 
llr. WILSON. Yes; that is right. 
Senator MALONEY. If we are not going to make these civilian neces

sities, we must at least keep them in repair. 
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Mr. WILsON. Yes; I think that we have some real problems facing us 
there. I do not think that they are insurmountable; I think that we 
can lick them, and we are giving attention to them now. · · 

Senator MEAD. In the servicing and repair of these essential civilian 
requirements, equipment, and so forth, do you not think it is be\teF 
if our policy is such that all of this servicing and repair, or as much of 
it as possible, will be left to the smallez plants because of the greater 
possibilities of converting the larger plants to other war needs? , 

Mr. WILSON. I a.m 100 percent in favor of that, as far as it is prac
ticable. You have to be practical about it. For example-! am 
just trying to think of an item that would be good to illustrate it 
by-let us take a piece of farm machinery. There is not much use 
in letting some smaller plant make some farm machinery part that 
is widely used and needed for the repair of a. farm machine unless 
you also provide the widest distribution for that and the service fa
cilities that are needed, and, as you know, that wide distribution and 
those service facilities are provided in that particular line by certain 
very large concerns that had excellent distribution all through the 
farm districts. I mean that there is another problem that comes in 
there and I think that would be true on many, many of the 
items used in the households of the Nation. You have that 
distribution and that servicing function to consider-how it can be 
done. Now, as a principle, yes; I would say, let us give. the com
paratively simple parts to the smaller concerns by all means, but let 
us do it by taking into consideration how we are going to get them 
out and how we are going to service them and so on, so that we can 
get them into household use or into farm use, and then keep them 
repaired for use. . - · . , 

AWARDING CONTRACTS IN CRITICAL LABOR AREAS 

- Senator MALONEY. In the more serious criticall~bor areas; criticai 
labor area No. 1, you are not giving contracts as a general practice? 

Mr. WILsox. That is right. _ ' 
Senator MALOXEY. What do you see as the ultimate result of that 

policy? - . -· • 
. Mr. WILSON. Well, the ultimate result of it, I think, is going tO be 
that we are going to have to shift our ideas considerably. For exam
ple, I have in mind one area that has been tight, but it happens that 
in that particular area some of the very large contracts are running 
out. The services may not need and will not need, I believe, addi
tional quantities, and therefore we are going to have the problem of 
utili~ing that labor that is given up when these contracts run out, by 
puttmg new parts in there, or you are go!hiJ to have the shifting of 
_that labor to some other plants-rather a. · cult job. 

Senator MALONEY. If the policy now in effect is followed very long, 
you are going to have a surplus of labor and the possibility of ghost 
towns. 

Mr. WILSON. Well, there are not very many areas that are abso
lute11 frozen and my.judgment is that there will be changes in that 
freezmg, because I think that there are some other things we can do. 

For example, in one of the areas that I am thinking of, which comes 
in this category that you mentioned, while it is true that labor has 
been tight and that there has been a manpower shortage in that area, 

68()53.-48-pt. 16-4 : 
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we hav~ been afraid to expand in it, and yet we already have contracts 
placed m that same area that require very large numbers of additional 
workmen. • 

Now, we are faced with two alternatives: One would be to wait. 
un'U some of these other contracts in other plants run out, which-we 
know is going to take place over a period of months, and then do our 
best to transfer the labor from those plants to the ones that needs addi
tional people. Or, I think a better scheme is to see if we can sub
~ntract a considerable part of the work that is required by the prime 
contractor who currently needs large additional numbers of people, 
and subcontract a part of the work to these concerns that are going to 
run out. 

As a matter of fact, I have some experts out in one of the territories 
that you are speaking of today, looking into that situation, to see 
which would be the most orderly way of doing the job, which would 
speed up our schedules the best, which would cause the least shifting 
of manpower, and which would be the most practical way out of that 
most obvious and practical difficulty. 
. Senator MALONEY. Let me take a specific case, if I may. One of 
the cities in the State in which I live is a critical labor area No. 1; 
which means that you are denied, except under extenuating circum
stances, the renewal of a contract. 

· Mr. WILSON. That is right. 
Senator MALONEY. Plant A has 10,000 employees, and its contracts 

are nearing completion. You cannot give the plant another contract 
although it is geared to do that particular kind of work and to make 
that particular kfud of product. 

Where is the stopping place? One day the plant finishes the con
tracts; 10,000 men are out of work, manpower is being wasted, and 
your program is suffering. Where do you pick up? 

Mr. WILSON. I do not think that we are going to wait-as far as I 
·am concerned-to see where we will pick up; we are taking a look at 
those freeze orders that have been given, because I foresee the same 
difficulty with them that you have just outlined. 

·· I question whether the freeze scheme as we have it now is the right 
.way to handle it. In the first place, we have to look forward. 
. First, are we assured that we are not going to need the output of 
.that particular plant after the existing contract runs out? That will 
influence it.-

Senator MALONEY. It is more serious than that. In that particular 
locality there is not only 1 plant with 10,000 men, but there may be 
10 or i5 such plants, and you may come right to the catastrophe all 
at once. 

Mr. WILSON. You mean they are all on similar kinds of goods? 
Senator MALONEY. No, diHerent kinds; one makes guns and another 

makes shells. 
Mr. WILSON. Fortunately, the chances of running ·out all at once 

are rather remote if there is diversified manufacture in the place. 
Senator MALONEY. Followed to its logical concl1,1sion, under Mr. 

McNutt's present policy, they could all run out at once. It is possible 
that a whole State, insofar as critical labor area No. 1 is concerned, 

:could all run out at once, and by virtue of the fact that these contracts 
.are running together the idea is not too farfetched. I am s~e t~at 
you understand it, and I am glad that you are here, but I think, If I 
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may'borrow a word you used awhile ago, that the effort to meet that 
situation ought to be intensified. 

Mr. Wn,soN. Maybe I oversimplified jn the ~ase that I outlined to 
you. I think that we have a way out of that very bad one; that is a 
case that involves 50,000 new people in a territory where we know 
work is running out. I think that we can overcome that difficulty. · 
I think that we can take care of that situation by the redistribution of. 
work in the territory. . . · 

Senator MALONEY. I have spent some time on this problem, ~d 
this has been my experience in part, Mr. Wilson: The services, the 
officials of the Army and Navy and Maritime Commission and the 
Marine Corps, are acting under the letter of the directive of the 
Manpower Commission, but they are not in sympathy with it, and 
when there are specific cases referred to the services, they say, "We 
don't like it; we don't think it is a good policy, but so long as this 
directive remains we are not going to give you any business." 

If that is true, and I tnink it is, and I might say that I am certain 
it is, it is pretty unfortunate, and I think it is extremely dangerous, 
and I hope that the delay will not be too long. 

Mr. WILSON. It will not be. I assure you that we are giving it 
attention right now. I have taken it district by district; that is the 
best way I know of to go into it to see if we cannot get results in those 
places. • 

Senator BucK. May I ask you, following up a thought of Senator 
Maloney, about the need for some civilian production on civilian needs? 
Do you kno'Y what is being done in connection with the manufacture 
of farm machinery? 

Mr. WILSON. Yes; I know what has been done. 
Senator BucK. Is there something being done? 
Mr. WILSON. Yes; I question if it is enough to meet the require

ments. 
Senator Buc:K. We hardly expect it would be, but do you have a 

guess as to what percentage of the needs? . 
Mr. WILSON. I would not want to guess at that. • 
Senator MEAD. If I may, Mr. Wilson, I will say that the Truman 

committee appointed a subcommittee, and they went into that with 
the farm-machinery representatives of your organization and of the 
Department of Agr1culture, and Mr. Nelson came before the committee 
and told us that the farm-machinery output, and I am trying to quote 
him approximately correctly, would reach the maximum recommended 
originally by the Department of Agriculture and the Farm Section of 
the War Production Board, that it had been reduced but after a re
survey of the needs it was restored to the maximum again. 

Mr. VV:ILSON. I thought the question, when I tried to answer it, was 
whether 1t would be enough, whether that would be enough in view 
of the intensified farm program. 

S<>nator MEAD. It may not be enough but it is the maximum pro
gram agrN•d on by the various parties of interest. 

1\lr. WILSON. That will be carried out. 

PRODUCTION OF CRITICAL MINERALS AND METALS 

. Senator ScRUGHA:u:. Do you feel that there is a necessity for an 
mcreased production of critical minerals and metals in order to keep 
up the war production program? 
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· Mr. WILS,ON. Well, that is another subjeet that has been engaging 
some attentiOn for the last 2 weeks, and we have established a group 
over there that I hope will be able very quiekly to give me some faets 
rather than opinions on that subjeet, and I am going to get right into 
it because there has been a lot of attention given to it in the lnf'ltr 2 
weeks. · People have expressed the opinion that more ean be done, and 
if it can, Heaven only knows we ought to do it. 
. Senator ScRUGHAM. I know personally that it can be done. It is 
a question of manpower. I know that we can produce more copper, 
for instance; I know one mine in Butte that has very high-grade 
copper in its lower levels, averaging 5 or 6 percent copper, and they 
have only 40 men working there, and they could have 140. That is 
an illustration right there .where you can get increased production of 
·copper. 
'· Now, I understand that there is a shortage of ess<>ntial chemicals 
in connection with the plastic materials. Is that true?' 

Mr. WILSON. Well, there has been. I thought some of these new 
·plants coming in had taken care of it. I have not heard that recently. 
I will be glad to check on it. I built a couple of them just before I 
came down here. 
· · Senator ScRUGHAM. There is a vast possibility in the United States 
'of producing those essential chemicals for the plastic industry, if they 
are put to work. We have enormous deposits of lignite coal, for in
·stance, in some of the western States, that have not been touched, and 
'it would be a very prolific source of production of those essential 
chemicals that are needed in that production of plastics, so if that is 
true, it seems to me that something should be done immediately to 
get that production going. 

0 

Mr. WILSON. We ought to look at it in the light of whether it can 
possibly produce, if there is a shortage, in time for the war effort. 
We will take a look. · 
1. Senator ScRUGHAM. With reference to the lack of shipping space, 
of shipping materials, do you know about that? 

Mr. WILSON.' You know what is being done with bauxite and· the 
wider use of our own material from Arkansas, and so on. Of course 
that is an important thing. 

0 

• 

Senator ScRUGHAM. This committee is especially interested in the 
'encouragement of production of strategic materials from domestic 
"Sources. We will be glad to give you every assistance possible on 
that program. . 

Now, do you believe that there are existing backlogs of orders on 
hand, such as valves, that could be redistributed, with the result 
that plants now idle might be put to work and delivery schedules 
stepped up? · 
· Mr. WILSON. Yes, sir; we are in the process of doing that even 
with this particular item that you mentioned right now. We hav~ a 
number of these critical items that we are in the process of redis
tributing now. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. In what field are the most bottlenecks? Is 
it aireraft produetion or Signal Corps items or valves? Where 
are your chief bottlenecks, as a matter of academic interest? 

Mr. WILSON. Bottlenecks for the large equipment, for the rubber 
program, and the component parts again, and those ~re very large 
items, let me hasten to say; for example, seven or mght thousand · 
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horsepower motors and things of tha~ kind are bottlenecks. That. is, 
there is the rubber program and the htgh octane gas program. o~ttmg 
down to the simpler things, valves are a bottleneck for _soJD.e five 
large programs, including the Maritime Commission vessel&, n,aval 
vessels, escort vessels, and similar products. • 
· Senator ScRUGHAM. Have the readjustments in your production 
program resulted in the release of any plant facilities to any extent? 

Mr. WILSON. Yes; the readjustment, for example, in the ordnance 
program has resulted in the release of quite a few plants, some of 
which we are turning over to other requirements, such as aircraft. 
To give you one illustration: We were able to help the aircraft people 
take a truck plant, and instead of building a large new airplane factory 
to turn out a new type, to take this truck factory and its personnel 
and begin the manufacture of an aircraft, of a type that is. very badly 
needed. That is being carried out in lesser degree in many other lines. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Now a final word on the production of critical 
and strategic minerals. Have you any new organization set up to 
expedite the production of minerals, in the way of a coordinator? 

Mr. WILSON. Not in the way of a coordinator yet Senator, but I 
have two groups that are making a complete study of this problem, 
and I hope to be able to proceed with it more vigorously very shortly. 
I find these last 2 weeks to have been slightly busy, and it has been 
difficult to get all of these reins in one's hands so quickly. - . 

Senator MALONEY. You need have no fear, we understand thati 
most of us serve on more than 20 committees or subcommittees, so 
we do have some appreciation of that. 

Mr. WILSON. Yes; I am sure you do. I just want you to under
stand that I do not know a lot of things, and I do not hesitate to tell 
you I do not. 

Senator BucK. May I ask at this period, is it still found necessary 
to increase plant facilities, in armament? · 

Mr. WILSON. Do you include airplane manufacture in that7 
Senator BucK. Yes. 
Mr. WILSON. Well, it is a spotty thing. In airplane manufacture 

you could say quite generally "No," but with the experience gained in 
the various theaters of war comes a requirement for a new type of 
engine, and then it may well be that we will have to provide new facili
ties for that particular engine because you cannot stop the manufacture 
of the old type because it is needed for other planes.' 

Senator BucK. It is more or less insignificant . 
. Mr. WILSON. Comparatively so; yes. , 

UTILIZATION OF SMALL WOODWORKING AND METALWORKING PLANTS 
DIFFICULT 

Senator ScRUGBAM. There are a few classes of small plants that 
you find difficult to utilize in the war effort, such as the woodworking 
plants and sheet metal work. 

Mr. WILSON. That is right. . 
. Senator ScauGHAM. \\bat do you think can be done to bring them 
mto war work or into civilian work or some activity to keep them 
alive during the war effort? 

Mr. WILSON. It is a pretty big order, Senator, I admit. 
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Senator ScRUOHAM. I understand. Is there not an effort to have 
wood bodies for some.of these trucks? 

Mr. WILSON. That has been done. Now, whether it has been done 
wid11ly enough I do not know. I had a m£>£>ting with r£>pr£>s£>ntativee 
of the ~~e:es on that subject a f£>w months ago and we w£>nt o~er 
the possibilities and the program then, and I b£>lieve it is being earri£>d 
out, to distribute that business much more wid£>ly among the smaller 
woodworking manufacturers. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. That is a practical thing? 
Mr. WILSON. That is a perfectly practical thing to do, yes; and it 

has been done to a lt'SS d£>gr('E' with wood£>n airplane bodies, as vou 
probably know. There it is a much more difficult job, maybe takin"' 
a little larger manufacturer, but some smaller ones can provide som~ 
of the wood parts. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. But it is difficult to utilize the small m£>tal-work
ing plants? 

Mr. WILSON. Yes, sir. If I could just go back and give you one 
experience, out of my own experience-this is not my Washington 
experience but my own business, where I tOok on some or many 
hundreds of subcontractors in my own busint'SS before I came down 
here. 
· You run into all sorts of things. I think of a concern that did a 
pretty good-sized yearly business but when you examined their plant 
and the type of engineering, let us say, that they had, you made the 
startling discovery that they really were only assemblers; they have 
not much of a machine plant, there were some few things that they 
could do, and yet in normal business they did a pretty good volume, 
but they were really assemblers. When you try to take that kind of 
a plant and find a job for it other than another assembly job, you 
have a pretty 'difficult task on your hands. I found that out myself 
because quite a few of those plants were good customers of mine for 
certain things and I regarded it as a responsibility to find business 
for them, and it was a very ~ifficult job. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Those are the two main plants, the charac~r 
of small plants that you have had difficulty with? 

Mr. WILSON. Yes, sir; they are the hardest. 
Senator ScRUGHAM. ~lost of the other small manufacturing plants 

are capable of utilization? · 
Mr. WILSON. Some of them can do very fine work. The size of 

the plant sometimes has nothing to do with its ability to do m~g
nificent precision work, fine work. You find some of the b£>st bra.ms 
and the best mechanics in the country in some of these small plants. 

REGIONAL SET-UP FOR HANDLING llANPOWER PROBLEMS 

Senator MEAD. Referring again, Mr. Wilson, to the very serious 
problem presented by Senator Maloney, namely, that of guarding the 
tight labor areas from the day of reckoning when the contracts may 
run out, Colonel Johnson, discussing the mat~r with our committee 
some time ago, presented a very good idea that I think would be very 
helpful. That is to set up in the int~gra.ted zones, industrial zones of 
the oountry, an organization •of the Smaller Wat Plants Corpora~ion 
to bring togeth£>r the large and small contractQrs, so that they IDight 
know their problem, and divide up their work; it was also suggested 
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at that time that in addition to a Director of the Smaller War Plants 
Corporation to sort of aid in dividing up the work, that they have an 
engineering service which would be available for small. business in 
order to harness that more efficiently to the war program, aqd tha1i 
they also have a loaning agent so that their funds might be mfl.de 
readily available in order that they might get into production. 

Now, a Smaller War Plants representative in an integrated indus
trial area, bringing together in a conference the prime contractors and 
the subcontractors and sort of guiding them so that they will divide 
up their work, would prevent this serious situation that might result 
if all of the contracts in a given area run out at the same time. · 

Now, then, there is one other item that should be considered in con:
nection with that problem, and that is that, because of the very se:rious 
manpower shortage, we need manpower representation throughout the 
country. Mr. McNutt has recommended .that there be regional 
manpower directors and State directors, but I think that up to the 
present time Congress has held that UP. either by lack of confirmation 
or lack of appropriation, so that if we have these areas surveyed by a 
local manpower representative and if we have them coordinated by 
the Smaller War Plants local set-up, I think we would do much to 
increase the productivity, in the war service and civilian service, and 
to keep it evenly balanced. 

Mr. WILSON. I would go along with that, and I would think it would 
be helpful. It can't help but be helpful. . 

Senator :MEAD. We need a most adequate and most efficient man.:. 
power agency, and we probably ·are a little bit to blame for that 
ourselves. 

Senator MALONEY. I do not think that we are to blame. 
Senator MEAD. We have not appropriated a sufficient amount of 

money, and we have not confirmed the local directors. . 
Senator ScRUGHAM. In conc:usion, Mr. Wilson, you feel that there 

is a strong likelihood that you are going to be able to preserve the snail 
manufacturing plants of the country, substantially, during the wa:r 
effort? . --

Mr. WILSON. Yes, I do, Senator; I do. · 
Senator ScRUGHAM. I am very glad to have you say that. _ 
:Mr. Wilson, to anyone who has heard your testimony and studied 

the situation, it is obvious that you have a greater responsibility on 
your shoulders than the generals of the Army and the admirals of 
the Navy, and I want to say to you that we wish you well in every 
step that you are going to take and we think that you are doing a 
splendid job. 

Mr. WILSON. Thank you, sir. 
Senator ScRUGHAM. The hearing will be adjourned. 
("'1lereupon the committee adjourned.) . 



APPENDIX I 

The mteriaJ. referred to in the chairman's Opt"oing statt'ment. is as 
follows: 

Bon. JA.JBS E. llUBBAT, 

\\"" && DEPnnrJ:J•,.,., 
Bla.DQl"AilTEB.S, SEBvtc~'or Sl:iPPLY, 

H'a31aingtora, D. C., J.anuary 15, 19~. 

CAainRan, Sewole SffiGll Bv.n- Co,.,.itt", WG31ingt011, D. C. 
Ma. CB.uluulf, MBIIBBBS or TB1I CoiiDOTI'IlE: Durin~ the month of December 

the trend t.owBI'd a greater .proportion of purchasing being done in IIIIIAll plan til 
by the \\""81' Department eontinued. 

:I>erember oontract.s placed with all oontrsctors by the ~ni~ of Supply 
totalled 25.089 and represented an outlay of Governmt>nt funds o"t.tl.226.05l.OOO. 
In November 36,418 eontrae&a were placed for a ~tal outlay oi. $2,317,32-l,OOO. 
While the December volume was lower the proportion of eontr'acUJ .and doll81' 
volume directed to smaller W8l' plants employing 500 persons or less showed a 
eontinued gain. 

In plants with less than 100 employees 11,183 eontracts were placed in Deet-m
ber totaling $98,133,000 or 8 percent of the over-all total as eompared with 
9 peFCent during November. 

In plants from 100 to 500 employees, 5,681 eontracts were placed during the 
month of :I>erember for a total dollar value of $197,744,000. Thia represented 
16.1 pereent of the total dollar volume for the seven supply servioes. In Xovem
ber thil.' classification of IIIIIAller eon~:ems obtained J 4. 7 per~:ent of the total. 

The added gain in :I>erember over Xovember for smaller war plants employing 
less than 500 persons was 0.4 per~:ent, bringing the total pei'Cl'ntage to small 
plants up to 24.1 per~:ent. This gain was made despite the reduction in procure
ment activities. 

The accompanying charts show the distribution of supply servieff'. It should 
be noted that the Ordnance Department increased its pereen~ of dollar volume 
placed with plants employing less Ulan 100 persons by approximately 60 percent. 

The Signal Corps more than doubled the percentage of doll81' volume placed 
with plants employing 100 persons or less and nearly doubled the percent of doll81' 
volume acquired by plants employing from 100 to 500 persons. 

A reduction of approximately 65 percent in the dollar volume of the Corps of 
Engineers' eontracts is shown for plants employing less than 100 persons. This 
was principally due to the fact that the December figures include a large procure
ment of tractors, eontracts for which oould only be placed with a few large manu
facturers of this item. 

Normally, the Transportation Corps places the bulk of its ~ntracts with plants 
employing less than 100 persons. In Xm;ember when the Transportation Corps 
was placing eontracts for small boat eonstruction, nearly all went to smaller oon
traetors. In Deeember, however, the ratio was temporarily re'\"ersed with the 
inauguration of the Transportation C()rps' locomotive procurem~nt program, the 
eontracts for which eould be awarded only to eomparatinly large locomotive 
builders. 

While the percentage of prime contr&4"ts placed to date by the Army Air Forces 
with mnal.ler plants has been relatively low, you will note that it is increasing. 
Preliminaey investigation indicates that the greatest use of small plants by this 
Service lies in the field of suboontr&4"ting. 

Sincerely yours, 

2226 

(Signed] .\Lns E. HEWITI', 
.llajor, Air Corp3, Acti"f Chief. 

FRED C. For. 
Coltmd . ..tnny o/llte Pnil~ Stak3, 

Clai~f. s,all War Planl• Branclt, 
PurchiUffl Dimioll. 



Number and doUar value of prime contracte awarded in November 1942-7 Supply Services of the War Department 

!Values expressed In thousands of dollars) 

Break-down of contracts by size of plants (number of wage earnars) 

Total Over600 10()-500 Under 100 
Service 

Num- Per- Per- Num- Per- Per- Num- Per- Per- Num- Per-
ber or cent of Dollar cent of ber of cent of Dollar cent of ber or cent or DollBr cent of ber of cent of Dollar 
con- con- value dollar con- con- value dollar .<'00• con- value dollar ('00• ron- value 
tracts tracts value tracts tracts value VIICts tracts value tracts tracts 

------------ ------------------------------
Chomlral Warfare Service •••••••••••. 474 100 21,686 100 196 41.4 10,092 46.6 167 35.2 9,468 43.7 111 23.4 2,126 
Corp• of En~lneers .•••••••••••..•.••• 6,964 100 395,745 100 1,909 32.1 223,508 65.8 1,688 28.4 100, R45 25.6 2, 357 39.5 71,392 
Mod leal Corps ... -------------------- 2,459 100 67,026 100 103 4.2 27,240 40.6 310 12.6 21,026 81.4 2,046 83.2 18.760 
'Ordnauce Department ••••••••..••••• 3, 292 100 767, 3R5 100 1,304 39.6 674,883 88.0 649 16.7 61,761 8.0 1,439 43.7 30,741 
Quartorm11.•trr Corps .•••••••••..•••.. 15,665 100 320,881 100 3,331 21.3 188,492 58.8 3, 613 23.1 86,974 26.8 8, 721 65.6 46,416 
Sl~na1 Corps ...•... ---------- ..•••••• 8,473 100 701,377 100 3,374 39.8 642,881 91.7 1, 738 20.6 48,654 6.9 3,361 39.7 9,842 
Transportation Corps •••••••.• ------- 110 100 42,925 100 ·------- -------- -------·-- -------- 33 30.0 13,092 30.6 77 70.0 29,833 ---------------------------------------------

TotaL ••••••••••••• -·-·- ••••••• 36,427 100 2,317,024 100 10, 217 28.1 1, 767,096 76.3 8,098 22.2 340,820 14.7 18,112 49.7 209,108 

Above DgUres represent supply contracts only. 

Per-
cent of 
dollar 
value 

---
9. 7 

18.6 
28.0 
4.0 

14.4 
1.4 

69.6 ---
9.0 
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Number and dollar 11alue of prime contractt awarded in December 1949--1 Supply 
Senricu of the War Department 

[V alu\8 expl'llll9ed In thousands of dollars) 

Break-down of contracts by size of planta (number of wage 
earners) 

Bervlce Under 100 1oo-li00 Over liOO 

Number Dollar Number Dollar Number Dollar of con- value of con- value of con- value tracts tracts tracts 

Chemical Warfare Service .•.•••.•••••.••• 121 2,311 184 10,461 200 12,321 
Corps of Engineers ........................ 1,563 4,194 713 17,021 1,338 47,026 
Medical Corps~-- ... ------------------ •••• 131 8,002 129 13,8.34 142 17,530 Ordnance Department ____________________ 1, 728 37,820 460 42,033 1,033 501,981 
Quartermaster Corps ••••••••••••••••••••• 5, 782 40,:163 2,708 90,114 2,586 207,305 Signal Corps ______________________________ 

1,848 4,688 1,467 19,942 2,891 122,186 Transportation Corps _____________________ 10 8.55 20 4,3.39 35 21,386 ------------
TotaL------------------------------ 11,183 98,133 5,681 197,744 8,226 930,174 

Above flgnres represent supply contracts only. 

Ron. JAMES E. MuRRAY, 

WAR DEPARTMENT, 
HEADQUARTERS, SERVICES OF SUPPLY, 

Washington, D. C., February 16, 1943. 

Senate SmaU Business CommiUee, 
Washington, D. C. 

Mr. CHAIRMAN, MEMBERS OF THE CoMMITTEE: During the month of January 
the placement of contracts by the War Department with small plants employing 
less than 500 persons totaled $327,139,000. This dollar volume was split up 
among 17,804 contracts. 

January contracts awarded by the Seven Supply Services amounted to 
$1,188,978,000. Of this total dollar volume, the Supply Services placed 23.6 
percent with small plants employing 500 persons or less. This percentage repre
sents a decrease of five-tenths of 1 percent, compared with December 1942. The 
underlying reason for this decrease was a concentration of purchasing of heavy 
iteinB such as tractors, locomotives, and chemicals. 

However, it is interesting to note that the Ordnance Department, which is 
responsible for a large majority of the dollar volume purchased by the Services of 
Supply, continues to place an increased proportion of its awards with smaller 
war plants. 

In January the Ordnance Department increased the percentage of its dollar 
volume awards to small plants by approximately 30 percent compared with 
December. 

The accompanying exhibits show the distribution of contracts and dollar 
volume .by the Supply Services. Chart B shows the percentage of total dollar 
volume comparisons for the Supply Services and the Army Air Forces, Materiel 
Command, during the last 3 months. 1 

Of particular interest is the comment made by Mr. Frank M. Smith, Deputy 
Director of the Smaller War Plants Division, War Production Board, referring 
to an experimental trip organized by the War Department and participated in 
by Mr. Smith's division, the Army Air Forces, Materiel Command, and this 
branch, during which Air Forces prime contractors in the Buffalo area were 
visited to explore the possibility of extending subcontracting to an additional 
group of small plants in order to aid in the accomplishment of the 1943 airplane 
production program. Mr. Smith writes, "* * * the missionary expedition to 
Buffalo in the interests of subcontracting turned out to be very gratifying and 
as a result subcontracts to the amount of several millions of dollars have already 
been allocated * * *·" 
. 1 The uhihiU referred t{l.bave been llled with the committee~ 
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Similar visits to the plants of other major prime contractors are now being 
organi&ed by the War Department in conjunction wit4.the Smaller War Plants 
Division, War Production Board. 

Sincerely yours, 
(Signed) ALviN E. HEWITT; 

Major, Air Corps._ 
Chief, Small War Plant& Branch, Purchases DilnBion. 

ANALYSIS OF PRIME CoNTRACTS AwARDED TO SMALL BusiNESS BY THE 
SEVEN SERVICES OF SUPPLY OF THE WAR DEPARTMENT 

By WILLIAM E. FoLz, Statistician, Research Staff, Senate Small Business 
· Committee 

Total prime contracts awarded by the seven Services of Supply of 
the War Department declined 47 percent in December from the 
November level. In plants employing nnder 500 wage earners the 
decline in dollar value of the contracts was from $549,928,000 to 
$295,877,000, a decline of approximately 46 percent. 

The plants employing less than 100 wage earners showed the greatest 
decline of all size groups. For these plants, prime contracts awarded 
declined from $209,108,000 to $98,133,000, a decline of 53 percent. 
Decreases occurred in contracts by all services to these plants, with 
the exception of Chemical Warfare and Ordnance. The decreases 
varied from 97 percent in Transportation Corps orders to 13 percent 
in orders placed by the Quartermaster Corps. Increases in dollar 
value were recorded of 8.8 percent for Chemical Warfare and 23 per
cent in Ordnance. 

Colonel Foy, in his letter of January 15 to Senator Murray, stated: 
It should be noted the Ordnanct' Department increased its percentage of dollar 

volume placed with plants employing less than 100 persons by approximately 60 
percent. . 

Although this represents an increase in the percentage of the total 
Ordnance contracts awarded to all size plants of about 60 percent, in 
actual dollar value it was only 23 percent. -

In the same letter he stated: 
A reduction of approximately 65 percent in the dollar volume of the Corps of 

Engineers contracts is shown for plants employing less than 100 persons. 

This figure likewise represents a decline in the percentage of the 
total contracts awarded to all size plants. 

The tables presented to the committee show the value of contracts 
awarded by the Corps of Engineers as $71,392,000 in November and 
$4,194,000 in December. This is a decline of 94 percent. 

Two more statements from Colonel Foy's letter require attention. 
The statement that-
The added gain in December over November for smaller plants employing less 
than 500 persons was 0.4 percent, bringing the total percentage to small plants 
up to 24.1 percent 

must be interpreted with care. 
All size groups suffered large declines in dollar volume during 

December,. but the group employing between 10Q ft:n~ ~qq· !V~ earners 
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showed slightly less dec1ine than did the other two size groups. 
The decline in contracts for plants employing from 100 to 500 wage 
earners was from $340,S20,000 to $197,774,000 or 42 percent. The 
percentage of the total contracts receiv:ed by this size group increased 
from 14.7 percent to 16.1 percent, an mcrease of 1.4 points. Of this 
increase of 1.4 points, however, 1 point was gained at the expense of 
the plants employing less than 100 wage earners, and 0.4 of a point at 
the expense of plants employing over 500 wage earners. 

The second statement that-
The Signal Corps more than doubled the percentage of dollar volume placed witb 
plants employing 100 persons or less and nearly doubled the percent of dollar 
volume acquired by plants employing from 100 to 500 persons 

presents the same type of illusion of gain. 
For the plants employing less than 100 wage earners, Signal Corps 

contracts awarded declined from $9,842,000 to $4,688,000, or 52 
· percent, but the percentage of the total increased from 1.4 percent to 

3.2 percent. In plants employing from 100 to 500 wage earners, 
Signal Corps contracts declined from $48,654,000 to $19,942,000, or 
59 percent, but the percentage of the total Signal Corps contracts 
awarded to that group increased from 6.9 percent to 13.6 percent. 

January contracts awarded by the 7 Services of Supply amounted to 
$1,188,978,000. This represented a decline of 49 percent over 
November and a decline of 3 percent over December. Of this total, 
76.4 percent went to plants employing more than 500 wage earners, 
which was an increase of 0.5 percent over December and 0.1 percent 
over November. 

During this month the plants employing less than 100 wage earners 
again suffered most. The total value of their contracts declined 61 
percent over November, compared with a decline of 53 percent in 
December. In percentage of total contracts these plants sustained a 
loss from 9.0 percent in November to 6.9 percent in January. Only in 
Ordnance and Signal Corps contracts did these plants show any per
centage gain over November. The percentage of the total of Ordnance 
contracts placed with plants of this size group increased from 4.0 per
cent in November to 4.5 percent in January. But again this was 

. accompanied by a decline of 36 percent in the total value of these 
contracts. ' 

· The only service which provided an actual increase in the value of 
contracts to plants employing less than 100 persons was Chemical 
Warfare. These contracts showed an increase of 15 percent over 
November, but the percentage of the total of these contracts declined 
from 9.8 percent to 8.5 percent. 

Plants employing between 100 and 500 wage earners fared better 
than the plants employing less than 100. The total value of con
tracts awarded this group decreased 42 percent between November 
and January. The percentage of total contracts awarded increased 
from 14.7 percent to 16.7 percent. The only significant increase in 
percentages was in Ordnance and Quartermaster Corps where the 
percentage of contracts awarded these groups increased from 8.0 and 
26.8 percent in November to 13.4 and 30.2 percent respectively in 
January, In dollar value of contracts awarded, Ordnance declined 
5 percent and Quartermaster Corps contracts increased 9 percent. · 
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Conclusion: The above analysis has brought out a number of 
points which are significant to the study of Army procurement policy. 

1. That in the period in which the great~ effort was presumably 
made to spread contracts to small business, nothing was actually 
·accomplished in that direction. The small plants (under 'lOG wage 
earners) were unable to maintain even the slight percentage of con
tracts that they held at the beginning of the period and in total value 
of contracts awarded they sustained a loss of about 61 percent. -

The group employing between 100 and 500 wage earners sustained 
a Joss of only 42 percent of dollar volume of contracts and received 
an increase in percentage of all contracts of about 2 points. It should 
be stressed, however, that only 8 percent of the manufacturers 
employed over 100 wage earners in 1939. · . 

2. That by including plants employing between 100 and 500 wage 
earners in the class with little business the most favorable results 
possible have been shown for little business. It should be stressed 
that in 1939 businesses employing 500 wage earners or less produced 
53 percent of the value of products. If War Department prime con
tracts were to be distributed in the same proportion as normal business, 
about 2.25 times as many prime contracts (in value} would have to 
be awarded as were awarded in November and January. . 

3. That it is not sufficient to point out that small plants are receiving 
the same percentage of prime contra.cts as they did in November. 
Even if significant increases in percentages were recorded, it would not 
answer the objections raised by the Senate committee. We have had 
a period of 2 years in which contracts were concentrated in the large 
concerns. The decline of contracts awarded during December and 
January reflect largely the fact that these large firms cannot take on 
any more orders and not that all is being produc~d that is necessary. 
What the figures should show is a high concentration of contracts in 
the small plants. 

4. That although prime contracts awarded do not show the full 
extent to which small business is participating in the war effort 
through its subcontracting activities, nevertheless, it does show a 
high concentration of economic power in the hands of the larger 
plants. 

No data whatever have been presented the committee on the value 
and distribution of subcontracts. Until such information is secured, 
no eftective measure can be secured as to the extent to which the 
Nation's productive capacity is being effectively mobilized. 
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The following correspondence between the Chairman and Under 
Secretary of War Patterson, Under Secretary of the Navy Forrestal, 
and War Production Board Chairman Nelson, with regard to sub
contracting, is included for the record: 

LETTER ADDRESSED TO RoBERT P. PATTERSON, UNDER SEcRETARY oF WAR; 
JAMES FoRRESTAL, UNDER SECRETARY oF THE NAvY; AND DoNALD M. NELSON, 
CHAIRMAN OF THE WAR P~t,ODUCTION BoARD; BY SENATOR JAMES E. MuRRAY, 

· CHAIRMAN, SPECIAL SENATE SMALL BusiNEss CoMMITTEE 

Mr. DoNALD M. NELSON, 
FEBRUARY 16, 1943. 

!Jhairman, War Production Board, Washington, D. C. 
DEAR MR. NELSON: On December 15, 1942, you joined with Under Secretary 

of War Robert P. Patterson and Under Secretary of the Navy James V. Forrestal 
in signing a letter addressed to all prime contractors. This letter suggested the 
organization of a subcontracting department by each prime contractor under "an 
aggressive, open-minded official" and outlined certain functions to be undertaken 
by each subcontracting· department. It also asked prime contractors·to instruct 
their major subcontractors to follow the same procedure. 

The committee was considerably pleased by this action on your part. We 
feel, as you do, that more extensive subcontracting is essential to the fuller use 
-of small business and to the achievement of our production goals. It was because 
of our convictions on this matter that we inserted the following clause in the 
section of Public Law 603, Seventy-seventh Congress, that defined the power of 
the Chairman of the War Production Board: "to obtain information with respect 
to the extent and terms upon which prime contractors with the Government have 
let subcontracts, and to take such action as he may deem appropriate to bring 
about the letting by such prime contractors of subcontracts upon fair and equitable 
terms and in the greatest volume practicable." 

Since almost 2 months have now elapsed since your December 15 letter to the 
prime contractoJ:S, the committee is extremely interested in learning what has 
happened in. the interval. We should appreciate hearing from you on the following 
points: . 

(1) How many prime contractors have received the December 15 letter? 
(2) How many prime contractors have replied? 
(3) How many have indicated that they already have subcontracting de

partments? 
(4) Of those that did not have subcontracting departments, how many indicated 

that ·they-would ·set ·Up such· departments? 
(5) Of those that indicated that they have subcontracting departments, how 

many indicated that they would undertake certain improvements in the work of 
such departments? What improvements have been made? 

(6) How many prime contractors have issued instructions to their major sub-
contractors in accordance with your request? _ 

(7) What is your present program for supervising or controlling the procure
ment activities of your prime contractors? (Please give type and extent of sub
contracting clauses inserted in contracts, procedure for checking on procurement 
activities of prime contractors, etc.) 

The committee is looking forward to-close cooperation with your organization 
during the coming year in the solution of the many problems bearing on the future 
• f small business in America and the successful prosecution of the war program. 

Sincerely, 

2232 

JAMES E. MURRAY, 
Chairman. 
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REPLIES RECEIVED FROM UNDER SECRETARY OF WAR PATTERSON, UNDER SECRl!I
TARY OF NAVY FORRESTA"' AND WAR PRODUCTION BOARD CHAIRMAN NELSON 

W"AR DEPARTMENT, 
·OFFICE OF THE UNDER SECRE'J'ARY1 

Washington, D. C., February £7,
0
191,3. 

Hon. JAMES E. MuRRAY, 
l>nited States Senate, Washington, D. C. 

DEAR SENATOR MURRAY: I have your letter of February 16, in which you ask 
several questions concerning a letter dated December 15, 1942, signed by Mr. 
Nelson, Mr. Forrestal, and myself, addressed to prime contractors generally, in 
which we urged upon them the necessity for a greater degree of subcontracting. 

This letter, which I believe was developed by Mr. Lou E. Holland, then Deputy 
Chairman of the War Production Board, was transmitted to me by Mr. Holland 
for signature, with a request that it be returned to him. It was our understand
ing that distribution of the letter would be made b_y the War Production Board, 
through its regional offices; and the War Department concurred in this arrange
ment as the best means of avoiding duplication of coverage. I am informed, 
however, that the letter was read and discussed at the joint meetings of our pro
curement officers and War Production Board field representatives which were held 
throughout the country during December to explain and implement our relation-
ship with the Smaller War Plants Corporation. · · 

More recently, the letter was reproduced in a memorandum on subcontracting 
sent to the Chiefs of the Supply Servtces with instructions that they bring it to the 
attention of their procurement representatives in the field. I enclose herewith a 
copy of this recent memorandum. . 

As you will note, the December 15 letter was an expression of general prin
ciples which we were urging prime· contractors ·to follow. It · was, however, 
couched in such language as not to require a reply, and I am informed that none 
have been received by this Department. This circumstance, together with the 
method of distribution which I have described, makes it impossible for me to 
answer questions 1 through 6 asked by your letter of February 16. Information 
on some of these points could, of course, be obtained by circularizing our prime 
contractors; but I am doubtful whether it would be advisable to burden them with 
a separate questionnaire on this subject at this time. 

The War Department program for supervising the extent and kind of subcon
tracting by prime contractors has been, particularly recently, the subject of in
tensive consideration. · 

As you are aware, paragraph 205-A.6 of the Procurement Regulations requireS 
all supply services to examine existing prime contracts in cooperation with repre
sentatives of the War Production Board with a view to further subcontracting. 
This process, which began some months ago, is still going on. We believe that 
it is likely to achieve the greatest results in the case of the Army Air Forces, be
cause of the multiplicity of items involved in airplane manufacture which can 
be made the subject of subcontracting. The same thing would ordinarily be true 
of the Ordnance Department; but the recent revision of ordnance requirements in 
the Army supply program has made it, temporarily at least less practicable to 
expand the subcontracting of the prime contractors with this Department. Other 
supply services, like the Surgeon General's Department and· the Quartermaster 
Corps, are already dealing largely with small business on a direct basis; and the 
products purchased by some of them, like the Quartermaster Corps and the 
Chemical Warfare Service, do not so readily; lend themselves to subcontracting. 

Accordingly, we are concentrating particularly in this respect on aircraft manu
facturers. In December a joint investigation, extending over a period of several' 
days, was made in the Buffalo area by personnel from -the Small· War Plants 
Branch of the Purchases Division, from the Smaller War Plants Division of War 
Production Board, and from the Army Air Forces, which included calling at a 
number of the plants to explore the possibility of further subcontracting. As the 
direct result, substantial additional subcontracting was arranged; and the 1111ccess 
of this experiment has led to plans for similar joint conferences with all the 
principal manufacturers of aircraft materiel, which are now on the point of 
beginning. 

With respect to new prime contracts being let currently, paragraph 205-A.7 of 
the Procurement Regulations directs the services to facilitate discussion as to 
subcontracting with respresentatives of the War Production Board. In addition, 
the procedure followed generally includes discussion by our procurement officers 
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with prospective prime contractors as to the extent of the subcontracting planned 
in the particular case. This discussion has several purposes, including the develop
ment of. the fullest possible load for small plants and the determination of the 
capacity and reliability of the proposed subcontractors, as well as ascertaining 
their location from the standpoint of labor supply and transportation, and the 
adequacy of the prime contractor's over-all plan for subcontracting. It is be
lieved that by this means a considerable degree of control of the subcontracting 
activities of prime contractors is being brought about. 

In certain cases, we have gone further and required that the prime contractor 
agree to subcontract either a designated part of the procurement or to designated 
subcontractors, or both. The Signal Corps, for example, is securing such agree
menta in a substantial percentage of all its contracts. While such an arrangement 
is feasible in particular situations, as where the field of subcontractors is limited 
and the possible subcontractors are well known to the supply service, we have not 
thought it wise to impose any such requirement generally. The War Department 
believes that it is vitally important to hold the prime contractor responsible for 
delivering the needed supplies of the requisite quality at the time required. In 
many cases it would impair that responsibility to introduce contractual restrictions 
on subcontracting; and therefore, while every effort is made during the negotiations 
to assure a maximum amount of subcontracting, it has not been found generally 
practicable to make it the subject of a contractual agreement. 
· · Sincerely yours, · . 

RoBERT P. PATTERSON, 
Under Secretary of War. 

WAn: DEPARTMENT· 

SERVICES OF SUPPLY, OFFICE OF THE ADJUTANT OENERAL .. 
Memorandum, No. S5-3S.:..43 

Washington 
FEBRUARY 112, 1943. 

INTENSIFICATION OF SUBCONTRACTING 

1: 'Reference is ~ade to the following joint letter of December 15, 1942, signed 
by the Under Secretary of War, Under Secretary of Navy, and Chairman, War 
Production Board, addressed to all prime contractors and .calling for greatly 
intensified subcontracting: · 

To~ Prime Contractors. 
GENTLEMEN: As manufacturers you know the fundamental value of complete 

plant utilization. Deliveries are speeded, costs are reduced. This sa~e rule 
holds for our composite national capacity. No usable tool dare be idle m ;vour 
plant or elsewhere, if we have the material to feed it. Operators must be provided. 

Records in hand fully establish three important points: 
, 1. Thousands of usable tools in America are but fractionally employed_. 
· 2. They can produce satisfactory work. 
· 3 •. They must be put to work to speed the job by filling the gap for which many 
new tools have been ordered. . 

While this will, in some part, be accomplished by_ transfer and purchase of 
existing tools, it must be done in the main through greatly intensified subcon
tracting all down the line. 
. Those of you who do not have "an aggressive open-mind~d offic!al especially 
assigned to subcontracting should make such assignments rmmedmtely. It lS 
a major job. . 

These subcontracting departments must-
. 1. Reexamine your commitments. . 

, · 2. Comb out every part that warrants subcontracting consideration (reservmg 
the tough ones for your own manufacture). 

3. Clearly define the shop elements of each part or assembly. . . . 
: 4. Promptly supply the War Production Board area office nea!est the_~fl:gmatmg 
plant sufficient job data for their needs in mobilizing the reqmre_d fac1hhes. 

These field offices are clearing houses. They can function only if y~u and others 
~ubmit your work for clearance. To such degree as you dee_m essen~1al ~-our other 
procedures for subcontracting may be continued. But this coordinatiOn, as set 
1orth, is now essential. 
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Please instruct your major subcontractor to follow the same procedure. 
Cooperating, we shall win. 

ROJIERT P. PATTERSON, ' ' 
Under Secretary of War. 

DECEMBER 15, 1942. 

JAMES V. FoaaESTAL, · 
Under Secretary of J:iavy, 

DoNALD M. NELSON, 
Chairman, War Production Board. 

2. Ordinarily, production can be increased more rapidly through subcontracting 
than through waiting for new machine tools and equipment, because of the diffi ... 
culty in ohtaining prompt delivery on such equipment. At the present time,· 
because of cut-backs in the Army supply program, there is a large available in
dustrial capacity on critical machine tools and othe1 critical types of·equipment. 
Thi;o has affected not only prime contractors but many manufacturers supplying 
these prime contractors. 

3. Although some of the services are cooperating fully in aiding and encour
aging prime contractors to carry subcontracting into effect, there is evidence that 
some of the local or regional offices appear to be reluctant to push this to the 
fullest extent possible by bringing in additional subcontracting facilities. " · 

4. In order to carry out the purpose of this memorandum, it is requested that 
the Commanding General, Army Air Forces Mat~riel Command, and the chiefs 
of the supply services bring the joint letter of December 15, 1942, and this 
memorandum to the attention of all branches and regional and local offices of 
their l'C8pective services and issue definite instructions .to contracting officers at· 
all levels to do their utmost to see that all usable capacity is brought into the 
war effort, wherever doing so will increa.'IC the volume or the speed of production 
or will aid in clearing present or prospective shortages or bottlenecks. . · 

5. It is essential that these instructions be issued without delay to all echelons; 
with emphasis placed upon the extreme importance of working this out direct.. 
with prime contractors wherever the results will justify subcontracting •. 

(SPX 160 (2-8-43) SPUPE-MP-FH.) 
For the Commanding General: 

Distribution: 
E. 

J. A. ULIO, ' 
Major General, 

Adjutant General. 

Commanding General, Army Air Forces MaUriel Command. 
Chiefs of supply services. . 

THE UNDER SECRE~ARY OF THE NAVY, . . 
Washington, March 1, 1943. , 

The Honorable JAMES E. MuRRAY, · .. 
ChairmanJ. Special CommiUee to Study Problem& of American SmaU Businua, 

The lo)enate Office Building, Washington, D. C. . : 
DBA& SENATOR MuRRAY: I thank you for your communication of February 16 

and your comments on the three signature letter addressed to prime contractors,o 
which was signed by Mr. Nelson, Mr. Patterson, and myself. · . . 

That letter originated with Mr. Lou Holland, former head of the War Production 
Board Smaller War Plants Division, who agreed, when it was signed by me early 
in December, to have his organization distribute it to all prime contractors. 
; For. this reason the Navy is unable to fully answer your questions 1 to 6, 
mclustve. ' . 

I have asked the various bureaus of the Navy to provide the information I'&' 
quested in your seventh question and hope to have that data for transmittal to 
you shortly. : 

In addition to the above, the Navy directed on December 8, 1942, its field 
agencies to give "all possible aid to prime contractors in carrying out the purposes" 
of the letter in question. . , , 

The Navy also has held meetings in each Naval District, presided over by the 
vario~ District Co~andants, at which this letter was read and its purposes 
explamed. Approximately 400 officers attended these meetings • 

.Assuring you of the Navy's desire to continue to aid in every way possible the 
spreading of subcontracts to smaller firma, I am · 

Sincerely yours, .,. 
JAMES FoaaEsT.u.. 
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The Honorable JAMES E. MuRRAY, 

WAR PRoDUCTION BoARD, 
Wa..hingtora, D. C., March 9, 1948. 

United State. Senate. 
DEAR SENATOR MuRRAY: I cannot as yet reply in full to your inquiry of 

February 16 eoncerning the results obtained from the joint letter by Under 
Secretaries Patterson and Forrestal, and myseH, to prime contractors. 

That letter was distributed in various ways and at various times by the procur~ 
ment offices of the War and Navy Departments, the Maritime Commission, and 
the Smaller War Plants Corporation. The di!•tributions were carried out by the 
several regional offices, and no collection of data bearing on your questions has as 
yet been made. 

However, it is my understanding that Col. Robert W. Johnson, as Chairman of 
the Smaller'War Plants Corporation, is currently undertaking to arrange for the 
periodic collection of comprehensive data which should serve your purposes. 

Very sincerely yours, . 
DoNALD M. NELSON, Chairman. 

SuPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION SUPPLIED BY UNDER SECRETARY ol' THE NAvT 
FORRESTAL 

THE UNDER SECRETARY OF THE NAVY, 
Washington, April es, 1948. 

Bon. JAMES E. MuRRAY, 
Chairman, Special Committee to Study Problems of American SmaU Business, 

. The Senate Office Building, Wa..hington, D. C. 
DEAR SENATOR MURRAY: In order to answer more fully your letter of February 

16, and specifically to give you the answer to question 7 in that letter, a. rather 
exhaustive survey has been conducted in the various bureaus of the Navy 
Department. 

Each bureau has a. definite program calculated to achieve the maximum 
amount of subcontracting of each contract consistent with military necessity. 
It is felt that better results are obtained by this flexible method than by having 
a rigid percentage requirement written into each contract. 

All bureaus are instructed to be constantly on the alert for developments which 
offer opportunities to increase subcontracting. An example of their efforts to 
comply is the joint pilot letter dated January 25, 1943, addressed to supervisors 
of shipbuilding and inspectors in the field and signed by the Chiefs of the Bureaus 
of Ships, Ordnance, and Aeronautics, respectively. (See enclosure A.) 

This letter-point& out that the cut-back in the Army Ground Force program 
will release facilities which may be utilized by the Navy's prime contractors for 
subcontracting. Inspectors are instructed that " * * * immediate pressure 
be brought to bear on the contractor to subcontract, to let out such part.'i of his 
work as can be done wjth an advantage to the total program." 
· The directive further states: "It is not to be taken that this further subcon
tracting is permissive; it is mandatory, and steps as may be nt>cessary should be 
taken through the prime contractor or through the Navy Department to accom
plish the desired result, * * *·" 

Following is a summary of subcontracting practices in the major bureaus of 
the Navy Department: 

BUREAU OJ' AERONAUTICS 

The Bureau of AeroDautics has a clause in cost-plus-fixed-fee eontracts, which 
states in part as follows: "At least ten (10) days before entering into any sub
contract on a. cost-plus-a-fixed-fee basis or entering into any other subcontract or 
issuing any purchase order exceeding$--- (usually $100,000), the contractor 
shall notify the Inspector of Naval Aircraft in writ in~ giving the name and location 
of the subcontractor or vendor, the parts or materials to be purchased, the proposed 
delivery schedule, if known, and the fixed price or estimated cost and fixed fee to 
be paid: Prorrided, however, That the Inspector of Naval Aircraft may at any time 
waive, generally or specifically, the requirPment of giving any such notice." 
__ The Bureau of Aeronautics feels that through this procedure it is regulating 
subcontracting by its prime contractors. 
. . Tllrough tke inspectors of naval aircraft the Bureau at all times is kept informed 
and periodically receives lists from prime aircraft eontractors of subcontractors 
and vendors. 
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BUREAU OF ORDNANCE 

The Bureau of Ordnance inserts, in the case of cost-plus contracts, the follow-; 
inp; clause: "AHeast ten days before entering into any subcontract on a cost-plus
a-fixed-fee basis or entering into any other subcontract or issuing any purchase 
order exceeding $----, the contractor shall notify the Contracting' Officer in 
\vriting giving the name and location of the subcontractor or vendor, the pll.rts or 
materials to be purchased, the proposed delivery schedule if known and the fixed 
price or estimated cost and fixed fee to be p!l.id: Provided, however, That the Con
tracting Officer may at any time waive, generally or specifically, the requirement 
of p;iving any such notice." 

Prior to awarding of contracts to potential contractors, thorough investigations 
are made by qualified personnel to determine the suitability of the facilities, the 
ability of the contractors to produce the items undeJ." consideration and the sub
contracting and/or additional facilities required. 

In those instances where prime contractors require new facilities, an exhaustive 
search to locate existing manufacturing facilities for subcontract work is required. 
The Bureau of Ordnance assists in this procedure, working in close cooperation 
with the War Production Board and other governmental agencies, including the 
Smaller War Plants Corporation which has a representative assigned to the 
Bureau of Ordnance. No new facilities are approved for the prime contractor 
until it is determined by these agencies that it is impossible to find additional 
existing facilities, capable of producing the required items under subcontracts, 
at a rate, of proper quality, and in sufficient quantity to meet the requirements of 
the fighting forces. 

BUREAU OF SHIPS 

Subcontracting is obtained in three ways by the Bureau of Ships .. 
When the contract is first negotiated, the subject of subcontracts is discussed 

thoroughly, emphasis being placed on the necessity of subcontracting wherever 
possible. . 

When the delivery date is set, the subject of subcontracts agaia is investigated 
thoroughly. Under the present schedule, deliveries are called for in such a hurry, 
that it is vital to subcontract every part that can be made elsewhere. 

Finally, the Supervisor of Shipbuilding keeps the subject of subcontracting con
stantly open, through follow-up letters and other means of pointing to the neces
sity for farming out work as hereafter illustrated 

In the case of the Mare Island Navy Yard, Vallejo, Calif., this effort started 
in late 1940, and was expanded to cover all navy yards in March 1941 by the 
promulgation of a broad program of farming out machine shop and other work. 

The navy yards act in the capacity of prime contractors and contract with 
shops throughout the country for the prefabrication of .portions of hulls, fittings, 
and fixtures and the machining of parts, assemblies, etc., which can be performed 
out.'lide the navy yards under proper supervision. 

A survey just completed at Mare Island reveals that more than 500 companies 
-three-fourths of which employ less than 100 persons--are now engaged in the 
fabrication of portions of vessels under construction and perform job work on 
ships brought to the Pacific coast for repair. 

The 500 subcontractors at Mare Island above referred to employ in the neigh
borhood of 30,000 persons who thus are performing work for that yard that, 
under normal conditions, it would do itself. They are spread from Colorado to 
Arizona, Wyoming, Washington, Oregon, and southern California, in addition 
to the areas centering around the San Francisco-Sacramento districts. 

The commandant of the Mare Island yard states: "This yard could not have 
built destroyer escort vesselS without this 'farming-out' program." 

In Denver, Colo., the output of prefabrication work for D-E hulls represents 
46 percent of the structural capacity of the Mare Island yard available for new 
construction. · 

Officials of Mare Island yard further state: "The workmanship on the founda
tions for the first 24 vessels which have been delivered to date is excellent, and 
all agree that the work could not have been done better in the Mare Island shops." 

In addition, on the question of cost, the report further states, "The actual 
cost t~ the Navy, in most cases, was less than the cost of doing the work at Mare 
Island." 

In the list of subcontractors cited above are included five pools organized by 
the Smaller War Plants Corporation's San Francisco office which consisted of 
137 plants, all of which at the present time are working on either repair or the 
building of new ships. 
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An example of the extent to which some of the private shipbuilding organizations 
have been able to take advantage of this farming-out principle is had from a letter 
dated April 15, 1943, from the Bethlehem-Hingham Shipyard, Inc., at Hingham, 
Mass., signed by Mr. E. R. Sinclair, district purchasing a~ent. 

Mr. Sinclair states: "From the time construction of naval vessels started at 
the Hingham yard to the present time subcontracting orders have been place<J 
with a total of 101 small New England concerns to a total value of $13,858,320. 

"Outside of the New England territory orders have been issue~ to 45 concerns 
for a total of $3,197,000. 

"To the best of our knowledge and belief none of these concerns exceeds 50() 
employees and at least 90 percent having less than 100 employees. The work 
involved is of a type which would normally be performed entirely by a fully 
equipped shipyard. " · 

"With the exception of the structural steel and relatively small amount of coo
trolled materials ordered as such, i. e., steel and brass pipe, sheets, etc., the 
material cost of a vessel is actually subcontracted. Much of this material is pur
chased from small concerns and the figures given above represent only a small per
centage of the total volume of business placed with small concerns. With respect 
to auxiliary machinery and specialty items, our suppliers have subcontracted with 
smaller concerns to supply items normally manufactured in their own works. 
Actual check with a number of these suppliers shows they have subcontracted a 
large portion of their work, in some cases handling only assembly and testing and 
production of intricate pieces and in a few instances subcontracting complete units, 
supplying only engineering guidance and inspection." 

The Navy Department is now taking further steps to furnish all navy yards 
and private shipyards with the methods used and results obtained through the 
Mare Island and Bethlehem-Hingham examples. A great number of these yards 
already are carrying on a similar type of activity. 

The Bureau of Ships feels that it obtains better results and more subcontracting 
through the method outlined above, than by requiring a certain arbitrary portion 
of every contract to be subcontracted. 

BUREAU OF YARDS AND DOCKS 

· The Bureau has followed the policy of requiring subcontracting under cost
plus-fixed-fee cont.racts in the interest of speed, economy, and of spreading the 
work. The extent. t.o which subcontracting is contemplated is determined prior to 
award of the cont:act. As a general rule heating, ventilating, plumbing, electrical 
work, roofing, etc., are sublet. Other work such as clearing, grading, and excava-
tion are commonly sublet. · 
. It has also been the practice to make awards to local contractors wherever prac

ticable. Endeavor also is made to maintain a proper balance between the size 
of the project and the capacity· of the contractor selected, and in this way dis
tribute the smaller jobs to the smaller operators, with the further effect of spread
ing work. 

Procurement to be made through prime contractors is determined by the 
Bureau, and is under the direction of the officers in charge of contracts in the field. 
Local markets and sources are utilized to the fullest possible extent, in the interest 
of speed, economy, and distributing business. 

Procurement by the Bureau for its own program or by the Bureau for other 
bureaus, is cleared through the procurement representative of War Production 
Board to the War Production Board Smaller Business Division so that orders can 
be placed in regions and with firms that are in need of business. 

BUREAU 01' SUPPLIES AND ACCOUNTS 

Since October 1941, ·prospective contractors have been required to furnish 
information as to the extent of the subcontracting anticipated in the performance 
of the contract. The data furnished on this questionnaire is reviewed in evaluat-
ing the bid. · 

A cheek is made by the naval inspector on the extent of the subcontracts let by 
the prime contractor. Subcontracting .is urged in all cases whe17 .it is apparent 
that production might be stepped up w1thout undue. costs. Prov1s~ons are made 
for the modification of contracts to pay the increased cost resultmg from sub
contracting when found to be in the interest of the war effort. 



PROIBLEMS OJ' AMERI'CAN SMALL . BUSlND!S .. 2239 

On April 3 instructions were issued to all inspectol'l' of naval material throughout 
the UnitR.d States to supply monthly a list of all subcontractors in their respective 
districts grouped according to size, as follows (see enclosure B): 

Group A: Subcontractors having less than 100 employees. . 1 
Group B: Subcontractors ha\-ing more than 100 and less than 500 employees. 

• Group C: Subcontractors having 500 employees or more. • 
You may be assured that the Navy Department will continue to exert its best 

efforts to spread subcontracting to the greatest possible number of small plants 
consistent with the urgency of its whole procurement program. . 

Cordially yours, 

JI•BhiPI' FOe No. FB/Al-3(100) EN28/A2-ll 

BUORD PILl!l NO. Al-l 

JoiNT PILOT LETTEB 

From: The Chief of the Bureau of Ships, 
The Chief of the Bureau of Ordnance, and 
The Chief of the Bureau of Aeronautics. 

To: All Supervisors of Shipbuilding. 
All Inspectors of Naval Material. 
All Resident Inspectors of Naval Material. 
All Inspectors of Machinery. 
All Naval Inspectors of Ordnance. 
All General Inspectors of Naval Aircraft. 
All Inspectors of Naval Aircraft. 

Subject: Expediting Programs-Subcontracting. 

JAIIE8 FoBBBsTAL. , 

(Buaer FDe No. JA-3(8) 

25 JANUABT 1943. 

1. With the cut-back in the Army Ground Force program and with the release 
of capacity of contractors formerly working on facilities or nonmilitary work, 
there have become available in industry a number of competent firms for addi
tional subcontracting work on Navy contracts. It is essential that all Inspectors 
keep this situation closely in mind and that where a prediction of delay in the 
accomplishment of any contract or subcontract within the Inspector's purview 
can be made immediate pressure be brought to bear on the ·contractor to sub
contract and let out such parts of his work as can be done with an advantage to 
the total program. 

2. It is not be be taken that this further subcontracting is permissive; it is 
mandatory, and steps as may be necessary should be taken through the prime 
contractor or through the Navy Department to accomplish the desired result, i.e., 
a balancing of work among competent firms to assure the required delivery 
of end products. · 

3. The Naval Advisors to the Regional Directors of the War Production Board 
have information on firms which may be suitable for subcontracting work. It is 
to be noted, however, that any such information furnished is advisory only and 
that the responsibility for subcontracting depends upon the holder of the original 
contract, who retains his responsibility also for the products obtained. 

4. Inspectors are enjoined to advise the cognizant Bureau promptly of prospec
tive delays and of steps which appear possible for breaking them. 

RALPH DAVISON, 
lWJr Admiral, United Statu Naf111, 

Actirlf Chief of Bureau. 
W. H. P. BLANDY, 
T. D. RUDDOCK, 

Acting. 
E. L. CocBBAlfJil, 

Chief of Burea-. 
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PM136 JRS:fw 
NAVY DEPARTMENT, 

Waahington, D. C., April !J, 194!1. 
From: Office of Procurement and Material (Inspection Administration). 
To: All Inspectors of Naval Material. 
Subje~: Navy Subcontractors, Report Listing the Number of. 

1. In accordance with the request made by the ChiP.f of Procurement and 
Material, it is requested that the Inspector furnish this office (Inspection Admin
istration) with the. number of SuscmtTRACTORS in each Inspection District. falling 
within the following groups: 

Group A: Subcontractors having less than 100 employees. 
Group B: Subcontractors having more than 100 and less than 500 employees. 
Group C: Subcontractors having 500 employees or more. 
2. In most cases, estimates of which group subcontractors fall within can be 

made by cognizant inspectors. lt is not the intention of this order to load addi
tional heavy paper work on inspectors. Compliance should employ the simplest 
effective procedure. 

;J. The report requested in paragraph 1 is to be submitted 88 of the first of 
each month and is to be continued monthly until further notice. It is requested 
that this report be submitted so 88 to arrive in this office by the 15th of each 
month. 

A. I. WBLLINOS, 
{By direction). 



APPENDIX III 

The following supplementary material was submitted by Charles E. 
Wilson in connection with his testimony: . . 

WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

PART 906-MACHINE TooL TRANSFERS 

[Directive 13] 

DIR. 13 
Feb. 6, 1943 

§ 906.1 Directive 13-(a) Utilization of machine tools. (1) As a result of changes 
in program schedules, increasingly efficient operation, and development of new 
production techniques, many machi,ne tools heretofore delivered have been 
rendered idle, o.r are in use on purposes less essential to the war effort than others 
for which they are urgently needed. 

(2) To release all possible materials for other purposes and to bring about the 
production of articles of war in accordance with strategic military determinations, 
maximum utmzation of existing machine tools must be secured. 

(3) Machine tools recently purchased have been largely Government financed; 
when in conflict with the attainment of maximum utilization, the right to present 
or future ownership and the right to possession or use of any particular machine 
tool by any person, including any governmental agency, department or corpora
tion, are deemed subordinate. 

(4) The War Production Board is the agency responsible for developing infor
mation regarding existing machine tools not required in their present location, 
and is respontsible for exercising over-all supervision of the distribution of machine 
tools. 

(b) Pn/icie$1. Accordingly, the following policies have been established by the 
War Production: Board in consultation with the War and Navy Departments, 
and the Defense Plant Corporation: 

(l) The War Production Board may direct the transfer of any machine tool 
not in use or from use on any contract, purchase order, program, or other work 
regardless of ownership or contractual rights relating to the possession or use of 
such machine tool, to use on any other contract, purchase order, program, or other 
work in the same plant or any other plant. The direction of the War Production 
Board will be addressed to the departments or agencies primarily affected and a 
copy shall be furnished to the holder of such machine tool. 

(2) The Tools Division of the War Production Board shall issue such a direction 
only after consult.ation with the Vlar Department, the Navy Department, or 
any other Government agency or department the performance of whose con
tracts may be a.ffected by such action. Consideration shall be given to the effect 
which such transfer will have on respective production programs, under the gen
eral policies directed by the Production Executive Committee. 

(3) The guiding principle shall be that upon the issuance of such a direction 
!he transfer of the machine tool in question shall be made promptly. Accord
mgly, every effort must be exerted by the Governmental agency concerned to 
obtain the consent of the holder of the machine tool to its immediate transfer. 
Adjustments between Governmental agencies necessitated by the transfer and 
like11·ise negotiations between such agencies and the machine tool holder with 
respect to the modification of any contract under which the machine tool is 
used or of any eontract for the production of material with such machine tool 
shall, insofar as possible, be conducted after the transfer. 

(4) If the consent of any private interest deemed necessary to the transfer 
of. the machine tool cannot be obtained, or if the transfer is not accomplished 
Wlth reasonable dispatch. the War Production Board will issue such orders as 
may be necessary to effectuate the transfer. When necessary, the machine tool 
ehall be requisitioned pursuant to the Act of October 16, 1941, as amended. : 

2241 
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(5) Reserves of machine tools retained by contractors against the/ossihilitv 
of future need for tools shall not be permitted if such tools are neede for other 
contractors. The executio'l of the policies herein established should obtain 
sufficient fluidity and flexibility in the distribution of machine tools to make such 
reserves wholly unnecessary. 

(c) lleview of orders for machi'M toolB. The War Production Board, Toolo 
Division, will request all Departments and Agencies participating in this directive 
to review all lists of machine tools on order so that those not urgently needed may 
be cancelled. The Tools Division will keep itself posted as to all urgent and 
'Special demands for machine tools so that immediate action mav be taken in 
filling such orders. · 

(d) ReportB on availabltJ machine tools. All departments and al(encies of the 
Government participating in this directive shall determine the location of machine 
tools within their cognizance which are available for transfer to fill other more 
urgent needs, and shall promptly advise the War Production Board of such tools. 

(e) Effectuation of directive. The War Production Board, the Army and Navy 
Departments, and the Defense Plant Corporation, shall take such other immedi
ate steps as are necessary to effectuate this directive. 

Issued this 6th day of February 1943. 

WAR AND NAVY DEPARTMENTS 
.Approved: 

JAMES V. FoRREBTAL 
RoBERT P. PATTERSON 

DEFENSE PLANT CoRPORATION 
. Approved: 

HANS A. KLAGSBRUNN -· 

DONALD M. NELSON, 
Chairman. 

M-293 
FEB. 26, 1943 (Corrected Copy) 

WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

(Corrected copy) 

pART 3208---CRITICAL COMMON COMPONENTS 

[General Scheduling Order M-293] 

The fulfillment of requirements for the defense of the United States has created 
a shortage in the production of certain critical common components for defense, 
for private account and for export; and the following order is deemed necessary 
and appropriate in the public interest and to promote the national defense: 

§ 3208.1 General Scheduling Order M-293-(a) Definitions. For the purpose 
of this order: . . 

(1) "Critical common components" means any new equipment or apparatus 
of the types, descriptions and classifications set forth on the schedule hereto an
nexed. Class X and Class Y critical common components are those components 
which are so designated on such schedule. 

(2) "Manufacturer" means any person who constructs or manufactures a 
critical common component to the extent that he is engaged in such construction 
or manufacture and shall include sales and distribution outlets and agencies con
trolled by such manufacturer. 

(b) Operation reports. Each manufacturer of a critical common component 
shall file the .applicable form designated in Column 1 of the annexed schedule on 
the dates prescribed by such form. Such form as filed shall where called for show 
production capacity and orders unfilled, received, shipped, cancelled and scheduled 
for the period specified in the form. 
. (c) Deliveries of Class X critical common components. (1) Each manufacturer 
of Class X critical common components shall file the applicable form as specified 
in Column 2 of the annexed schedule on the dates prescribed by such form. Such 
form as filed shall show the manufacturer's delivery schedule for Class X critical 
common components for the period therein specified. 

(2) On ,and after April 1, 1943 (or such later date as may be specified in the 
applicable form), notwithstanding any preference rating which other orders 
may ·bear or any directive, rule or regulation of the War Production Board, 
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each manufacturer shall deliver Class X critical common components only in 
accordance with the schedule filed pursuant to paragraph (c) (1), a.& the same may 
be changed by the Director General for Operations. , 

(d) Placing and acceptance of orders for Class Y chtical comnwn components. 
(1) Except as otherwise provided in the annexed schedule, on and after April 1, 
1943 no person shall place an order with a manufacturer, and no manufa~turcr 
shall accept an order, for any Class Y critical common component unless accom
panied by a specific authorization of the Director General for Operations. Such 
authorization may specify the manufacturer with whom the order may be placed.
Application for such authorization may be made to the War Production Board 
by the person seeking to place an order on the applicable form designated in 
Column 3 of the annexed schedule. 

(2) Any order so authorized shall be accepted by the manufacturer with whom 
it is placed, provided it meets his regularly established prices and terms. De
livery shall be made in accordance with the terms of such order as authorized, 
notwithstanding any preference rating which other orders may bear or any direc
tive, rule or regulation of the War Production Board. 

(e) Other allocation and scheduling action. With respect to any critical com
mon component, the Director General for Operations may, notwithtanding any 
other order, preference rating, directive, rule or regulation of the War Production 
Board: . 

(1) Direct the return or cancellation of any order on the books of a manu-
facturer 

(2) Direct changes in the delivery or production schedule of a manufacturer 
(3) Allocate orders placed with one manufacturer to another manufacturer 
(4) Revoke any authorization to place an order gMnted by him pursuant to this 

order, or 
(5) Take such other action, as he deems necessary, with respect to the placing 

of orders for, or the production or delivery of critical common components: 
(f) Application of other orders and regulations. The listing of any product as a 

critical common component under this. order does not relieve any person from com
plying with the provisions of any other order, directive, rule or regulation of the 
War Production Board, except as specifically provided in this order. 

(g) Violations. Any person who wilfully violates any provision of this order, 
or who, in connection with this order, wilfully conceals a material fact or fur
nishes false information to any department or agency of the United States is 

fuilty of a crime, and upon conviction may be punished by fine or imprisonment. 
n addition, any such person may be prohibited from making or obtaining further 

deliveries of, or from processing or using, material under priority control and may 
be deprived of priorities assistance. 

Issued this 26th day of February 1943. 
CURTIS E. CALDER, 

Director General for Operations. 

ScHEDULE ANNEXED TO GENERAL ScHEDULING ORDER M-293 

l. Designations. Only those critical common components designat-ed as Class 
X or Class Y are suhject to the provisions of paragraphs (c) and (d) of this order. 
A critical common component may be both a Class X and Class Y component and 
thus be subject to all the provisions of the order. 

2. Applicablt: form.~. If no form is listed in any of the columns opposite a specific 
item, no form is to be filed as to that item. If a form is listed opposite a general 
class of product, but not opposite a subclassification, the form shall be filed only 
for the class as a whole (or for such part of a class as the manufacturer produces). 
If a form is listed opposite a general class of product and also opposite a specific 
subclassification, the form is to be filed both for the class as a whole (or for such 
part. of a class as the manufacturer produces) and the specified subclassification, 
but if the manufacturer produces only a specified subclassification the form need 
be filed only for that item. 

Subject to the proviHions of the foregoing paragraph: 
The applicable form shown in Column 1 is to be used in making the report re

qu_ired of manufacturers of all critical common components by paragraph (b) of 
th1s order. 
~he applicable form shown in Column 2 is to be used in making the report re

QUired of manufacturers of Class X critical common components pursuant to 
paragraph (c) of this order. 
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The applicable form shown in Column 3 is that on \vhich a purchaser of the 
ClassY critical common component may apply to the War Production Board for 
authorization to place an 9rder with a manufacturer pursuant to paragraph (d) 
of this order. 
Where the same form number is specified in more than one column, the form 
shoulri only be filed once. Where the form specified is filed pursuant to any other 
"E" T'L", "M" or "P" order, the form should only be filed once. 

3.' Reports and communications. The list of critical common components is 
arranged so that the name of the Industry Division appears in parenthesis above 
the type of critical common components for which it is primarily responsible. 

All reports and forms required by the order and all communications with re· 
spect to any critical common component should be addressed to the War Produc· 
tion Board, Washington, D. C., attention of the appropriate Industry Division 
as so listed. 

Type of critical common components I 
D Applicable fonns columns 
ii(II'! 1-----;-----;----
tloos 2 3 

-------------------1---1----1-----1-
(AJB('RU'l' PRODUCTION l!O.,RD RESOURCES CONTROl. OFTTCR) 

I. Parker type fittings. ______ --------------------------------- ... ____ _ 
Tube, hose and pipe fittings specially designed for u.- in aircraft 

plumbing by virt.ue of their inherent low weight, compact 
dimension~ and other design characteristics: 

Adapters. Manilnlds, 
Rushii:gs. Nipples. 
Caps, Nuts (Spcchll. 
Cells. Parker Flanges. 
Collars. R~ducers. 
Connectors. Rio~s. 
Couplings. Sl~ve,, 
Cro>S('S, Snubbers. 
Elbows. Supports. 
Hose Assembly. Tees. 
Inserts. Unions. 

- Liners. 
2. Oears, BircrB!t engine ______________ ------------------------------ ... 

Thosa gears directly incorporated in the assembly of aircraft en-
gines. . a. Timing ___________________ .Bevel. 

Spur. b. Accessory _________________ Bevel. 
· Spur. . 

Spur (Helical). · 
Zero I. 

e. Propeller reduction ......... Bevel. 
Spur. 

. Herringbone. 
d. Supercha!'fl"er _______________ Spur. 

3, Engine aecessories (aircrB!t): . 
Those auxiliary devices used as a component part of an aircraft 

engine as listed below: 
a. Pumps ____ . ______ .--------------. __________ .--------------

Fuel pumps, engine driven. 
Hand fuel pumps. 
Hydraulic pumps, engine driven. 

b. Spark plugs.---- ____ --------------------------------------
Ceramic: 

Long reach shielded type. 
Short reach shielded type. 
Short reaeh unshielded type. 

Mica: 
Long reach shielded type. 
Short reaeh shielded type. 
Short reaeh unshielded type. 

e. Starters .. _ ..... -------------------------------------------
Electric inertia type. 
Hand inertia. 
Direct crank type. 
Cartridge type. 

d. Carburetors ... _-_-----.-----------------------------------
Pressure injection type. 
Large float type (over 1,000 h. p.) 
Small float type (up to 1,000 h .. p.) 

PD-900 ------------ ........ .. 

PD-000 ............ --------·· 

PD--900 ------------ ......... . 

PD--900 ............ -·--------

PD--900 

PD--900 
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Des- Applicable forms columns 

TJPe of critical common components i~-1-------~------~-------
tions 

'WIICRA" -PBODOCTION BOARD BJIS017BCBS OO!RBOL OPnCJ:I-COn. 

a. Engine accessories (aircraft)-Continued. 
Tb- 8Uxiliary devices used as a component pert of 8D aircraft 

engine as listed below-Continued. 
e. Matmetos _ .............................................. .. 

4 Cylinder-SF. 
5 Cylinder-SF. 
6 Cylinder-sF end SB. 
7 Cylinder-SF, VMN and DF MJT. • 
9 Cylinder-SF, DFN end V AO, SB and MIT. 
12 CylinMr--DFLN end DFN. Single 12 Cylinder SF; 
14 Cylinder-SF. 
18 Cylinder-OF end low tension. 
24 Cy!inder--DFN. 

f. Generators .............................................. .. 
"E" type-12 volt, 50 amp. 
"L" type-24 volt, 25 amp. 
"M" type-24 volt, 50 amp. 
"0" type-24 volt, 100 amp. 
"P" type-24 volt, 200 amp. 
"R" type-30 volt, 300 amp. 

4. Hydraulic parts-Actuating cylinders ............................ .. 
A cylindrical cbamher in which a piston is impelled by the pres-

P sure of a working fluid to provide tbe motive foroo required for r the operation or control of SOmJl contiguous de\"ice. 

Class! 
II ca
tion 

Bore 

1 I~" and under ......... . 
2 I~" to 2" ................. . 

: ¥:'~t~·r:::.::::::::::::::· 
6 2'' to 3" .................. .. 
6 0\"er 3" .................... . 
7 Over 3" .................... . 

Stroke 

Any. 
{Tp to 10". 
Over 10". 
Up to 10". 
0\"'er 10". 
Up to 15". 
Over 15". 

(ALUJIIN'tTK Ah~ llAGNit81Ulll DIVISION) 

I. Forgings (Aluminum) ............. -----------------------. X 

e. Pro!lf'llers. 
II. Crank cases. 
c. Pistons. 
II. Lugp Hammer Forgings (10,000 lbs. and over). 
e. Small Hammer Forgings (less than 10,000 lbs.). 
j. Press Forgings. 

(AUTOVOTIVI!: I'IIVISION) 

I. Crankshafts (finished): 
a. Drop !orged .......................................... .. 
b. Ca-'1. ................................................ .. 

2. DiMe! enJ<ines (non-marine only): 
a. Over 700 r. p. m ____ -------------------- --------------·-

1. Gasoline en~io('s (exrept aircraft): 
e. Air-<'Onled ........................................... .. 
b. Liqnid-coolpd_ ........................................ . 

t. EnginP mounted RC("('"-qories: 
11. MaJ<Detos loth<'r than aircraft types) .................. .. 
b. Fuel injection equipment-----··-----------------------

On<'-<'Yiinder pwnpg .. ------------- .. -------------------M ulti-<'ylinder pumpg. _ ....... _. ____ . _________ .... ____ _ 
Noules and holders ................ ______ ---------------

I. B1111d tools: 

(BCILDING IIAURIALS DJVISION) 
I 

X 
X 

X 

X 
X 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

•· HAAVY forged tools ... -------------------- -------------- ____ __ 
I. l'ioks 
2. MRitOCk!l 
:S. Hammers, Mauls and !lledges (t lbs. lllld over) 
4. BIRoksmitb An.-il Tools 
6.BV!I 
6. Ton!!!! 

.. Wood working tools: 

t ~~cbiu.&u~:::::::::::::::::::::::: --~--

1 2 I 

PD-900 ------------ ----------

p~ 

PD-900 

WPB-6.1 WPB-2251 
CMP-12 

WPB 878 WPB 1178 

WPB 878 WPB S78 
WPB 878 WPB 878 

_ PD-000 

PD-!100 
PD-000 
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Applicable forms ooiDJDDI Des-
l~na-1----~----:----Type or critical CXJIIllllOD oomponenta 
!.ions 2 I 

--------~-------------------------~-1-~---~-----1-----
• (GBNBRAL INDUSTBLU. BQUIPliBNT DIVISION) 

L Fans, blowers and exhaUsters as defined under Limitation 
Order L-280_______________________________________________ X 

I. Compressors and dry vacuum pumps, reciprocating air and 
gas as defined in L-100 {excluding compressors for air con-
ditioning, ice making, food and beverage cooling, processing 
and preservation and cold storage systems) ________________ XY 

All others having piston displacement of over 1 cubic foot 
per minute (excludinl! compressors for air conditioning, ice 
making, food and beverage cooling, processing and preser
vation and cold storage systems>--------------------------- XY 

IPD-796 I PD-795 •••••••••• 

PD-900 I PD-416 I PD-416 

PD-900 PD-418 PD-416 a. Conveying machinery and mechanical ~:,wer transmission 
equipment as defined in Limitation rder L-193......... •••••• PD-900 ---·-····--- ---·------

•· Speed chantrers: 
1. Enclosed units (excludin!! ship propulsion): 

Worm gear speed reducers _______________________ •••••• PD-900 ·-----·--·-- •••••••••• 
Helical and/or herringbone speed reducers •••••••• ------ PD-900 --··-···--·- ----------

2. lndustrlal gears (unmounted): 
Wtrm and worm wheels ••••••••••••••••••••••••• -----

4. Flexible couplings_·------------------------------------------·--·-
&. Heat exchangers as defined in General Limitation Order 

L-172 .. __ --------- _____ -. _.----- ----- __ - __ .-. ---.-------. _ _ XY 
8. Pumps. industrial (except measuring and dispensing. and 

rt'ciprocating comprt'.'!SOrs and dry vacuum pumps); 
a. Pumps, reciprocating (except compressors and dry 

vacuum pumps>---------------------------~--------- ----~-11. Pumps, centrifugal _____________________________________ --·----
. c. Pumps, rotary {including vane, screw, lobe and gear) ••• ------

11. Fluid power systems (hydraulic)_______________________ X 
7. Turbo-blowers and turbo-exhausters for pressure ditJerential 

of 1 ~ or above: 
._ Centrifugal type-20 H. P. and above •••• ----------------- XY 

Single Stage •. 
Mnlti-Stage. 
A:<ial. 
Blast furnace. 

b. Rotary-20 H. P. and above •••• ----·---------------------- XY 
Lobe. 
Sliding Vane. 
Liquid Piston. 

e. Rotary and centrifugal-below 20 H. P-------------------· X 
L Weldin!! rods and electrodes: 

a. Welding rods for gas welding 
Bronze WPlding rodS------------·-··------------------ ------

11. ;Electrodes for arc welding · 
Carbon steel electrodes (Flux coated>----------------- ------

c. Stainless steel electrode.• for armor plate welding ________ ------
11. Stainless steel electrodes for corrosion and beat resisting. ------

11. Motors and generators, electric: 
a. Fractional horse power (except internal combustion 

engine mounted accessories) including amplidynes, 
dynamotors, and selsyn motors _______________________ ------

10. Electric motor control equipment-all sizes and types (ex-

PD-900 
PD-900 

PD-900 I PD-815b I PD-816 

PD-900 ------------ ---------· 
PD-900 ------------ ----------
~~=~g ---iin:.iiii- --·----·-· 

PD-900 I PD-816B I fD-816 

PD-900 I PD-816B I PD-816 

PD-900 

PD-900 

PD-900 
PD-900 
PD-900 

PD-738 

PD-901 --·--·---

cept for internal combustion engine) mounted acce&-sories __________________________________________________ ------ PD-900 ------------ ----------

a. Navy shipboard type---------------------------------- X ------------ ------------ ----------

~: ~:~~~rl:ls~~~~~~=====~========:::::::::::::::: --~-- :::::::::::: :::::::::::: :::::::::: 
11. Small air circuit breakel'!l Types AB. ET or similar _________ ------ PD-900 ------------ ---------· 
12. Pressure vessels. Any -led metallic vessel or shell sub

jected to internal or external pressure designed for the 
purpose of retaining one or mon! fluids Oiquids, gases, 
or vapors), excluding: (a) Direct-fired vessels, such as 
locomotives or boilers; (h) Vessels for containing only 
water under pressure for domestic supply, or those con
taining air, the compression of which serves only as a 
cushion as in air-lift pumping systems; (c) Vessels for 
storage or transportation designed for pressure below 
30 Jbs. per square inch and for vessels or Jess than 30 
cuhie feet in volume regardless of pressure; (d) Vessels 
designed as heat exchangers of the surface type, or en
closures therefor; (e) Vessels designed for cooking food-
stull's or used directly in pn!paring foodstutfs for packag-
ing_~----------------------------------------------------- X 

I (liiSCBI.I.&NZOUS IIJNBBAUI DlV1810N) 

Jewel bearings: i . . 
a. Vee jewels _________________________ ·--------------------- ------
11. Large instrument ring jewels ____________________________ ------

,. 1 As n!qaired under L-280. 
, I As required under L-100. 

I As n!quired under L-163 . 
. , Aa required under Jewel Bearing Order M-liO. 

PD-900 

(') 
(., 

PD-901 ---···---· 

(') 
(') 
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Applicable fonns columns 

'I'Jl)e of crltical common aompmentl 
Des-
i~-1--------------~~------
tioos 

(POWEB DIVIliiOlf) 

L 'l'urblnes (exi'O'pt for sbip propnlslon): 
11. SU"Am turbines for generator drive...................... X 
b. SU"Am turbines ror mechanical drive.................... X 
e. Hydraulic turbines..................................... X 

t. Circuit bl"l'akers............................................. X 
11. Oil breakers. 2200 volts and above. 
b. Air breakers ne<>pt types AB, ET or similar. 

I. Power boilers-All land boilers 100 lbs. design pressure and 
above, including water tube and fire tube.................. XY 

4.. Diesel and natural 1m5 engines (non-marine only): 
a. i50 RPM and less_____________________________________ X 

&. Crankshafts (finished): 
11. Hammer and press forged............................... X 

e. Transformers-radio. radar and nonpower electronic appli-
cation only.········--------------------------------····· ------

"· Filament transformer. 
b. Output and couplinl!. 
c. Power supply transformer. 
II. Reactors. 
._Chokes. 

<BAIIJO A B.U>AB DMSJOifl 

1 

(1) 
(1) 

~~ 

(I) 

WPB878 

I 

(I) 
(I} 
('I 
(1) 

(I) 

WPB8'18 

a 

• PD-900 ---------·- --------

L Capacitors (fixed).----------------------------·------------- ------ PD-9110 -------· --------.... a. Ceramic condensers. 
b. Electrolytitt. 
c. Mica condenSPrs. 
d. Paper condensers. 

I. Coaxial e.able for RF transmlsslon lines exclodlng gas or air 
filled lines .••••.••..••••••.• "··-----------------------···-------- PD-?00 ---------- ----L----

1. Industrial type Instruments (as classitled L-ZWl------------- ---·-- PD-750 ---------- --------
4.. Combat meiiSuring instruments: 

a. As classified lr-2ll3 except Classifications 1.11, 1.21, L31, 

b. cf~~~!ti~~iii~i2i~iiii~iiii;iiii:::::::::::::::: ::::: ~~ --(a) ____ -----(if--
'- Plngl! and connectors: 

a. AN typP. specification AN-95-'l4a ....................... ------
b. Coaxial line connectors and harness used with 3 above •• ------

1. Remstors, fixed and variable. 
7. Test equipment-Production................................ XY 

a. Generators or audio and radio frequency signals except 
rotary type. 

6. Frequency measuring equipment, lnclndlng standards. 
r. Wa\"eform measuring equipment. 
d. Power supplies (electtonic) and voltage regolations. 
•· Impedane<>, inductance, capacit.ane<>, voltage. amper

lll'e, and resistance measurement-equipment AC and 
DC, excepting basic meier movements applicable 
for !Oil~ purpoSl'S. 

f. Precision standards or Items In e. 
f. Electronic sPC<'d regulating measuring equipment. 
i. Electronic recording de,•ie<>s, graphical and visual. 
I. DC and AC voltal!e amplifiers (test purposes only). 
}. Electronic chemiral analysi.• equipment. 
1:. Vibration and sound measurement and analysis eqnip-

ment. · 

PD-900 
PD-900 

pD-900 PD-1101 

8. '1'=-~~~-5~~:-~-~~-~-~~~~~~- ______ lfm>B~ }---------- ---------
f&.U'IlTY C."D t'"El"Jih'"J("AL IIQUJPK&Ift' DIVISION) 

l. l!:nln,uisbers. ""rbon dioxide.------------------------------ X 
Tbese fire extini!UisbPrs are classified on the bssL• or the 

..-e:~ht of <Brbon dioxade that is oontained in the pressed 
ateel cylinders usect. 

•· 2 pound hand portable. 
b. 4 noon<! hand portabiP. 
e. ~~pound hand portable. 
II. IU polll'd band portable.; 
r. IS nountl hand ponable. 
f. ~ f'OUnd band portable. 
f. so pound ,. he.!l type. 
•· i5 pound wheel type. 
f. IOU 1 our;d wheel type. 
Any Si ecW nrder si•es. 

hnD80Pntly pipe<lsystPms (50. 75 and 100 pound eylin
c!ers u..'<'d in t h..,.. systems!. 

Carda• low l'n-ssure systt'm. (No cylinders but does 
nlQ.uiJe fetrirt'rated tanks.) 

I As ""lnin'CI and<>r Order M-1'11. 
I As ""'Uin-d undn Order J.-117. 
I As nlQ.uiiM under Ordr-r L-al3. 

PD-900 PD-1101 --------
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Dee
;~r-------~------~----

(I!IIIPRUILI>DiG) 

L Val......, including all valws socb u 1Ddos1tial, ~. 
hydrant, sluice gate, drillillf,llowline, cocll:s, etc., exCI'pt 
ft.frigeratioo, aircralt, automoUw., inserumea'- ftCilW
ing and control valwa: 

L St.e<-1 valve~: 

tioDs 

Sal~ty and ftlief. ------------------------------------- ------
Turbine (lnclodin' strainers, throttle or ovenpeed, 

CI'IIS!Hivel", 1118DeUvt!rillf and manifold).-•••••••••••••••• 
Comp..........O gas and eylinci« .•• --------------------- ------

6.. lro~ ,,,:l::!:steel valve~ •••••••••• ---------------------- -----
Safety and relief. _____________________________________ -----

Comp..........O gas and cylinder ••••••••••••••••••••••.•. -·---
c. B.!!'~t.:;~n bodY----·--:··-··------------------- ------

Safety and relief ______________________________________ ------

Compressed gas and cylind..-... --------------------- -----
All otbeoc brome valves 1001 W. 8. P. 8Dd over ______ ------

2. Pipe fittings: All steel fittings __________________________________________ ------

L Turbines, main marine propulsioo_ •• ---------------------- X 
~ Diesel engines (marine only)____________________________ X 

Marine propulsioa 
. Aoxiliary drive 

Emergency generator drive 
I. Gears (marine only): 

Maine reduction--------------------··---···-·--······ X 

.AOiiliary reduetion...~---------------------------- X 
ft'OOJ.8 DnJIII()If) 

PIHOO 

PJ>-.900 
PD-000 
l'D-000 

PD-«10 
PD-000 
PIHOO 

:II :II 

PD-«10. ----------- ---------PD-000 
PIHOO 

w~~ ·:w-J'ai826- ------
1828 1828 

WPB8i'8 WPB8i'8 ---------

WPBI827 WPBI827 
1829 1829 

PIHOO PD-«11 

L Bearings, ball 8Dd rolls-----------·------------;;~:~ 
:a. Hand tools: 

a. Mecllanics' band~ tools·---------------------------- WPB :1057 ----------- --------
Adjustable wrenches (crescent type) 
Socket wrenches, midge& sire 
Monkey wrenches 
Pliers. side cutting · 

6. M~tal cutting tools ................. -------------------- ------ WPB 311 ----------- --------
Madrine broaches, flat and spline • 
Threading chasers, die beads, and eoDapsible taps 
High spe00 taper shank drills, I" d~ and ~alga
Ground gear bobs, 48 pitdl and finer 
Ground multiple thread milling cuttA!n or bobs 

c. Pftcision measuring tools------------------------------- ----- WPB 20011 -------··-- -------
Micrometers 
Internal mimlmeters 
Calipers. pocket slide 
Planer gages 
Thickness gages 
Teleseope gages 
Precision levels 
Parallels 
Prot.ract.on 
SolidSQOlllell 
Steel rules 
Vernier, ealipers 
Vernier. gear tooth 
Vbloeks 

Z. Machine tools ... ------------------------------------------ ------ (-) (-) (-) 
•· Hammers and pn!SIIIlll. 
6. Forging machines. 
c. Surface broaehing macbines (5 tu 15 tuns). 
L Planas, double bousing 48" 8Dd up. 
._ Thread milling machines. • 
f. Thread grinding machines (8" &.lid opl. 

f: Cylindrical grinding machines (4"' to 10" eapaelty). 
Cylindrical grinding macbines (20" diamef.er and Oftl'). 

I. Pftcision borillf macbines. 
J. Speeial and way drilling machines. 
1. Spur & belieal gear shaping machines. 
L Speeial macbinea (various types). 

•.As reqninld onder Order ElB. 
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LETTER ADDRESSED TO SEI!UTOB MUJIBA.Y BY c. E. WILSON 

M.a.BCB 17, 1943. 
i Senator J.a.MB& E. 1\IUBR.a.Y, 

Unihd SUJIQ SeflCIU. 
• DE.a.a SENATOR Mt:BR.a.Y: You will recall that when I testified before you:l'com

mittee 2 weeks ago the question 'W8S raised as to whether there is any Government 
organization that has adequate machinery to help businessmen get worthy new -
products or methods into production. . 

I have taken up this subject with Dr. Harvey N. Davis, head of Research and 
Development, and he has writt-en me as indicated by the attached letter. 

You will not-e that wbjle he feels that his legal powers are adequate for this 
purpose, all of his funds available to handle this type of project are exhaust-ed, 
and he does not feel that the staff is adequate to deal with the problems which 
have been placed before them. This &eeiDB to be one of those cases where the 
desire for economy and the desire to have Government serve to develop to the 
fullest new ideas or prograiDB get into confiict with one another. 

Sincerely yoUIB, 
C. E. Wn.sox. 

W .a.a PaoouCTioR BoA.BD, 
OrriCB or PaonuCTIOR RESEARCH A.MD DEVELOPIIB!ft', 

WIIMinglo!l, D. C., MarcA 16, 1941J. 
Memorandum. 
To: Mr. C. E. Wilson. 
From: Harvey N. Davis (initialed H. N. D.). 

Referring to your memorandum of M&l'ch 6, which reached us late Saturday 
afternoon, the 13th, according to my experience effective machinery already 
exists to help businessmen who have worthy new products. methods, or processes 
to perfeet these ideas and get them into production. 

We are empowered by our directive to make research or development contraeta 
for the perfecting of such ideas whenever it &eeiDB wise to us to do so. We are 
even empowered to contract for the coustruetion of prototypes or for the coustruc
tion and operation of pilot plants where necessary. · 

When such an idea reaches the production stage the Smaller War Plants Cor
poration is in a position to aid in the financing. Projects of this sort are often 
brought to them direct without p&BBing throu~h our office at all, in which case they 
sometimes ask us for a technical opinion before proceeding. 

I, therefore, see no need for establishing a new Government agency to deal 
with such matters. 

Pl«>ase remember, however, that at the moment our office has no free funds 
available with which to continue to perform services of this kind. and that our 
staff is not yet fully manned because of the "freeze." Both of these difficulties 
must be overcome before we ean function effectively in this or any other way. 



APPENDIX IV 

(The following material is the report referred to by Colonel Johnson 
on pa.ge 2205 and consists of a record from the members of his staff on 
the cooperation given the Smaller War'Plants Corporation by the 
variot•s procurement a.gencies, and a letter from James Forrestal, 
Under Serretacy of the Navy, to the Honorable Wright Patman, 
chairman of the Committee on Small Business of the House of Repre
sentatives.) 

Subject: Ordnance Department. 
FEBRUARY 24, 1943. 

1 . . Ammunition Branch.-To the best of our knowledge the Ammunition Branch 
is allowing us to review all proposed procurements. Col. 0. F. German and our 
representatives have classified all items procured by the Ammunition Branch so 
that we )mow the exact type of facilities necessary for the procurement of aU 
items. The Officers of the Ammunition Branch seem to be showing a spirit of 
whole-hearted cooperation. 
· 2. Artillery Branch.-Our Artillery Branch representative reports that-we arv 
receiving splendid cooperation and that all procurements are submitted to us for 
consideration. · 

3. Small Arms Branch.-Our Small Arms Representative reports that the 
Small Arms Branch is cooperating with us satisfactorily. · 

4. Tank-Automotive Center, Detroit, Michigan.-We are getting fairly good 
cooperation from the Tank-Automotive Center, although there is a question as 
to whether we are allowed to see all proposed procurements. 

We believe the Ordnance Department, as a whole, is cooperating quite satis
factorily, although there have been many changes in procedure and personnel and 
this may· have caused some unintentional bypassing which will be rectified 
eventually. 

As far as I am able to ascertain I have as of today received excellent cooperation 
from aU procurement divisions of Quartermaster General's Office. I believe you 
are aware of the many courtesies extended to me there and of all the information 
that they have made available to us from their highly specialized procurement 
officers. 

To my knowledge nothing is or has by-passed Smaller War Plants Division and 
in every instance where we could furnish facilities we have had an allocation for 
items to be manufactured emanating from this source. . 

As you know, our liaison, Major Holmes, has in many instances given us two 
and three opportunities to reenter the picture for redesignation of facilities. 

FEBRUARY 26, 1943. 

Subject: Cooperation-Corps of Engineers and Chemical Warfare. 
I can report that we are getting splendid cooperation from both of the above 

mentioneci services. In both cases a copy of the requisition is sent to the 
S. W. P. D. officer at the same time it goes forward to the various sectional officers 
here in Washington, so that we have an opportunity to examine and discuss with 
the local officers the contemplated procurements befo1·e they are sent out to the 
various procurement districts. 

I have made it a point to sell the S. W. P. D. to the Chiefs of these services, and 
I find General Fowler and General English anxious to help us do a good job. I 
can say that this goes for everybody down the line. . . 

At the moment, I am working on procurements amountmg to m excess of ~fty 
'million d:>llars which these services have assigned over to S. W. P. D. I believe 
~that this speaks for itself as to the extent of cooperation '!e are receiving. 

2250 
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FEBBUAllY 26, 1943. 
Subject: Signal Corps. 

We are receiving very good cooperation fro!D t~ Service. They a.--e very 
anxious to assist us in some large procurements m the future ~hereb.y we can ~ 
in some of our smaller war plants to do some large work for this Service. 

FEBRUAllY 26, 1943. 
Subject: Transportation Corps. 

We have an order receiving 100% cooperation from this Corps. Every possible 
Item that we have for procurement that could advi'5&bly fit in to Smaller War 
Plants Division is being given a 100% allocation by them. 

FEBBUABT 23, 1943. 
Subject: Relationship With the Surgeon General's Office. 

At the present time, we are receiving complete cooperation from the Surgeon 
General's Office. I am reviewing all procurement requisitions with the Liaison 
Officer and all amounts we feel capable of handling are allocated to S. W. P. D. 

The attached Plan of Procedure dated January 3, 1943, is being followed at 
the present time, until new procedure can be worked out that will be applicable 
to the recent change in procedure by S. W. P. D. Also the Surgeon General's 
Office is in the throes of reorganization, and most of the top ranking offiOOI'I! have 
been given other assignments. 

PLAN or Pao~DUBB--LIAISON OrriCB, SMA~LER WAll PLAliTB DivisioN; 0FPICB 
OF THE SURGEON GENERAL, WAR DEPAllTMENT; AND SKALLEB wAll PLANTS 
DIVISION, \\"AB PRODUCTION BOAR~ 

1. Requisitions for procurement are approved by the Surgeon General's Office 
and mailed to Procurement Office for negotiation and placement of contracts. 
Procurement offices are located in New York and St. Louis. 

2. Copies of each requisition are made available on date mailed to procure
ment offi~s for Captain Short, Chief, Smaller War Plants Branch, Surgeon 
General's Office, and ~fr. Morris W. Bush, Smaller War Plants Division, Procure
ment Specialist, Medical Corps. for their review. 

3. Each requisition is revie\\·ed and allocations made of that portion to be 
referred t~ Smaller War Plants Division for the purpose of their furnishing recom
mended facilities to handle. When allocations are approved by Liaison Office, 
notification to this effect, together with copy of requisition and specifications will 
be referred to Smaller War Plants Division of War Production Board through 
Liaison Office. Copy of notification wi..U be simultaneously mailed to procure
ment office. 

4. To insure preferred recognition bein~ given facilities designated by Smaller 
War Plants Division in preparing their bids for Medical Department purcl:ases. 
the normal time to be allowed for the return of bids to the Procurement Offices, 
will be extended to three •·eeks (except on eme~ncy purchases). On difficult 
or complicated iteiDS, more time will be allowed if available. 

5. To effect the above outlined policy, certain mechanics for handling requisi
tions by Smaller War Plants Division are necessary. Therefore, a maximum time 
limit will be established (7 davs from date of notification reeeived)-this time 
for the purpose of each requisition being cleared throuJth proper channels by 
Smaller War Plants Di\·ision to determine available facilities. and mailing noti
fication to Surgeon General's Office designating qualified firms recommended as 
bidders for each allocated procurement. It is, of course, understood prompt; 
elearance of notificatioo •·ill expedite placement of desi!Ol&ted firm's bid oa 
record. (U dela,·ed longer than 7 dava by Smaller WBI" Plants Division Offiee 
causin~ act.ual placement of eontract to be unnecessarilv delaved, then Medical 
Department Procurement Office will not be bound to~ firms as recom
mended by Smaller War Plants Division.) 

6. Promptly on receipt of list of qualified bidders from Smaller War Plants 
Division, the Sunreon General's Office will issue directive to the Procurement; 
Officet, reqllftltin,: that tbetoe firms be mailed requests for bids together with speci
fieatione on the desi~ated procurement This will then give these firms equal 
opportunity with other suppliers, in fact, preference on final plaeement of contrac$ 
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• designated by Smaller War Plants Di'rision--unlel>S p~ment with th- firma 
could not be substantiated in aeeordance with the Medical Dena .. ment Procure-
ment poliries. .- • 

_7 •. ~ifieation of price differential to be furnished by Smaller \\" ar Plants 
Division if requested by proeurement offi.ee to sulx;tantiate placement of contl"&d 
with reeommeoded firm. 

8.. The above "Plan of ~ure" l'l'pl'e!!ents mutual working arran~remeots 
~upon by re{)Je!!elltatives of both offi.ees.. n i8 believed that this pioeedure 
will permit of definite handling of all proc;mffiiellts alloeated to SmalleT War 
Plants Division, resulting in 100% cooperation by tbe Office of The S~n General 
in giving aid to Small and;or Distressed plants as recommended by :smaller War 
Plants Divisioo.. 

.For the~ General: 
(Signed) K. A. SaoBT, 

K. A. Short, 
CGptaira, A. U. S., 

ClUJ, Small6' WaT Plonta Bra~tclt • 
.For Smaller War Plants Division of War Production Board: 

Subjeet: Navy Cooperation. 

(Signed) M. W. Busa, 
Morris W. Bush, 

Procuremntt Sp«Wli&l, 
.Medical CArp.. 

I'EBBUAllT 24TH, 1943. 

My letter of Febrwuy 18th. 19(3, covered in~ our set--up with the Navy. 
The following points were analy-Rd: 

1. Number of Buresos covered. 
2. T'nne during which we have bee-n set-up to operate in them. 
3. Results obtained from work in Bureau of Supplies and Aeeounts. 
~ cooperation, I feel that we are receiving good cooperation from the 

follo1ring: 

Bureau of Supplies and Aeeount&. 
Bureau of Ships. 
Bureau of Ordnance.. 
Bureau of Yards and Doeb. 
Bureau of Medicine and Swgery. 
The Coast Guard. 
The Marine Corps. 

We have not bee-n able to obtain pen;onnel to orgaoilre the Bureau of Aero-
naoUcs. so have little to repon. On such eontads as we have had, they have 
been cooperative. 

As to topside cooperation, I am unable to report, as these contacts have always 
bee-n handled by Mr. Holland. 

Our diren eontad between topside and the Bureaus i8 through the Seeretary's 
office--Office of ~urement and Materials; Industry cooperation Division. 
The personnel of this division is in general cooperative, and our contaris are satis- · 
faetory. I told you verbally how much of the cooperation of this division is lip
serviee.. At any rate, with the exception of t~H-ir present inte-rfe-rence with our 
shipbuilding program onder Mr. Cotton, this division has not been detrimental 
to our elfons.. 

This division has for it.s purpose the l~ting of materials and manufacturing 
fadlities for the Navy and, thus, paralkJs our purpose. They answer telephone 
eaUs as "Smaller War Plants." Koone ~g from outside would know they 
w-en: not talking with Smaller \\" ar Plants Division, War Produnion Board. 

Ft:BBt"AllT 23RD, 1~3. 
Subject: Navy Bureau of Shipe. 

Ah1MMigh it seems apparent; that; the Bureau un~ds the intent; of ~ 
with reference to small businet18, and that; many m the Bureau are domg Well' 
1limoiJl, by direction, t.o earry out; tihati intent;, it abo ap~ that othen; do not 
eeem to undeni&and all ol the n-. wbieh the Bureau might WJe to earry out 



PROBLEMS OF AMEIUCAN SMALL BUSINESS 2253 

the program in the awarding of contracts to small firms. Some of the chiefs of 
many technical sections of the Bureau are not as cooperative as they should be. 

The Navv Office of Procurement and Materiel seems to feel that it,is estab
lished to or}erate a separate staff on a smaller plant problem and that: theirs is 
the responsibility to direct any efforts involving smaller plants, rather than th;at 
tqey are established for the benefit of the S. W. P. D. and are supposed to exged1te 
ita work. 

FEBRUARY 23, 1943. 
Subject: Medicine and Surgery-Navy Department. 

The procurement officers in Brooklyn, New York, where 90% of all procure
ment for Naval Medical items are made, have been contacted and they have in
dicated every willingness to cooperate. As soon as we are making proper contact 
with that office, I believe that S. W. P. D. will receive its proportionate share of 
business. 

We have been promised the opportunity of reviewing planned requirements 
from 30 days to 6 months in advance, and we will also be given a copy of all pro
curement requisitions when they are written. 

The review of requisitions and requirements will have to be made by a Li11ison 
Specialist in New York who in turn will refer applicable items to this Department. 

Subject: Maritime Assistance to S. W. P. D. 
FEBRUARY 26, 1943. 

So far as the buyers and Administrative Officers of Maritime can place orders 
with S. W. P. D., it is my belief that they are doing so. The buyers cooperate 
with us in every certification made to them and when our vendors bid at or near 
the low price, they are favored. It is my honest belief that until the entire pro
cedure of handlin~t requisitions at Maritime is completely changed, S. W. P. D. 
will not receive a substantial amount of business in excess of that now being 
given them. · 

The reason for this statement is that, at the present time, the S. W. P. D. is 
not obtaining a satisfactory amount of procurements from Maritime, for the reason 
tha.t it is not afforded the opportunity to sit down with the buyer of each procure
ment and make an effort to secure a proper allocation of that procurement for the 
S. W. P. D. and it!! clientele. . · 

. FEBRUARY 23, 1943. 
Subject: Lend-Lease, Treasury Procurement--Foreign Purchasing Commissions. 

Of the above, Treasury Procurement is the only procurement agency. 
The entire personnel of Treasury Procurement from Clifton Mack, the Director 

of Procurement, to each of the purchasing officers are cooperative and anxious 
to help us in directing procurements to the small companies we recommend. 

Our procedure and working agreement is incorporated in our report of January 
6th, 1943. 

We are established in Lend-Lease and the Foreign Purchasing Commissions 
in order to gain advanced information of the planned procurements which ulti
mately result in the actual requisitions. The assignment of ours is relatively 
of recent date, however, it is very effective. 

Subject: Civilian Agencies. 
FEBRUARY 23, 1943. 

The cooperation of the civilian agencies is rather passive in that it is only 
received so long as it does not affect their work. In fairness, it should be said 
that lack of time and personnel make it impossible for them to give the assistance 
to small plants which might be desired, for the reason that they do not possess 
field set-ups. It does appear that they are giving small plants work up to 50% 
of their purchases, which is a good percentage based on our efforts. Part of the 
failure, however, is due to lack of personnel in their own organization, to keep 
track of compe~~mt faciliti~. They are setting up a new method of procedure 
for some of the1r standard 1tems and to see that these firms are left working on 
their current orders. 
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Subject: Department of Agriculture. 
FEBRUARY 27~ 1943. 

In ·general, the cooperation we are begining to get from the Department or 
Agriculture seems very satisfactory. Mr. Wickard's office has approved a 
positive and strong directive that I drafted. This directive will be sent to all 
the Procurement ·and Administrative offices in the entire Department. 

Although Farm Security Administration raised an objection to our assisting 
them in the placing of contracts, this situation appears to be on the way to 
correction. Even so, it is thought that we shall have to keep a check on this 
agency. 

Subject: Federal Public Housing Authority. 
FEBRUARY 27TH, 1943. 

In November 1942, we received copies of Directives issued by the Commissioner 
of Federal Public Housing Authority to the effect that we would receive full 
cooperation on their Purchase Program. However, after a period of 3 months, 
this agency has failed to follow through on their expressions of cooperation and 
contracts have been let on items in value up to a quarter of a million dollars 
without S. W. P. D. even being advised of the purchases and all of these items 
were of such a nature as to be of vital importance to S. W. P. D. 

.Subject: Navy Bureau of Ordnance. 
FEBRUARY 23, 1943 . 

In compliance with the request that we confirm our individual reports covering 
our respective assigned bureaus, the writer can cover the Bureau of Ordnance 
situation with the statement that cooperation seems full and uniform throughout 
the Bureau. 

Captain Hussey himself offered us a prime contract for 3,000 Mark 4-20-mm 
antiaircraft guns less mounts; and other officers have offered detail parts totaling 
25,050,000 parts, die castings, screw-machine products and wood turnings; during 
the past 10 days. · 

The writer at present is receiving advance information on selected parts (from 
which are screened obviously inapplicable items such as armor over 2", heavy 
guns, and classified, or secret, restricted and confidential items). 

The Bureau of Ordnance items include very few of shelf goods or regular civilian 
use, and the various programs of special items are mostly under way. 

23 FEBRUARY 1943. 
DEAR MR. PATMAN: The Navy is happy to comply with your request for a sum

mary of what it has done to facilitate participation in its procurement program by 
smaller business enterprises. 

In placing orders for materiel the Navy has tried to distribute business to smaller 
eompanies to the greatest possible degree--strategic urgency of its needs being 
considered. 

This program started in January 1941 and has continued at an accelerated rate. 
Passa.ge of the Murray-Patman Act, Public Law No. 603, has further stimulated 

this principle of contract placement which has resulted in a broad reconsideration 
of our procurement policy with the end in view of awarding greater numbers of 
contracts to smaller firms and urging larger prime contractors to farm out more 
of their jobs with smaller subcontractors. · , . 

The primary objective of the Navy Department has been and must contmue to 
be to obtain as quickly as possible the material and equipment required for the 
fleet. All other considerations affecting procurement must, under conditions of 
grave necessity, fit into, yet not dominate our thinking in carrying out that policy. 

Urgent necessity has make it mandatory t~at the maxim~m possible product.ion 
be secured. Circumstances have not permitted productiOn for future reqUire
ments alone. 

While that urgency still exists, increased production now has made possible 
more careful scrutiny of procurement planning and of the facilities made more 
readily available by Public Law 603. _ . . 

1 Passage of that Act in June 1942 found the Navy w1th an mtegrated orgamza
. &ion already in existence in most of the War Prod~~tion. Board _of?ces ~hrougho~t 
the country, manned with officers capable of a1dmg m adm1mstrat10n of thiS 
11tatute from a Navy point of view. 
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The Navv has felt that seeking out and developing new sources of production 
among the smaller plants throughout the United States achieved two ob~ectives: 

(a) Facilities thus added increased the volume and speed of productlOJil. 
(b) Flexibility of the Navy's procurement program improved, since- smaller 

plants can be adapted more readily to rapidly changing war requirements than can 
an• organization comprised only of large facilities built for single-purpose produc
tion. 

By direction of the Under Secretary, the Navy Smaller War Plants Section was 
established in the Industry Cooperation Division-a Navy unit previously· 
dedi<"ated to spreading prime and subcontracts to smaller business. . 

Almost dailv, conferences were held by Mr. Holland and cognizant Navy· 
officers both at W. P. B. Headquarters and in the Navy Department to develop a 
workable program. ' . 

Liaison officers were then appointed in each bureau of the Navy, the Marine: 
Corps, and Coast Guard to work with the Smaller War Plants Section of the Navy 
and to act as contact officers in matters of interest to the Smaller War Plants 
Division. W. P. B. This system of liaison officers has proven quite satisfactory.· 
TheW. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division, however, advised that in some instances 
it did not receive information regarding proposed procurement in time to locate· 
companies and give them an opportunity to study specifications and have their 
bids submitted by the closing date. · 

It was decided, therefore, to reorganize and strengthen the system. On January· 
18, 1943, at the direction of the Under Secretary of the Navy, the Chief of each 
important procurement bureau designated an officer of adequate rank as procure
ment coordinator, whose duties are to examine the needs of the bureau in order to 
select simple items on which the Sm!!.ller War Plants Division of W~ P. B. can 
take prime contracts. · 

These officers and their assistants also are directed to study more complicated 
items to determine in turn the parts which can be subcontracted. Such informa- · 
tion is then turned over toW. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division for distribution 
to the field. 

The Smaller War Plants Division of W. P. B. has been invited to place repre
sentatives in each of the procurement bureaus of the Navy Department and has . 
done so in the Bureaus d Ships, Supplies and Accounts, Ordnance, Medicine and 
Sur~~:ery, and Yards and Docks. Free access has been given by the various bureaus 
to these representatives on future requirements The Bureau of Supplies and· 
Accounts has submitted $67,000,000 worth of simple stock items to W. P. B. 
Smaller War Plants Division. From this list, S. W. P. D. is to select products it 
considers suitable for taking as a prime contractor. It is being asked to distribute 
the remainder to manufacturers selected by its regional and field offices. It 
is anticipated the S. W. P. D. can thus place at least 20% of this procurement. 

To spread work to smaller plants, Navy procurement bureaus assist prime con
tractors to locate companies as subcontractors. Pressure is exerted upon prime. 
contractol'l' to encourage subcontracting to the greatest possible degree. 

At the direction of the Under Secretary, educational conferences have been held 
in every Naval District in the country for the purpose of reexamining Navy pro
curement practices in conformance with Public Law No. 603. These were 
attended by the chiefs of each field agency and presided over by district Com
mandants. 

Re~rional and district executives of W. P. B. Smaller War Plants Divi.'lion have 
p~rtie.ipated in the sesFions as have representatives of the War Production Board, 
\\ashmgt.on office. .Mr. Lou Holland, Director of Smaller War Plants Division; 
attended the 5th Naval District meeting at Norfolk. 

Appro":imately 400 Naval officers, incl~ding one Vice Admira~ 17 Rear Admirals, 
64 CaptamF, 51 Commanders, and 98 Lieutenant Commanders took part in these 
field sessions. 

In most instances W. P. B. field agencies have been asked to appoint liaison 
en~rin~rs t.o ~i~t. Naval officers in this e_ffort .. ~.here practical, Navy field 
ag:ene~es have mvited Smaller \'1\'ar Plants Field Divisions to assign men to these 
Navy area agencies in an effort to expedite carrying out the agreements reached 
at !he!le meetings .. Alrea~y there is flowing from this cooperation, distribution 
of JObs to e.ompamcs specified by the Smaller War Plants Division. · 

It il' believed tha~ these meetings have produced a practical working arrange
ml'nt bE>tween the Navy and W. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division field agencies 
b<"l"t suit.ed t.o mC<"t the varying needs of the different regions of the country. 

The Industry CoopE>ration Division's Naval Advisors, located in W. P. B. field 
offi('('!>, are particularly valuable in continuing this liaison work with the W. P. B. 
Smaller War Plants district and regional representatives. 
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They regularly visit prime contractor's plants •. Through dieeussions with In
spectors of Naval Material and managers of these plants, they lt>.am of available 
subcontract iteiD8, enablli:.g them to suggest new busineBB possibilities to small 
manufacturers. 

A check of daily reports indicates that over one thousand manufacturers were 
interviewed in Washington by the Industry Cooperation Division from March w 
September 1942. In order to make a check of contracts and subcontracts ob
tained by the companies interviewed, a sample of 220 companies was selected at 
random. These·manufacturers·were looated in 34 cities throughout the countrv 
ranging from Portland, Maine, to Los Angeles and Minneapolis to Dallas. Navai 
Advisors telephoned each of the 220 companies and found that J 62 companies or 
73% had obtained either prime contracts or subcontracts for war work since the 
date of the interview,.while 60% of the companies had received prime or subcon
tracts for Navy work since the date of the interview. The results of the survey 
plainly indicated that many relatively small manufacturers can assist naval pro
duction if they are properly advised as to the most effective procedure in seeking 
subcontract or prime contract work. 

A typical operation of a Regional Office is exemplifiP.d in the case of the Sperry 
Gyroscope Company. In September 1942, representatives of this companv came 
to the Navy and requested aid in locating 75,000 tooling hours. The New York 
Naval Advisor furnished the Sperry Company with a list of 27 nearby companies 
that had tooling facilities, and within one week the Sperry Company was making 
use of these plants in the manufacture of jigs, fixtures, and tools. 

On December 8, 1942, the Under Secretary of the Navy issued a directive to 
the Commandants of U. S. Marine Corps and U. S. Coast Guard and all Bureaus 
of the Navy, Inspectors, Supervisors of Shipbuilding, and Naval Advisors direct
ing that all possible aid be given to prime contractors to stimulate subeontracting. 

Attached to this directive was a letter prepared by Mr. Lou M. Holland, then 
head of the W. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division, and signed by Donald M. 
Nelson, Chairman of the War Production Board; Robert P. Patterson, Under· 
Secretary of War; and James V. Forrestal, Under Secretary of the Navy. 

In that communication intensified subcontracting was urged and specific in
structions were issued to these officers to assist prime contractors-

(a) Reexamine their commitments. · 
(b) Comb out every part that warrants subcontracting consideration (reserv

ing the tough ones for their own manufacture). 
(c) Clearly define the Ship elements of each part or assembly. 
(d) Promptly supply the W. P. B. area office nearest the originating plant 

sufficient job data for their needs in mobilizing the required facilities. 

NAVY INDUSTlUA.L COOPERATION PLAN 

In September 1942, the Navy Department began an experiment to assist small 
business in obtaining Navy contracts for simple stock iteiD8. Since December 
it has been in operation in W. P. B. Districts 1 to 5. Early in February it was 
extended to cover .all W. P. B. regions except 8, 9, and 10, which areas will be 
covered in the near future. 

Briefly, the plan has two purposes: (1) To assure an adequate number of 
qualified bidders for Navy negotiations through the medium of the W. P. B.'s 
facilities and the assistance of the Naval Advisors; (2) to provide for spreading 
contracts over more of the smaller plants. 

Under the plan, the Bureau of Supplies and Accounts daily sends copies of all 
invitations for competitive quotations on simple stock items to Naval Advisors 
in W. P. B. field offices. Necessary drawings and specifications are available 
to interested bidders. Prospective bidders are qualified by W. P. B. Smaller 
War Plants engineers and approved by Naval Advisors as to their ability and 
willingness to submit a bid and produce the equipment or materials required on 
schedule. The Naval AdviSors assist small plants in the preparation of bids and 
interpretation of specifications, drawings and general requirements. 

Bids received from small. plants through the Navy Industrial Cooperation 
Plan are carefully considered and continued effort is being made to award con
tracts to qualified smalJ manufacturers even if it is necessary to pay a higher price. 

The Bureau of Supplies and Accounts bas decided to award most of this pro
curement to firms approved and suggested by Smaller War Plants field agencies. 

Through operationS of this plan, the Navy is developing reserve facilities 
for supplies and helping to preserve small plants as an essential part of American 
industry • . ' 
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After contracts have been placed, the Smaller War Plants Division of W. P. B. 
agrees to pt"Ovide industrial engineering and arrange financial aid to contracting 
firma where needed. 

DIESEL ENGINE PARTS 

Searcity of parts for Diesel engines presents one of the Navy's most d.iflicult 
problelllll today in the. procu~ment field. B~use _of the complexities of the 
engineering and machine sk1ll necessary, thiS portion of Navy procurement 
normally would not be considered suitable for Smaller War Plants. 

However, in December the Navy called in :M,r. Holland and asked his assistance 
in locating additional facilities. Conferences were held by Admiral Cochrane, 
Chief of the Burt>au of Ships, and his assistants with the result that Mr. Holland 
and his Smaller War Plants engineers already have four.d several likely sources 
to aid in this program. 

VALVES 

Location of facilities for making valves also is a serious Navy problem today. 
W. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division, working with the Bureau of Ships, is 
currently searching for additional sources and has suggested facilities which may 
be of great aid in this effort. 

llt:BCONTBACTING NAVAL SmPBUlLDlNG ITEMS THROUGH THE SMALLER WAR PLANTS 
DIVISION OJ" W. P. B. 

In addition to the general plan to screen procuf¥Dent, the Bureau of Ships 
has inaugurated a new program whereby theW. P. B. Smaller War Plants Division 
has set up a shipbuilding section in its Production Service Branch. · 

For the time being this unit operates from the W. P. B. Regional Office in 
Boston and confines its activities to the New England and Metropolitan New 
York areas. The program is to be extended to other Naval Districts agreed upon 
bv the Bureau and the Division. Under this plan the Chief Engineer will study 
pians, specifications, and schedules in order to select specific items which are 

· suitable for manufacture in smaller plants. 
The Division recommends subcontracting facilities to prime contractors em

ployed by the Bureau of Ships. The prime contractor then makes his own in
spection and negotiates contracts \\ith these recommended companies which he 
appro\·~. If recommended companies are not approved by the prime contractor, 
the bmaller War Plants Dh·ision Chief Engineer offers alternate facilities until 
all parties are in agreement. 

BUREAU OP OBDNAKCB SUBCONTRACTING 

In the Bureau of Ordnance the picture has changed radically * * • and 
ill /aliOr of amalkr rrw.nujadurera. For every dollar spent with large manufac
turers (companies rated O\"er $1,000.000) in the last six months of 1939 on supply 
contracts • • • $20 were spent during the last period for which figures are 
a\·ailable--1 July 1942 to 31 October 1942. Yet • * * for every dollar 
spent with smaller manufacturers (companies rated less than $500,000) in the 
last six months of 1939 $220 were spentfrom 1 July 1942 to 31 October 1942----and 
this represents a four-ffiMllha' spending in 1942 as against a six-months' spending 
in 19:l~. 

Admiral Blandy, in a report prepared for the under Secretary, has estimated 
that as of 1 January, the Bureau of Ordnance is utilizing approximately 24.000 
rompanies, both ~mall and large, for subcontracting for the Bureau's needs. Most· 
of the5e companies are of the type that require assistance from W. P. B. Smaller 
War Plants organiUI,tion. .. 

SUBCONTRACTING Ilf Jr.& VAL AVIATION PRODUCTION 

Here is a specific example of broad contract distribution in naval aviation 
ron!'truction. The Consolidated Aircraft Corporation had on 14 August 1942 
1,677 different vendors and subcontractors, and among these was the Parke; 
Appliance Compan~·. 111·hich in tum had subcontracted to 307 vendors and 59 
subcontractors. In addition to these sub-subs, Parker was investigating 203 
additional subcontractors, and had rejected 108 of whom 81 could not do the 
•·ork d~e to inadeq~ate equipment or inability to work in close toleranees; -54 
rompames had declined to subcontract with Parker due to no capacity being 
&\"&ilable. This illustration shows that naval aircraft contract distribution ~ 
do.-n into thousands ol plants and benefits millions of workers. · 



2258 PROBLEMS O•F AMERICAN SMALL BUSINESS 

CRITICAL TOOLS SERVICE 

The Under Secretary, on 29 October 1942, directed that existing prime and 
subcontracts be examined with Smaller War Plants Division of W. P. B. to 
determine the possible extent of additional subcontracting thereunder of products 
suitable for placement with plants recommended by W. P. B. Addition of 
macfiine tools was not to be authorized where corresponding operations could be 
handled by subcontracting. . 

Inspectors of Naval Material and Naval Advisors, under this system, have 
refused to endorse many applications for new machine tools. This has corres
pondingly effected an increase in subcontracting to smaller plants. 

A plan is in preparation whereby all pending orders for new machine tools will 
be reexamined, and if machine tool capacity is already available in the area, the 
order for the new machine tools will be denied. 

Mr. Walter Wheeler, Director, W. P. B. Region No. 1, at the Boston meeting, 
29 December 1942, stated that an extended and tight reexamination of pending 
machine tool orders would, in 60 to 70% of the cases, reveal machine tool capacity 
to be available within a reasonable area. 

The Navy is constantly intensifying its efforts to secure additional work fo~ 
small plants in cooperation with the Smaller War Plants Division-W. P. B. 
In addition to working directly with the procurement Bureaus in Washington, 
it is working through the Naval Advisors who are stationed in War Production 
·Board Regional ard District Offices. 

The enactment of Public Law 603 has aided the Navy Department in liberaliz
ing its procurement policy~oward greater decentralizing the placement of its 
contracts. . 

There is appended hereto a report of the Bureau of Ordnance, dated 4 February 
1943, which should serve as an example of the trend toward greater utilization 
of the productive capacity of smaller manufacturing enterprises. 

Hon. WRIGHT PATMAN, 
JAMES FORRESTAL. 

Chairman, the Committee on Small Business 
of the House of Representatives, Washington, D. C. 

NAVY DEPARTMENT, 
BUREAU OF ORDNANCE, 

Washington, February 4, 1949. 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Lt. (jg) J. W. Davis, Jr., Room 1210. 
Subject: Recapitulation of contracts. 

1. The following is a recapitulation of contracts entered into during the 'periods 
indicated: · 

SUPPLY CONTRACTS 

.July 1, 1939, to Jan. 1, 1940------------------------
Jan.1, 1942, to July 1, 1942.-----------------------
July 1, 1942, to Oct. 31, 1942-----------------------

I'ACDJms CONTRACTS 

.July 1, 1939, to Jan. 1, 1940·-----------------------
Jan. 1, 1942, to July 1, 1942·-----------------------
July 1, 1942, to Oct. 31, 1942-----------------------

Manufacturers Manufacturers Manufacturers 
·whose assets whose assets whose assets are between are more than $1,000,000 are less t ban 

$1,000,000 and $000,000 $000,000 

$51,902,867.82 $1, 807, 432. 44 $370, 926. 37 
1, 244, 513, 671. 64 251, 929, 640. 52 56, 780, 570. 92 
1,~017,115.37 77. 239~ 252. 38 81, 531, 722. &1 

60, 853, 884. 50 365,174.66 No contracts 
115,868. 350. 14 19, 445, 041. 27 2, 313. :.n'i. 94 
11, 796, 432. 86 3, 406, 021. 67 29,854.00 

R. DAHL, 
Lieutenant, United States Naval Reserve. 
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PROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BUSINESS 

TUESDAY, MARCH 16, 19~ 

UNITED STATES s~NATE, 
SPECIAL CoMMI'lTEE TO STUDY AND SURVEY 

PROBLEMs oF SMALL Bm!L"'ESs ENTERPRISES, 
Washington, D. 0. 

The committee met at 10:30 a. m., in room 357, Senate Office 
Building, Senator Kenneth S. Wherry, presiding. 

Present: Senators Wherry (presiding), Wilson, Buck, Ellender, 
a»d Scrugham. · 

Senator WHERRY. This is a hearing conducted by the duly appointed 
subcommittee of the Committee on Small Business to investigate many 
complaints which have been made by retailers throughout the country 
that post exchanges have been and are retailing merchandise that 
comes in direct competition with them. It has become so serious that 
it has been brought to the attention of the Congress., and the Small 
Business Committee feeling a hearing should be held, we will there
fore have a hearing this morning at 10: 30 at which we have :five or 
six witnesses who will testify. . 

The hearing will be continued tomorrow morning at 10: 30, and 
then we will see whether more time is needed to complete the t&.king 
of testimony. . · . 

I would like to call :first Mr. C. J. Michaels of the American Na
tional Retail Jewelers Association. 

Mr. Michaels, will you please give your name to the clerk, with your 
address, and whom you represent! 

STATEMENT OF C. 1. MICHAELS, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN NATIONAL 
RETAIL 1EWELERS ASSOCIATION 

Mr. ?thcHAELS. My name is C. J. Michaels, and I am president of 
the American National Retail Jewelers Association. M:y home is in 
Hartford, Conn. . 

Senator WHERRY. All right, proceed. 
Mr.l\IICHAELS. On January 20 it was my privilege to appear before 

this committee, and to submit a statement on the subject of the troubles 
of the retail jewelry business during the present emergency. .· 

As compared to certain other types of business, I said then, and I 
rept•at now, that the retail jewelers required less help than most 
businesses, and no financial assistance whatever-provided that com
paratively few adjustments could be made in existing conditions. I 
am sure that none of these suggested corrections are unreasonable, 
and I feel that not one of thE.>m would interfere in any way with the 

2259 
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w~r effort. One of the most important items on which I spoke dealt 
With t~e subject of post exchange competition, and the fact that you 
are evidently aware of what has been taking place is a matter of much 
comfort to our members. 

A few weeks ago I presented to General Byron who is in charge of 
post exchange operations, concrete evidence of abuses of this service, 
and. am glad to r£>port that he has given the subject immerliate at
tentiOn. Results have b£>en more-rtlnn we had believed possible, and 
we are now hopeful that the improvem£>nt noted will be continued, 
not only in the Army but also in the same type of services as they 
opply to the Navy, Coast Guard, M_arines, and and Merchant Marin£>. 

The retail jewelry business is, on the whole, a small business, and 
is dependent very largely on metals. 'Ve undl.'rstanrl the ncl'rl for 
metals <Juring wartime and are prepared to !!O through without thl'ir 
, use,. except as regards precious metals, of which there is no shortage 
whatever. 'Ve ask only for the privilege of subsistence operation for 
the duration and, as a group, have already gone far in restaffing 

'our stores so that able-bodied help could accept essential w~r work. 

COMPLAINT NOT AGAINST POST EXCHANGES AS SUCH, BUT COMPETITIO:!II 
AND IMPROPER USE OF PRIORITIES . 

We recog"nize the importance of post exchanges, cantrens, and 
other similar services of supply. We, too, have our sons and families 
in the services, and we want them to have every possible comfort. 
When and if they come back, howev:er, we ask that our businesses be 

·existent, to be rebuilt for themselves and their families. 
The purpose of these post exchanges 11.nd canteen services is clearly 

stated by the War Department to -be the supplying of such goods 
as are required to provide for the comfort and well-being of our 
armed forc£>s. No one could deny the necessity of keeping their 

·morale at the· highest possible point. 'Vhen, however, this is ex
tended. to the place where these posts and canteens become retail 
stores, in· direct COIQpetition with us, on merchandise in no way 
connected with the intended purpose-when, because of the profit
eering middlemen. who have no place in the picture, and when diver-

. sion of goods back to civilians. and to retail black markets takes place, 
we feel justified in asking for relief. 

General Byron of the post exchange·service has already helped by 
correcting abuses brought to his attention, and has indicated his in
terest in this probl('m. Concrete proof of these abuses is not easy to 
obtain, and a ca!"e for the other branches of the armed services is 
difficult to prepare. In the meantime, as an indication of the effects 
of what has already occurred, I was notified yesterday that the presi
dent of one of our affiliated State association~an average retail 
jeweler-had been forced to retire from bnsiness. He conlrl not buy 
merchandise to continue, while a short distance fro)n his store post 
exchanges in Army camps were !"elling these prodncts. Th£>y seemed 
th£>m on priority orders through middlemen. 
· From the standpoint of the soldier or sailor, even he does not get a 
fair .deal, because some of the things he buys often cost more than 
if purchased in a retail store, and that store pays 10 percent of the 
purchase price to the Government in excise taxes as well. 
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-f)IYf".RSION TO RETAILERS AND O'riiER IMPROPER PRACTICES . IN SALEILOF 

WATCHES 

The best illu:-tration of diversion and improper practices r~fers to_ 
. watches, which compri~-e fully 30 percent of a jewel~r's business. 

American watch manufacturers have gone all-out mto war pro~uc
tion, so that the supply is about gone. Practically all watches now 
obtainable are Swiss. Certain tvpes of Swiss watches are considered 
necessa~·y items'in tl~e SUJ:?rly services, and every ~mporter i~ Willin:g 
to furmsh whate,·er qnant1t1es are properly needed m proportion to·his 
total· imports.. · · ·. . ··. · ,. . · 

These importet·s have an association, the members of which handle 
llwre than 90 percent of all the watches sold other than American
mad~> ~roods. It is through them that these watches should be made 
uvnilable to posts and canteens so that they in turn could fairly 
distribute what is left to their retail customers. 

This would insure against any possible diversion .to retailers either 
through middlPmen or because of faulty operatwn of posts and 
canteens.· 

It would eliminate the overcharging of men in the service by taking 
away the excess profits collected somewhere between the importer 
nnd the consumer. I may say here that the middlemen as a rule 
:tre not wholesale jewelers, but instead are opportunists,· who are 
taking advantage of the present emergency. ·. 

Jewelers whose places of busin~ss are close to posts and canteens 
have. another problem connected with this strange condition. The 
watches sold at these Army and Navy stores often need considerable 
service. They require adjustments, are at times faulty, sometimes 
due to mishandling, occasionally to defective parts, and for other 
reasons. They must come to the jeweler, as no one at the canteen 
l"an do this work. And, because more often than not the soldier 
or sailor has already paid too much for his watch, jewelers devote 
considerable time to tlus work without remuneration. In other words, 
they feel the soldier has paid all the watch is worth and do not like to 
('harge him for the small service. They are willing to do this, 
hut see no reason why it should be done for the benefit of those who 
lut\•e collected undeserved profits. 

POSTS AND CANTEENS HAVE SOLD WOMEN'S WATCHES AND OTHER ITEMS 

U~RELATED TO NEEDS OF SERVICE 

It would be bad enough if the watches sold. were all men's watches, 
but posts and canteens have extended their trading to all types of 
ladies' watches 11s well. I would· like to qualify that and say that it 
no lon~rer applies to the Army service. It has been corrected since 
my visit with General Byron. • 

\Ve jewelers do not undcr:stand how ladies' watches are required 
for the comfort and well-being of our soldiers and sailors, and why 
our suppliers are forced to take them away from us because of prior
it~· orders forct•d upon them by illegitimate so-called wholesalers. 

Titese priority orders are not placed with importers on any propor
tionate basis. ()ne importer may g-et orders for all the watches he has 
in stock-another for a very small quantity...:...nnd no attempt what-
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ever is made to allow these importers to take care of orders pre- . 
viously placed by their retail customers. Definite demands for im
mediate delivery are made, and few retailers may plan on any assured 
supply. • 

As a result, a retailer who has counted on his watch requiremf'nts 
from any particular whole..:;aler or importer--and this wholesalf'r has 
been forced to give his goods to the middleman by reason of priority 
orders--is forced either to go out of the watch business, or to pay ex

. ce~sive prices in a perfectly set up black market. 

ABUSES CORRECTED IN ARMY EXCHANGES BU'l' STILL EXIST IN OTHEB 
BRANCHES 

I have spoken of only one item, watches. lYhile these are the larg
est single item sold by the SerV'ices of Supply, I have seen many orders 
for other items not in any way related to the service intended. Gen
eral Byron has already corrected this in the Army posts, but it still 
goes on in the other branches of the service. 

The American National Retail Jewelers Association and its mem
. hers are willing t~ .coop~rat~ as fully as poss~ble, and in any ma~er 
you may suggest, m brmgmg about an adJustment of this serious 
problem. We would appreciate a continuance of the interest ·you 
have already shown in making it possible to avoid unnecessary and 
additional hardship for the balance of the emergency. 
· Thank you. · 

Senator WHERRY. Do you wish to make any further statement l 

TYI'ES OF ABUSES LATER CORRECTED BY AR:MT 

:Mr. :MICHAELS. I understand you want concr.ete examples of what 
·has taken place. 

One example is a lieutenant in charge of a military police detach
ment which has a small canteen operation in _connection with its 
post. He came to me with four watches, that was ye.,terdav, in my 
home store, and laid four watches in front of me and !?aid tl1at they 
.were discontinuing carrying that kind of watch. They were not 
military watches or anything like it, and he said some of his men 
said the price they had to pay was $21.80. We sell that watch in our 
store for $19.75, out of which we pay the Govemment $1.80-odd for 
taxes. 

The watches we sell are exactly the same movement. There are 
syndicates in Switzerland which supply these movements. These were 
not properly fitted in the case, and yet the soldiers pay $21.80. 

Senator Eu..ENDEB. Where is your place of business l 
1\Ir. ~hcu.AELS. Hartford. 
Senator ELLENDER. How far is the nearest post exchange! 
Mr. MicHAELs. About 6 miles. 
Senator ELLENDER. From your place of business¥ 
Mr. MicHAELS. From my place of business. 
Senator ELLENDER. Do you know of any post exchange located 

nearer the center of business than the one to which you are now re
ferring¥ · 

Mr. ~hCHAELS. That is about the closest one there. 
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· Senator ElLENDER. The post exchange is usually established to 
facilitate the soldit>r boy who lives away from tpwn I 

Mr. MICHAELS. That is right, sir. . 
Senator EILENDI'B. Do you know of many articles othe~ than the 

ottes you specify that they handle at the post exchange wh1ch sMuJd 
not be sold or d1sposed of at the post exchange! 

Mr. l\hcHAELS. Y E.'S. I presented to General Byron a. copy of an 
order and the number of the check with which this order was paid for 
100 ladies' watches. The items were ordered by an intermediary. , 

Senator EILENm:n. Can,you think of anything else' · · 
l\lr. l\IIcHAELB. Other · itE'ms ¥ . 
Senator ELLENDER. Y E.'S. I believe that would be very important 

to the committee. If you do not have it available today, obtain from 
such sourcE's a list of the articlE's that you think should not be handled 
in post exchanges. . · , ' - ' . 

I have heard a lot about this, and I have been interested in it, and 
with the consent of the chairman we will get General Byron here_ if 
necessarv, anq anybody else connected with post exchanges. . .· ·. 

Mr. l\ircHAELS. S£>nator Ellender, J, think a lot of it has been exag
gt>rated. I do not think articles of the business which I represent 
nre concerned to any great extent. I do not think there has been a 
s£>rious shortage of distribution of other merchandise. There have 
been instances of ladies' wear, of gold.and diamonds.· I. have seen 
orders for diamond watches. · , 

Senator ELLENDER. I understand at some post exchanges they han-
dle a lot of ladies' stockings and underwear. . 

l\Ir. l\IIcHAELS. I have heard of that, but I want to know whether. 
these stories are true, because I do believe there is a lot of exaggera
tion which goes on among our members, and I would not even come 
down to see General Byron until I had concrete examples. The 
moment we had those, they were corrected. · 

Senator ELLENDER. Any complaints you made-- . . · 
l\Ir. MICHAELS (intE'rposing). Which needed imniediate attention.' 

To cite an example, a boy who happE'ned to be a native of Hartford. 
came in to our'store. He is in training at the Great Lakes Naval 
Training Station on the Great Lakes. He brought in 5 individual 
sets of pens and pencils of a standard make which he had bought at 
the c.amp for $8.40. We sell them for $14. He had 5 in his hand. 
He was buying whole~ale. I could not take them away to bring them 
d?wn as concre~e ~v1dence that he ha~ the pens and pencils with 
him and w~s brmgmg them home to d1spo~e of them. That is per
fectly all right to get a fine pen and penciL I have no complaint 
about that, b~t I think that the quantity should be limited to horse
sense proportions. 

PLACE OF MIOOLE:VAN IN DISTRIDUTION OF W ATCHE8 

Senator WHERBY. Any other questions¥ . · 
'Vould you gi¥e us ~ome more enlightenment about this middleman! 

What plnce does he fill in the distribution of these articles! 
~lr. :MrcnAELS. 'Then the post exchange service first became really 

active at the outbreak of the war, these post exchanges found it hard 
to find places to get watches. The importers did not want ~o give 

1805~3-pt. lT-1 
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all the watches to the post exclumges if they could avoid it. They 
. would like to distribllte a portion to their Rgular customers; but 
what they got in from the old country, because of lack of ooordina
tior} of these efforts-there are four or five concerns, Kline & Mueller, 
a\. 5 :Maiden Lane, and Orville & Co., and another, established by 
the post exchange ~nice. callt>d the Army Exchange Service
they got word to all the posts. These watches which were being sold 
for $21.80 are exactly the same watches we retail for $19.75, and the 
post exchange is not making any money. 

Senator Eu.ENDEB. Do you know wht>ther the post exchange pays 
more to the importer than you do! 

Mr. MICHAELS. No, when it is legitimately handled, they pay prac
tically the same. In some cases they pay very, very much more. 

Senator ELLENDER. What do you mean by legitimately handled! 
Do you mean to state that there is some rascality lx-tween the importer 
and the post exchan~e! 

Mr. MICHAELS. I would not want to make a diret-t statement where 
the rascality is. 

Senator ELLENDER. What would you term it! 
Mr. ·MicHAELS. I do not want to point the finger at any individual. 
Senator ELLENDER. We do not care where the chips fall. We want 

the facts, and if there is such a situation, we want to correct it. 
Mr. MICHAELS. If I knew tbat, I would be only too happy to bring 

that before you. 
Senator ELLEJ.-..>ER. Can you give us the names of any importers 

who cater to the post exchange trade! . 
·. Mr. MicHAELS. No, sir; I do not know who particularly caters to 
them. They must do business with tbem. There must be some of 
them who are turnin~ goods oT"er at exorbitant prices, or they may 
turn them over at legitimate prices and the jobber takes that profit. 

What I mean by that, Senator, is that the watches as a rule leave 
the importers at the proper price. In between the importer and that 
wholesaler, who has just come in for the emergency period, and the 
post exchange there may be more than one handler .. So_!Jletimes the 
watches do not go to the post exchange. They find their way back 
to the retail dealers. · 

Senator Er.r.ru;·nER. In normal times where does the importer do 
business! 

Mr. UrCHAELS.. With the retailer. 
Senator ELLENDER. How does the wholesaler come in! 
Mr. :MICHAELS. He is an importer and wholesaler at the same tin1e. 
Senator Er.l.ENDER. I se~. · 

PRIORITY RIGHTS OF J!:XCHANGES 

Senator WHERRY. What priority rights do the exchanges have that 
the retailers do not have! 

Mr. MicHAELS. Up to the time priorities were discontinued in the 
Army service they got A-10 priority. The retailer has no priority. 

Senator WHERRY. You have none now! 
Mr. :MICHAELS. No, sir. . 
Senator WHERRY. And you have a supply of watches on hand! 
Mr. l1ICHAELS. Very, very few. The point of the whole thing is 

that these importers for some reason o~ other may have watches on 
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band, but they have so many priorities of orders they simply cannot 
fill other orders. I may say importer No.1 would perhaps supply 50 
dir:;tributors of watches around the country with his brand, and all of 
a sudden that a man gets an order for 500 or 1,000 watches, an ungodly 
quantity, on priorities. There have been instances where impohers 
have had their stocks frozen completely because they could not fill these 
orders before the retail orders. 

Senator ELLENDER. The question I want to ask is: How do _they 
obtain these priorities! . 

Mr. llrcHAELS. The post exchange order has automatic priority . 
. ·Senator WHERRY. Is that the priority order that obtains for these 
watches¥ When you say, "Here comes an order for a thousand," do 
tht'V go to the post exchange f · . · 
· ~lr. l!ICHAELS. They do not tell you where they are going. 
Senator WHERRY. I am asking you. 
Mr . .MICHAELS. They merely present the importer with a priority 

order. · -- . 
S:>nator .WHERRY. Who are the middlemen! . 
Mr. MicHAEL~. Orville, Kline & Mueller, 15 Maiden Lane, New 

York, and May Malon, Chicago. · 
Senator WHERRY. Those priority orders are filled by these whole:. 

salers or importers f · · · 
Mr. MICHAELS. ·Yes, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. That is what I am asking you. · 
Mr. MICHAELS. Yes, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. What does the middlenian do with the watches! 
Mr. MicHAELs. Supposedly he f!ives them to the post exchange; 

. which post uchange he does nut tell. · · . . . -

. · · Senator WHERRY. How do they get the _priority orded 
... 

PRIORITY ORDERS t:'BED TO SECURE WATCHES FOR .ILI.F.GAL DIVERSiON '1'0 
. BETAlL 'l'BADB 

Mr. MICHAELS. Tl1ey are suppOsed to be backed up by a. post ex
change or cante~n order. This one-end this happens to be one on 
which General Byron gave such immediate service-this is one for 
100 ladil.'s' watches. They never found their way to ~ post exchange 
at all. They went right back to the retailer who used them and to 
whom this wry importl.'r had refuc:::ed to sell. They Wl.'nt back to the 
retail dl.'aler, and he sold them on mail orders to soldiers abroad at 
prices which are absolutely out of all proportion to the worth of the 
ml.'rchandise. · 

Senator ELuxoER. As to these 100 ladies' watches, was there any 
priority given by the post exchange I 

l\Ir. :MicHAELB. It is right on here. . 
Sl.'nator ELLL,.DER. May I see that t 
Mr. MKHAELS. Y I.'S, l'ir. 
S·•nator ELLENDF.R. That may be whl.'re the rascality comes in. 
1\lr. MICHAELS. We ,:!Ot 9uick action from General Byron, I assure 

you. · 
St>nator Er..u;l\"DEB. I know that. but what I am talking about~ the 

m~thod of gt>ttmg around and getting these priorities, and then not 
usmg them. 

Mr. MICHAEU. Tl1at is right, Senator. 
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Senator ELLENDER. Not letting those who give the priorities have 
the watches. 

Mr. :MicHAELS. That is right. 
Senator ELLENDER. In other words, a roundabout way .. 
]tl'r. :MicHAE18. With this thought I expressed before-of one asso

ciation handling more than 90 percent of all watches brought into the 
country. These importers have all indicated to me that they are 
perfectly willing to give up whatever percentage of watches is 
required, provided they can prorate them, and the watches left over 
can be distributed equally among the retailers. 

Senator WHERRY. Your testimony is that the retailer has no prior-
ity rating today¥ · · 

Mr. MICHAE18. None whatever, sir. · 
Senator WHERRY. And the distribution is through the middleman, 

who gets the priority orders primarily from the post exchange 9 
Mr. MicHAELS. Yes. 
Senator WHERRY. To whom does the post exchange retail these 

watches¥ Only to those in the military service, or do they go out
side that service and retail the watches¥ 

Mr. :MICHAELS. I think 95 percent of them go right to the men in 
the service. 

Senator WHERRY. Where they are entitled to got 
Mr. :MICHAELS. Yes, and I think every care is taken within reason 

to see to it that civilians do not make purchases. 
Senator WHERRY. Are you making the statement that 95 percent 

of the watches retniled at post exchanges move in proper channels I 
Mr. MicHAELS. 'Yes. · 
Senator WHERRY. How about the other 5 percent t · 
Mr. MicHAELS. There is leakage in everything. I do not think there 

is any wrong done. I think if a soldier wants to get a friend of his 
a watch, probably he does. . • 

Senator WHERRY. What are you complaining about¥ 
Mr. MICHAELS. We are complaining about the fact that the watches 

are taken from importers, not required by post exchange use, and di
verted to retail channels; and in the second place we are complaining 
about the fact that the watches are taken all from one house instead 
of being prorated over the industry. 

Senator ELLENDER. Are you against the post ·exchange handling 
watches¥ 

Mr. MICHAELS. No, sir. 
Senator ELL~NDER. You say that 95 percent of the watches ordered 

by the post exchanges are delivered to the post exchanges¥ 
Mr. MicHAELs. No, sir; I did not say that. I said 95 percent of the 

watches which the post exchange gets find their way to the soldier, 
where they properly belong. 

Senator ELLENDER. Let me ask you this: Here is purchase order No. 
36097, dated December 14. 1942, shipped to Army Exchange Service, 
purchasing division, 25 West Forty-third Street, New York City. 

Mr. MICHAELS. Yes.· 
Senator ELLENDER. And the vendor was t. Adels Co.¥ 
1\fr. MICHAELS. That is right. 

· Senator ELLENDER. For so many watches¥ 
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~Ir. AlrcnAELB. Yes, sir. . h' I rd 
Senator ELLENDER. In order for the Adels C'o. to obtam t IS o er;· 

it had to go to that post exchange. · . 
Air. AhcHAELS. No, sir; the post exchange comes tort. 

·Senator ELLENDER. All right. 
Mr • .MICHAELS. Still it makes a lot of difference. -
Senator Eu.ENDER. Now it has to get a "priority from the post ex-

change in order to file this order¥ -
Mr. MICHAELS. The Adels Co., no. That is the priority o~er.
Senator ELLENDER. The only way the Adels Co. could dispose of 

these watches to the post exchange is for the post exchange to come to 
it al).d say, 44We want so many watches." 

Mr. AhcHAELS. Yes. -
Senator Eu.Em>m. "And you will obtain them for us." 
Mr. AfiCHAELB. Yes. 
Senator ELLE:~~o'DER. And bocause it comes from the post exchange, 

the company has an A-10 rating! 
Mr. AhcHAELS. Yes, sir. · -
Senator ElLENDER. And that is how the watches came into being I 
Air. MrcHAELS. Y~s. 
Senator E!.LENDER. If you as an exporter would try--
:Mr. :MICHAELS. As a retailer. ' 
~~nator ELLENDER. You could not have done that¥ 
Mr. lhcruELS. I cannot get one. 

ARMY HAS DI800NTIJSt;ED PRIORITY ORDERS; OTHER SERVICF.B SHOUlD DO 
LIKEWISE 

Senator ELLJ:NDDL And when you made a complaint to General 
Byron about this, did he investigate it I 

Mr. AhcruELS. Yes, sir. · 
Senator ELLENDER. Did he object to the Army post exchange giving 

an order for something the Army post exchange should not have¥ 
Mr. l\IICHAELS. CE:'rtainly. We got irnmediate action: No more 

priority orders in the Army. 
Senator WHERRY. What about the Navyl 
Mr. lhcruELB. That still goes on. -
Senator Wm:RRY. That is the one you want discontinued! 
Mr. MICHAELs. The Marine Corps and the Coast Guard, and any 

othE:'r branch of th~ service which has canteens or post exchanges. 
Senutor ELLJ:!I."DER. To boil it down to brass tacks, let us gE:'t down 

to business. As I understand it, the jewelers do not mind the post 
uchanges handlin~ watches. - , 

1\Ir. lhcnAELS. No, sir. 
Senator ELLE.•mER. They can have all they want. 
~lr-. lhcHAELS. That is putti~ it pretty broadly. We do not 

obj('('t to any of them having the proper amount. 
&•nator ELLE!oo'DER. We want to find out if they should be curtailetl 

in any mannE:'r in which tlwy interfere with your business. · 
~lr. MrrnAELS. Yes. but we do not think it should be curtailed any 

~ull!'tautilll amount. If a ·man. in the Army wants a watch, it does not 
wuke any differt'llCE:' if we llE:'Ver ~t one. 
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. Senator ELLENDER. Your objection comt>S . from this situation: 
So long as those watches are used at post exchanges to be sold to 
soldiers you have no objection--. · 

Mr. 1thcHAELS. N;, objection to anything sold to soldiers. 
Senator ELLENDER. It is where they are diverted. 
Mr. MICHAELS. Yes, diverted. : · . . 

; Senator ELLENDER. You'have not made the charge, but it sounds 
lik~ 11: <:harge that you have in your mind, that a good many of thest> 
prwntles are obtamed and the watches do not find their way to the 
post exchanges. - . . 
. Mr. MICHAELS. Yes, sir. . . . 

Senator Eu.E!roER. Do you have anything specific to give us on 
that point! 

Mr. MICHAELS. That one I handed you. 
Senator ELLENDER. Aside from that. This is ladies' watches.. 
Mr. MICHAELS. I am sure you understand that it is mighty bard to 

get those people. . . 
Senator ELLENDER. If you do not know who could give us that in-

- formation-again it is a thing that ought to be corrected. If a lot of 
jewelers around the country use post exchanges to get priorities, and 
after they get pri_orities, these goods do not find their way to the post 
exchanges, but the retailer gets them, the retail trade, there is some
thing rotten somewhere, and it ought to be corrected. Yon agree 
with that¥ . . · . 

Mr. MICHAELS. I say let them buy a certain number in the service 
of the post exchange. - ._ 

Senator BucK. Did you not say a moment ago only 5 perct>nt f 

BLACK MARKETS IN WATCHES 

Mr. MICHAELS. Five percent of those which reach the post. A lot 
never reach the post. 

I do not like to make these statements unless I can come to you 
with definite proof. I can get it in time. 

I have been down on the Bowery where a certain amount of watchPs 
have been sold 10 times .over in 1 hour; when these watches are in
tended for post exchanges. Who gave the order, and who it was 
intended for, I have not been able to find out. 

Senator ELLENDER. Did you make a record of the 10 times transfer 
you spoke of~ . 

Mr. MICHAELS. Anybody can see it any day he cares to. It is just 
a madhouse down there. New York is full of jewelers trying to get 
watches to keep them in existence. When they cannot get watches 

·from legitimate channels, and when they go to the importer, he says, 
"I am sorry, I can't promise you anything." Tht>se are fellows having 
a small business. Watches are 30 peFCent of their business, and g-old 
and silver have been cut down. They go down to these black markets 
which are located down on the Bowery around Canal Street, and 
they have a great big room with hundreds of booths, and everybody 
in that room has a watch to sell when legitimate channels cannot get 
them. They pay double the price they :woulcl pay to a legitimate im- · 
porter, and those watches eventually find themselves on the market 
at just exactly double the ordinary retail fig-ure. That is going on 
all the time. Any jeweler in America will tell you that. 



PRO'BLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BUSINESS 2269 

Senator WHEURY. But it I'l'ally does not have anything to d9 with 
what is under consideration here this morni:Qg-the post e:l~hange_ 
nwrchandise in direct <:ompetition with the retailers. · 

Ll't me ask you this question: What percentage. of the retail sale!'~. 
of watches is made by tiH'se middlemen who obtain these priori\i~, 
apparently from the post exchanges, and finally distribute .them 
thi'Olll!h the tetailPrs ~ How much does that affect your business 'f 

l\h. 1\IrcHAELS. That affpcts us very seriously. 
Senator \VHERnY. 'that is what I am asking.. How much business 

do they do~ . · . . . 
Mr. l\hcnAELS. That is very hard to estimate, except.w_hen you s~

priority orders given to these importers, and there are 75 or 100 
watches, but you see orders for 500 watches, 800 watches, and 1,000 
watches. _ · . 1 

SPnator \Vm:nnY. 'Where do they p:et that priority¥ 
l\f1·. l\IrcnAELs. As to this Orville Co., I would like to know .. · The 

importer bas no right to demand \vhere the priority orders come 
from. He accepts them, and the responsibility is with the holder 
of the priority. . 1 · . 

S:-nator ELLENDER. Would it no~ be an easy matter to trace ·where 
the particular order comes from, or where the watch col]les from 
whPn it is imported~ Does it not have a serial numbed 

Mr. l\1rcHAELS. No, sir. . 
Senator ELLENDER. It does not~ 
1\Ir. l\Irn-IAELS. As a p:eneral rule, no number. 
Smator E!I.E~J:ER. If I undPrstand you-and if I am wrong, let me 

know. · 1 

l\fr. 1\frcH.\ELS. Yes. 
S<•nator ELLENDER. It is your idea that someone obtained illegal 

. prioritiPs. 
1\Ir. l\IrcHAELS. Yes .. 
Srnator ELLENDFR. Through the post exchange: 
Mr. l\lrcHAELS. Yes. 
RPnator ELLENDER. And obtained a lot of these watches. 
1\II·. l\bcHAELS. Yes, sir. 
St>nator ELLENDER. And the watches are not distributed among 

tho~e for who~e accounts they !Ire ordered. Am I right~· 
1\fr. l\hcHAELS. That is ri,!!ht; yes, sir. 
SPnator ELLENDER. And tlwn instead of these watches being han

dlt>d by the post exchanp:e, they find their way into various retail 
estnblif'hments throup:hout the country~ 

1\fr. 1\hcnAF.LS. That is right. 
S1•nator ELLENDER. In what you term a black market~ 
1\fr. 1\frcn:.\ELS. That is right. . 
S:•nator. ELLE~DJ:R. Th~t is a mighty serious. situation in my mind, 

ntH! I lwh1·\·e tlus comnuttee OU,!!ht to go a httle .further into that. 
If you have any evidPnce at all ~howinp: that such a condition exists 
1111<1 is hPing practict>d bv an:vbody, give us the names. 

!\lr. ~hcnAns. I will certainlv clo so. 
S:•nator ErLENDER. So we can· take it up with the War Production 

noar<l. 
!\lr. 1\frcuAn.o;. Th~> only J"('ason I cannot come with defini~ proof, 

ext:l'pt nhout :m indi,·idual inst:tnce. is that I had but 1 day. I. 
w:1,. dcwn to H'l' the CiPIIl'ral. and thl'n I hacll more day. 

' 0 
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~ far as the wa~h .~uation is concern~ I think the thing to 
do J.S to have the pnonhes from the post exchangt>s go directly to 
the watch ~porters. ~y 1rill allot them properly, and the post 
exc~anges 1rill get 8ei'V1C.'e. 

Senator BUCK. Is that the way it om be solved! 
llr. MlcH.An& Yes. sir. as far as the watch situation is concerned; 

and I have assuranCe~ from a large percentage of these importers that 
tJx.y would be willing to cooperate. 

Senator WIIEitlfY. In that line you seem to ft!Jel that the .A..rmy has 
corrected the situation. · 

llr. liiCIIAEL8. They have gone a great way toward correcting it. 

AC'I'IO:S TA.KEX BY A.BliY ro COifRT£1' I"'UOIUTY ABt."SE8 

Senator l\""HEF.KY. Wha~ ;.\."lion did the Gt>nt>ral bike when he cor
rected this thing I 

. Mr. MICIIAEI& Within a week priorities to .A..nny post exchang1!9 
were stopped completely. Ordt>rs wel"'f' ginn. as 1 undemand it
I did not get this from the War Department-but as I understand it, 
strict onlers were :issled as to the sale of watches to civilians and as 
to what type of merchandise they oould handle. They were told they 
rould not handle ladies' watches or civilian watches. They were cut 
down to handling military watches. 

Senator WIIERRY. Well, that takes care of 5 percent. 
Mr. liicHAELs. yes. . 
Senator WHEDY. What action did the General take about the mid

dlemen getting priorities they should not have and delivering them 
out to the retailers and not to the post e-xchanges! Anything I 

Mr. l.hcHAELs. Not that I know of yet, sir. 
Senator WHEIUlY. Five percent! 
Mr. MICHAEL8. It is not 5 percent. It is 5 percent of those which 

reach the post. . 
Senator WHEJUrr. Wait a moment. 5 percent of the jewelry that 

finally reaches the post, only 5 percent, is di...qribqted illegally! 
lfr. MJCRAJ!L!l. Illegally •. 
Senator WHERRY. So 95 percent is handled properly. Is that true 

of the Army only! 
llr. lfiauna. I do not .know anything about the Xary. 
Senator WHEBRY. That is the .Armv! 
llr. M:ICHAEI& Yes. sir. • 
Senator WHERRY. What percent~ do you say is being distributed 

Ly the Nary, Marine Corps, or any other branch of the milita!J· 
. I serVIce. 

llr. Ml:CH..U:IA I presume it would not be much dUJerent from th~ 
.Army. I think the intention to properly distribute those things is 
there. . -

Senator Wm:JUrY. Outside of that 5 percent, your complaint is that 
the priorities obtained illegally provide distribution of watches 
through the retail trade, and that they have been obtained ille~lly. 
Therefore, it has not been a fair distribution or allocation of the 
watches. . 

)lr. MICHAEl& That is right, sir, and I also feel that a great many 
of these watches have found their way to the middleman instead of 
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~ing to the post in the other direction-and that is very much more 
than 5 percf'nt. · · 

Sc>nntor 'VHERRY. You do not want to venture an opinion on that! 
Mr. l\IICHAI:LS. I wnture an oi?inion that it is running as hig~ .. as 

W"percent, bt>cau..<:e no Army post m the world could use the quantifies 
ordt>rf'd. No Army post has use for two or three thousand watches. 
Kinetv percf'nt of the men already own watches. • 

Sen.ator BucK. Does not the officer who signs a priority know where 
tht>V are going¥ . 

~ir. MicHAELS. I do not know. I would l1ave an opinion, but cer-
tainly I do not know anything about it. ' 

Sei1ntor WHERRY. Your opinion is that 50 percent of the jewelry 
that is distributed through these retailers has been obained illegally! 

:Mr. :MICHAELS. Oh, no, sir. · 
Senator Wm:nRY. But you did not wait until I asked my question. 

I mt>an 50 percent of the watches that are retailed through this il
legitimate channel have been obtained through illegal pliorities that 
apparently came from the post exchanges .. Is that righU . 

Ur. MICHAELS. Yes, sir. The U. S. S . .Arclt£1'US-Where she is lo- · 
cated or wherP she is traveling I· do not know--sent an order to a 
firm in New York for 18 assorted men's and women's karat gold 
watches. They are 14-karat gold watches. They are expensive. 
They are not military. They ~re not !"arine. They are not anything' 
tmpported by a preference-ratmg certificate. · 

Thi-; is the lettf'r in answer to this order which was received from 
the U.S. S . .ArctunJ,s: 

We are in. receipt of your letter of February 28 enclosing order for 18 as
llOrte<i men's and women's karat gold watches, snpported by preference-rating 
ct'rtificate. 

Will you be good enough to advise us as to the conditions under which an 
A~1--s ntting is assignPd to this order in view of the provisions of Priorities 
R('glllation 17 of the War Production Board, as amended December 8, 1942, 
end corollary AN!IID Priority-Allocation Instructions No. 12, issued by the 
Army and Na\'"y Munitions Board, December 12, 1942. 

You are undoubtedly aware of the difficulties which today confront an: 
Importer of SwisS watehes. For some time past, we have consistently refused 
all ordt>rs from new customers and haYe been compelled, by increasing demands, 
to inRtitute a voluntal'J' rationing system with onr old customers. To snpply 
you with the watches you desire means that we must withhold shipping that 
amount of goods on pending orders. Nevertheless, on receipt of the advice& 
above rt>questt>d, we will be glad to give this matter further consideration. 

~nator ELLENDER. A while ago you mentioned an instance of a· 
roldif'r who got some pencils and pens and tried to dispose of them on 
the out!Oide. 

Mr. MicH.UL& Yes, sir. , 
St'nntor ELLE~-o£R. Do you know whether much of the.goods in· 

cludint! watches and so forth is sold on the outsidel . . ' ·. 
Mr. !tficH.U:LS. Yes. · 
Senator ELLENDER. That had been sold by the post exchange imd 

aftE'rward found its way to the black market! · 
Mr. l\IICH"-ELS. I think very, very little. 
Sen a tor ELLD'l>ER. Thank you. · 
&>nator WHERRY. One more question. Perhaps I did nOt hear you, 

rorn>ctly, but when you made the statement with reference to the 
liE'utenant who had four watch('&--

68033~tT-a 
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Mr. ?.hcnAIL8. I did not say anything about watches. 
Senator WHERRY. lVhat was it! 
Mr. 1\Ircn.\ELS. Fmintain pens. 
Senator WHERRY. I thought it was watches. 
1\Ir. 1\hcHAEUJ. No, !'ir. 
Senator WHERRY. Did you not say he wanted so much, which wa~ 

a little higher price than the retail price, which was operatinrt cost l 
Mr. MrcHAIL8. No. sir. ~ 

· Senator WHERRY. You did not sav thatl 
Mr. 1\Ircn.u:LS. No, sir; I said there was a small operating cost 

to cover the cost of maintenance of the post exdumgt>. The differ
ence at which the po~ exchange sells to a soldit>r, and the price at 
which we sell to a soldier i'i almost the normal retail profit. The 
only difference is a slight cost of operating. 

Senator ELLE:sn.m. I think you furtfwr added that these importers 
catered to the post exchanges because they seemt>d to be able to get 
a better price for their goods than from the retailers. 

1\Ir. 1\IrCHAn.s. There are some few. That is an nception, how
ever, rather than the rule. 

Senator WHEr.RY. Did that soldiu make the statement th.tt there 
was a small operating cost! 

.liP. 1\hCH..ULS. No, sir; I merely mnke that s~atement because, 
suppose a watch cost us $10 and we sell it for $18. whatever it is 
with tax added, they sell it for S18 and probably adJ 25- ct>nts for 
overhead. 

Senator WJIERRY. Did the soldier make that statement! 
l\Ir. 1\IrCH.\ELS. No, sir; I made that statement. 
Senator WHERRY. Do you know whether that is true or not! 

· 1\Ir.l\hcHAELS. Ye~; I think the post exchange service will confirm 
that. 
·Senator WHERRY. Any further questions! (No response.) 

I will call the next ~tness, ~Ir. Louis Rothschild. 

STATEMENT OF LOUIS ROTHSCHll.D, WASHINGTON COUNSEL, NA
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF RETAIL CLOTHIERS AND FURNISHERS 

Senator WHERRY. Please state your name and whom you represent. 
1\Ir. RoTHscHILD. 1\Iy name is Louis Roth.c:child .. I am an attorney. 

My office is 917 Fifteenth Street, NW .. Washington, D. C., and I am 
Washington counsel for the National Association of Retail Clothiers 
and Furnishers, which is the recognized national association of men"s 
clothing and haberdashery stores. 

Our membership is deli~hted, of course, that your committee is indi~ 
eating this,.keen interest m the problems of the small business firms, 
and particularly th~ problems affecting this particular business. 

WITNESS REPORTS PROGRESS ON I'REVIOUS COUPLAI!IITS FRO:Y CLOTHl::SG 

ASSOCIATION 

I had the privilege of appearing here, gentlemen, with a com
plaint, I think the 20th of January, at your. previous hearing. .At 
the present time I am appearing not with a complaint but with a report 
of progress on the complaint that we previously filed. At that time 
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I called to the attention of your committee the fact -that post ex-
changes were not strictly complying--- • .- . . l . 

SL'nator Wm:RRY. Just a moment,-:Mr. Rothschild. This IS a sub-
committee here on one thing, post exchange and the retail trade. 

~Ir. RoTHscHILD. T-hat is correct. _ 
Senator WHERRY. That is what you are giving us! 
.Mr. llOTHSCHIU>. That is what I am talking about now. I will be 

delighted to be interrupted whenever you wish. 
Senator Wm:nnY . .All right. -
.Mr. ROTHSCHIU>. At that time I called attention to the fact that the 

statute gonrning post exchanges restricts them from selling articles 
other than artid(:'S of small personal need; that is the Army and Navy 
appropriation bill. . 

At that time I called attention primarily to the complaint that the 
post exchanges were enjoying an A-10 priority rating, wlrile retailers 
selling ti.1e same commodities to soldiers and civilians and officers in
cluded did not have such a priority rating, so that as a practical 
matter the retail store was being hindered, whereas the post exchange 
was get tin~ preference unfairly to the detriment of 'the retail stores. 

' Senator Wm:RRY. "11nt kind of goods were those! 
Mr. RoTHscHiw. That was on all goods. The previous position of 

the "yar J)ppartment was that a post exchange was entitled to a prior
ity of A-10 on any order, and the retailer had no priority rating. 

Senator ELLEXDER. Are we to understand that these post exchanges 
handle dothing other than what- the soldiers wear! 

)fr. R·.Tn~cHILD. No; that is not correct. The post exchange did 
handle primarily-- . 

Senator EuEXDER (interposing). I am saying now. What do they 
handle now? I know there have been a lot of charges made in the 

. past, and I think quite a few of the complaints have been taken care 
of. I am just wondering if you can tell this committee if you have 
any e\·idence to indicate to us whether these post exchanges handle 
clothin·g- other than what the soldiers wear. 

Mr. ROTHSCHILD. In the men's clothing and furnishing line they 
~D~ • 

Senator ELLEXDER. "11at is the complaint now¥ · 
Mr. RoTuscHIW. I told you, Senator, I have no complaint today 

except to report progress on the complaint previously made. 
Senator ELLEX"DER. In other words, the complaints previously made 

have in a measure been corrected. 
Mr. ROTHSCHILD. Tremendous steps have been taken toward cor-

rection, and no small credit is due to this committee. • 
SPnator WHERRY. Does that refer also then to the Navy and 

Marine Corps. or just the Army! . 
Mr. ROTu~cHILD. May I come to that in just a second! 
Senator "THERBY. Yes. 

ABYT EXCHASGE SERVICE HAS ELnliNATED ALL OO:HPETITIVE PBIORITil!'.S 
AND RESTRICI"ED SALES TO CIVILIANS 

Mr. RamscuiU>. First I want to call the attention of the commit
tee to the order issued February 2, 1943. by the Army Exchange: 
Sen-ice, which order eliminated priority ratings of A-10 except on-
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certain specific items of small personal needs, 8Uch as cigarettes, and 
items of that kind. Jt removea priority rating on all clothing and 
furnishing items with one general exception to which we have no ob
jection, that post exchanges abroad have priority ratings on e~ery
thiJ\g. No one can object to that. 

This order came out on l•'ebruary 22. Shortly lx>fore that an ·order 
was issued restricting the operations of post exchanges in sales to 
civilians, wlllch is a splendid step. 

All of this happened after January 20. Since the January 20 
meeting General Byron met with the Retailer& National Council, 
which is a group of some 10 national retail trade associations, and 
we all let our hair down together, so to speak, and discussed our 
problems, and these orders shortly thereafter came out. 

I think tremendotis steps and progress have been made. 
Senator ELLENDEB. Now, Mr. Rothschild, on January 20, as you 

just indicated, we heard, as I recall, all of the complaints or most of 
_them. 

1\Ir. RoTHSCHILD. That is correct. 
Senator ELLENDEB. And you are now coming in here to report that 

most of the complaints made then have now been corrected or 
rectified. 

1\Ir. RoTuscmw. Or are on the way to quick rectification. 

Ol'HER SERVICES SHOULD ADOl'T 8AMB l'OLICY AS ARMY 

. Senator ElLENDER. Have you any additional charges to make with 
respect to this whole situation f 

Mr. RorH:SCHILD. I have one additional thing to urge. 
Senator ELLENDER. All right. · 
1\Ir. RoTHSCHILD. And that is that ·the Navy Department, Marine 

Corps, and Coast Guard give· consideration to adopting the same 
policy that has been adopted by the War Department. 

Senator WHERRY. In other words, they have not made an attempt 
to correct the situation as the Army has done. 

:Mr. RoTHsCHILD. I am confident they are giving it study. 
Senator -WHERRY. Do you know anything about a bill introduced in 

the Senate, Senate 853! You are attorney for this group. 
Mr. RoruSCHILD. Yes; but I hate to display my ignorance in public. 

I do not know anything about it, Senator. 
Senator WHERRY. This bill-I think you had betur acquaint your

self with the bill. I scanned over it rather hurriedly. I guess it 
applies to goods sold only on ships . 
. Mr. ROTHSCiin.n. I will look up the bill, Senator. 

Senator WHERRY. It possibly does not involve the retail trade here. 
Mr. RoTHSCHILD. Thank you very much. 
Senator WunmY. But your idea now is that the only way this com

mittee can be of any further service is to say that the Nary, Marine 
Corps and all branches of the military service other than the -Army 
take the same stt>ps as those taken by the Army to correct the unfair 
competition between post exchange and retail trade. 

Air. ROTHscui:w. If I may make one amendment in agreement with 
vour statement. 
• Senator WHERRY. All right. 

1\Ir. RoruSCHILD. But that is the prime reason. 
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Senator WHERRY. Would you offer any further suggestions! 
Mr. RoTHscHILD. Not at the present time. I -think it is only proper, 

when the officers of the Army, Navy, and Marine Corps are extending 
tl.1e hand of cooperation to th~ retail trade, to sta~e tha~ it is Sljme~ 
what unfair for us to complam when we are gettmg along together 
and making real progress. 

Senator WHERRY. You are speaking for the' clothing association 
of retail dealers throughout the United States¥ · 

Mr. ROTHSCHILD. That is correct. 
Senator 'VHERRY. Unless you have something further, we want to 

get a few more witne~ses. 
Mr. RoTHSCHILD. That is all I had, Senator. · 
Senator WHERRY. Thank you very much. 

STATEMENT OF ROWLAND 10NES, WASHINGTON REPRESENTATIVE, 
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF RETAIL DRUGGISTS 

Senator WliERRY. Give your name and whom you represent, please. 
Mr. JoNES. My name is Rowland Jones. I am an attorney ;md 

representative of the National Association .of Retail Druggists, an 
organization of 27,000 retail druggists. . · 

Early in November a large volume of complaints began to come 
in from our membership in regard to abuses in the post exchanges. 

At that time we had a conference with General Byron and officials 
in his office, and I want to say we were received with the greatest 
courteosy and surprising understanding of what the problem was. 

ARllY EXCHANGE COXFERENCE WITH DRUGGISTS RESrLTED IN LIMlTATIONS 
OF PRIORITIES AND SALES TO CIVILIANS 

We are very gratified with the orders that have now come out 
limiting priorities, and we are gratified with the limitations which 
were placed in effect upon sales to civilians in Army post stores.' 

The sales to civilians were previously the source of the greatest com
plaint we had, and while we still get a few complaints, we feel at this 
time that General Byron and his staff are conscientiously at work to 
eliminate the eviL<> that have been complained about, and at this time 
we have no further formal complaint to register. · 

Senator "THERRY. That covers the Army. 
Mr. JoNES. That covers the Armv. "re have had no complaints in 

our office here and in Chicngo in regard to abuses from the Navy and 
Marine Corps and Maritime Commission. I think probably the 
reason for that is that fewer people are involved, and· these stations. 
are not so close to our people. _ 

Senator BucK. You do not have anything to complain about at this 
time, have you l ' 

POSSlRI..E THREAT OF ~-WAR USE OF AOCUMULATED STOCKS AS LOSS
LEADER !TEllS 

Mr. JoNES. The only thing I have to complain about is that in the 
trade we hear rumors of numerous purchases of many categories of 
goods by these Army post exchange services, such as semiperishable 
conunoditit.>s, like candy and gum. We do know that candy and 
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gum have practically disappeared from the civilian market, and we are 
wondering if in an excess of zeal these Army purchasing agents are 

:not purchasing more goods than they need for the reasonably current 
requirementst thus building up large inventories of these goods to the 

·-detriment not only of the private retailers. but also to the detriment of 
the civilian population as well. · , 

. • We remember very well after the last war when perfectly enormous 
stocks of many of these things were thrown on the auction market. 
That was a very serious thing, because they were bought by the loss
leader type of dealer who used those goods. The only suggestion is 
that we think the committee might make some inquiry in regard to 
these inventories. 

Senator BucK. Those goods you refer to are goods that might be 
classed as perishable. · . 

• Mr. JoNES. Or semiperishable, and also consumer goods which are 
not perishable, such as razor blades. After the war billions and bil
lions of standard razor blades were thrown on the market and gobbled 

.·llP· by people who used them as loss-leader articles. That is the 
reason we bring it before the committee. 

. Senator BucK. It should be very easy for this committee to ascer
tain what these inventories may be . 

. Mr. JONES. That is right. We wonder where all the candy and gum 
are going, because they are not going through the retail stores. 

SITUATION AS TO ILLEGAL USE OF PRIORITIES HAS BEEN IMPROVED 

Senator WHERRY. Do you mean to state that in the distribution of 
• gum these men obtain their priorities illegally, and it is finding its 
way through retail cham1els ~ 

Mr. JoNEs. As the previcus witness has stated, the trade is full of 
rumors of that kind. We know many soldiers are buying candy and 
gum in post exchanges and taking them downtown and peddling them 
at a small profit to retailers. I do not know how that can be stopped. · 

Senator '\VHERRY. Have you any suggestions~ 
Mr. JoNEs. Unless they go back to the old method of ·having a 

soldier sign a slip that the goods are :for his own personal use. I 
realize that is a tremendous handicap considering the number of men 
involved. . 

Senator ELLENDER. It might be a way to correct it, and if it is the 
-only way, I would like to see it done. 

Mr. JoNES. We would like to see something done. 
Senator WHERRY. Do you know the name of any person who is 

getting these priorities illegally~ 
Mr. JoNES. No, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. You do not know of any~ 
Mr. JoNES. That is very hard to get unless we hire private de

tectives, and we do not want to take that step and have not seen fit to 
do it. We think that by and large the situation has been enormously 
improved. 

Senator WHERRY. And practically none of your merchandise is dis
tributed through the Navy or Marines! 

Mr. JoNEs. Oh, yes. 
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NO C()MPJ..AINTS AS TO NAVY OR MARINE CORPS EXCHANGES 

Senator 'VHERRY. I understood that you have had no complaints. 
Mr. JoNEs. They sell all our merchandise, but we have had, no 

co"mplaint of that type about them. · . 
Senator 'VHERRY. Not any~ 
Mr. JoNEs. Not any. 
Senator BucK. What do you attribute that to~ 
Mr. JoNES. I think one reason is the differeu.ce in the number of 

men involved; and the second reason is that most of those Navy 
stations are farther removed from the retail trade centers. · 

Sl'nator 'VHERRY. Are there any other questions anybody would like 
to ask l\fr. Jones f . . 
If not, we will call our last witness for this morning, Mr. Morris 

Thompson, representing the National Retail Dry Goods Association. 

STATEMENT OF MORRIS THOMPSON, REPRESENTING THE 
NATIONAL RETAIL DRY GOODS ASSOCIATION 

Senator 'YHERRY. Give your name and whom you represent. 
1\Ir. TnollrPsoN. Morris Thompson, director of the division of small 

trade goods, National Retail Dry Goods Association. , 
This is a national association, and my particular division r~:~presents 

the small trade goods, apparel shops, specialty goods, and small de-
partment stores. · . 

f'pnator ELLE1-."DER. 'Vhat is your position~ 
1\Ir. THOMPSON. I am director. 

. SPnator ELLENDER. In 'Vashington' 
Mr. TnoMPSON; No, sir; the New York office, at 101 West Thirty-

first Street. · · · 
Our story is very similar to tliose of the two preceding witnesses. 
'VhPn we appeared here in January, and in subsequent correspond

ence with the committee, we had some complaint about the operation 
of the post exchange service. . · · . 

In subsequent weeks a good many of those complaints have been 
met and corrected to our complete satisfaction by General Byron and 
his staff. · 

Since we have made the complaint, we have felt constrained to 
mnke a report of progress, and I think that is .true of the other 
trade association representatives. , 

Senator ELLENDER. This report of progress could very well have 
been done by mail and obtained the same results. · 

SERVICES OF NAVAL STORES SHOULD NOT BE EXTENDED TO CIVILIAN 

El\IPLOYEES IF RETAIL FACILITIES ARE AVAILABLE 

Mr. THOMPSON. Correct. There is one remnrk that I would like to. 
make about Senate bill 853, ·which I think does apply to sales other 
than on ships. It applies to sales in any naval station, and as. I 
understand the bill and the wording, I might say it could be clari
fied by an addition by your committee to make it.explicit that when 
retail facilities are available to civilian employees of naval posts, that 
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the eerrices of the D&nl Sores be net utendecL In other words, 
theM are scme i.nsta.nees where civilian employees work at naval 
posts and live quite IIIOIDe di.st.anc:e from the post, and yet ftb.il 
:f.acilities are anilable to them at the pW:e theyliwe. 

Senator WIIEJUlT. Let me ask this questioo. 
llr. TDolllP!!IOll'. yes. 
&nator WIID!llT. Is progress being made by your association of 

the nnilen you represent with the Navy and the lfarine Corps and 
the milita.ry services the same as is being made with the Army I 

llr. TuoXPl!Dx. Apin I am f!!10rrJ to my we have no report.. 
Senator WB:DKY. No complaints at all! 
)lr. TIIOJlPI30ll'. No reports other than from the Army. 
Senator WB1!DY. Is that due to· the fact that there are a fewer 

number in the Navy, and the renters of trade are away from retail 
centers! -. 

llr. TuoXP80x. That is largely true. 
Senator WHEDY. And the only thing yon want to say is tMt 

utisfactory progress bas been Jrulde since W:t .January. 
llr. THOJIPSON. And that S. 853 ~ht be elarifu.d. 
Senator W m:mrr. Do you want to o1fer an amendment to that as to 

how it !Should be corrected! 
)Ir. Tuo:KPSON. I think the language shonld be Jrulde ~ifie. Whm 

the majority of civilian employees of naval stations live within access 
of retail facili~, regudless of their distance from the station itself, 
the service of the ship's stores should not be extended as rontem
plated in the bilL Otherwise we have no objection to it. 

Senator W HERBY. There is one thing that came from the first 
witness, I think. I have it in the back of my head. I cannot under
stand why there shonld be any overhead write-up on articles sold out 
of the post exchanges. 

lir. TIIOXPSON. They are ehargOO rent in the post. 
Senator WIIDUIY. &nt! 
llr. Tllo:u:PSOx. They have ftrtain expen!"ll&. They have civilian 

employees, I understan~ in the post, whose salaries must be ~ 
against something. and so overhead must be charged to take care of it. 

. Senator WIIERBY. Does that charge exactly ro'\"er expenses, or to 
your knowledge is any profit made out of that I 
- llr. TuoliPSON. Thev are allowed only limited profit. 

Senator W HEBBY. That is to take care of tho owrhead, and they 
are not allowed to charge anything in addition I 

}lr. TuoiPSOx. That is correct. 
Senator WHEBBY. You think there has been no abuse of that I 
1Ir. TuoKPSON. They have to kind of struggle to get by, and I 

understand they have had difficulty in making a profit. 
Senator WHERJlY. In other words, you think there are some post 

exchanges that lost money, or rather more post exchanges that lose 
money than who make money. 

lir. Tuo:JO'SOx. I ha'\"e no knowledge. 
Senator WBDmY. It is something I was interested in. 
Mr. THO}[P8()lr. I think they do a pretty good job breaking even. 
Senator WHEJmY. You have no complaint about that I 
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POST-WAR PLANNING TO AVOID USE OF SURPLUS STOCKS IN' CUT-~TE . 
OOMPETITION 

Mr. THOMPSON. No, sir; and with your leave I would like to develop 
a question raised by Mr. Jones, and that is disposing of post excha\lge 
inventories and old Army and Navy supplies. I think we can indulge 
in a little post-war planning for small business, as the history of the 
last war was ~rievous to the small businessman who found himself, 
nfter having struggled through the war, in a co~dition where he was 
faced with a cut-rate competitor in a cheap location selling all types 
of surplus Army and Navy articles at prices which he could demand 
because he bought them at auction at ridiculous prices. I offer the 
services of my association in any plan the committee may see fit to 
discuss now or at any future time in regard to this problem. r 

Senator '\VuERRY. Any questions¥ · 
Thank :y:ou, Mr. Thompson. · 
That w1ll conclude the testimony for this morning. We have an 

important session of the Senate, and we should, all be there at noon. 
One witness did not come because he· was ill, and he was the last 
one. We will stand in recess until tomorrow morning at 10: 30. · 

(At 11:40 d. m., a recess was taken until Wednesday, March .1'1, 
1943, at 10: 30 a. m.) 

~3--43--pt.IT----4 
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WEl>NESDAY, MARCH 17, 1943 

UNITED STATES SENATE, 
SPECIAL COMMITTEE TO STUDY AND SURVEY 

PnoBLEMS oF SMALL BusiNEss ENTERPRISES, 
' Washington, D. 0. 

The committee met at 10:30 a.m., in Room 357, Senate Office Build-
ing, Senator Kenneth S. Wherry, presiding. · . · · 

Present: Senators Wherry (presiding), Buck, Wilson, Capper, and 
Ellender. · 

STATEMENT BY THE CHAIRMAN 

Senator l\"HERRY. At yesterday's hearing the committee heard testi
mony on post exchanges and ship's· service stores from the representa
tives of four important retail trade associations, the American Na
tional Retail J~welers Association, the National Association of Retail 
Clothiers and Furnishers, the National Association of Retail Drug· 
gi~t~, and the National Retail Dry Goods Association. · 

This te~timony was exceedingly encourag~ng, because it. in~icated 
that the Army has effectuated a ·1mmber of Improvements m Its post 
exchange policies.· :Moreover, it was brought out that these improve
ments have all taken place since the January hearing of the· Small 
Business Committee, when a number of witnesses brought up post 
exchange abuses in a general discussion of retailers' problems. I am 
glad the record shows that the situation is better today. Too often 
the complaints brought to congressional committees are fully aired, 
but the constructive results that are obtained are neve:r brought to 
puhlic attention. 

There are still improv('ments that may have to be m11.de. First of 
alJ, some of yesterday's witnesses want to know why the Navy, Marine; 
and Coast Guard services cannot adopt the same policies that have 
reC«.'ntly been enunciat('d by the Army. Why cannot the other serv.: 
ices, like the Army, limit the use of priorities to a limited number of 
items! 'Vhy can they not, like th~ Army, control post exchange sales 
to ci'·ilians by issuing special cards to those civilian employees entitled 
to rurchase at the exchanges' . . 

&cond, a number of questions have been raised about additional im
provements in Army post exchange practices. One of the witnesses 
y('St('rday claimed that a considerable proportion of watches ordered 
on post ('Xchange priorities found thetr way into the black market
Could this be stopped by the Army's having priority orders cilled in 
for that portion of an order not actually delivered to the post ex
changes! 

2281 
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Other witnesses have c.>xpressed their~ to know how large are 
the inven~rics kept by the post uchanges, ~nd ..-hat. plans th_ere are 
for the disposal ol post exchange mercliandise ..-hen the ..-ar IS OYer. 

Another question that. deserves discussion is the extent to ..-hicb 
our boys in the services might be proYided with shopping serrios. 
I am i.D.formed that the Army exchange in Oklahoma Uty, together 
with the Oklahoma City Betai.lers' Association, has hired a young 
woman to shop in town for the soldiers, buying merchandise not a nil
able at the post from local merchants. How has this worked out I 
Should it be extended! 

Today we have with u,s representatives of the .Army Exchange SE-rv
ice, the Navy Ship's Serrice Stores, the lfarine Post Exchanges., anJ 
the United States COast Guard stores, and I ~:m looking fon;-ard to a 
constructive discussion of the qu~ions that have been raised. 

I will ask for our first witness, from the Army, Col Francis R. Kerr. 

Sl'ATEMEliT OF COL FB.ANCIS B. KERB, IliFA.linY RESERVE. 
UNITED Sl'Al'.ES AB.JiY, ACTIXG CliiEF OF rm EXCRllGE 
SEB.YICE 

Senator WHERRY. Will you please give your name, Colonel, and all 
the data necessary! 
. Colonel KEmL lly name is Francis R. Kerr. I am Colooe~ Infan
try. Reserve, and I am Acting Chief of the Army Exchange Sernce 
in the absence of the Chief, General Byron, who is on an extended in-
spection trip overseas. . · 

In the hearing yesterday it seemed apparent to us that possibly the 
mission and the operation of exchanges might not be thoroughly un
derstood, and if the committee will permi4 I would like very bridly 
to discuss this particular phase. 

PVBPOSE AND OPEKATION OF AJDlT EXCHANGE SlltVICB 

. P~ior to July of 1941, exchanges were operated as individual stores 
in the various posts. There was no relationship between the JX>licies 
of one exchange and the JX>licies of its neighboring exchange, either 
as to procedure or as to their business methods. 

With the idea of securing uniformity and establishing a more ef
fective System, in July of 1941 there was published .Army Regulations 
201~ the basic regulation UJX>D which exchanges now operate, and 
there was established the Army Exchange Service. -

The Army Exchange Service is a b1:aH agency of the War Depart
ment under the Chief of Administrative Services, ..-ho in turn is 11ll

der. the Commanding General of the Sertices of Supply. It is 
. charged with the function of determining the plans, JX>licies, and pro
cedure under which exchanges will operate. It carries on this ad
ministration over the nine service commands through the agency of 
the exchange branch officer, who exercises supervision over the inde
pendent exchanges at the various posts, camps, and stations. These 
exch2ne,"es are autonomous unit& They do their own purchasing and 
their. own stores' operation. · 
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We han no statute setting us up. We are under stri~ War De
partment regulations. We do not operate under appro_l)nated funds,, 
nor do we have any public moneys. 

Our headquarti'rs organizatio~ that is, the Army Exchange ~~
iee., is located in Washington, and its procurement and finance <I?-n
sions in Xew York Citv are maintained through a small contribntio~ 
one-half of 1 percent of the gross sales contributed by the individual 
exchanges. I will refer to that later in discussing their profits. 

The profits of the exchange are limited to 7% percent of the direct 
'Ealf:'S. Xow, that profit is broken up into the one-half of 1 percent to 
which I referred, to a contribution, usually ba~ at 50 cents per man 
per organization per month, that money not going to the man himself, 
but going entirely to his organization, to be used for such things as 
additional books for his day room, musical instruments, or to aug
ment his mess on certain special occasions, to a contribution to the 
chaplain's fund, and to the post athletic fond, the balance going into 
a surplus to be used for expansion of the exchange. · 

As the committee appreciates, no part of that profit accrues to any 
officer. It is entirely the enlisted man's provision. 

The Army Excha11ene Service controls the inventories under a basic 
policy limiting the inventories of any exchange to 50 perct>nt of his 
sales l""olwue per month. -In other words, we expect and do attain 
wb:tt seem~ to retail men:h.andi..."ft'S to be impo5Sible. We get two 
turno>ers in a month, and at the present moment, if the war were to 
~ase and we were to stop all purchases, the inventories in our ex-
chan~es would not last 3 weeks. • 

This is b:t;;;(>d on the fi~res for t!le month of Janaury, so that I do 
not think that we have a probl.em as to ~t-war liquidation.- · 

During our operation and because of our expansion, we have over 
591 main exchanges in the l;"nited States, with numerous branches; 
and we ha>e exchanges wherever soldiers are found overseas. It has 
l:Jef.n meritable that there w-ould be complaints coming in to us. • 

These complaints hue three rather significant facts that should 
be brought out. In the first place our impact on the retail trade is 
smalL Our sales volume shows that we ha¥e less than ~rs 
of 1 percent of the total retail volume, and as to complaints them
~~eh·es, and the merchandi...-:e affected, the complaints are directed 
toward less than 2 percent of our total sales. 

Another characteristic is that there is no complaint as to overseas 
operation. It is merely in the instances where the exchange is ad
ja~nt to a community where a retail store is existing. 

CO:vPL.UlfTS 0.~ SAU:8 '10 CI\"'ILLUr8 

Our classes of complaints break down into four or five main cate
gories. The ~ is the sales to cirilians. A remedy for that was to 
ruake a nry str1ct rule as to the persons who could buy at exchanges. 

The pe~~~ 1rho may buy at the exchange are officers or enlisted 
men and c1nlian_s {'t:'~ent~y employed by the Army who by virtue 
of the fact that 1t IS lDlP~C!-Ical for them to p~ in retail stores 
nn~--t be afforded these pnvileges. These pnvileges are extended by 
1rr1tten order of the commanding ofticer of the post, eamp, or station. 
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Then there is one small group of civilians, those employed regularly by 
the Army, w~10 are not entitled to exchange privileges, but who are 
entitled to purchase articles of food, tobacco products, or: candy which 
they will consume on the post right in the exchange. 

For example,- a workman right on a construction project might need 
to buy cigarettes during the day;. He is allowed to come in and pur
chase them, something he may donsume there, or he may buy a sand
wich in our restaurant, but he is not accorded full exchange privileges. 

Another class of complaint---
Senator ELLENDER ( mterposing). How about the wives of soldiers· 

and the officers! They are given the privilege also, are they not 1 
Colonel KERR. As to the first class, yes; the dependents are permit

ted to have full exchange privileges, but not the dependents of the 
latter group, the people who are domiciled off the post and who are 
not accorded full privileges by the commanding officer. 
· Senator WHERRY. This written order is given to civilians, and I 
imagine it is in the form of a card. 
- Colonel KERR. Yes; it is in the form of a card signed by the com
manding officer or his adjutant, authorizing the purchase. 
· Senator WHERRY. How is this program of issuing cards to civilians 
working out~ · · 

Colonel KERR. It is working out very satisfactorily. In fact, we 
have had letters from chambers of commerce cotnmenting' on the fact 
that we were not infringing on sales. 

Senator WHERRY. Were you here yesterday morning, and did you 
hear the testimony of Mr. Michaels, the first witness¥ 

Colonel KERR. Yes. · 
Senator 'VHERRY. He made the statement that he thought 95 percent 

of the sales to civilians had been eliminated, that is, 95 percent of the 
post exchange sales were made in proper channels. 'Vould you say 
that is about correct, or would you want to add more to that, or less@ 

Colonel KERR. I would like to raise that r,ercentage, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. That is what I would hke to have you state. 

VERY FEW UNAUTHORIZED SALES TO CIVILIANS 

. Colonel KERR. Yes, sir. I think there are very few sales to civilians, 
unauthorized sales. Wherever a sale is made of that character, we 
are more than anxious to get knowledge of it, because the man is 
subject almost immediately to punishment. It is an abuse which we 
want to stamp out. We are very anxious to get the complaints, and 
we will act upon them immediately. 

Senator ELLENDER. I may be in error as to 1\Ir.l\Iichae]s' testimony, 
but as I recall, he had in mind the sale of watches. · 

As I remember, he said that 95 percent of the watches that were 
ordered by post·exchanges and distributed by the post exchanges were 
sold there, and just about 5 percent of the watches were sold to 
civilians. 

Colonel KERR. If I might, sir, I would like to touch that case as a 
separate case, and I think I can cover that whole problem. 
· Senator ELLENDER. There is one more question I would like to ask 
with respect to securing goods for the dependents of soldiers and 
officers. · 
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As I understand, the post caters to soldiers and to the officers, and 
does not try to obtain ~oods except those whioh would brdinar~ly be 
us<>d by officers and soldiers. · 

Colonel KERR. That is right, sir. . 
·Senator ELLENDER. Has any effort been made to obtain goods for 

the use of the wives of officers and their dependents¥ 
Colonel KERR. There previously was permission through the use 

of the special order, where the commander issued ·a special order and 
procured the merchandise, charging a small fee for that 'service. · 
- 'Ve now have restricted the use of the special'order so that special 
orders may be employed only for the personal interests of the officer 
or the enli~ted man. That excludes that type of operation. 

Senator ELLENDER. You do not carry a stock of goods at all for the 
dependents? • 

STOCK OF WOJIIEN'S GOODs NEEDED FOR WAAC'S, NURSES, AND FOR GIFTS 

Colonel KERR. No, sir; but then we do carry-and I would like to 
be clear on this. There are posts where we have W AAC organiza
tions or nurses. YestPrday a statement was made that we carried 
lingerie and hosiery. That is true; we do. We also carry compacts 
and lipstick. Now we carry them for the people whom we are serv
ing, the 'V AAC's and nurses who are members of our organization, 
and also we carry them as gift items. 'Ve find that men like to send · 
gifts home to their parents. We limit the amount of this material 
that we carry, and also limit the price. Our price is low. We do not 
go in for expensive articles of this character. 

ARJIIY EXCHANGE SHOPPING SERVICE FOR GOODS NOT CARRIED AT POST 
EXCHANGES 

Now, as to the type of merchandise the Senator referred to in his 
opening remarks, as to the shopping service. 'Ve find that has been 
very helpful in allowing us to carry out the poli~y strictly and still 
satisfy the enlisted man who wants to give a present to some member 
of his family. 

The plan is this: There is a young lady employed by the exchange 
who is constantly available for enlisted men or officers who want a 
purchase made. She takes their orders and their money, goes down
town to a local merchant, procures the merchandise at his price 
without any discount or exchange, and sees to it that the I;Uerchandise 
is d<>livt>red to the offict>r or enlisted man. 

The merchants in Oklahoma City and the Chamber of Commerce 
ha,·e ~aid it was a splt>ndid thing for them, and that they have bene
fited by thousands of dollars. We have recommended in our ex
change force for the Eighth Service Command, which comprises 
most of the 'Yest and the middle South, that this type ?f operation 
be e:dt>n<led, and that otht>r exchangt>s take advantage of It. 

I think the exchan~e service-! think I speak very definitely for 
<rt•nf't·al Byron-would be interested in knowing what the com
mitt<>e's attitude to that type of operation would be. 

We ourselves feel that it is definitely helpful to the merchants. 
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PRIORITIES RESTRICTED TO REPAIRS, EQUIPMENT, AND SMALL ITEMS 
, I ~ 

Pn?~r War Pro.duction Board authority we w~re permitted to issue 
. pr10ntles on certam types of exchange merchandise. I think the date 
lS ~br!«:ct, on ~anuary.18 we we~e restr~cted, so tha~ now we may issue 
priOrities only on articles used m repairs of machmery or equipment 
in the exchange, such as plumbing supplies, soda fountain equipment, 
on candy, chewing gum, ice cream, and on certain essential toilet 
articles and cleaning materials. I think I have given the list 
completely. 
· Senator BucK. Who· issues the other priority orders 1 

Colonel KERR. We are not permitted to issue any other priority or
ders, and that is the order of the War Department, so the instance 
that was cited yesterday cannot happen again in the future. We have 
no authority for any domestic exchange to issue such a priority. 
That is not true of the overseas exchanges, and there is no objection 
to that. We feel the soldier overseas should get everything he needs . 
. - Senator BucK. I understand from what you say that if any
body wants to buy a watch, there will not be any in the exchange. 
. Colonell\ERR. Ultimately there will not. When the present stocks 

.are out, we will not be able to get them. 
That brings up another point. 
Yesterday there was worry as to the disappearance of candy and 

· chewing gum. l believe the· production has been curtailed for one 
thing. .A.t the present time we are permitted to get it, and I know 
from my own experience that it· is a very important thing for a 
soldier to be able to get a few little things. that brin~ home life to 
him, and give him comfort. If he is in the desert training or the iso
lated stations along the coast line, or the Northwest, far ·removed from 
civilization, the little civilian comfort we can contribute does a great 

· deal for him. . 
Now, by this order, there are disappearing from our merchandise 

. stocks some things which can be classified as really soldier essentials. 
We are losing, for example, our opportunity to procure flashlights; 
sun glasses, and the little aprons that the soldier who has to· do his 
washing in a river or creek uses to put his toilet articles in. We have 
no priority on those. We cannot procure them, but they can be found 
in the local stores, and if the soldier is in a remote station, he cannot 
go to that store to get his material. So there is always that danger in 
taking away priorities, that you do make it impossible to perform our 
mission completely. . 

Senator BucK. Why were these voluntarily taken away~ 

SUPPLIES CURTAILED TO GET THINGS '1'0 SOLDIERS OVERSEAS 

· Colonel KERR. I think our basic thought was first of all that it was 
necessary to curtail in order to get things to the soldier overseas. We 
were perfectly: willing that such curtailment be had. Our main 
thought was that the soldier ove~eas was essential, and then I believe 
the complaints naturally had a bearing on that, too. 

Now, as to this previous condition, as to the watch situation, the 
order could possibly have been given by the exchange officer, and 
the priority properly placed. If the vendor chose to fill only part 



PRO·BLEMS O·F AMERICAN SMALL BUSThiESS 2287 

of that, procure the merchandise and divert it to s6me other channel, 
he could have done that perfectly ~·ell, and then notified the e~change 
officer that he could not procure all of his purchases for him. We 
would have bad no control over it. The exchange officer sQ.ould 
follow up his order, naturally, and if he does not get delivery on his 
order, he should cancel it, but there is always the possibility of abuse · 
there, or there was a possibility of abuse by someone who wanted to 
take advantage of 'the War Production Board's priority rating. How~ 
ever, that has been stopped. · · 

Senator ELLENDER. Have any actual abuses oome to your attention, 
Colonel~ 

Colonel KERR. This is the only instance I have heard of it, sir. 
We would be more than pleased to get any indication of abuses in this 
operation, and any evidence that we can. We pick our personnel 
very carefully, but we do not intend to have things going on in our 
organization that are not as they should be. We will stop any abuses 
that we get knowledge of. · . · · 

s~nator WHERRY. How would you attempt to make a tighter 
control! : · · 

Colonel KERR. We do not pave the problem.· The priority is gone. · 
Senator ELLENDER. You mean on watches¥ · · · · · 
Colonel KERR. Priority on everything, except a few things like 

candy, chewing gum, ice cream, and cleaning materials-toilet . 
articles. 

Senator WHERRY. Is that true .of the Navy¥ 
Colonel KERR. I do not know about that. 
Senator WHERRY. All right. 
Colonel KEnn. QeneralllyroQ. had prepared'a rather complete state .. 

ment of the complaints, breaking them down into characteristics 'and 
classes, and outlining in more detail than I have this whole problem. 
If the committee would care to have this, I shall be glad to leave it. 

Senator WHERRY. We would like to have it filed for the record. 
(The report of (}eneral Byron is inserted in the record on p. 2288; 

fo11owing Colonel Kerr's statement.) . · 
Senator BucK. That ~ems to be a. very good report, ColoneL 'It 

answers one or two questwns brought up at yesterday's meeting .. 
Senator WHERRY. Would you restate for Senator Ellender's benefit~ 

he was not here-- · · 
Senator ELLENDER. It is in the record. 

POST EXCHANGE PROFITS GO TO CANTEEN FuND FOR ENLISTED MEN 

Senator 'VHERRY. I would like to ask a question about it now about' 
the money that is charged in the post exchange. 

1 

. You explained there was a small charge made, and the money goes 
mto a canteen fund for the benefit of the men. Is that right books 
and readinl! material~ , ' 

Colo!lel KERa. Yes; it goes to the orgaruzatian fund for the use of 
the enhsted men. 

Senator '\YHERRY. About what charge is made for that¥ · 
Colonel KF..an. You mean what is our contribution from the ex-. 

change¥ . 
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. Senator 'VHERRY. Yes. 
Colonel KEJtR. Fifty .cents per man, and if you have a lOU-man 

organization, that organization would receive $50 per month. . 
Senator 'VHERRY. And that is used for the benefit of the men and 

not tf1e officers¥ . 
Colonel KERR. For the men only. 

- Senator 'VHERRY. Do ycu know 
abused~ 

The officers have no share. 
of any case where it has been 

Colonel KERR. No, sir; I do not. It is given to a commissioned 
officer whose funds are audited by the Inspector General, so the record 
is very clear there, sir. 

Senator "WHERRY. Do you have the order, No. 18, I believe it is, of 
February 22, that sets out in detail these procedures, and so forth, 
and soon~ · 

Colonel KERn~ I believe we have. 
Senator WHERRY. 'Vould you mind filing a copy for the record, 

·giving the information of what is on your priority list and what 
noU 

Colonel IU:nn. Yes. 
(Army Exchange BuJletin No. 10, referred to, is inserted in the 

record on p. 2296, followmg Colonel Kerr's· statement.) 

PRESENTATION CONCERNING COMPLAINTS INVOLVING THE OPERATION OF ARMY 
ExcHANGES UNDER THE ARMY ExCHANGE SERVICE 

CONTENTS 
I. History. 

II. Organization of Services of Supply 
with Respect to tne Army Ex
change Service. 

III. Army Regulation AR 210-65. 
IV. Establisllment of Exchanges. 

I. History of Army E:cchange Senlice. 

V. Purposes of Exchanges. 
VI. General Accusations. 

VII. Discussion. 
VIII. Specifie Accusations. 

IX. General Comment. 

The Army Exchange Service is new, having been activated June 6, 1941. How
-ever, ~xchanges and their predecessors are as old in history as the armies they 
were designed to serve. In Caesar's time articles and supplies for soldiers, 
·other than those issuei, were warehoused in the "Via Quintana," the Fifth 
Avenue of Ancient Rome, and the name "canteen" which is often used generic
ally to cover all post exchange functions derives from that ancient street. The 
soldier's natural craving for divet·sion and variety always has, and always will, 
-create a need for such extra military activities. 

It was the usual custom to permit sutlers, camp followers, contractors, and 
-others who sought to supply soldiers .with those articles not issued to them, 
to accompany the armies for trading purposes. The exorbitant prices, usurious 
-credit, and frequently immoral practices of camp. followers and suppliers of 
one commodity or another were conducive to many unpleasant incidents. In 
-order to impmve trading conditions and at the same time maintain control 
over the activities of thest> traders, the office of "sutler" was crPated :which 
granted the holders of such office the privilPge of accompanying the At·my for 
the purpose of trading with the military personnt>l. These sutlers were under 
tbe control and pt·otection of the Army. This did not, however, improve the 
-conditions that existed prior to the t>stablishment of such offiC'e. In fact the 
unscrupulous and corrupt practices of thesE.> sutlers nt>cPssitated conective ac
tion. On .July 28, 1866, the office of sutler was abolished. 

In order to make available for the military pet·sonnPl the set·vict.>s rendered 
by the sutlers, the Commanding Genet·al of the Army was authorized to permit 
11 trading establishment, under the control and pt·otection of the Army, to 
be maintained at a military post. Such post-tradPr was permitted to sell to the 
military personnel those essential Items not issued by the commissary depart-
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ment. In 1870 this authority ~as taken from the Commanding. General of ~he 
Army and vested in the Secretary of War. On Janua.ry 28, 1891\ post-trl!dersbtps 
were abolished. l -

The abolishment of the post-tradersbips was followed by the promulgation 
by the War Depat·tment of Post Exchange Regulations, published by Gfneral 
Order 46, Headquarters of the Army, July 25, 1835. The provisions 
of this order required the establishment of post exchanges at every post and 
the commanders of such posts ·Were charged with instituting the same; setting 
apart, renting, or constructing suitable buildings or rooms for such post ex-. 
changes and to detail an officer to be designated as "officer in charge," to 
mana-ge the business and affairs of such exchanges under the superintendence of 
a council consisting of three officet·s. , 

Exchanges established after 1895, pursuant to Army Regulations pertaining 
tl1ereto, were· usually company exchanges. At larger posts several companies 
mil!ht combine, each comp'Rny making an exchange. As a result, many exchanges 
were organiz~>d at the !lame military post. Each exchange was under the imme
diate supervision of the "officer in charge," appointed by the post commander. 
They operated ind!'pendently of each other. They formulated their own oper
ating and merchandising procedures and installed their .own accounting systems. 
No unifonnity of procedut·e existed among the different exchanges and there was 
no Cl'ntralized staff supervision oYer all exchanges. Offi::!ers detailed as exchange 
officers were usually unfamiliar with busine~<s methods and procedures. The re
t>ult was that .exchanges were operated inefficiently and failed to perform the · 
mission for which they had been established. 

In f941 the Chief of Staft' requested that a study be made .of the post exchange 
system for the purpose of determining how best to organize the post exchanges 
for the war effort. An advisory committee of outstanding businessmen was ap
pointed to make a study of this problem. On April 4, 1941, the advisory com
mittee submitted a report of their study. 

To attempt to remedy the deficienCies existing in the operatiqn of post ex
changes, to bring all exchanges under a single staff supervision, and to install 
tried, proYed, and efficient :retail operating practices and procedures and uniform 
system of accounting into exchanges, plans were formulated for the activation 
within tbe War DPpartment of an Army Exchange Service. , 

On June 6. 1941, there was established the Army Exchange Service for the pur~ 
pose of dewloping, administering, and supervising throughout Service and other 
local commands a system of uniform and coordinated operations for Army ex
changPs. in accordance with sound business principles (WD Circular 124, June 28, 
1941.) A.R 210--135 (tentative), dated July 1, 1941, provided for the establish
ment within the War Department of a central agency to be known as the Army 
Exchnnge SPrvice, with the necessary. officers, enlisted and civilian personnel to 
perform the functions assigned to it. 
11. Organization of Services of Sup·ply with respect to the Army E:Dchange 

Service. · 
The Commanding General of the Services of Supply is Lt. Gen. Brebon Somel'-· 

veil. Dirl'<'tly undPr him are his ~taft' divisions, among which is the Chief of Ad
Diiuistrative Servires, 1\Iaj. Gen. George Grunert. 

One of the administrative services is the Army Exchange Service which }ler·· 
fnrms certain operations directly, and also certain staff functions; both 1u·e under 
thP supt•nision of the chief of administrative services. 

Also directly under the Commanding General of the· Services of Supply are 
the commanding genPrals of the nine service commands, which are the field· 
agt>m'it>s within the UnitPd States. Service commanders are direct subordinates. 
of the Ctmuunnding GPneral, SerYices of Supply, and are his fhld representatives 
for the pPrformance of the administrative, housing, housekeeping, hospitaliz:ttiono 
anr1 SIIJlply fnn<'tion~ assigned to them. 

SerYke commanders have certain staft' officers as an integral part of their 
headquarters and under their complete jurisdiction. They are not field offi~ers 
or Rgt>nt>iH of the ndministratiYe servi('(>S. One of the service commands'· staff 
otlirers is an Aroiy Exchange Branch Officer. 

Dil"f'('tly undPr the Sf'rvice commander comes the post commnndine: officer who 
In turn bas on his staff an exchange officer who actively conducts the exchange. 
Graphi<'ally the line of command, in respect to the Armv Exchange Senice and 
the operation of exchanges, is as set forth below. with. direct staff supervision 
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uhder direction of the chief of administrative serviees between the Army Ex
change Sen'ice a11d service c;ommand branch officer. 

Commanding General Services of Supply 
' 

I 
Chief of Administrative 

' 
' 

Services 

A~y Exch,ange Service 

Service Command 

Post !command 

Fx<bon,.1 Offio" 

Supply Division 

-J. rmy· Exchange Bran('h 

It should be stated that a change is being studied which would enlarge the 
Army Exchange Service staff functions. 
III. Army Regulatioa AR !10-65. 

The Secretary of War issues Army Regulations. The one governing the 
operation of Exchanges is AR 21o-65. 

IV. Establishment of Ezchanges. 
Section 2a of AR 21o-65 provides: Whenever conditions' make it desirable and 

practicable, the commanding officer of a post, camp, or station will establish and 
maintain an exchange to include such number of branches, departments and 
subordinate activities thereof as may be necessary to serve the military personnel. 

The establishment of an exchange is authorized only at posts, camps, or 
stations, where enlisted men are on duty. 
Y. Purposes of ezchange. 

Section la provides the purposes for which exchanges "are established, namely
. (1) To supply the persons to whom sales are authorized, at the lowest pos

sible prices, with articles of ordinary use, wear, and consumption not supplied 
by the Government. 

(2) To afford to military personnel facilities for comfort, recreation, and 
amusement to include, as may be desirable, the financial support and main
tenance of recreational athletics, entertainments, service clubs, libraries, and 
community cooperation • 
. (3) To provide, when necessary, the means for improving organization's 

messes.. 
(4) To be of real assistance and convenience. to enlisted men and not as 

large profit-making institutions. 
VI. GeneraJ accusations. 

It is admitted that in some specific instances a few of the accusations are 
true and that things were done that should not have been done. But it should 
be stated, with equal emphasis, that all possible steps bave been taken, or will 
be taken, to obviate a reoccurrence. The following are types of accusations made 
concerning the exchanges : 

(1) Sales made to civilians unauthorized to purchase. 
(2) Articles other than those of ordinary use, wear, and consumption have 

been sold. · · 
(3) Misuse of priority rating privileges. 
(4) Abnormal sales to individuals. 
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( 5) Discrimination in awarding certificate authorizing sa)e of officers' 
uniforms. · 

( 6) Misuse of special orders. 
(7) Pirating of employees of retail stores. 
(8) Threat to retail stores in post-war days. 
( 9) Put-chases by overseas exchanges are not being made overseas -where 

practical. 

l'Il. Discussion. . 
Gencra.l Accusation No. 1-Sales mode to civilians 1mauthorized to purchase.

The possibility of such sales has been cut to a minimum by the issuance of 
Change 4 to AR 21~5. This change is as follows: · 

"Sales: To Whom .Made.-a. Exchanges are authorized to sell to the following
named persons and organizations only. Purchases by individuals will be li.Jnited 
as hereinafter set forth : . 

"(1) Personnel and organizations now or hereafter authorized by law and 
regulation to purchase subsistence stores or other quartermaster supplies as 
defined in paragraphs 2 and 6 of AH. 30-2290 may pufthase at exchanges. 
Dependent members of the families of persons so authorized may act as agents 
for such pf'rsons upon proper identification. 

"(2) Civilians other than those above defined and who are regularly employed 
-or sening at military ,posts, camps, or stations may purchase for their own 
consumption on the post, upon proper identification, items of food, drink, and 
tobacco products and no other merchandise of any kind." . 

This means that civilians regularly employed on posts where civilian stores 
are not available may purchase what the exchange has to sell only if they 
have written authority from the commanding officer of the post. Civilians who 
.nre reg1ilarly pmployed on posts where civilian stores are available may pur
chase only articles of food, drink, and tobacco products for their own consump
tion on the post and then only if properly identified. No other civiliaq sales 
.are permitted. 

With stt·ict enforcement of the above, and it will be strictly enforced, the 
type of sale complained of will be brought to the .rare instance which is bound 
to happen due to the frailty of human nature evidenced by the laxity of a 
few clerks. 

Grnffal Accusation No. Z-Sales ot articles other than those of ordinary use, 
wear, and consumption.-Admittedly expensive articles of luxury such as jewelry, 
radios, etc., have been sold. It is granted that they should not be. At present 
the sale of such articles is becoming a tbing of the past. · . 

As a general consequence of the e¥er-growing scarcity of what may be 
termed '\luxury" articles, the sales of these items by exchanges will even further 
decrease. Encouraging of a further decrease is the fact that exchanges use 
no sales-promotion tactics and deal on a cash basis, all credit having been 
eliminated. The main objective of exchanges is service to the soldier. 

The issuance of a liRt limiting the articles to be sold at exchanges has, and 
is, being given consideration. · The desirability and practicability of issuing 
fiU<:h a Jist is not simple of solution. What may be necessary articles at one 
place may not be at another. As for instance sun glasses are necessary in the 
deset·t and t'lorida and may not be at other places. Looking at it from another 
angll', it has been found that one of the articles most in demand is an embroi
del'ed pillow<·ase with the American flag or other patriotic design. This at·ticle 
is not one or<linarily considered necessary, but the soldier wants to buy it to 
SPUd to his folks at home, and his folks at home treasure it and display it with 
gr<>nt pride a~ ha~iug come from their son, husband, or sweetheart in the Army. 

The followmg IS an excerpt from a letter of a soldier's mother: 
"l ha,·e rPCeived the watch my son had you Fend to me. It is a beautiful 

watch and l thank you for taking care of it, for Lester is my youngf'St son; 
his older brother is missing in action in the Philippines, so you understand 
bow much it means to me. Thanking you." · , 

From a certain uewspaiJer article it would aiJpear that the Rale of dolls at 
Christmastime was ohjectt'd to by some avaricious person. Dolls were s.old 
both overst'as and here. and many a father who otherwise could not have done 
~ was enabled. to bring joy to the heart of his little daughter, as w~ll as to 
b1mself, by havmg sent to her a doll of his own selection. Should the sale of 
this item be prohibited? And thus it is with numerous articles including 
perfume, lipstick, COinJlllCts. pins, watches, bracelets, etc. Should Ute soldier 
wbo of necessity spends all but a few hours of his time in camp, be denied th~ 
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privil£>ge of purchasing tha>e articles at his exchange as a gift for his wife, 
mother, sister, or sweetheart? 

If artic~es of women:s a[Jparel are found in some exchangt>S, one should not 
lose sight of the trem£>ndous part women are playing in thi11 -war and the nurse, 
the family of the soldier on the post, the female civilian employee who. ID87 
be w9rking on one wing of an airplane with a man in uaiform be>ide her, the 
members of the WAAC. 

As set forth in the next paragraph, the restrict£>d u.~ of priorities and the 
sharing on an £>qual footing "ith civilians will undoubtedly reduce any un
warrant£>d sales to an inconsequ£>ntial minimum. 

General AccusatioR No. ti--Misuse of priority rating prir!l('ge.-It has bef'n 
charged that exchanges have misused their priority privil£>ge (A-10) in the 
purcha...c-e of jewelry and other noness£>ntial artid£>S subj..et to priority pr(). 
curement, and thus have curtailf'd sales to civilians and £>nablf'd soldiers to 
purchase things that were denied the nonmilitary. R£>gardl£>ss Gf the merit of 
this charge, instructions ha,·e be(>D issu£>d limiting the use of the Pxchange 

·priority rating to soft drinks, candy, chewing gum, tobacco, essential toilet 
articles, and essentbil cleaning materiaL As to all other articles, the exchanges 
will share with the civilian. • 

General AcettsatioR No . .r.-Almormal sales to i"dividual.s.-Under this bead
ing come complaints that exchanges ha'l"e sold to purchasers at the low ex
change price large quantities of articles, such as dganottes and chewi!1g gum, 
which the purchaser sells on the outside at a profit, or gin•s to. his friends at 
the price be paid for them. In the past, this. form of "chillf>ling," ~tlthough 
it existed only in a small degree, if at all, was poR8ible hecam•e of the a'l"ail
ability of the merchandise in question. That is, it was not hard for the ex
change to get the mel"('bandi!'le. Now Jx><>ause of th~> proportionally !'JJJall 
quantity of the articles available, as compared to the numlM>r c.f soldiers servf'd 
by exchanges, some exchanges ba'l"e found it n(>('(>!'lo:ary to limit the numbf'r of 
units of each item that may be sold to an individual so as to have sufficient 
stock to service all customers. Through the service commands and conferences, 
this policy of limiting individual purchal'es is being promulgatf'd. Ev~>n though 
the resale of items should pe1·sist, it is submitted that the amount of such sales 
would be infinitesimal and of no appreciable effect upon the retail business, 
either in a specific community or as a whole. 

General AccusatioR No. 5-Discrimination in awarding certifj('ates at~fhoriz.. 
ifl,g sale of N'gulation Army officers' uniforms.-War Production Board Orrler 
P-131, as amended Septembt>r 2'-l, 1942, made it necessary for the Army Ex- · 
change Service to issue the certificate of authority. S]Jt"Bking in gt>n~>ral t~>rms, 
this order prohibited any manufacturer to sell any retailer any offirers' uniforms 
manufactured undl'r the order unless he held • cet1;ificate 1&.-uf'd by the Army 
Exehange Service. 

It should be understood that the Army Exchang~> Service did not S£>ek out 
particular stores to handle uniforms. It r£>quested all stores to apply for 
certificates and after submission of r£>quest, applied the following five prin
ciples in issuing certificates ~ 

(1) The military need or demand o( the town or city in which the store was 
located. 

(2) The type'apd quality of the store. 
(3) The credit standing of the store. 
(4) Experience in the uniform business. 
(5) Facilities for making alterations. , 
These principles were fairly and honestly applied. In many localities only 

a small number of stores, if any, applif'd when it was l£>arned that the profit on 
uniforms was limited to 20 pt'r<-ent. Later some of theSP l'<tores made applica
tion and because certificates already had been issuE'(! to sufficient stores to supply 
the military need of the community, the late arpi!cant was refu;;('d. Others 
made a late application thinking thPy would use the uniform as "bait" to Jure 
the young officer and then St'll him othPr articles at a high price with attenn.'lting 
big profit. These too were d~>nied. l!any things have eome to light whit:h must 
be considpred in awarding certificates, such as the cafe whPno one s~ore bought U!J 
a number of rejectl'd unforms and sold th~>m as their own make at a price 
highPr than that set by the Army Exchar!ge Se1-vice on the l"f'gulation uniform. 
Another case where the unsuspecting young officer is S!Jid, at a high price, a 
uniform purportedly tailor madP, wheu in reality it is a ready made garment 
of the same or poonor material than that of the regulation uniform. The young 
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oftker just out of his training school must be proteetro from the unpri_ncip~d 
retailer and we ha'l"e done it most effecti'l"ely. The Army Exchange Sex:·nce Will 
be !!lad to consider any specl.fic complaint of di~riminatioA and ~rove its 
falsity. -

. General Accusation No. 6-Jiisuse of special arders.-To have a better under
i!ltanding of the character of this complaint, it should be pointed out that at' SOII_le 
exchaDI!t'S agreemPnts have been entered into between the exch~nge a!ld certlim 
retail l'<tores in the vicinity of the exchange, whereby men m umform an{l 
their dependents could purchase from the retail store, at an agreed_ discoun_t. 
articles not carried in stock by the exchange. For example, a soldter or h111 
wife could go to a retail store and, upon proper identification, purchase an 
article at an a"t"eed discount and have the article sent to the exchange, where it 
was either paid for by the exchange or the exchange acted as a delivery and 
colll'Ction agency and collected the amount of the purchase and remitted to the 
r<>tail store. This practire is claimed by some as depriving the retailers of their 
le;:itimate profit or of dit·ecting customers to preferred stores. \'Vhatever the 
arguments JJro and can may be, thet·e has been forwarded from the Army • 
Excllllnge Service for approval, a change in regulations restricting special orders 
to military personnel for only military needs. 

General Ae,('flsation No. 7-l'irating of employees of retaU stores.-As a gen
eral propo~ition thPre has been no such practi<:e by the exchanges and no specific 
incidt•nces have come to light. The location of a majority of the exchanges 
makes it dear that it would be most difficult to induce an employee to leave 
her or his regular emr}Loyer. In fact, exchanges have such 11n acute employment 
problem that instructions were issued to exchange officers that the United States 
Employment SPnice wou!d aid in securing qualified employees. The usage of 
l!lf'ldiet·s. pm·ticnlat·l~· those of limited se-rvice. and their wives, and the proposed 
usage of mPmbers of the W AAC. will, it is hoped, help to solve the problem of 
employees in exchanges. - , ' . 

General Aceusation No. 8-Threat to retail stores in post-war days.-One of 
the reasons for this expressed complaint and feat• has been characterized as 
{"('lltrulization of power in \Vashington in the form of the Army Exchange Service- . 
This fPur is groundless. There is no centralization of power in Washington 
or the de~ire for such. In fact the opposite is true. D~entmlization of power 
is in effect. The proof of this stateml'nt is seen in tbe actual operation of the 
exchange itself under the post commander, subject in some instances to the order 
of the senice commander in the nine service commands. Each exchange acts 
as a separate unit under the exchange officer who is on the staff of the post 
commander. 

As troops are demobiHzed, exchanges will be liquidated. Exchanges may only 
be maintained whet:e there are enlisted men and only then when, in the opinion 
of the commanding officer of the post. camp, or station, it is desirable and practi
cnble. No one should dare to suggest that because of a fear of what might hap-·· 
pt•n to retail stores after the war, exchanges should be abolished. Abolishment 
is the only answer to such a complaint. 

General ACCWJafion No. 9-Purcllases by overseas e:rchanges are not being 
ftlade ot·erseas tcl1ere practical.-This is emphatically denied .. Only those things 
which the O'ferseas soldiPr demands and wants, and cannot be purchased over-
1!'('8S, are pm·chnSf'd here. The soldier away from heme wants borne-made 
articles. He wonts the cigarettes he is aeeustomed to, the kind of tobacco he 
Slll(•kes in his pipe whPn at hom€', the kind of chewing gum he has been ac-
cnstomed to chewing, the kind of candy he especially likes. Patriotic thinking 
Jlf"<>Jlle will sny he is entitlffi to it. 'Ibe matter of O'l"erseas and domestic pur- · 
ciiii"E's has bePn carefnlly eonsideroo from the standpoint of economic pt·oblems 
of this conntry, as well lHI the E>conomic problems of the foreign countries where 
our troops at-e, 'and the plan mo,;t beneficial to all is being followed. 
1-"/11. Specific accusatiOil&. 

Bt>fot-e f'numemting a fpw of the S)lPCific complaints recei'l"ed and what investi
gation rewalt><l, It t<tutement is made that the Army Exchange Service will ap-
lll"edate_ the l"t'ferenre to it of any eomt>laint and will promptly cause an in
n.,.ttgatwn. If the purpose of exchanges is being violated corrective action 
v.-ill be Iuken. ' 

~peri;ic uc'C'tlsation }t;o. 1.-The Vnit('d Grocery Co. of Lexington, Tenn., com
plumed thnt the t'Xl·hange nt Camp Tyson was discriminating against it because 
thl' exehange WIIS not gi\·ing it any of its orders for cigarettes. An investigation 
re\·ealed that 11 competitor bad offered a better price. 
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Bperijie -tw.lt·o. I.-Tel~'""~ l'f'C'f'ived hy 11embml of O!>Bgrt'!M 
from Miami, Fa.. @tllti~J~r tbftt 4!'Xcbange8 were drivin!J retail stOl'E'II out of bosi
-. An inv~troo. wbicll induded an opl'll eonfeR'IICf! pret!ided - bJ the 
major, reYealf'd : . 

That one of the aignt.'Tll of a tek>gram admitn-d that members of bis R880Ciatioll • 
wel'e,'almot!t without exc.'4!'Ption. doin~ more bui- thAn tbeJ did last J'ftlr a: 
that time. He also admittf'd tbat before tbe opening of exchanges, 110111e of the 
merchants were charging aoldiers bigbf'r l'riees. as fnr iDSt~UJc:e. 25 ft'Dts for 
1!11.ndwiches and ice cream eodas, both of wbicb could be sold at a reaeooable profit 
for 1.5 cents.. . 

Another represeotf'd be was iD tbe fruit busine!OS. What be was really com
plainiog about was that be bad receotl7 stocked some milit&rJ books and novel
ties, and found that a book for which be wann-d to char,:t" $2 was being I!IOid 
for $L95 by the exchange and for a less amount by some of bis rompt"ti:ors. He 
just bftdn't COD!.Oiderf'd competition whf'n he ~ to ftllarge bis bu~ 
and take advantage of tbe pre!.OeiK'e of tbe aofdier. 

An interview with represl'lltative ID4!'rcbants brought forth t~ sta~IDE'Dta that 
the exchanges did not hurt their businf'!.OS and that there was piE'nty f.lf b11l.'inei!8 
for aU. Stores are thronged with 80ldie!'!l.. Tbe pl't"Sident of tbe chamber of 
ClOIDJDerce, president of. tbe Rotary Club, and publisher of a local. newspaper 
corrobonltf'd the!oe view& · 

_ Bpeci{ie accv¥J.ti()ll No. 4.-Lewi.s Candy 6: TobaCl"' Co. of Orlando. Fla.. c.'IOID
plained that tbeJ were not getting their share of bU!.Oill4!'SS from- excban~ 
An investigatioa revE'8led that the CandJ & Toba('('O Co. did 11ot ~rry a large 
stock on hand and that it had not given satisfactory fiE.'n'ice wbm it bad been 
given orders. It should be remembered that Army exchanges are operated as 
separate business establishmt"'lts in posts, camps. or station& .A("(''rdin~ to the 
decentralizt>d plan of Op4!'ration, the excban~ officer, together with the com
manding officer of tbe post. selects tbe assortment and quality of m;>rebandil!le 
and arranges with the supplier for deli'l'ecy of wanted stock. When an excbaage 
Gbtaina first quality merchandil!le at the rorrect priee from a 'f'E"noor the exeha.nge 
will naturally wish to rontinue business relations with that nndor. 

Specific twnuHJtw• No. +-Particularly apropos is tbe ~mplaint fteelltly 
made on the floor of Congress by ~tative Samt!E'l A. Weiss, of Pennsyl
vania. It was reported that llr. Weiss stated on the door that soldiers at Fort 
lleade were being chal'gOO twiee as much for cleaning and pressing there as in 
Washington. An investigation !'evealed tbe folio~ prices at Fort lleade, 
Washington, and nearby towns: 

FORT GEORGE :WE.u>E 

Pants • Kha'ld________________________________________________________ SQ. :Ill 
SQ. tO 

.10 Olite drab-------------------------------------------------------------- . Zi 
Sbirts 

K hU:i..-----------·----------------------~--------------·--------- • 'I 
Olive drab, oll'ic!ft ••.• -------------------------------------------------- • 25 

.15 

.15 

.10 

.li 

.5 

011-.e drab ___________ .---------------------------------------------------- . IS llll>u!le______________________________________________________ . 25 
Ovemoat _________________ ~-----------------------~- :~ 

Maek:ina•---------------------------------------------------------- •• .Qii Ties_ _____________ ------- --· ------------------------------ --------------------- .10 

ODENTON 

Put:!; ~ .. K.haJd_ _____________________________________________________ _ 
Oii111 dJBb_ ________________________________________________ _ 

Shirts 
K'-~<L-----------------------------------------------------------------Olli..-edrab ____________________________________________________ _ 

ll"-'e __________________________________________________________ ----------
0-.-t _________________________________________________________ _ 

M"'*iDa•---------------------------------------------------:.---------"''ies------------------------------------------·------

IllS au 
.li .u 
.15 .15 
.20 .15 
.411 .25 
.75 .Si 
.!ill .» 
• 10 --------
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UCREL 

' Pants 
Khslti ____ .••• __ •• ----.. ---.-.---------------.-----------------------------------
0 live drab.---- .. -----.-.---------------···-----·····------····-----------···---· 

t!blns 
J,; haiti ____ .·····--·-·····---------·---------------------------------~------------
Oli Ye drab ________ •.•. ---·-- •. ----·---------------·------·--·-······;·---------

Bk>u."". -. ---· ••. -- ..... --.. -.•... -. ---.---- -----· ·-·--········· ---------- •• ----------
0 '{'(>rt"fl8t- ----------------------- ---------------------------------------------------
M sd<inaw ••••••.•.•••.•••••••••• - •••••••• -----------------------------------------
Ties .• __ •.•• ---.. ------- ....•••.• ----------··---------------------------------------

WASHVOOTON 

2295 

~.29 so. itt 
.29 .Ill 

• 
:211 .19 
.29 .Ill 
.29 .19-
.69 .511 
.69 .511 
.15 

(P"'-">; obtainable on winter DLiforma.pnly and do not inclnde pick-up and delivery at Fort Me~Jde--,Spot 
. ebeckj 

Howard."s -Kent 

Clean" CIPaning p- Cleaning p.,.. Cleanmg!Pn-.ss-. 
andmg P{;~ and J;;'g and ing an~ ing 
p~g pressing pressing pressmg 

Pants, ~live drab ..•...•...•.•. ~.41 ~-16 ~.29 ~.19 ~.25 S0.19 S0.29 
l'hirts, oti,·e drab .•.••••.•.•••. .26 .29 .25 .29 
Blouse ________ ...•... ·······--- .50 .:Ml .29 .19 .25 .19 .39 
Owr<r.ats. -------------------- .;6 .40 .ill .39 .50 .25 .69 
}.fackinaw --------..----------- -------- .ill .39 .50 .25 .59 
'fj,a_ ·-. ------·-· ··-·---------- .10 .10 .10 Uor.29 

These fe-w complaints are set forth herein, not for the purpose of "white
washing" excloange op;>rations, but for the purpose of showing. the neeessi~ of. 
analyz:ng ('Omplaints and the error of arri\"ing at hasty conclusions. ln\"estiga
tions of other complaints ha\·e re\"€'aled similar results. 

IX. General oomments. 
Exchanges are not a money-making scheme for any central body or office. 

Profits, which are presently limited to 7% percent, go back to the soldier in the 
form of dividends to bis organization. The amount of cash and liquid assets 
in exet'l'S of current liabilities is the amount a\"ailable for distribution and app~ 
priation. Cash re..><en·es may be set up in specific amounts for spec'fic purposes, 
upon recommPndation of the exchnnge council and the appro\"al of the post com
mander. Appropriations are made to the post recreation fund, the chaplain's 
fund, the post band. Remaining funds are distributed to the participating 
organizatious upon the basis of their average morning report of enlisted men 
or the a\"er-age ration strength. Distribution of profits are made at the end of 
each quarter, or oftener. as dPemed ad\"isable by the exchange council and post 
commander. The fund distributed to the participating comp:tnies or an organiza
tion is u~ to improve the company mess, to pro\"ide athletic equipment, forms 
of rPcreation comfort and amusement, as determined by the company or organ
ization romman•lo•r. Expresse<l in a fpw words, not to be technically construed, 
Ure ex<·liang.-s belong to the soldiers. 

An anal:n•is of the comJ•laiuts recei\"ed l('ads to the conclusion that a majority 
of the complaints were made by people who wet·e more a\"aricions than patriotic, 
or in•-ited hy the paid ex('(:nti\"es, or more properly cal!ed lobbyists. of organ
lzationA. In or<lPr to work with th~ organizations, and not against them, the 
Army Exchan~e &r\"ice has formed a civilian ad\"isory committee and has asked 
retuiJ .. rs and lbt>ir organiz.ariuns to recommend mf'mb~rs. 

Cnnsidt>riru: the 0\·er-all pirture nf e:o-<·hanges and the retail business. the latest 
figuN>S availahle rew•al that even with tl•e increased sales of exchanges the 
&ali'S by retailers have increased. That as of December 19-tl the impact of . 
ex•·han!!'e salt'S on ret:ril sali"S is only se\"enty-six one-hundredths of 1 percent._ 
This figure will be further reduced by the restriction placed upon sales to 
<>h·ili;rn,;. One Pxt"lmm!t> ir.dicates that by reason tbenof its sales ha\"e fallen 
off approximately 13 (X"r<"ent. 

The \"alue- <>f t'XChHngo.>s in building a soldier's morale is regarded by officers 
(lf the Army as Sf"(_"Ond only to his mE'!<S.. It is the purpose and intent of the 
Army E:s:change Service to supen·ise the operation of f'xchanges a;o that thE-



2296 PROBLEMS OF AMERICA."'i SMALL, BUSINESS 

morale of the mo:>n shall not suffer either in the training camps in this country 
or Ol"erS~>as. II- in so doi&g there is some slight n>pt>rcul•siou upon the ro:>tail 
business, no truly patriotic citiZPn, be be retailer or not. will ohjf'Ct. A!<!<nranee 
is givt>n that, eommt>nsurate with tho:>ir miBl'ion, t>xchangt'S will be opt>ratro so 
as tO' reduce to a minimum compt>tition with civilian retail stores, and that 
c:areful and constant attention will be gil"t>D to the problo:>m. 

' . 
IABxY ExCIUNGE BULIEriN No. 10 

WAB DEP\~EST, 
SElt\·Icrs oF SUPPLY, 

OFFICII 01' THE CHrr.l' OF .-\JUdY ExCHANGE SERVICE, 
Wa$hington, D. ('., Fcb1 uar11 ll, 19,JJ. 

Subj~>et: CoDSI'rvation-Exchan~ procur~>ment and ff'l'nle polidf>S. 
To: Commanding Generals, all Service Commands, Departments (exCE"pt l'hilip

pine Islands), Alaskan Defense Command. Eastern De~ense Command. 
Caribbean Defense Command. Cnited States Military Academy, and Military 
District of Washington. 

- 1 Attt>ntion is invited to the attached t>XCt>rpt fl'ftm directive datro January 
18, 1943, from the Commanding General, Services of Supply, subject: •·Post Ex
changes," which revises War Department policy concerning exchange procurement 
iJf mo:>rchandise for ~le. 
· 2. The purpose of the directive rclerrro to is to a('('(lmplish E'Xchange partici
Jl8.tion in conservation of all critical materials, of manpower, and of transporta
.tion; In addition to the expresst>d terms of the dirE'Ctive. this office l!uggE'Sts 
that every effort be made by exchange installations to conserve even in connec
tion with those items of merchandise as to which E'Xchang('S are as.<mred of 
preferential treatment. The initiative of the serYice commands and of the 
individual exchimges is desirt>d in setting up limitations upon procuremE'nt and 
restrictions on sales which will maintain the spirit outlined in the attachro 
directive, as well as comply with its letto:>r. In matters tt>nding toward con-
servation, it is the view of this otlice that the Army must take the lE'Dd. · 

3. All previous instruttions n>garding a~istanee by preference ratinmt and 
special arrangements on rationed Items in p1-ocnn>ment for resale by exchang!'S 
are superseded by this bulletin, except as noted herein. 

4. Where an A-10 preference rating· is requirl'd by the suppli~>r, all purchase 
.ordo:>rs cowring items of the following Jist (paragraph 13) will contain the 
following endorsement : 

"All the items on this pul'('hase ·order are listed in Priorities Allocation 
Instructions 12. with amE'Ddmo:>nts. Therefore, pursuant to terms of Prioritit'S 
UE'gulation 17, this ordt>r carries a preference rating A-10 without the issuance 
iJf a prefo:>rence ratin~t certificate." 

(a) The endorsement eitht>r must be signed separately by the Exehange 
Officer, or so placed on the purchase order, signed by him that his signature 
clearly has reference to the endorsemo:>nt. 

(b) The endorsemt>nt cannot be uSf>d on a pul'('hase order which specifies 
itE'ms not on thE'·following list. Where items. for which tt-oe endorsemt>nt is 
authorized, are pUI'('haSI'd at the same time as itE'ms for which the endorsemo:>nt 
is not authorized, separate pul'('hase orders will be i!<ml'd. 

(c). If exchange pun'hase. ord~>rs have tilE' old automatic A-10 rating printed 
tht>rt'On, be sure to !'trike out this rating b"fore is..'lling order. 

5. By paragraph 11 hereof, t>xchanges are Sl'paratE'tl into two cat('gOrie!!l. each 
iJf which bas dilfert>nt rights in the nse of A-10 priority ratings as t>xplained 
herein. The application for use of su<>h rating by the t>ndol'S('ment !'t't fnrth in 
paragraph 4 ben>Of, for items other than those pt>rmittM to ea<>h t'atey;ory, as 
set forrb in paragraph 11, will be made only by Army Exchange Sen·ice. 25 
West Forty-third Street. New York City. 

6. In every case where tbt'se ins~crions do not S('rve to bring dl'livt>ry of 
e;sential itPms for resalf' which are available to the exchange conCt>rned under 
tbe limitations of the following list, hight>r prefuenee ratings may be obtained 
iJnly by making application direct to the War Department, St'rrices of Supply, 
Army Exchange Service, 25 West Forty-third Street, New York, N. Y. In making 
such applkations to obtain a higher preference rating, the following information 
"'ill be furnished: 
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(a) A written statement to the exchange from the supplier giying rating 
needed for each item and reason the supplier ne!llls the rating ·to ~ulfill the 
spPcilic order, namely: 

(1) To obtnin raw materials. 
• (2) To fabricate present inventory. 

(3) To obtain nPeded essential parts from othersuppliers. 
( 4) To get delivery on date needed when other orders now in suppiiers' 

hands necPssitate higher ratin!!s to get delivery. . 
( 5) Or any 1>thPr rPason which might be set forth by the supplier or manu

facturer requiring the rating. 
(b) Forward thiR statem<>nt with purchase order complete with cost valua

tion of ench item nePding rating to the Army Exchan~e Service for proc;essing. 
7. The endorsement mentioned in War Production Boarc' RegulatiOn 17, 

paragraph c. (1) Pertaining to exemptions of restrictiye orders covering re
cPipt, sale or processing of itEms or materials may not be applied by exchange 
officer>~. Exchange officers will forward all requests for suth exemptions to 
Army Exchange Service, 25 West Forty-third Street, New York, N. Y. 

8. All rt:'l}unns for procurement of office equipment, business machines ·and 
automotive equipment will be processed according to specific instructions ·here
tofore issued in Army Exchange bulletins, except that such requests are to be 
mailPd to War Department, Services of Supply, Army Exchange Service, 
Washington, D. C. 

9. No exchange officer may issue a priority rating higher than A-10. An. 
A-10 rating may be issued by exchange officers only as.outlined above in para
graphs 4 ond 5 hereof, and in such cases, only with respect to those items au
thorized for the specific category as indicated below in which such exchange 
falls. 

10. The use of symbol and numerical allocation classification numbers on 
exehange orders will be discontinued. . · 

11. Exr·hang-!'s fall within one of the following two catl'gories: 
u. Exchangl's within the continental limits of the United Statl's (excepting 

those locatPd in official staging areas) : Such exchanges may apply an A-10 
priority rating only to such items in the following list as are preceded by an 
asteri~k ( *). · · 

b. Exchangl's in officially designatE-d staging areas :md exchanges Iorated out
side the continental limits of the United States: Exchanges in this categot·y 
may ll>'e the A-10 priority rating for purchases of all items contained in the 
following list. Where further assistance is required, application therefor will 
be marle in conformity with the procedm·e set forth in paragraphs 6 and 7 nbove. 

12. The following list and its conditions and restrictions as above outlined 
may bE> chani!Pd from time to time. 

13. The list referred to above is as follows: . 
Confpctions: 

•candit>s (other than boxed). 
*ChPW iII~ gum. 
Cough drops. 

*Peanuts (salted, packages, and 
cannisters). 

Ice cn•am: 
"'Bulk service. 
*Ice-cream conPs. 
*lcP crC'alll ''Dixie cup" type serv

ice. 
Soft drinks: 

*BPt>r (not ex~PE'ding ~.2 olcoholic 
contPnt) (l't'fer JXlr. 9, b. (7) 
AR 210--65), draft and bottle. 

*~nft drinks. 
ToiiE>trh~: 

*Ant isE>ptics. mouthwash. 
*l'lt>an!<ing tissuE'S. 
*Containers (SOUl) or toothbrush) 

plastic. ' 
*Dc>ntal crPams and powders. 
*Deodm:ant.s. 

Toiletries-continued. 
Drugs, medicines, and emollients 

as approved by medical depat·t
ment of post, camp, or station. 

*Petroleum jelly. · · 
*Powder, talcum and foot. 
*Prophylactic kits. 
*Razm·s and razr)r blades. 
*Tooth brushes. · 
*Shaving brushes. 
*Shaving crPams and soaps. 
*Soap and soap flakes. 
*Rtyptic pencils. 

Tobacco products: 
*Cigarettes. 
*Cigarette papers, pipe cleaners, 

pipe filters. 
*Cigars. 
*Flints, wicks, and lighter fluid. 
*PipE's. · 
*Snuff. 
*Tobacco, chewing, cigarette, and 

11ipe. 
*Tobac.-co pouchPs. 

I 
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Clothing and accesi!IOries: 
Athletic twpporta. 
Bathing trunks. 
Belts (web) containing no brass 
, or copper. 
Braid (gold or nylon). 
Cap covers, khakL 
Cap covers, rain. 
Field jacket& · 
Garters.. 
Gloves, officers. 
Handkerchiefs. 

•Insignia. officers• plat~washed 
exC('{It regimental (must be pro
cured through A. E. S. New York 
procurement division). 

Raincoats, uniform. 
Shirts, regulation, exC('{It cott01t 

· twill and tropical worsted, kha
ki; supplied by Army Exchange 
Service Uniform Branch. 

· Socks (cotton, wool, or rayon, or 
·combination thereof). 

Stockings, uniform (cotton; wool, 
or rayon). 

Sweatshirts. 
Tiffi (eotton and mohair). 
Trench coats (cotton or wool). 
Underwear. 
Uniforms. 
Leggings. 
Money belt& 
Afu1ll~rs. 

. Ot'ershoes. . 
Luggage: 

Foot lockers. 
Hand luggage. 

Stationery: • 
Em· elopes. 
Erasers. 
Ink.. 
Notebooks. 
Pencils. 
Pens, pen points. . 
Post and greeting catWt. 
Writing paper. 

• 
Miscellaneous: 

Boob, military (tnt books ancl 
manuals). 

•Brushes, ~rub, bair, and band. 
Buttons, blouse, coat. ahirt, onder

wear, 0. D. kbaki. 
•Button board& 
Coat bangera (cardboard or wood 

only). 
Cbeekers, dominoes. dless. ancJ 

playing card& 
•Combs. 

Flashlights and batteries. 
Key containers, except ebains. 
Knives, pocket, sheath or foldin~ 
Locks. 

•llirrors not exceeding 10 inebes 
in any dimension& 

*Nail files, nail clips. nail acisaol'Sp 
and tweezers. · 

*Needles, 8SI!Orted siRs. 
*Oil, light lubricating and gun oiL 
*Pins, plain, common, l!a.fet)'. 
•Metal polishing materia1s. 

Religious gooda (layman only). 
•Saddle soap. 
•sanitary belts. 
*Sanitary napkiDS. 
•Shoe brushes. cloth, dauben!., kits.. 
*Shoe laces. 
•shoe polish. 

Suo glasses. 
Identification tag holders. 

*Thread. khaki" mercerized. wbi~ 
blue, black, and olive drab. 

-Towels. 
Wallets, without metaL 
Watches (men's service type only. 

order through Army Exchange 
~ee, Procurement Division). 

Watch straps. 
•wash cloths. 
*Whisk brooms. 

J"OSEPH W. EnoN, 
Brigadiff Get~Pf·al. A. U. R.. 

Cllief of Army EP:Ia«"f/6 Beroice. 

WAll DEP All'I'lDI:I'IT, 
IIEADQUAln'lal8, SEBTICES or ~UPPLY, 

W~~&Aingttm. D. C., JaflllaTtl 18, 19-iS. 
I 

llmi:O&A.NDUl( FOB THE CHD7 OF A.RKY ExCHANGE Smvicll 

Subject: Post Exchanges. 
1. The increasing use of limitation orders to ret<trict tbe trupply of non-n

tial items to the civilian population and the extension of rationing, particularly 
for footl items, necessitate a clarification of the poli<:ies gov~ning lhe purctlase8 
of post exchanges. 

•Haintenanre_ repaira. and opera tin~ tiDpplies ft!qUinld ~ the~ ud DOt w resale. 
induding paper and paperboard produetll. 



PROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BUSINESS 2299' 

2. In the futme, sales through post exchanges within the continental limits 
of the United States of all articles limited by War Production Board orders or 
rationl'd under the Office of Price Administration shlfll be goverhed by tbe same 
limitations or rationing imposed on the civilian population except for soft drinks, 
ice cream, candy, chewing gum, tobacco, essential toilet article~ and essenti!ll 

· ~uipment cleaning materials. These items are deemed essential to mafntatn 
the morale of the soldier in the absence of mass recreatiomil opportunities and 
should be p1·ovidoo to meet the demand. . 

3. Previous instructions with reference to the purchases of foon which may 
be made by the Quartermaster General for Post Exchanges remain unchanged. 
SuC'h arrangements with reference to the purchases, of uniforms, insignia, and 
articles of clothing, pertaining to the milita1·y uniform-and which are not under 
ration to the civilian population which may have been made by the Quarterma:;:ter 
General for Army Exchanges also remain unchanged. . 

4. Sales in Post Exchanges outside the continental limits of the United States 
should not be restricted by limitation orders or by rationing regulations as such 
sales are essential to the morale of. the forces in overseas bases and theaters. 
Requisitions for such items should be sc~ned with care to determine that the 
quantities invoh·ed are essential to our own forces. Moreover, the items to be 
('arreid by such Post Exchanges should be limited to those deemed necessary to 
the personal well-being and morale of the soldier to include not only the items 
mentioned above but also such items as pens, pencils, knives, wrist watches, etc. 
Post Exchanges at specifioo staging areas where troops are held prior to their 
departure from the United States should be considered a8 in an overseas category 
for tiKlse items furnished ov~rseas exchanges. 

w. D. STYER; ' 
Major GenertlZ, United BtateB Army; ' 

Commanding.-

Senator WHERRY. Now we will hear from Commander P. R. 
Sterling. 

STATEMENT OF COMMANDER P. R. STERLING, UNITED STATES 
NAVY, RETIRED, BUREAU OF NAVAL PERSONNEL, NAVY SHIP'S 
SERVICE DEPARTMENTS 

Commander STERLING. My name is P. R. Sterling, Commander, 
United States Navy, retired, on duty with the Bureau of Naval Per-
sonnel. · 

OPERATION OF NAVY SHIP'S SER'\<'JCE DEPARTMENTS 

Navy ship's service departments are comm~nity enterprises operated 
on naval vessels and naval shore 'stations by authority of United 
Stat~s Navy regulations. No Government funds are used in their 
establi_shJ?ent or operation, their init~al capital being provided by 
subscnphon among the officers and enhsted men of the naval activity, 
concerned, or by borrowings from other sources. Their purpose is to 
provide a_ conv~nient and re~iable sour~ from which naval personnel 
ma:y obtam articles and services essential to their well-being, through· 
th~rr profits, to supplement the welfare. and recreation funds appro
p_;ta~ by Congres~ under the _subheadmg "~ elfare and Recreation, 
N a vy1 , and t? provide such articles and services at a reasonable cost. 

Ships service departments fall into two categories. Those operated 
on board naval vessPls are known as Ship's Service Afloat. Those 
activities are governed in their routine administration by regulations 
promul~ated by the commande_rs of forces afloat. Since Ship's Service 
Afloat m no way competes With commercial enterprise it is not be
lieved that those activities are of interest to the committee. 
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Ship's service departments ashore are operated under regulations 
promulgated 4y the Bureau of Naval Personnel, which regulations 
prescribe to whom sales may be made, the percentage to which avera ere 
annual net profit must be J,imited-which is 15 percent-and the oth~r 
details of their r.outine administration. · 

These regulations provide that the amount of sales and services 
furnished patrons will be carefully watched to insure that purchases 
are not made for others who are not entitled to the ship's service 
privileges, and that the privileges will be withdrawn from anyone 
who is found to have made purchases or secured services for the 
b.enefit of another who is not entitled to the privile-ges in his own 
nght. The Navy Departnient would consider abuse of the privileges 

· of ship's service as cause for disciplinary action, on the basis that 
such abuse would constitute conduct to the prejudice of good order 
and discipline. · 

USE OF PRIORITY .RATING BY SHIP'S SERVICE DEPARTMENTS 

· Priority ratings are used by the ship's service departments in ac
cordance with ·war Production Board Priorities Regulation 17 and 
Army and Navy Munitions Board Priority Allocation Instructions 
No. 12, issued pursuant thereto. The maximum rating which may be 
applied by any ship's service officer is A-10, with an exception in the 
case of military insignia, and the A-10 rating may be applied only 
to the selected list of articles specified by the Army and Navy Muni
tions Board as a part of the Priority Allocation Instructions No. 12. 
A higher rating, AA-5, has been authorized for military insignia. 

In the course of the session of this hearing held March 16, the use 
of priorities in connection with the purchase of watches was dis
cussed. While no specific complaint against ship's service depart
ments was made, it is desired to state that to the best knowledge of 
the Bureau of Naval Personnel, such ratings have been applied to 
service-type watches only, shockproof and waterproof, as authorized 
by the Army and-Navy Munitions Board. . 

No instance has come to the attention of the Bureau in which 
priority ratings have been applied by ship's service officers ~? the 
purchase of ladies'· watches or men's watches, other than of m1htary 
type. To the best knowledge and belief of the Bureau, ship's service 
departments generally are able to provide these very necessary 
articles-military type watches-to naval personnel at a price sub
stantially lower than that at which the same could be purchased 
through retail channels, assuming that retail facilities were available, 

. which, in certainly the majorify of instances, is not the case. 
On the general subject of the use of priority ratings by ship's 

senice departments, it should be stated that in November 1942 the 
Bureau of Naval Personnel, having had its attention called to one 
instance in which a priority rating was used in the purchase of a 
nonessential article, issued instructions to the entire naval service 
to the effect that the use of priority ratings in the purchase by ship's ' 
service departments of any luxury items not available to the public 
generally would not be tolerated. 

After the issuance of the specific list of authoriZed articles by the 
Army and Navy :Munitions Board, of course, the use of any ratings 
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by ship's St>n·ice officers has I:x:en c~nfined, insofar as is known to the 
liureau. til items on the Ruthonzed hst. In the course of the ~larch 16 
r-es;.ion of this hearing, the statement was also·made thal it wa~ ho~ed 
that the :Xavy ship's service departments would see fit to relinquiSh 
t-he Ul'e of p;·i01·ity ratings in c~nnect~o.n with articles of ~lo!hing. 
Bt>cau,;:e of the isolated l!eograph1c position of the gre~t maJo17ty _of 
ship's sen·ice departments ashore, and the consequent macce....:;sibihty 
to naval rwrsonnel of r€gular cirilian sources of supply, and the 
further faet that the only clothing articles in the procurement of which 
priority ratings may be use~ are iteillS c'?nr:iden>u ~ntis}. _the 
Bureau of :Xnal Personnel beheves that the right to exercise pnonty
rating privileges as now strictly limited is reasona_ble and equitable. 

It is hoped that the committee will be assured that ·ewry effort is 
being exe1·ted to prewnt undue competition by ship's service depart
nwnts with small busint>ssmen. It is the intention of the Bureau of 
~a val Pe~cnnel that the n>gulations for ship's serrice activities shoulU· 
I.e l'trictlv observed, and every effort made to prevent misunder-
~t llllling-;:' and unfair criticisms. -

S<>r!ator l\HERRY. Any further statement¥ . 
Commander STERLIKG. Well, Senator, would it be appropriate for 

rut> to say one word off tht> record~ -
Senator l\m:nRY. C<-rtainly, go aht>ad. 
Senator ELU:~l>ER. 'Wert> you here yesterday! 
Commander STERLI:sG. Yes, :!ir .. 
S~>nator Eu.EXDER. Did you hear the complaints made against the-

l\ar Department l 
Commander STERU:SG. Yes, f:ir. 
~<·nator ELLE~l>ER. Are there similar complaints ag-ainst the Navy! 
Commander Sn:nuNG. 1Ye have not had any brought to our imme-

diate attention down there. 
St>nator Eu.E!I.l>ER. I see. You do not handle as much business as 

tlw Am1y, of course. 
Commandf'r STERLI:SG. No, sir. We are on amuch smaller scale. 
&nator BecK. You do not restrict the priorities, and the Armv 

d~! -
COYPARISON OF ARYY A~l> NAIT HA:!I.l>LDIG OF PRIORITIES 

Commander STERLING. As I understand, the Army has re~quished 
the rig-ht to use its priority. On the strictly limited list we are now 
JrO\"f'rned b~·. W~> haw nnt issued any directive to the service deny
in~? the ship's officers all those already limited privile~s. 
~nator WHERRY. You hne no new orders assigru.'i'tg priority limi

tatiOns~ 
Commander ST£BU:sc. Ko, sir. 
St>nator W~Y. You have a lot of priority set up that the Army 

do~>s not. .1: ou have, for example. haberdashery, athletic goods 
lx>Its, fi~Id )ackt-t~. g:trters, glovt>s, handkerchiefs, leggings, money 
belts. ramcoats. shut.:;. and a lot of other articles on which the Army 
has n>leased all priorities. · . 

line you ~w~ ~onsidered adopting the Army's svstem of limiting 
the u~ of pm~nt1es to a very restricted list of goods! Why should 
there be any difference between you and the Army I 
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Commander ST~:RL~Na. It has not come to our attention that there is 
any necessity ~or restricting the limitation any more than now ap-
plicable. . 

Se~ator WHERBY: There have been no complaints made, and there
fore you are operatmg under the order¥ -

Commander STI:RllNo. Yes. 
Senator WHERRY. Would you give it your attention and investigate 

it for your own satisfactio11;! 
Commander Sn:P.LI:xa. I will giYe it immediate attt'ntion . 

. Senator WHERRY. It seems to me that the prioritv should run quite 
close for both branches of the service, does it not to you! 

Commander ST.ERLINo. Yes, sir. 
- Senator WHERRY. It is true you have a smaller personnel in the 

Navy. On the other hand, the Army goes out in remote places just 
like the Na!J. Is that not right! 

Commander Sr:ERLnfo. Yes. 
- Senator WHERRY. I would suggest you go over the list that the 

Army has made available and see if you cannot harmonize this. 
Commander Snm.ING. We would no doubt do that as a matter of 

·routine. - · 

NAYY RESTRicriO:SS OY SALES CIYILIA...~S 

· · Senator WHERRY. Do you have the same restrictions that the Army 
has on sates to civilians~ Take the civilians who work, are thev al-
lowed to buy becau.c;e of the time element! . • 
. Commander STERLL~G. We have authorizoo the commandina officer 
to permit civilians, when it is a military necessity, to buy their lunches 
or a bottle of Cocn-Cola from the ship's service. The ship's service 
privilege stops right there. · 

Senator WHERRY. Take the testimony just given by Colonel Kerr, in 
which he stat~d that civilians desire to buy different things at the post 
exchange. Yon heard him state that they did that under special writ
ten order in the form of a card. Have you such a program practice in 
the Navy! 

Commander STmuNo. We have an amendment to our regulations 
which will permit a commanding officer, where there is a specific neces
sity, to extend that privilege. We do not stipulate that it should be 
by card or by any other particular item of identification. 

Senator WHERRY. You have a regulation in force simiL'lr to that of 
the Army! 
C~mmander 8TJ:RLING. Yes, sir. 

· Benator WHERRY. Is that what you are telling me about now! 
Commander STERLING. Yes, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. Who is the commanding officer-the commanding 

(jfficer of that particular station! 
C-ammander STDLING. Yes, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. He commands the 'station I 

. Commander STERLING. That is the part of the regulations that cover 
all commanding officers. -

Senator WHERRY. You think you are accomplishing the same thing 
as is being Accomplished b:v the Army under its card system! 

Commander 8TxmANo. Yes, sir. · · 
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Senator WHERBY. Did you know about' that card system of the 
Armyt , · , : · 

Commander STERLING. No, sir; only what I neard thiS morning. - · 
Senator EILENDEH. How many ship's service departments are there 

in the continental United States, if you have that information 
available. 

Commander STERLING. Our record as of March 15 illdicates 234: 
ship's service departments. · 

Senator BucK. Commander, you say you do furnish lunches to civil-
ian emplo;yees~ · • 

Commander STERLING. Only in special cases, sir. The authority is 
not general. . 

Senator BucK. It is as general as you want to have it;: There has 
been no recent restriction on that, has there ~ · · 

Commander STERLING. On the contrary, there has been a liberaliza
tion. Previously there was no privilege extended. 

PRACTICES CONCERNING INVENTORIES AND PROFITS 

SenatQr. WHERBY. ComJI.ndE:r, I want to ask you about the -inven-. 
tories you have on hand. How much· are your inventories compared 
to your monthly sales! · 

Commander tiTERLING. I do not believe I can answer that directly~ 
but I can answer it by saying that the inventory is restricted by the 
capital investment which the commanding officer is required to main.:. 
tain. He is required to restrict his capital investment, which would. 
in turn restrict his inventory, and he would probably not be able to 
~}X'rate more than a few weeks on any inventory. 

Senator WHERBY. Would you say that inventory would not exceed 
50 percent of your monthly sales at any one time! Do you want to 
J!O on record as saying that, or do you care to express an opinion on 
that! 

Commander STERLING. Well, I think that wouid approximate the 
condition. 

~enator WHERRY. I see. Do you charge any profit on the things 
\OU selU · · 
• Comman.-1.-r STERLING. Yes, sir. 

Senator WHERRY. How much profit! What is your mark7up I 
Commander STERLING. The profit'is low. It cannot exceed 15 per

r.-nt. That 15 Pf'rcent is not, however, expected to be maintained. 
We expect-and the spirit of the regulation is such-we expect the 
commandin~ officer to keep it much lower. 

Senator WHERRY. What do you do with that money you make! 
Connn-.ndPr ~TFRLT....,.G. The nrofit is tnkPTt from the shm's service 

fund and transferred to the welfare fund of the station. That is for 
accounting purposes when it is spent for recreation and welfare pur-
~~ . 

St•JlRt"" "~JJW1""' ..... That is similar to the canteen fund mentioned 
here by Colonel Kerr. . 

Commander STERLING. Yes, sir. 
Senator ELLENDER. To what extent, if any, in either services rend

ert>d or goods or money does the Government participate! 
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· .• Commander ~o. There are no Government funds involved. 
Senator E,>"..LENDEB. Bow about services W Does the Government 

pay ·any of the employees~ For instance, ·any officers¥ 
Commander STERLING. No. Where there i&--
Senator ELLENDER (interposing). Your title is Navy Ship's Service 

Stores • 
. Commander STERLING. Yes. 
Senator ELLE!i{DER. Who are you paid by¥ Who is your salary 

paid by¥ • · 
Commandet STERLING. The officers connected with the ship's sen;ce 

activities are paid out of. the regular appropriation, the same as any 
ether officer. 
·. Senator ELLENDER. I see. 

Commander STERLING. The civilian employees employed by thQ 
ship's service are paid out of operating funds of the ship's Marine 
Corps.· · · 

STATEMENT OF MAl. RO:BERT M. O'TOOLE, MARINE POST EXCHANGE, 
. UNITED STATES MARINE CORPS 

·l Major O'TooLE. My name is Robert J\I. O'Toole, United States 
Marine Corps. 
' The·United States Marine Corps post exchange systt-m was or~an
ized prior to the last world war . 

. · OPERATION OF MARINE POST EXCH.\NGE !;YSTt::U 

In 1920 we devis!>.d a new accounting system, which is in t>ffN:t 
today for post exchanges in the Marine C'orps, usi11g the present ac
counting system. ·That calls for a monthly invt>ntory and audit by 
a council of officers appointed by the commanding officer. Once a 
year the books are audited by men from headquartt>rs, Marin~ Corps. 

" When the Marine Corps started expanding in 19l0, realizing it 
was going to take more capital, we put an assessml:'nt on. all post 
exchanges of 5 percent of their gross sales. That ran :for nppl'OX
imately 1 year, and it was stopped: The money derived :from that 
sou~ce w~s used to finance new post exchanges, set up t·ecrention funds 
for :new organizations, and pay. :for all claims agaimt the Marine 
Corps Exchanges that were taken over by the Japs nt the outbreak 
of the war. 

We also used that :fund to pay off claims from l'nemy actions. 
We do not require the exchan~es outside the continental limits of 
the United States to pay war risk insurance. We pay the claims. 

In ;February· of this year that percentage was about 2 pert·ent. 
In :Midw.ay mi June 4 there 'was direct bomb' hit on the post ex-' 

charge for which we paid $8,700. 
Since then we have paid off $4.0,000 or $50,000 in the S_olomons, 

where the ship is destroyed or damaged throug!1 enemy a~twn. 
Prior to the expansion we had 42 exchang<'s m the· .Manne Corps; 

At the prefent time we have approximately 120, of which 45 are 
now in tlie Pacific. : · . . . . . 

The post exchange officer does his own purchasing. The Pacifi<. 
officer puts all orders through the depot quart~rmaster in San Fran-
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cil'co. . There are certain items. h.e bttys. and ships. on ·Government 
fund,, any item on -l!is l~st which includes Sobacco, toilet afticles,· 
~nd so forth, and the mvmces are handled thro\tgh our Mice. . - -

. . . . . ; ·"' ..... ; .. . 
: • USE OF FRIORITIES BY: M.~Rl:Nl!:EXOHANGE ; 

'· The ~tse of priorities by th~ Ma.fi~e,Co'rps. is'subject entii·ely lo the 
regulations pu.t out by ~he ''~ ar Productio!l Boa1·d. )f th.ey say use 
A-10 or A-1-J, we· m;e 1t unhl the,:regnlat10ns are discontmued .. At 
the present time we. are autl~orizrd: ~o~,u~ r:~te tA-:10, nn~- I .. doubt ;if, 
yon can buy mu~h on that. , .-~ .· ·.' .. : . .. , . . 
· However, the quartermaster uses the pr10nty on necessary.,1tem!>, 
for overseas units. We. have JP:9.ny. tjmes. refused to issue'· high 
prioriti~s on articles that we thought· were ino.re essential fof war: 
defei1se mdustry than for post ex.cbanges, . . . . . . . . 
. . In handling priorities, on the aim,ual atid~t' of the books, the prior- . 

· ity fo'rms arc in .blocks of 20 with serial mi1i1bers. · Every number 
must be.accounted for, and when' an' order 'is issued, we want to see 
the order and se.f\ the invoic~s. _covering th~t -c;>~4~r, and.~· think the 
~arne .procedure IS followed m the. Army service m auditing the ac~ 
counts. How anybody could kick out a' priority certificate and let 
the. goods get into other channels. is .beyond :me, because they must 
have a duplicate in that file, and the:f'must have the order form with 
the invoice showing the goods being received. . . . . . 
. Our sales are limited to the periannel, :as outliood,in .the acts· pf 
Congress, with .the exception that the· C.ommandant of the Marine 
Corps has the authority to extend those sales.; . ·. . · . . . 

! •- •- I 

SALES TO. CIVILIANS ONLY ON SfECI);:IC DIRECTIVE 

There i~ ~o. post exchange in. the Mar~n~. C?rps .authorized to make 
sales to CIVIhans unless It has a spec1fic directive, from the ·Com
manda~Jt of the l\Iat·iue Corps .. ~e .mus~ w,rite ·in and .ask for that 
authonty. ' ' . . ; . 

We have had a number of exchanges ask for the privilege of selling· 
to ci,·ilians at isolated posts, and we nave granted some. ·. 

However; as soon as the 0. P. A. I,>Ut out the bank rationing proposi
tion, sewral exchanges wrote in askmg for increases. 
· Senator BucK. l\fay I interrupt you to ask whether or not you pro-
vide lunchrs for civilian employees. · . · . 

.Major O'TooLE. We did until 3 days ngo~ Two days ·ago we issued 
a dirl•ctiYe, effective immediately, that the sale to civilians would be 
discontinued except at stations at Parris 'Island, where they operate 
a post in the ho~te~s house. They are authorized. to serve the transient · 
''i!'itors in the caft•trria, people who come there to see their _sons. 
Other than that, all sales have been :stopped to civilians. . . 

&•nator Brrcrt. Is that not quite a hardship¥ · .. 
M:ajnr O'TOOLF. Yes; they do not realize what it is going to mean. 

The Na,·y Dt'pa1tnwnt has had a lot of trouble tr_ying to maintain 
persomwl in i~ol:ttPd f)O~ts. Take Burns City, Ind. It is 20 miles 
from thr town d Bedford. If you'do not let people buy soft drinks, 
~·4!-arl'ttrs, a111! w fnrth. thf.'~' will say, '''YeU,I will go to workin the 
ddt>n>'e plant.' . . . . . .... · 
· ~t·twto~r \Ym:PuY. limY did yc.u happen to issue those! · 
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1\_laj?r O'TooLE. The order came out.. Whe.n they put out the bank 
· rattomng several of tbe posts wrote m saymg they needed higher 
rationing to fake care of theit: needs for coffee and processed foods,. 
due to the number of Navy employees having meals in the restaurant 
or l:ieing served dl'inks. The quartermaster immediately took it up 
with the Commandant, who said to stop it, and we put out the directiv& 
to stop it. · 

Senator BucK. That is true of every post exchange! 
Major O'TooLE. Everythipgis controJled by the Gorrunandant. 

, Senator ELLENDER. Do you not think some exception should be made· 
in instances where the post exchange is located so far from a town 
or cit:y¥ 

MaJor O'TooLE. Yes; except the quartermaster was in doubt 
whether or :Mt the 0. P. A. would grant an increase in the bank 
rationing to take care of civilians on the reservation. 

Senator ELLENDER. It strikes me that. he ought to look into that .. 
Something certainly ought to be done to alleviate that condition. I 
can well understana where a post exchange is located near a town 
that people. could buy through regular channels, but here where you 
have ·it on. a desert, .and, miles away, thsre certainly should be ano 

. exception. · 
· Major O'TooLE. We have 10 or 12 exchanges more or less i~olated,. 

Hawthorne, Camp Pendleton, New River, Parris Island. Their em
ployees have to drive 9 miles to Gilford to get their lunch. 

Senator WHERRY. Would you have some post exchanges that would 
have priority lists that would be different than the others! 

Major O'TooLE. No, -sir. 
Senator WHERRY. They would all be the same¥ 
Major O'TooLE. We put out exactly what comes from the War 

Production Board. 
Senator WHERRY. Do yon have them with you! . 
Major O'TooLE. No, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. Would you be willing to file that¥ 
Major O'TooLE. Yes, sir. 
(The lists referred to are inserted in the record on p. 2309, follow

ing Major O'Toole:s statement.) 
Senator WHERRY. Go ahead . 

. Major O'TooLE. On this charge of Mr. Michaels about handling 
watches on priorities, the oply thing I know is that the Marine Corps 
exchanges to my knowledge in the last 4 or 5 months have not been 
able to buy a watch. I do not know where they get them, but we 
cannot get them. You cannot buy a clock, an ala1m clock, no matter 
what priority you use. In fact, it is my understanding that the War 
Production Board has frozen all Swiss movements in New York. I 
think there are several thousand that cannot be touched until they 
clear the case up, the same as a lot of other critical items, no matter 
'\\·hat priority. 

AUTHORIZATION FOR HIGHER PRIORITIF..S llUST ('Ol\IE FROM THE 

WAR PROP.l)'CTION BOARD 

We have a priorities officer at headquarters, a'nd he does not issue· 
the priority. He has·to apply to the War Production Board for a. 
higher priority-than they authorize us to use. 
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We have a case of the units in San Diego where they· are asking 
for a higher priority to use pressing machines. · The War Production · 
Board declined to give it on the ground it tvould takle away locaL 
pressing business. We contacted General Smith, who called a meeting 
of all exchange officers, and if they . come ~o the conclusion t}lat; the 
San Diego area can take care of it, that is :what will be done.· The 
War Production Board says if they cannot take care of it, they will 
issue the priority. We do not issue prio~ities for ev;erything the post 
-exchanges ask for. We figure out whetf1er or not they need it. If 
they do not need it, we tell them "No." , 

Every directive put out by the Commandant is law. 
Senator 'VHERRY. Have you had ·any complaints~ . 
Major O'TooLE. No, sir; no complaints of any kind. None of the 

gentlemen who are here have cqme anywhere near the Marine Corps 
with any complaints. · . · · · · · · · · · 

Senator WHERRY. Maybe they were afraid of you, 
Major O'TooLE. Sir¥ · 1 · .. · • · 

Senator WHERRY. Maybe they were afraid· of you.· [~~ghter.] 
Major O'TooLE. Well, maybe so, · . : · · . 
Senator 'VHERRY. Any other questions to ask the majod .· ·· . 
Commander Sterling; 'Wlfilhi· you,· come -tl'p~agai.n ¥ , I, want-·.to ask 

you a question. . 
Commander STERLING. Yes, sir. . . 
Senator WHERRY. How many post exchanges does the. Navy op~ 

erate ¥ I beg your pardon. It is already in the record, but are you 
familiar with Senate bill 853¥ 

Commander STERLING. No, sir. · · 

REQUEST FOR DEFINITION OF "OTHER PERSONS" MENTIONED IN S. 858, A 
BILL PERMI'ITING SALE OF NAVAL STORES TO CIVILIAN EMPLOYEES 

Senator WHERRY. It is a bill seeking to amend the preserit act of 
March 30, 1909, and amended by the act of J an:uary 23, 1942, pro
viding for the sale of naval stores, in order to authorize the Secretary 
<>f the Navy to permit the sale of naval stores· in the continental 
United States. during the war and 6 months thereafter tQ civilian 
<>fficers and employees of the United States, .and to other persons at 
stations where purchase from private agencies is found to be 
impracticable. 

What I would like to have you do, if'you do not know the contents 
<>f the bill, is to study it, because in section 2 on page 2, it refers to 
employees and other persons, and I should like to have a letter from 
you stating what you mean by "other persons,'' because that bill is 
coming up for consideration very soon. . · . . . . 

Commander STERLING. I would. not be cOinpetent to comment on 
that. That would be a matter under the jurisdiction of the Bureau of 
Supplies and Accounts. That applies to commissary stores. 

Senator \VHERRY. 'Vill you refer it to them, and have them write 
me a letter? I think that it squarely applies on this point, and it 
may be that if they want it passed, they ought to have "other persons" 
defined. 

Commander STERLING. Yes, sir; I shall be glad to do that. 
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. i.Lu.J:NII OoBPII Rl!:GULATIOl'IS 0111'. PBIORJTIE8 Al'ID Lls'1'8 Of' ITIIMB GIVEN 
l'ru.OBITY RATINGS 

Ili:ADQlJAR'l'EII1't·U~'l'rED StAtEs '?tlARil'IE CoRPS, 
· Washh1gton, July 6, 19-'g· 

Fro~: The Commandant, United States Marine Corps. 
To: 'Ihe Commanding Officer. · · · . 
Subject:. Authority to assign Preference Rating A...:.1-j. 

J:{eferences: (a) ANMB. ietter No: 1S-d-24e SG.wr, dah•d June 22, 1942. (b) 
ANMB. priorities instruction dated February 18, 1942; amendment No. 1 
voided; amendment No. 2 revision attached ; amendment No. 3 not applicablfl 
to Post Exehan~es,, , , ,. · ;, ...... : · , . . · . · · 

Enclosures: (1) Reference :(b).: .. (2) List of .1lrtieles app~oved for rating; "(3) 
Blank PD-:{JA forms. · · 
1. Under authority of .reference (a), Marine Corps Exchanges, subject to 

limitations,'restrietions, or regulations by the Agencies Section of the Priorities 
Division of Army and Navy .Munitions Board, are given privilege of assigning 
rating A-1-j on certain articles. · · · · · 

2. The articles for which rating A-1-j is initially approved are indicated on 
.list A attached., Tbis.list.may lJe.~.from..tiime to time by the Agencies 
Section of tfle Priorities Division of"Arm)"·'llnd Navy Munitions-Board. 

3. The authorized rating shall be applied by certificate· PD-3A, in accordance 
with reference (b). · . · : · · · ... J · .. • · · 

4. Use of the rating is subject to !the following restrictions: 
(a) The rating may be applied only where A-10 will not provide delivery. 
(b) For each Post E<:change only one official may be empowered to issue forms 

PD-3A. It is suggested that each c.ommahding officer appoint un official who, 
solely; will assume this· responsibiiit;t.;· · < . . • • · 
: (c) A record must be kept at.!ill:times of ~rders on which the authorized rat
ing has been applied. Normally this will be tbe quadruplicate of form PD-3A. 
which" is retained by the officer. Any other appropriate .system, however, may 
be used. . :' .. · · 

(a) In case of doubt as to whether an article is described on list A, request 
for. interpretation must be 'sent: :to Army. alld Navy Munitions Board, Priorities 
Division, Agencies Section, Washington, D •. C., · . 

5. Since from time to time there will be amendments to list ·A, and since 
changes. may he expected in the. instructionS; it is suggested that each ,Post 
Exchange start a separate 'file for all memoranda and builetins regarding this 
rating. . . '.l. . . 

' 6. Post Exchange countersigning: ()ffi~r w~ll distribute copies of certificates 
as follows : . . . . . . . 

Original: To be issued to and retained by contractor. 
Duplicate: To be forwarded to .. inspecting officer (if there is no inspectin~ 

officer, copy may be retained as spare). 
Triplicate~ To be forwarded to Priorities Division, Army-Navy Munitions 

Board, Washington, D. C. 
·Quadruplicate: To be retained. by: issuing United States Government official. 
Quintuplicate: To be forw~i'ded to·the Quartermaster, Headquarters, Marine 

Corps, Washington, D. C. , : . · ' 
7. Allocation classification • symbol lliu~t appear on all purchase orders, in 

accordance with Priorities Regulations No. 10. These symbols must be typed 
immediately below the words "urgency standing number (if any)" in paragraph 
7 on the face of each PD-3A certificate. Post Exchange Officer should consult 
with Post Quartermaster for infotll!ation concerning symbols. 

· · E. A. OsTERMANN, 
By airecfiml. 
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NECE8SABY AND ESSENTIAL ITEMS FOB RESAJ.E. AND FOB SUPPLY 

tnni: U, f1942. 
LlST A. ~TEM!f FOB WHICH USE OF A-1-i IS"A:U'i'HOBIZED 

J'liptlons: 
Buttons (composition, plastic, metal). 
Identification chains, bands (metal, plastic). 
Sewing kits. 
Cases, soap and toothbrush (plastic). 

Clothing and haberdashery: 
Handkerchiefs. 
Gloves. 
Athletic supports. 
BeltR, web. 
Caps. S!'rvice or overseas. 
L!'ggings. 
Shirts, I"egulation, Chino 8.2, poplin, cotton or wool. 
Shoes, stl"llp, oxford, dress and work. 
TiP~<. cotton and mohair, wool and mohair. 
Uniforms, cotton or wool. 
Overcoats, Kerst>y short coats. 
Raineoats . 
• Jnckt>ts, leather.· 
Women's raincoats (WAAC and nurses). 
Women's uniforms (WAAC and nurses). 
Women's shoes (rt>gulation for WAAC and nurses). 

D1·ug sundries: 
Prophylactics and prophylactic kits. . 

Jewt>lry: · · 
Insignia, officers', all ranks, branches· (metal). 
Belt buckles (metal). 

Sporting goods, luggage: 
Lockers, foot, for officers only. 

Small wares, electrical and hardware: 
Locks. 
Buckets. 
Pocket knives. 
Sheath knives. 

Gt'neral: 
Nails. 
Wire. 
Stt>el strapping. 

BF..ADQUAB'l1!:JI&, UNITI!D STATI!B MARINm CoRPs, 
Washington., August 6, 19.f!. 

From: The CQmmandant, United States Marine Corps. · 
To : The Commanding Officer. 
Subj!'Ct: Authority to assign preference rating A-1-j. . 
Refer!'nce: (a) L!'tter Cmdt, l"SMC, 2100--50--30, AM--dwt-dek to CO, July 6, 1942. 

1. Errors in the pr!'paration of Preference Rating Certificates, Form PD--3A,. 
by Post Exchange Officers have been noted by the Priorities Section, .this head
quartt>I"S. It is requt>sted that officers authorized to. countersign these cer
titkart'S bt' in,;;tructt'd to again review reference (a), in connection witb which 
the following comments are made: 

(a) Purcha~ order number and date must be shown in section 3: 
(b) Allocation classification srmbol--SPe paragraph 7 for location of these 

!<ymbols on the certificate. Tht>y must appear on all certificatt'S. 
(c) Coot>, in st>etion 7, the ANMB code number shall be. the following; "ANMB-

Ltr 6/16/42 SG/wr." · 
(d) The date of countersigning should be shown in the proper space in sec-

tion 7. ' 
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(e) ~ dupli~te copy of the f'el'tibte ·w~n be fonrardf'd to the QuartK
master USIIC. im.<tPad of the quiotupli('Jlte C!OPY· u oott'd In C6) of ref~ 
fat. The quiJltupli('Jlte ~Y w1t1 be retaiDI'd iD eoaot...m~i~ ~. file. 
(Nom.-<'oosideration is beiDr: ~""' to a di8t'OIItiDuaDC."e of tbe fifth copy.) 

(f) AIJIB"'T('d list: Endo8ure (2) of ~ (a) rlearly listed the only 
items for which the"al!ltrigrunent of A-1-j rafiD3 by t'OUIItersi~inr: offi{"@ft wu 
authorized. Parauaphs 4 (If) and 5 of referell('C! (11) indit-ate the methnd by 

--whicb lllJthmizlltion for items other -than listed in ~- c2• might be 
obtained A total of 11 ~iftcat4'S have bft>n ret.'ei'ftd to date iD this bead
qoanen, and of theBe. 7 have assigned the rati~ to nnautboriJied items, 1111eb 
as towels, l!8fea, eledriatl fittingS. mnltimixer. and iu 1 iDI!tanee. an __,.. 
~tity of ""alrten, markiur: kit&" Surh adion ia an ahD!!Ie of the authoritY 
~tt'd. It fbvites eensure upon this hl'lulqoarn-ra by the ~iew and Compli
ance Divi."'ion of the Army !lnd NaYT llonitiona Board. and the possibilitY o~ 
-.re restrirtive supervision. ID addition. ~tt'S lororrectly written may 
be subjeet to nmcelation. -

2. It ia direrted tbat iD the preparation of future C'l"''tific'al('ll, that coonter-
11ipi0f: oilicfta do DOt exft!l!d tbe authority P'IUlted to thfom. 

&.A.~lll. 
BJ dirediota.. 

HEADQUAJmiiiS Ulllln'D 8rAII'I!B UA~tU& Cou&. 
Wa•.V..gro., ,,._.,..., 1-6. 19-J!.. 

From: The Commandant. Cnited States llariue Coi'Jl& 
' To: 'Die ()prnowtpdi~ Oflicl'r. 

Sobjeet: Quintuplicate eopy of PD-3a eert:ifieate. elimiDation of. and ~tB 
for enlisted meo. 

Refeftoee: (a) Letter OPll No. Pll 4:JO EHA/,.eb. dated Autrost 7. 1912. 
(t) Becommendatioo of Uniform Board. dati'd llay 13. J.9o12, apprvt"ed 

by the Commandant. USliC. · 
1 The followlur: is quoted from refen!na! (a): 
""1. Effeetive immediately the qnintopliatte ropy of PD-3a ~fkoat('ll, nor

mally forwarded to the cogniJI:ant bureau, 'Will be dL~tiDued.. 
""2. Pendiog C!OIISOIDPtiOD of the existing supply and I'I"J)riDt in quadruplicate 

form, issoiDg officen should temcn"e and destroy the qnintoplieate ('Oily." 
2. The Commandant. United States Marine Corps. lid arproved of a raincoat 

· for eolisted mea for wear when on liberty. POI!t Exchanges sre authorized to 
stodt these ~tB. They may be porcbased from Plsttel Bros.. 270 West 
Thirty-eighth Street. New York, N.Y., and the ccst would be appro:rlmatt>ly n 
i!&rh. if purehased iD quantities. 

-·---
HE.loQUAJnDS UKTT1!B Suna liAnxB CouoB, 

W.Uillgt-., D«ackr 1. 19-fZ. 

From: "J'be CommandaDt. llnited States :Marine Corps. 
4J'o: Tbe Post EubaDge Officer. 
V"ut: The Oommandi.nl: Oflicer. 

'Subject: Audlority to assign no~N>iile ... n!Dee ......... rating' A...\-5.. 
Refen'uces: (•) Cmdt.. USYC. Jetter 2100-00--30 All-dwt-&k to CO J'oly 8, 

1~ with list A datf'd J'une 11. 19!2. 
(t) ~"'llB letter to HQ. llariDe Exchanges, dated December 3.19C. 

Enclo&ore: (A) List .. A. amended, dated December 3. 1942. 

L Under authority of refereuc:e (b). llarine Co1']18 Exchangt'S are now au
thorised to assi.,'"ll an AA-5 rating to purchases of items, and tho8e items oo1.1 • 
.,.-hicb are Jistf'd oo eoclosore (A). 

2. Authoria!d rating will be assigned by the Post Excbange Oftic:.-t'r. oo fonn 
PD-:U ~t~ and wiD be subject to the following ft'gU}ation.s: 

(•) The Post Ex~ Otli..."ee' shall keep ~ted ropiei of all ftl'tificates 
issued onder this authority. 

(t) Within 24 boors of the issoaDc1> of any f'el'tifieate. the triplii'B~ t'OP:t' sha!l 
be mailed in aa eoftiope addNiised to .Army and Na1"J' llunitiooa Boud, 
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Priorities and Allocation Branch, Military Rating Section, Washington, D. C. 
Attention: Lt. (Jr. Gr.) Seymour Graham. 

(c) Duplicate copy shall be forwarded to the Quartermaster, Headquarters 
lllarine Corps, Washington, D. C. , 

(d) ANMB code ~e. ( sectien 7) will be leftillank. · 
(c) Allocution classification symbols will be shown tn the proper place on 

certificates where the items being purchased include copper, copper-base.allo;y' 
pl"orlucts, and brass, and will be omitted from all other certificates. 

(f) Certificates must be prepared completely, showing all required Informa
tion. 

3. In the case of purchases of items not on list A amended, and where a rating 
of A-10 will not secure delivery, the Post Exchange Officer should forward full 
information to the Quartermaster including copy of purchase order showing 
date, description, quantity, and value of each item, name, and address of sup
.plier, and statement as to the lowest rating which will assure delivery. The· 
Quartermaster's office will then prepare certificate and forward to -the Army 
an•! Na>y Munitions Board, where, if approved, rating will be assigned and, 
certificate countersigned. The better the information supplied by the Post Ex
change Officer as to intended use and need for the equipment, the stronger 
can be endorsement supplied to the ANMB by the Quartermaster's otfi<>e. For 
the Information of Post Exchange Officers, it is not the policy of the ANMB to 
assign ratings above AA--5 to Post Exchange purchases as such ratings are 
reserved exclusively for military use. ' 

s. c. CUMMING, 
· ' By direction. · 

DEcEMBER _3; 1942-,· 

LIST ''A" AMENDED. ITEMS FOR WHICH AUTHORITY AS GIVEN AA-5 RATING 

Notions: 
Buttons (composition, plastic, metal). 
l!lentifieatlon chains (plastic). · 
Sewing kits. 
Nail files, clips, scissors, tweezers. 
Cases, soap, and toothbrush (plastic}. 
Shoe shine kits. 
Shoe polish. 
Rhoe bru~<hes. 
Blitz cloths. 

Clothing and haberdashery: 
Handkerchiefs. 
Gloves. 
Athletic supports. 
Belts, web. 
Cup, service or overseas. 
Cap covers, blue, khaki, white. 
Leggings. 
Mufflers. 
8ocks (cotton, wool). 
Shirts, regulation, Chino 8.2, poplin, cotton or wooL 
Shoes, strap, bal and blucher oxford. 
Ties (cotton and mohair, wool and mohair). 
Underl'hirts. 
Undershorts. 
Uniforms (cotton or wool). 
Overcoats, field, long, trench. 
Women's raincoats, (WAAC, WAVE, and Nurses). 
Women's uniforms, (WAAC, WAVE, and Nurses). 
Field ja('kers. 
Women's shoes (regulation for WAAC, WAVE, and nurses}. 

Drug sundries: -
Prophylactics and prophylactic kits. 
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:Jewelry:_··· : .. 
Insignia, officers', all ranks, branches (metal), 

: Belt buckles (ferrous metal or plastic). 
Watch straps, leather~ cloth. 

Luggage: ( · · · 
Ux:kers, -foot. for officer only. 

J)vernight bag. · · 
2-suiter suitcases. 

,Small -wares:. 
Locks. · 
Buckets, .• • . 

General: . 
Sun. glasses. 
Zippers, for use -on money belts, toilet kits, coat linings, pants, etc. May 

be made from existing semifabricated or fabricated materials inventories 
.only. · 

. • IIEADQUARTERs UNITJ:D STATEs 1\!ARINE CoRPs, 
. . . -~ . '" . · Washington, December 16, 1942 . 
. From: The Commandant, United States Marine Corps. 
: To: :The Post Exchange Officer. · 
_ Via : The ·commanding Officer. . 

Subject: Preference. rating; Post Exchange Orders. 
ReferenceS: (a)· ANMB Priority-allocation instructions No. 12. 

· . · •. (b) Commandant Jette~: )'~q. 2100-lS0-30 dated December 9, 1942 . 
. EaelOSUI'e:J. (A).: 

1. Enclosure is forwarded for guidance and necessary action. 
2. The assignment of . .AA-5 ratings by means o,( PD-3A certificates to items 

on list A, amended, attached to reference (b) is not affected by these instruc-
tions. · · 

3. Requests for· exemption endorsement, o-c out-of-line ratings as noled in 
paragraphs 7 and 8 of enclosure, should be forwarded to the Priorities Officer, 
Quartermaster Department, Headquarters, United States Marine Corps. 

PRIORITY-ALLOCATION INSTRUCTIONS No 12, DECEMBER 9, 1942 

.MILITARY EXCHANGES AND SHIP'S SERVICE DEPARTMENTS 

.A. General. 
1. Priorities Regulation· No. 17 provides for, and imposes limits on, the appli

cation of a preference rating of A-10 by Post Exchanges and Ship's Service 
Departments (hereinafter called Military Exchanges), and for the qualification of 
Military Exchange orders as Army and Navy Orders under "Army and Navy 
exception clause!!" inLand M orders issued by the War Production Board. 

2. Every order hereafter placed by a Military Exchange is governed by Priori
ties Regulation No. 17 and this instruction. · 

B. Use of rating A-10. 
3. Hereafter no order by or for a military exchange will be rated A-10 unless 

the following endorsement appears on the order: 
"All the items on this purchase order are listed in Ptiority-Allocation Instruc

tions -No. 12, with amendments. Therefore, pursuant to terms of Priorities 
Regulation No. 17, this order carries a prefet·enee rating of A-10 without the 
issuance of a preference rating certificate." . 
• (a) The endorsement must either be sigue!l separately by the Military 
Exchange Officer, or so placed on a purchase order signed by him, that his 
signature clearly has reference to the endorsement. 

4. Army Exchange Officers, Maritime Exchange Officers, and Ship's Service Offi
cers are hereby authorized to apply the endorsement in paragraph ( 3) to order!!' by 
Military ExchangE's under their supervision for the items appearing on the list 
in appendix I. This endorsement will not be used on any purchase order 
which specifies an item not on the list except on specific authority from the 
.Army and Navy Munitions Board. WhE're items for whieh endorsement is 
.authorized are purchased at the same time as items. for whieh endorsement is 
not authorized, separate purchase orders will be issued. 
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5. The application of a preference· rativg,of A-10 by the endomement sbo~ 
lo paragraph (3) to items other than those included on appendill: I can be made 

.imJy. with the specific approval of the Army and Navy Munitions Board. Such 
approval shall be obtained by application consisting o( a memorandum justifying 
the request together with a copy of the purebase.onJer in. qnestit~. .' ' 

·c. E111empfion from restrictions. , . 
·6. Priorities Regulation No. 17 .provid~ that where· any nile, ··~latio~. or 

order of the War Production Board restricts rec'eipt, sale, or pi"OI..'essing of any 
item or material, but contains an exception or exemption for Army or Navy 
o()rders, an order for a Military Exchange does not. qualify for .such exemption 
unless it bea1·s one of thE> following endorsements: · 

(1) In the ease of United States Army Post Exchang~: 

"Authorized as an Army purchase pursuant to Priority-Allocation Instruc-
tion& ·· ; 

By---· ·_· ·----· -·~-'---
.4.rmy B:roM'!'fle 'Seroice, War Department.'' . 

{Z) In the casP of United States Navy Ship's Sen·ice Depar~e!lts: 

"Authorized as a Navy purchase pursuant to Priority-Allocation lnstruc-
tlons. ·· 

By _:.:__..:..._· -· -· _ .. _._ _____ _ 
Bureau of Naval PersCiflllel." 

( 3) In thP case of United StatfS 1\lari~'e Corps ~st l'xchanges: · 

·"Authorized as ..a MariRe·C'-Ol'PS purchase within ·Army or Na-ey exception 
clause pursuant to Priority-Allocatioo-:lnl!tructions. 

By. ____ :_: __ ~ __ ::_ _____ ~--

Headquarters, United State& Manne Corps." 

7. The endorsement in· paragraph 6 -~ay n~t be applied. by any Exchange 
officers. It may only be applied by the Army Exchange Service, Bureau of Navy 
Personnel, or headquarters, l\Iarine Corps, to specific items in specified quanti
ties and under conditions authorized by the Army and Navy :Munitions Board. 
Military Exchange officers shonld forward -requests for exemption from the 
terms of L and l\1 orders through channels to Military Exchange Service. -Such 
requests should (.'OUsist of ·a memorandum of justifieation together with the 

-original purchase order in question. . . • 
8. Nothing in this instruction affects procedures presently followed by Military 

Exchanges in requesting out-of-line ratings. Requests for such ratings will con
tinue to be filed as in the past for essential items. 

APPENDIX I. PlnoBI'I'Y-ALLOCATIOIIJ .INSTRUCTIO.NS. No. 12 

Confections: 
Candies (other than boxed).· 
Chewing gum. · 
Cough drops. 

Drug sundries and toiletries: 
Antiseptics, mouthwash. 
Cleansing tis..,ues. 
Containers l800P or toothbrush). 

plastic. '· 
Delttal creams and powders. 
Deodorants. 
Drugs, medicinf'S and emollients as 

approved hy Medieal Dl>partment 
of post, camp or station. 

Petroleum jelly. 
Po111·der, talcum and foot. 
Prophylactic kits. 
Rnzurs and razor blades. 
~lla\"ing brushes. 
8ha\"ing creams and soaps. 
!"oap and soap flakes. 
~typtic pt>ncil& 
Tooth brushes. 

Haberdashery and clothing: 
Athletic supports. 
Bathing trunks. 
Belts (web) containing no brass or 

copper.· · • 
Boots. 
Braid (gold or nylon). 
Cap CO\"ers, white, blue, khaki. 
Cap CO\"ers, rain. 
<'A>llar buttons. 
Collars, ·stiff white. 
Cuff links, officers. · 
DeviCE'S, officers' for cap or collar .. 
Field jackets. 
Garters. 
Gloves, officers. 
Handkerchiefs. 
lusiguia, officers plated-washed ex-

cept regimental. 
Leggings. 
1\loney belts. 
Mufflers. 
0\"t>rshoes. 
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Haberdashery and clothing-contklued. · Miseellaneouii-Contlnued. 
Raincoats, uniform. · Shoe laces. 
Shirts. Shoe polish, brown, black or white. 
Shoes, unlfonn aDd athletic. · · Sun glasses.~ 
Socks (ro;ton, rayon, or eomblna- Tag bolder, plastic. 

tiou thereof). Thread, khald mercerized, whlt~r 
<Stockings, -uniform (cotton _or blue, black, and olive drab. 

rayon). Towels. 
Sweatshirts. Wallets, witbottt metal. 
Ties. . . • Watches (service type only, shock· 
TrencH coats (cotton or wool). proof, waterproof). · 
Underwear. · Watch straps. 
Uniforms. Wash cloths. 

Ice .Cream: . Whisk brooms. 
Bulk service. Soft drink~fountain: . . 

. __ Ice cream. cones. · ': Beer (not exceeding 3.2 alcoholic-
·Ice cream "Dixie Cup" type service. content) draft and bottle. 

Luggage: . . . Peanuts (salted, packages and can-
Foot lockers. nisters). 

· Hand luggage. ·sandwiches (pre-wrapped). 
Miscellaneous: Soft drinks. 

Alarm clocks (spring).·· Small wares~ 
. Bibles. . · <:oat banger.a {ca-rdboard or wood. 

Books, military (textbooks and only). 
manuals). Locks. 

Brushes, scrub. hair, and hand. · 011, light lubricating and gun on. 
Buttons, blouse, coat, shirt, undew-· :Stationery: 

wear, 0. D. khaki Envelopes. 
Button ·boards. Erasers. 
Chef'kers, dominoes, · chess, · :and Ink. 

playing cards. · · · Note books. 
Combs. Pencils. 
Flashlights and batteriel':. Pens, pen points. 
Key containers, except chains. Post cards. 
Knives, pocket, sheath, or folding. Writing paper. 
Mirrors not exceeding 10 incbes in Tobacco products: 

any ·dimensions. , · Cigarettes. 
Nail. files, nail clips, nail s~issors, · Ci!!arette papers, pipe cleaners, plJM!' 

and tweezers. filters. 
· · Needles, assorted sizes. Cigars. 

Pins, plain, .common, satety. F!ints, wicks, and ~ghter fluid. 
Polishing cloths. P1pes. · · 
Religious goods (layman only). Snuff. 
Saddle soap. Tobacco, chewing, cigarette, an.r 
Sanitary belts. pipe. 
Sanitary napkins. . . Tobacco pouches. 
Shoe brushes, cloth, daubers, kits. 

Maintenance, repairs, and operation auppUes required by the Ezchange ar-e 
ttot tor resale. 

IIEADQUARTERS u. s. MARINE CoRPS, 
Washington, March 16, 1948. 

From: The Commandant, United States Marine Corps. 
To: The Post Exchange Officer. 
Via : The Commanding Officer. 
Subject: Authority to assign Preference Rating AA-5. 
References : 

(a) CMO Itr 2100-50-30 over AM-123-mit to PEO of Dec. 9, 1942. 
with amended List "A" dated Dec. 3, 1942. 

(b) CMC Itr 2100-50-SO over AM-123-mit of Dec. 16, 1942, with copy 
Priority-Allocation Instructions No. 12, dated Dec. 9, 1942. 
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1. The authority granted by reference (a) .for. ·RS8ig~rpent. ·t~f. Preference 
Rpting AA--5 by Post Exchange Officers i.s hereby resCinde<i, in 'cohlplial!ce with 
Priorities Regulations No. 17 and Priority-Ailocatum Instrm;tlons No.: ·12~ 

2. The only rating which the Post Exchange Offi.cer. is: noW' authoriZed to 
assign is A-10, and· this is done by certification on .the ·original \:rqrcha~ order 
as explained in Priority-Allocation Instructions ·No. 12. An Ai-'iO::rating may 
Qe assigned to items on the authorized list .included. witl,l refer<)~c~; , 1(~ of 
re"ference (b) and to no other items. · · · · · · . . .' · 

3. In ca~e!! where an A-10 rating will not seeiire: delivery of an. itEmf on the 
authorized li8t, the Post Exchange Officer should forward full int'oruu~tion, as 
outlined in paragraph 8 of reference (a), to .The Quartermaster, Headquarters,, 
United State~ Marine Corps. Application by the .Priorities Officer wilJ: 'fhei;J. be 
made to the Army and Navy Munitions Board for assignment (if approved) 
of an AA-5 rating, the highest under pre..'lent regulations which is: applicable to 
Post Exchange purchases. · · · .. ! 

4. Assignment of pref~rence ratings. to items not on authorized list referred tQ 
tn paragraph (2) above, ·Can. be accomplished only by tl,le ANMB as ()utlined in 
paragraph 5 of Priority-Allocation Instructions No. 12. Full particulars should 
be forwarded to the Quartermaster by the Post Jilxchilnge Otticer. /Statement· must 
~ included as to tl•e Iow~.>st rating on which the supplier can make .shipment. 

, " . , W. T. H. GALLIFOBD, 
(By direction.) 

Senator WHERRY. The last witness is Lt. Comdr. William H. 
Carroll, United States Coast Guard Sto~es~ 

STATEMENT OF LT. COMDR. Wll.LIAM H. CARROLL, UNITED STAtES 
COAST GUARD . 

Lieutenant Commander CARRoLL: My name is William H. Carroll, 
Lieutenant Commander, United States Coast Guard, Finance Officer,· 
Personnel Division. 

OPERATION OF SHIP'S SERVICE STORES iN cOAST GUARD 

The Ship's Service Stores in the Coast Guard came under by juris-· 
diction just about a week ago. . • .. -. . 

lVe have no legal authority, and the stores that .we -operate are not 
••omparable with the Post Exchanges or Ship's Service Stores in the 
Navy. - . :. · 
· Senator lVHERRY. How many have you~ . 

Lieutenant Commander CARROLL. That I could not say, because,. 
as l.will ex\llain further. and you may get some idea, under our reg
ulations whiCh are tssued by the Secretary of the Treasury and now 
are bei~g rewritten for the signature of Secretary Knox of the Navy, 
any umt where there are two or more-commissioned officers may open 
what we call a ship's service store, which man handle ci~arettes, candy, 
and little items, toilet articles, to keep up the men s and officers' 
appearance. . . 

'l;'hey are prohibited from selling jewelery, clothing, or any item 
wlu~h may be hand.led by the general mess, that is, foodstuffs,_ 

l\ hen we. took .th1s over recently, I found out in several places that 
they were tgnormg the regula~ions. They were handling jewelry 
and c~rtain items of .clothing and other articles set forth and we 
issued a diN'('tive to discontinue that. . . .· . '. 

S~nator Wm:nnY. Ha,;e you a cop:y_of tliat 'directive¥ · 
. LtNitenant Commander CARR~, X.e~, ijir:;. but I shall have to send 
Jt to the conuuittRe. 
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' Senator WHERRY. That is an right. ' . 
(The directive referred to is inserted in the record on p. 2317, follow

ing Lieutenant Commander Carroll's statement.) 
Lielltenan~i Commander CARROU.. That is coming out in the new 

regulations. We are listing the items they may sell. 
There are no Government funds involved, and there is no force. 

outside of myself at headquarters 'Yhich has any supervision. 
The money they get from profit IS used for welbre purposes. One

strikiv~ uample was :when .the · W 11ke-fl.eld was bunwd- and all her 
officers and men came ashore without funds, and we used this money 
to give them funds. . . . 
. We watch the profits made, and that money, and if it get excessivP 

we cut it down or else put it into the welfare fund. 
Senator WHERRY. 'Vhat do you mean, cut it down' 
Lieutenant Commander CARRoLL. w~ draw from their funds, and 

we will not let them accumulate an excessive amount of money. They 
.may use it to augment the money appropriated by Congress for the
-welfare, health; and contentment of the personnel, and when it reaches. 
proportions too large,. we demand .they tran~f!!r a proportionate 
t~rnount to headquarters, an!}· th~ ·_mqney is used for the families 'of 
enlisted men of the Coast Guard personnel. 

· As to {lriorities, I do not know·of any that are being issued at the· 
present trme outside of what are necessary to secure candy and items 
like that. 

·we were issued one priority the other day to get locks for seabags. 
at one of our training stations, J:>qt all other requests for priorities. 
have been denied. 

We found one case where they were issuing priorities for jewelry 
which the War Production Board called attention to, and that was· 
discontinued forthwith, so it is a very minor situation. - • 

At New London, where we have the academy, we have a little store,. 
and up on the Oregon coast, where we have patrols from Maine to. 
Alaska. They· are . far removed from civilization. We have no 
local purchasing unit, and we carry no stock. We will not let th{'m 
carry more than can be disposed of in 60 days, and they have to send. 
in their bills and file statements every month, so we are cognizant of· 
what-they·are doing .. 

Senator \VuERRY. Are you selling any merchandise to civiliansl' 
·Lieutenant Commander CARROLL.· "\\'e sell to no civilians,'sir. 
Senator WHERRY. Are there any questions¥ 
Lieutenant Commander CARROLL. If a civilian is working on a con-

struction project on one of our units he has to eat on the general 
mess and pay his money in on cost gf rations. We have no facilities
to feed civilians through any of our stores. 

Senator WHERRY. Any questions, Senators¥ 
Senator BuCK. No, sir. · 
Senator Eu.E:NDER. No, sir. 
Senator WHERRY. Thank you very much. 
If there is any further testimony anyone shuuld like to offer here,. 

either, complaints or new eomplaints, voluntary or otherwise, oppor-
tunity is now given. 
If not, we will conclude the hearings. 
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DIBI!X;TJ\"B DIS<.'ON'CINUING SALE OJI' JEWELRY, CLoTHING, AND OTHEB ITEMS IN SHIP'S 
SF.llVlCE S'IOB.ES IN CoAST GUABD 

Ul'I'ITED STATES COAST GUABD OFFICIAL IIIBPATCH 

' 18 MARCil, 1943. ' 
To all D. C. G. 0. 8., C. 0. C. G. T. 8. Groton, 'Manhattan Beach, Curtis 8ay, 

8t. Augllstine, Port Tou-nsend, Alameda, a-nd Atlantic City 
Information received indicates that jewelry and other items are being stocked 

and sold in ship's service stores contrary to provisions of article 1583, Regulations 
X. Provisions of this Article wUI be strictly complied-with. 

Article 1583, Coast Guard Regulations: "He (the ship's service store officer) 
shall stock the store with only such articles necessary or desirable for the health, 
comfort, or appearance of the personnel while on duty. He shall not carry in
stork articles of food usually carried in the general mess, articl~s of clothing, or 
jewelry." · 

PmsoNNEL. 

(Th~ committt>e adjourned at ll: 45 a.m.) 
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MINIXG AND MINERALS INDUSTRY 

TUESDAY. llARC:H 30. 1943 

UJoo"'TIED STATES SENATE, 
SUBCOlllMI'ITEE ON 1\InnNo AND 1\hNERALS INDUSTRY 

OF THE SPECIAL ColllllliTTEE TO STUDY 
PBonLDlS oF .AxmlcAN SMALL BuSINESS, 

W ll8hingtcm, D. 0. 
The subcommittee met in roOm 357 of the Senate Office Building 

at 10:30 a.m., Senator James G. Scrogham, presiding. -
Present: Senators 1\Iurray (chairman), Scrogham (chairman of 

the subcommittee, presiding), and Buck. 
Senator ScnucHAM. The hearing will come to order, please. _ 
This morning we have three witnesses to be heard, 1\Ir. David Podl·ll, 

Chief of Complaints Section, Antitrust.Division, Department of Ju~ 
tice; Mr. Frank A. Ayer, Chief, Primary Production Branch; Copper 
Division, War Production Board; and 1\Ir. H. 0. King, Director; 
Copper Division, War Production Board. . · 

STATEMENT BY THE CHAIBMAN OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE 

·I have a short preliminary statement that is of interest, I think, 
and encompasses the principal matters under discussion. 

'Ve nre in the midst of a war in which we must utilize every resource· 
anilable in order to conquer our enemy in the shortest possible time 
and thereby save lives and property and reestablish our economy on a 
sustaining and enduring basis for the peace that will follow. · 

With that clearly in mind as the objective, we will have no d.iffi. 
culty, I think, in confining the testimony to pertinent subjects and 
pertinent questions. 

It is generally believed and it is evident that all of our resources 
have not yet been brought into use. This is not due to the unwilling~ 
ness of the American people to help to the best of their ability. 

Onr small business enterprises, especially small mining and minerals 
operations, arc daily urging the Government to give them an oppor
tunity to make their contributions. Individually their potential 
offermgs are small, but in the aggregate they can give considerable 
impetus to the war program. We feel that it is up to the Govern
ment to bring together in a single program these scattered efforts; 
and to con5<>lidate the widely distributed resources into a single, 
large, material reservoir. 

LACK OP COORDINATED 0\'Eil-ALL POLICY !'OR B'l'B.ATEGIC JriiNERAL8 

Xow it appears from the investigations made by the eommittee's 
staff and from the analysis of the complaints received from operators 
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of small and marginal domestic mines that there is lack of a coordi
nated, over-all policy. 

In Denver ~tlone we h'ad nearly 1,000 operators, and those, almost 
each and everly one, had some plan whereby they hoped to aid the 
Government effort, provided cooperation could be secured. 

Now, I am not going to read this statement in full, but simply 
the parts of it I want to bring out-a few of the high spots.1 

The impression that needed mineral production can be improved 
is not new. Hearings before this committee and other committees 
have tended to confirm the widespread dissatisfaction of small op
erators. No properly integrated series of hearings has been held 
previously with the. view of obtaining an expression of an over-all 
coordinated policy with respect to domestic essential mineral pro
duction, which ineludes especially the small · and marginal mine 
pi~tur~. · · · · · · 

CREATION OF SUBCOMMITTEE ON MINING AND MINERALS INDUSTRY 

· The Subcommittee on Mining and Minerals Industry 'was creat!.'d 
. for the purpose of determining the difficulties andi so far as prac
ticable, recommending the remedy, which may possib y be in the form 
of legislation leading to the appointment of a War Minerals Director 
with adequate authority. · - · 

The domestic nonferrous mining picture is complex. It is much 
bound up with the expediencies of unporting, which in turn is tied 
to the shipping situation. It also is related to the manpower situa
tion. Only ·as sufficient men are available can domestic small and 
marginal mines operate. It is tied to the problems of Government 
financin()' where private capital cannot or will not venture. It is 
proposed' that such points be developed at these hearings and at later 
hearings. 

All the mineral problems might properly be resolved about a decla
ration of policy, flexible, to be sure, but one which will let the people 
of the United States know how we stand on domestic essential mineral 
production; whether adequate provisions are being made for supplies 
which will suffice for small as well as large war manufacturing enter
prises, and for our essential civilian economy. 

If the executive agencies do not evolve such a policy, the Congress 
will have to declare itself. 

SUBCOMMITTEE'S TENTATIVE DECLARATION OF POLICY 

As a tentative declaration of policy, this subcommittee suggests_the 
following, the merits of which it will investigate through the medmm 
of these present hearings, and a ~eries of field hearings now sche_duled: 
· 1 .. The obtaining of the reqmred amounts of metals and mmer_als 

is a {>roduction task that calls for the same type of productiOn 
plannmg and scheduling as that which is necessary to the production 
of the weapons of war themselves. · 

2. In the computation .of wartime requirements for esse~ti_a~ metals 
and minerals, full provision must be made for the possib1hty of a 

• Senator Scrogham's statement is printed in full on pp. 2321 to 2324. following his oral 
statement. 
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long war, and for the necessity of building up· adequate stdckpile~. 
A definite plan should be devised for the cootinuatiol\ of s. uch stock:. . 
piles in the hands of the Government after. the waj: .as insurance 
against dumping and against future emergencies. . ·. " · 

· 3. To conserve shipping, and to guard against interference with · 
the Nation's metals and mineral~ supply through the ship pin~ losses 
that are inevitable in time of war, the wartime production or essen,. 
tial metals and minerals must be planned and conducted with a view 
toward the fullest utilization of domestic SOllrc~s of production.· · 

4. In the wartime production of essential minerals and metals, the 
fullest possible use should be made of small and marginal ore deposits. 

5. The computation of wartime requirements for essential minerals 
·and metals and the production of such minerals and metals ·must be 
fully integrated with. the Nation's program of expanding manufactur:-
in~ facilities. . 

6. The planning and formulation of a program £or the wartime 
production of esEential minerals and metals must include the deter
mination of the proper prices to be established on all metals and 
minerals to encourage maximum output. 

7. The planning and formulation of a program for the wartime 
production of esEential minerals and metals must include the provi
sion of the manpower needed to operate the mines and fabricating 
plants. There is a driving need for such an administrative poli~y. 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JAMES G. SCBUGHAM, CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMI'ITEE ON 
1\IINING AND MINERAL INDUSTRY, SENATE SPECIAL CoMMITl'EE ON SMAlL BUSI• 
NESS, AT OPENING OF HEARINGS; WASHINGTON, D. C., TUESDAY, 10: 30 A. 1\L, 
MABCH 30, 1948 

We are in the midst of a war in which we must utilize every 'resource· avail~ 
able in order to conquer the enemy within the shortest possible time and 
re-stablish our economy on a sustaining and enduring b!!SiS for the peace that 
will follow. Yet it is evident that all our resources are not being brought 
into use. This is not due to the unwillingness of the American people to help 
to the best of their ability. It is due to the lack of, or failure to adopt, a 
coordinated program. Our small business enterprises, especially small mining 
ond minerals operations, are daily urging the Government to give them an 
opportunity to make their contributions.· Individually their potential offerings 
are small, but in the aggregate they can give considerable impetus to the war 
program. It is up to the Government to bring together in a single program 
these scattered efforts and to consolidate the widely distributed resources into 
a single large material reservoir. r . 

That thet-e is lack of a coordinated, over-all policy is apparent from the 
investigations made by the committee staff and from the analysis of the com
plaints received from operators of small and marginal domestic mines. Small 
oroerators ure shunted from office to office in the War Production Board, in the 
Offi< e of Price Administration, in the l\letals Reserve Company and in other. 
aget.:ciPs of the Government dealing with metals and minerals. The little 
O(J(JOJ"tunity which the small mine <>perators have to bring their production into 
use for the manufacture of materials for tanks, ships, planes, and other war 
weapons is further handicapped by the restrictions placed upon them in the 
way of ability to purchase equipment and supplies and to obtain or retain labor. 

This im(lre.>Sion of beller-skelter activity and lack of policy is not that alone 
(lf th:s sub:-ommittee but apparently is shared by officials of executive depart
lllt"nts whose background and experience in public administration qualify them 
to srJt>ak with authority. On January 13, 1943, Secretary of the Interior Ickes 
upp<'llrt>d b~for~ thi~ committee and stated that our need for domestic produc
tum of strategic mmet·als should become obvious even to the blind and that 
there has been far too much of a tendency to resolve all our problems of 
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minerals shortages Ill favor of Importation. The Secretal")' made the following 
statement: · 
· "I see no can~ for alami: In any projected rate of depletion of our mineral 
resources, proviUed the neeessary ·steps are taken to insure that as a given 
mineqll resource is depleted, other mineral resources are developed which will 
take its place." -

Other statements and questions on this OCCilsion brought out the fact thnt 
although some officials of the War Production Board might hnve the right idea 
on domestic mineral production, the War Production Board officials as a whole 
hlld opposed a coordinated program. This committee was told that it would 
be very helpful if the whole War Production Board organization saw more 
,clearly the need for increased domestic production of minerals and metals. 

Such opinions, combined with the committee's own observations, indirnte 
that all bas not been well and that there is cause for alarm In the conduct 
of some of the operations in the important field of raw materials. 

·The impression is not new. Bearings before this committee and other 
committees have tended to confirm the widespread dissatisfaction. No prop?rly 
'integrated series of hearings has been held previously with the view to obtain
ing an expression of an over-all coordinated policy with respect to domttltic 
essential mineral production which includes especially the small and marginal 
_mine picture. 

This Subcommittee on Mining and Minerals Industry was crented for the 
purpose of determining the difficulties and, insofar as practicable, l'f'commend
ing the cure. A cure may possibly be in the form of legislation lending to the 
appointment of an over-all coordinator or "War Minerals Director." 

The domestic nonferrous mining picture is complex. It is muf'h bouml up with 
the_ expediences of importing, which in turn is tied to the shipping situation. It 
-also is related to the manpower situation. Only as snffi:>ient m<>n are n1"nilable 
-ean domestic smalJ and marginal mines operate. It is tied to the problems of 
Government financing where private capital cannot or will not Tenture. It is 
proposed that these points be developed at tbege hearings and at later hearings. 

All the mineral problems should be resolved about a declaration of policy
flexible, to be sure, but one which will let the people of the United States know 
how we stand on domestic· essential mineral production; whether a!lequate provi
sions are being made for supplies which will suffice for small as well as large 
war-manufacturing enterprises and for our essential civilian economy. 
If the executive agencies do not evolve such a policy the Congress may ha,-e to 

declare itself. . , 
As a tentative declaration of policy this committee suggests the following, 

. the merits of which it will investigate through the medium or these present 
·hearings and a series of field hearings now scheduled: 

(1) The obtaining of the required amounts of metals and minerals is a 
production task that calls for the same type of production planning 
and scheduling as that which is necessary to the production of the 
weapons of war themselves. 

(2) 1n· the computation of wartime requirements for essential metals and 

(3) 

(4) 

(5) 

(6) 

- ·miners full provisions must be made for the possibility of a long war 
and for the necessity of building up adequate st(l('kpiles. A definite 
plan should be de,-ised for the continuation of such stockpiles in the 
hands of the Government after the war as insurance against dumping 
and against future emergencies. 

To conserve shipping and to guard against interference with the Na
tion's metals and minerals supply through the shipping losses that are 
inevitable in time of war, the wartime production of essential metals 
and minerals must be planne!l and conducted with a view toward the 
fullest utilization of domestic sources of production. 

In the wartime pro!luction of essential minemls and metals the fullest 
possible use must be made of small and marginal ore deposits. 

The computation of wartime requirements for essential minerals and 
metals and the production of such minerals and metals must be fully 
integrated with the Nation's program of expanding manufacturing 
facilities. _ 

The planning and formulation of a program for the wartime production 
of essential minerals and metals must include the determination of 
the proper prices to be established on all metals and minerals to 
encourage maximum output. 
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(7) The planning and formulation of a program for the wartime production 
of -essential minerals and metals must include the proviSion of the 
manpower needed to operate the mines "and fabricafing plants. Thel,"e 
is a driving need for such an administrative policy.J . . · 

The committee hopes that Mr. Donald Nelson, who is scheduled to appear -on 
April!, will ha'"e some pertinent comments to make about this proposed policy and 
the possibility of its adoption by the War Production Board. Within such ·a 
framework the practical operations of the War Production Board divisions and 
branches can be judged. Where decisions of the War Production. Board do not 
appear to fit such a policy framework they should be questioi)ed., We believe that 
the War Produetion Board itself will be greatly benefited by the ()Ver-all guid
ance of such a "eharter."· But· something definite is needed, whether the.policy 
proposal of this committee or some other is adopted. . 

S~udy by the committee of the actions of the War Production Board for the past 
6 months or more indicates ·extreme reluctanee to allow expansion of p1·eseut 
mines and approval of new ope1·ations, especially in the small and marginal 
field. The reaso.ns given in disupprovlpg individual eases frequently do not seem 
adequate. . , · · . · . · . · , 

An over-all study of the situation resulted in the following letter from Chair-' 
man Murray to the PresideJ;It of the United States, dated February 19, 1943: ·, 

·• . 
"DEAR lila. PRESIDENT: ·There is now going ori a general readjustment of prO

duction programs for finished materials and, very properly, cancelation .of 
facilities where there has been overexpansion. This seems to be part of a logical 
poli<'y to bring manufacturing programs into line with raw material supplies. 

"Unfortunately, it appears to me as· though the policy of disapproving _ex
pansions hns extended vertically downward into the domestic strategic mineral 
mining program. I hove noticed, fot: example, that for some months no new or 
expanded co11per progt·ams have been approved by the Wnr Production Board 
despite the fact that some 133.0JO tons per year could be obtained additionally 
from domestic sources with very small outlays of men and critical materials. 
Part of this production could be obtained in a few months. Hod approval been 
granted for certain projects presented last year, some mines at present idle 
would now be productive. · · · ·· 

''While our industries obviously must be curtailed to fit the raw material 
t~upply, at the saine time the domestic raw material supply should be increased. 

· This will conserve shipping space and help to maintain our war and essential 
civilian manufacturing programs on as large a scale as possible. 

"It occurred to me that the domestic strntegic and critical minerals progr:un 
might have been caught in the general policy of contraction and cancelation. 
There would be nothing incomJlatible between policies of rational expansion of 
domestic mining and the contraction of manufacturing facilities; Increased 
row material supplies may avoid the necessity for excessive cancelation of 
faeilities. · · · · · 

"The tendency to witbbold facilities for domestic strategic and critical mining 
expansion may not have been brought to your attention. I think a change 1.11 
policy should be Instituted. 

"Respectfully yours, 
"JAMES E: MURRAY, Chairman." ' 

The President replied under date of March l1, 1943, as follows: ' ' 

"DEAR SENATOR MURRAY: Your inquiry of Februory 19 concerning the place 
of minerals mining exrmnsions in the total war production program is one which 
merits full consideration. 

"Sncb consideration will be gi¥en as promptly as possible, and I shall com-
municatP. with you again on this subject. . 

"Sincerely, · 
"FRANKLIN D. ReosEVELT." 

The committee awaits with interest the further comment from the President 
on this important matter. 

In Report No. 12 on American Small Business it is stated that at a hearing 
on J>tuua.ry 13, 1!!43, at which the Honorable Harold L. Ickes, Secretary of 
the Iutenor, appeared, the chairman raised the question as to whether or not 
a War ~inerals Di~tor should be establisbl'd and given full statutory power 
to coordmate the activities of the many Federal agencies engaged in the dis
covery, development, production, impol"ting, and financing of metals and minerals. 



'2324 
~ ~ . \ 

. J.>ROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BUSL.~ESS 

: Because the policy thread mooing through the actions of the War Production 
.. Board bas not been clear, thf' extraordinary hue and cry abont the actual facts 
bas resulted in dt-mands on Congress to create an o¥er-all coordinator to direct 
the dozen or so tgovernm~ntnl agencies active independently in the essential 

: mlnerat program--a \Var Minerals Director. These demands came to a bend 
. at the mining industry's \V~stem War l.'ouncil m~eting in Denver during· Jan
. nary of this :vear. Simultarreously with this meeting came a notice from the War 
Production Bnnrd of the creation of a Mineral Resources Coordinating Division 
within War Production Board. with two new committees added to the plethora 
of committees already operating within that organization. Mr. Howard L 
Young, an able Industry executive, was appointed Chairman and Director. 

· Before long the suspicion arose In the industry and in the Congress that this 
might have been a placating gesture and that the new "Coordinator" bas litt'e 

· or no authority and is by no means a substitute for a "War Minerals Director" 
who would operate under a mandate and a policy established by the Congress. 

It is a little early to judge the possibilities of the new set-up, but an examina
tion of the dh·ective under which the Mineral Resources Coordinnting Division 
operates adds to the suspicion that its functions are largely advisory, even 
within War Production Board itself, let alone having any real authority over 
other agencies so that essential minerai production, stockpiling, and importation 
may be integrated. Mr. Howard I. Young bas been in¥ited to testify as to the 

-functions of his committees and division and to inform this committee what 
l!as been accomplished to date and what be expects to be able to nccompli~b. 
Tnis testimony muy reveal whether or not remedial legislation is necessary. 
· The subject of stockpiling bas long been a burning issue. Are stockpile 
requirements adequate? Are the requirements being met? Are domestic sources 
being fully utilized? What disposition will lle made of stockpiles after the 
war1 Are we to dissipate them--dump them on the market to compete with 

.post-war mining? Are we to be caught again with no supplies of material and 
with shut-down and ruined mines as we were after the last war? 

· All these questions need resolving in a specific fashion, and the committPe 
.hopes tbut al'ter its hearings are l'Omplete it will be able to report a· well
considered plan for solving these important problems, which will remove the 
.suspicion raised by many persons that there is a resistance in the War Pl'Oduction 
Board to long-range planning and accumulation of adequate stockpiles for 
fear of post-war consequences. 
· In considering the larger question·· of policy, this Subcommittee on Mining 
Jtnd Minerals Industry of the Senate Small Busint>ss Committee does not 
'intend to overlook· special cases where individual abuses have been brought 
to its attention. Such cases have a definite bearing on the over·all policy 
picture ami will he particularly emphasized during field bearings. 
. This committee feels that um C[ and prompt action pointing to an announced 
policy by the Government regarding domestic mining and stockpiling is esSf'ntial 
to winning the war and preserving a basic essential civilian economy. Either 
the executh·e branch of the Government must declare itself or Congress must act. 

S:mator ScnuGHAM. Before opening the hearing, I would like to call 
on Senator Murray, the chairman of our Special Committee to Study 
Problems of American Small Business, whose forethought has re
sulted in the very constructive work done. 

Senator Murray, do you desire to make any remarks at this time! 
Senator MUBRAY. No, thank you, sir. 
Senator SCRUGHAM. The other member of the subcommittee present 

this morning is Senator C. Douglass Buck, of D~laware. 
The first witness this morning is Mr. David Podell, Chief of Com

plaints Section, Antitrust Division, Department of Justice. 

STATEMENT OF DAVID PODELL, CHIEF OF COMPLAINTS SECTION, 
ANTITRUST DIVISION, DEPARTMENT _OF J'USTICE 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Mr. Podell, will you state your connection with 
the Department of Justice¥ 
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'Mr. PoDElL. Special Assistant to the ~ttorner qe!leral in c:harge 'lf 
complaints and Email business in the Antitru.st DIVISion. · -

Senator ScRt:'GHAM. 'Yill vou please offer for the ~ord the letter 
requesting your testimony ana the excban~ of corresp.ndence bet~n. 

· Senator ~Iurray and Attorney General B1ddle! • . 
:Mr. PoDELL. I have copies of the correEpondence you refer to, and 

the orio'inal of your letter referred. 
Senator ScRt:'GHAM. It will be included in the record. 
(The correspondence referred to is as follows:) 

I..£In:lt FnoK SENA'l'OB MOlRAY '1'0 ArroB...oq;y GENEJLU. FRANCIS BIDDLK 

UNnm STATES SENATE, 
SPECUL Co.UKI'ITEE TO STUDY PllOBU:KS 01' AKE:B.iCAN S:W:ALL BUSI!'>'ESS, 

Not:ember 9, 194Z-. 
Boa FIL'~crs BmXE. 

The Attorney Genf'r1ll. 
Washington., D. C. 

MY DE.\B MR. A TTOBNET GENEB"'L: In the conduct of the hearings by the Senat~· 
Small Businf>8S Committee there have been numerous indications of monopoly 
restraints which bal"e been detrimental both to small business and to the war· 
effort. As to a numl:ll'r of the industries inl"oln•d, your Department bas been • 
conducting inl"estigations under the antitrust acts and bas accumulated mate
rial thereon which would 1:11' of aid to us in the preparation of our final reports,' 
as well as any recommendations we may make to the Congress. It may well be
ai!'O that the material &<'Cumulated by-our committee may prove of value to your· 
office in its efforts to aid small business as well as in the conduct of various 
prosecutions for violations of the antitrust Jaws which have pro¥ed detrimental 
to mutll business. . 

Uncler the circumstances, I am WTiting to inquire whether it would be possible 
to serure the cooperation of the Antitrust Division both in tbe digest of the. 
material accumulated by the committee and the study of ¥ariollS phases thereof. 
U that is agreeable, we would sug.,aest that the Antitrust Division delegate one 

• or more J"{'presentatil"es to make a study of the material accwnulated and to be 
gathered by the rommittee and that the Antitrust Division cooperate further til 
web extent as may prove feasible so that we may have a thorough and rompetent: 
study of available material as a real aid to the committee in the preparation of 
its report and recommendations to the Congress. · 

Sincerely yours, 

--
Bon. J.\KES E. liiUU\T, 

(Signed) J'.uo:s E. liUI:B..\Y, 
CIJ,ainnan. 

NOVDOIEB 30, 1942. 

Chairman, Senate Committee ma BlfKIU Btuines&, 
Wa&llingtoll, D. C. 

liT Dna SE!f.\TOB: This will acknowledge receipt of your letter of the 9th 
'ft"herein you inquire whether it will be possible to secure the cooperation of th; 
Antitru~>"t Division of this Department, both in the digest of the material accu
mulated by the rommittee and the study of various phases thereof, and suggest 
that the Division delegate one or more representatives for the purpose of making 
ISUCh study. . . 

I have transmitted your rroggestion to the Antitrust Division with the request 
that they e~tend to you and your committee their cooperation along the lines· 
su~ted in your letter and fumisb to your eommittee full aid and assistance 
in the etr•lf't your committee is making to help small busi.nell& , 

With kind personal regards, 
Sincerely yours, 

(Signed) l'uNCIS Bmor.z, ' . 
Af!orttey GeRena~. 
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1zrrEB FBOK SENATOR ScllUOBAK TO DAVID PoDELL 

lir. DAVID Poma..r.. t MAHeu 10, 1943. 

· Chie,.f, Compl«intB Section, Antitnut Division, Department of .Tu3ti<'e, 
• WaBllington, D. 0. 
'DEAlt Ma. PoDELL:. Tbis committee invites yon to appear before It on March 

23 at a hearing to be held in room 357, Senate Office Building, at 10: 30 a. m. 
We would appreciate very much having you make a statement Informing the 

committee about the policies that you have found being appliE'd by the War 
Production Board to small mining operations as you deflne such operations. 
The committee would like to know why it appears to be difficult to bring the 
domestic mining operations into full production. Specific cases should be cited, 
if possible, to illustrate yoUr paints. 

We are especially interested in evidence of any resistance to acquiring and 
.maintaining adequate strategic and critical mineral stockpiles, and in any evi
denee pointing to the necessity for legislation which would contemplate con
tinuing stockpiling after the war. There bas been considerable interest in a 
post-war project to set up permanent stockpiles calculated to contain sufficient 
materials as insurance against a future emergency. Such stockpiles, it would 
seem, should contain at least a 3-year supply, and arrangements should be made 
to acquire the minerals for this 3-year supply over a tO-year period from domestic 
sources at prices which will permit our mines to operate. Any testimony JOU 
could give on this point will also be appreciated; 

-· W. C. Broadgate, of the committee staff, will be pleased to work with you 
closely with regard to your statement and the preparation of such questions as 
may highlight points it is particularly desired to develop. Mr. Broadgate may 
be reached at NAtional 3120, extension 1291- - . . . 

Sincerely yours, 
. .JAHES G. 8cBUOBA11, 

Chairman, Mining and Minerals JndwttrJI SuboommUtee. 

: Senator Scnuo:HA.:M. Have you received any complaints in relation 
to these matters or have you prepared any data on the subject of metals 
and minerals! ' · . 
·· Mr. PoDELL. Senator, we have compiled a tabulation of stockpiles 
lind other data with relation to these critical metals and minerals 
lf'.hich is drawn very largely, if not entirely, from confidential sources. 
I think the committee might find it of use in the inquiry, and I am 
certain that· ar.rangements can be made to have it put at the disposal 
of the· committee for confidential use. I am sure that the committee 
would not want the data publicized under the circumstances. 

HONOPOLI.i!:S 00 CARTEI.8 CHARGED wiTn EFFORTS 'TO CtrnTA.IL INDEPENDENT 
• · PRODUCTION OF STRA'IEGIO MINERAUI 

Now, several complaints have been filed, Senator, with the Antitrust 
Division and the Small Business Section concerning the inability of 
independent units to secure approval of priorities and loans for the 
development of an increased supply in the production of critical raw 
materials. In connection with some of these complaints the charge 
has been made that dominating groups of industry and foreign cartels 
have used their influence directly or indir~ctly to curtail and prevent 
the development of various properties. . . . . . . . . . . 
: It is pursuant to the various requests of your committee and the 

exchange of correspondence between Senator Murray and the Attorney 
General that we made a study of certain of these materials. Cer
tain ~~ these comp~ain~a great many of them___.:_we found wholly 
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without substance, and discarded them. Others are still in the process 
of investigation. · i · •. 

We have complaints relating to the subjeet of industrial diamonds. 
As your committee well knows, industrial diamonds ake basic to any 

. war production program. If any of the warring parties wet-e de.o 
prived of tl;leir supply of industrial diamonds, it would cripple the 
war effort. Being the hardest metal known to man, it is used .in con~ 
nection with almost every essential war product .. Unfortunately, we 
have been unable to complete the report in time to make an appropriate 
presentation of it to this c~mmittee today, and I am going to ask you, 
tienator, to reserve that subJect to some future date. . ' 

Senator ScROGHAM. It is a needed mineral~ 
1\Ir. PoDELL. An urgently needed mineral-'-basic. . . ' 
Senator ScROGHAM. You will make some provision for furnishing 

the information later¥ 
.1.\Ir. PoDELL. Yes, indeed.· 
Senator ScROGHAM. Very well; proceed, if you will. 
1\Ir. PoDELL. Now, we are prepared to present to yon such material 

as we have gathered with respect to tin, copper, and aluminum, and a 
brief review of some of the other metals and minerals. . · · , 

Scarcities of raw matR.rials, especially in the metal and mineral field, 
~o much farther ba~k _than the pres~nt war. Take .aluminum, fo:t 
mstance. Probably 1t IS first on the hst of scarce metals .. The Alu
minum Co. of America and foreign cartels have had the world's supply 
of bauxite cornered for at least two generations before this war, and 
the development of other raw materials for the production of alumi,: 
num has been stifled or at least has been permitted to.'lie dormant 
while the cartels have produced jusb so much and no more for the 
world markets. · This is true of almost every other scarce and critical 
material. · 

\V e find a deadly parallel between the degree of control either by way 
of the cartel or through the medium of monopoly and the degree of 
scarcity of the product. · · ' 

Of course you appreciate that we approach this matteJ from aR 
antitrust viewpoint. . · 

Now. I have referred to the aluminum situation. Let me say a word! 
about the tin cartel · 

THE TIN CARTEL 

The International Tin Committee is a cartel which has controiled 
the distribution of tin for many years. It allocates the'shares among 
the various producing countries, and fixes the prices at which the 
product shall be sold. . 

The cartel, on September 7, 1942, with Japan in control of the bulk 
of the world's tin supply, solemnly allocated the joint supply tO give 
Malaya and the Netherlands East Indies 150,000 tons out of the total 
allocation of 233,000 tons. In fact the cartel increased the shares for 
the occupied areas from about 116,000 tons up to 150,000 tons, with 
practically no increase for Bolivia, the best source of supply for the 
United States under war conditions. · 

Senator Scnu-GHAM. That is a rather astonishing statement. Yon 
mean to say this international cartel is allocating tin to Japan f 
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, Mr. PoDELL. No; I did not mean to imply it was supplying any tin 
to our enemies. I did mean to say, as you will gather very shortly, 
that the cartel is regulated by a distribution of votes, and the govern
ments in exile hf these occupied countries hold certain votes, and the 
alloca~ion followed those votes. 

I will give you that a litti~ more in detail after I give ·you the 
£gures. · 

Malaya under the old. agreement was to get 77,000 tons. Under 
the new agreement it is receiving 95,000 tons. . 
. Nigeria, which is one of the five or six producing areas, was allo
cated for production a total of 10,000 tons, and under the new agree-
ment it will receive 15,000. · 

The Netherlands East Indies was allotted a production of 39,000 
tons, but under the new agreement, M,O:JO tons. 
. Bolivia under the old agreement got 46,000 tons, 46,027 to be exact, 
and under . the new agreement, 46,768. · 
· The Belgian Congo under the old agreement got 15,000 tons, and 
under the new agreement, 20,000. 

· I am not giving you the exact figures but figures in round numbers, 
or rather, in thousands of tons. 

Now, the total allotment under the old agreement was 183,000 tons, 
and under the new agreement the allotment is increased to 232,900 
tons, but you will observe that the increases go substantially to the 
countries that are now occupied. • 
. The voting power of the International Tin Committee technically 
~?till gives the occupied countries the controlling vote. :Malaya has 
5 votes; the Netherlands East Indies, 4 votes; Bolivia, 4 votes; Nigeria, 
2 votes; and the Belgian Cong~ 2 votes. Therefore 9 of the 17 votes 
represent the Far Eastern interests, whose mines are now in the hands 
of Japan. The tin cartel is sponsored by the governments of the 
producing countries, and the foreign ministers, I believe, sign the 
agreements. It is understood that the cartel has asked this country 
to appoint 2 nonvoting members to the committee to attend the 
meetings purely as observers. 

THE CURRENT SUPPLY OF TIN 

The supply of tin is not discouraging for the short run, because 
of the low rate of consumption and the considerable stocks on hand. 
This means that instead of consumin~ around 90,000 tons of tin an
nually. we sh11ll cut consumption by aoout 50 percent, down to 45,000 
or 50,000 tons. 

Offsetting the reduced supply is the introduction of the electrolytic 
process of tin plating, which for some purposes takes the place of 
the old hot-dipping practice. As now practiced, the electrolytic 
process uses only about 35 to 40 percent of the amount of tin per 
box as compared with the old dipping method. 

According to present information, electrolytic tin plating as now 
practiced in the United States does not give as safe a product for all 
purposes as the old method of dipping. The electrolytic tin is said 
to be satisfactory for many civilian food uses; but for some acid 
fru,its, for which the electrolytic tin cannot be used, a~d for vege-
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tables, ·and for the armed forces, where safety in the tropifS is a.t a 
premium, the old dipping method is muc;}:l preferred for preservmg 
canned foods. l 

The net conclusion to be drawn from current stll'tistics is that we 
are in a better· position for the short run for tin than is g"enera~ly. 
believed publicly, but that.the civilians will have to ~e content w1~h 
short rations for the duratiOn of the war, and that this shortage Will 
affect the food program both on account of the quantity and the 
quality of tin cans available. ' 

There is considerable additional material with respect to tin which 
we have gathered which is entirely at the disposal of the committee,. 
but, of course, we always have to be cautious not to disclose confidential 
information; and if we can arrange for it to be presented; we will be 
very glad to have our files available to the committee for its confi~ 
dential use. 

Senator HucK. May I ask Mr. Podell a question! 
Senator ScRtJGHAM. Yes, sir. . · 
Senator D-ecK. Mr. Podell, we understand from what you have told 

us that the country has a -2-year supply of tin on hand. 
1\fr. PonEI,L. Senator, if you would pardon me, I prefer-not to give 

you the data. I have carefully worded my language. I should be 
very pleased to give you the confidential information for confidentia] 
purposes .. 

Senator BucK. Thank you. 

ACUTE SHORTAGE OF COPPER IS WELL KNOWN 

1\Ir. PoDELL. Now, on the subject of copper, the acute shortage of 
conner is a matter of common knowledge. . 

Mr. Eberstadt, when he was in office. in a memorandum .to Senntor · 
Murrav, which he authorized for publication and public use, made 
the following statement: . • ... 

To determine the extent of material shortage on an assumption of full demand, 
we would have to add to the maximum military procurement program a normal 
peacetime year of nonmilitary consumption. The latter includes the minimum 
t>F<sential maintenance, repairs, supply, and expansion for utilities to sustain 
the expantling war effort. On this basis, we would have a demand for ropper 
consistin~~: of the 801,000 short tons consumed in a pre-war year (1939), plus 
the 3,448,(01 short tons in tbe military procurement. program as. set out in 
February 1~42, for the year 1913. or a total of 4,249,000 short tons as compared · 
with an estimated supply of 2,234,000 short tons. 

&nator ScRuGHAM. Who was the authority for this statement! 
1\Ir. PoDELL. 1\Ir. Eberstadt. He undoubtedly gathered his figures 

carefully from sources he deemed reliable. . 
The dt>fieit amounted to more than 2,COO,OOO short to~. Supply was only 

53 pel"<'ent of demand. · 

In ?t~1~r words, it is appa~nt from hi~ statement that, eliminating 
any civ1han use at all, there Is a substantial shortage for strictly mili~ 
tary ~se. O':lr military servi~es have the problem of dividing a sub
stant!al. deficit. No doubt this has been o~e of the principal causes 
of friction and controversy between the various services. · 

68053-43-pt. 18--2 
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INDEPENDENT COPPER KINES BLOCKED IN EFI'ORT!I TO 8ECCBE OOVERNHEN'I' 
HELP 

~- ·There are sevhal copper mines held by independent commercial 
owners,' some of which could even go into immediate production. 
Others could go into production within a period of several months. 
Yet these mines are not in production. In some of them the owners 
have made efforts to secure some help from the Government, and have 

. been blocked in such efforts. . 
, · Among these are the following: The Silver Bell mine in the State 
of Arizona; the Glacier Peak mine in the State of Washington; the 
White Pine mine in the State of !.Iich~an ; the Christmas Copper Co. 
mine in Arizona ; the Walker mine in l;alifornia; and the Sunset cop
per mine in the State of Washington .. 

I am advised that your committee has in its files data in respect 
to certain other small mines. 

EXPEJUENCE 01" SUNSET COPPER MINB 

. The experience of the owners of the last-named mine, in an effort to 
get into production, may be illustrative. 
' O:p. ~ipt of a complaint ,fr_om W. D. _Batcheller, consulting_engi~ 
neer, Arctic Building, Seattle, Wash., our office contacted the War 
Production Board to determine the facts as they appeared on their 
records. 

An examination of those records disclosed the following: There 
was on file a memorandum dated September 29, 194:2, which in sub
stance stated that the Copper Division of the War Production Board 
had recommended to the Faciliti~s Bureau that Sunset mine be ap
proved so that the Metals Reserve Corporation could be free to make 
the necessary financial arrangements. This request for clearance 
was denied, according to the office memorandum of the War Produc· 
tion Board, dated October 14, 1942, from the Facilities Bureau of the 
Copper Division. . • . · 
: The memorandum stated in substance that a mine was already 
t>per:ating,nearby and taat a more ready supply at less cost could be 
~btained: ' . · · · 

This office was further advised, that is, our office, that the Copper 
Division renewed its request for clearance after this and that the 
second request was likewise denied, about the 12th of November. 
There seems to be no record of any further action by the War Pro. 
duction Board in respect to this matter. . 

·A member of the Copper Division who. seems to be entirely familiar 
with this picture stated that a very thorough study of this mine had 
been made and a report submitted by an engineering company. On 
the basis of this report, the mine could go into practically immediate 
production· and needed very little repairs to be put in full operation, 
since most of the machinery is already available at the mine. The 
cost figures submitted with this report were estimated from 1!.2 cents 
to 17 cents per pound . 

. No doubt some of the above-mentioned mines might well fall within 
the category of marginal producers, that is to say, in normal timeR 
the cost of production would be higher than the prevailing current 
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market. But,· in view of the shortage as certified t~ by Mr: E~rstadt2 
and in view of the ur~ent demand for the t!ommod1ty and th:e lack ot 
a~equate substitutes, 1s the item of cost to be conside;ed as the deter~, 
mmmg factor! , . · . · . • · · 

The present capacity of the foregoing-mines. we ~eli~ve are matters· 
of record with the War Production Board.. It 1s qmte hkely that some 
of them offer potentialities for expa:rision of produ~tion. ·· · 

In this connection, too, the problem of manpower Is a. factor. · But 
it must be borne in mind that copper is something that is at the top 
of the list of the highly critical materials. The wide uses of copper 
are quite generally known. 

COPPER ONE OF MOST.ffiGHLY CONCENTRATED INDUSTRIES 
' .. 

Let me pa~se here for a moment to say to your committee that OUl\ 

investigation disclosed that the production of copper is one of the_ 
most h1ghly concentrated industril'.s in the matter of control. Some 
20 or 25 years ago the three major companies produced an aggregate 
of about 20" to 25 percent of the copper consumed. In the compara
tively short period since then this· percentage has increased so that 
today they are producing more nearly 85 percent of the total·produc~ 
tion. We approach· these siwations fronr ~e point of view of the 
desirability of opening these small enterprises so as to open the field 
to urgently needed competition. ~ · · · . ·· ·. 

These mines altogether probably will .not produce in excess of 
75,000 to 100,090 tons, and of course that is ·an item iiJ the war effort, 
but from a long-range viewpoint all of these large interests today. 
"'ere small at the be~inning. These are small mines, and they-may 
become large. · This 1s the ideal period for them to begin, when they 
~an get the help of the Government in their war effort, and if oppor.: 
tunities present themselves for expansion, we may see these com .. 
panies grow, and therefore you will have a competitive field, and you 
will be ready to deal with the scarcity: which seems to be the whole 
theme of cartels and highly concentrated industries. They believe in 
the theory of scarcity. They believe in keeping the supply just below 
the dem~nd so t~ey can control prices. . . · . _ . · 

• ' 'I ,. ! •' 

FAILURE TO USE "COPPER PROPERTIES AT KENNEdoTT, ·ALASKA. '· 

In addition to tlie foregoing list of unoperated and ·undeveloped 
copper mines, our Department has receiyed a complaint relative to 
the failure to use the rich copper properties at Kennecott, Alaska~ 

The Department has not had the facilities for verifying the data 
concerning these· properties, but our information is that the mine 
was recognized at one time as the richest copper mine that was ever 
-discovered. · Originally the copper ore ran as high as 76 percent 
·copper. . _ . . · 
· 'The Kennecott 1\Iines Co. obt3ined the property about 1907. Con~ 
structi~n of a railroad was be~n in 1~08 and completed in 191L By 
that time a large tonnage of very i:'1ch ore had been blr>cked out 
farther off, an aerial tramway was built to connect the mine with 
·the railroad' terminal, and a concentrator was erected at the latter 
point. · 
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In 1911 the Kennecott take of copper was more than 20,000,000 
pounds. From 1918 through 1934 this mine produced roughly 1,160,000 
tons of ore and 258,000,000 pounds of copper. The mine was closed 
during the depre\ssion years of J 913 and 1934. 

Of course the 150 miles of railroad would have to be rei?aired. The 
answer from the 'Var Production Board to the complamant, dated 
August 4, 1942, states that the War Production Board is-
Interested only in copper propertlt>s which have dPveloped ore reEerves so that 
the production can be made ayailable in t!me to help win the war. 

'Ve are not in position to qnestion and do not mean or intend to 
question the judgment of the 'Var Production Board in that reg-ard, 
but a copper-mine expert of the Bnreau of Mines who had visited 
these properties was interviewed. He stated that he considered there 
is copper ore at Kennecott, Alaska, but that the railroad has been 
allowed to run down and would have to be re-paired. 

'Ve have information which seems to indiCate very clearly thnt. in 
addition to copper there are other deposits of scarce minerals capable 
of development in Alaska. 

The judgment of the War Production Board is that it will take 
too long to develop it to be of any value in this war effort. 
· If we assume that to be a fact, we would submit to your committee 
the wisdom of a study of tlie possibilities and potentialities of Alaska 
from the point of view of the subject you are particularly interested 
in, Senator, and that is the matter of peacetime development of 
~~~ . 

· Senator BucK. This mine you spoke of, Mr. Podell, at Kennecott, 
Alaska, was closed in 1933' 

Mr. PoDELL. Yes, sir; 1933 or 1934. Our information is that it 
would be quite a job to repair that railway, and naturally Alaska 
has certain handicaps. You cannot work there thrm1ghout the year, 
and communication and labor are problems. The Bureau of Mines 
has made· exhaustive stndies of the subject, and has found that there 
nre potentialities for the development and production of nickel in 
Yakobi, Alaska. Unquestionably other desirable and scarce metals 
and minerals may be available and capable of development, taking the 
long-range viewpoint. 

The Department is also in possession of information to the effect 
that there are substantial tonnages of potential capacity, the opera-
tion of which is being held up in South America~- · 

EIGHTY-FIVE PERCENT OF PRESENT COPPER SUPPLY PRODUCED BY THREE 
INTERESTS 

Now, as I have had occasion to say, the copper industry today is 
virtually in control of three interests whose combined production ag
gregates about 85 perct>nt of the present supply. Those are the Ana
conda Copper Co., the Kennecott Co., and the Phelps-Dodge Co. 

The extent to which those interests are capable of expanding their 
production and whether they have actually gone to the full extent 
of expansion an~ have ac.tually developed their ric:her veins is a matter . 
which is now bemg studied. · . _ 

The Small Business Section of our Division has had many com
plaints about the supply of copper and the necessity of preempting 
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it for the lar(J'er manufacturers who are engaged in urgent "War work. 
As in the c~se of aluminum, the copper rroblem is much older than 

the war. In the past 25 years concentration of the p~oduction of cop
per in the United States has increased from 25 percent by thr.ee co~
panies in the early 1920's up to about 85 percent by the three compam~s. 
in 19!2. ' 

Four companies produce most of the copper produced in the coun
try and two of the four control about 95 percent of the Chilean 
su1;ply of copper, the chief source of the Nation's imports. 

1 do not know, Senator, whether your committee would be inter~ 
ested in the difficulties that this concentration of production of raw ma
terial, copper, has occasioned in the matter of fabrication of that 
~pe~ . . 

COPPER PRODUCERS COMPETE WITH INDEPENDENT FABRICATORS WHO ABE 
THEm CUSTOl\lERS 

'Ve have had several complaints in that regard, the substance of the· 
complaints being that the fabricators of copper are competitors of 
these very operators who themselves have fabricating subsidiaries. 

In other words, the producers are in a position where they are com
peting with their own customers. There are about 50 or 60 independent 
fabricators of varying size, making copper cable and copper wire, 
scattered throughout the country. They all have to buy their copper 
from some one of these three or four projucers. They have to pay the 
12-cent price which is now the selling price for bar!? and some $13.30 
or $13.4U for capper rods, and they draw these rods into copper cable, 
which is so much in demand. · 

Now, as you know, the civilian uses have been discontinued. I have 
in mind particularly three independent fabricators who found them
selves in a position where they· had to virtually discontinue their 
business, unless they could get into some war production or war con
tracts. They were prohibited from selling to utilities. They were 
prohibited from selling to power companies. They were prohibited 
from selling to communications companies. 

\Vhen the Government requested bids for copper cable, these very 
producers, and I should say their subsidiaries, were in a position to 
put in bids which were below the cost of the commodity to these three 
independent fabri~ators. In other words, these operators in these 
competitive bid situations would bid $13.50 or $14, and it would cost 
the fabric~tor that or pretty near that for the rod before he bega:n 
any operatwns. 

We called this to the attention of the Army, and I think it should 
be made n matter of public record that Colonel Snow of the Signal 
~rps. and 1\Iajor Kl~inh~te of the same divi~ion immediately saw the 
s1tuatwn and recogmzed It, and almost overmght the competitive bids 
w~re e:~nceled. Those gentlemen arrang~d for private negotiations 
w1th tlus one company that we were speakmg for at the time and paid 
l1im a somewhat higher price under the authority of the Smaller \Var 
l)lants Corporation Act, in order to keep th1t business alive. The 
Army has cooperated fully in connection with that situation and 
h~s it in mind so that. when contracts come in they realize the picture 
w1th respect to these mdependent fabricators. 
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Senator Bucx. Senator 1\Iurray, is not this just the same complaint 
we have had before from, meat packers and }Joople who make auto-
mobile tires¥ · • 

The CHAIRMAk Yes; along the same line. · 
1\Ir. PoDELL. There is an identical situation in the meat picture, but 

I assumed this committee would concern itself with the mineral sit
uation. 

ALUNITE AND ALUM,INU::K 

Now, as to aluminum and alunite, the wide use of aluminum as strate
gical war material and the ·acute shortage are well known. · The baux
ite fields which constitute the basis of production today are extremely 
limited in this country. • The only substantial deposit, in the State of 
Arkansas, is being very heavily drawn on. . · · 

On August 15, 1941, Mr. C. F. A. Gallagher of C. F. Gallagher & Co., 
industrial engineers for 26 years, submitted to Secretary Ickes a propo
sition to make available to the Government 40,000 tons of metallic 

·aluminum. Mr. Gallagher's organization proposed to mine the alunite, 
convert it to alumina, and then to aluminum. · . . · 
· This was immediately referred to the Bureau of :Mines.· There were 
furnished with such proposal in duplicate detailed scientific, geological, 
and chemical data concerning the area, and its specific location de
scribed by metes and bounds,...,tc>gether- with all ne<;e,ssary maps and 
other p'ertinent data. · 

The Bureau of Mines doubted the extent of the dE:'posit of alunite 
from which the alumirium was to be' processe~. That Bureau made 
test borings and ·analyses, and verified the extent of the dE:'posit, and 
on November 14 the Bureau of Mines declared-

There appears to be sufficie~t tonnage of high-grade alunite available to operate 
a plant of the size which you contemplate. · . . 

The Bureau of Mines suggested at the time the matter was referred 
to them that,_ since the Office of Production Management then had to 
recommend the Government financing of industrial plants designed to 
produce defense material, a copy of the voluminous and detailed report 
on the subject be furnished to that agency.. This report was thereupon 
immediately supplied to 0. P. l\1. · . · 

The proposal submitted to 0. P.M. was turned over to their advisory 
committee on metals and minerals of the National Academy of Science. 

On December 16,1941, less than a month after itS' reference, :Mr. Gal
lagher was told by Mr. P. D. Wilson, then engineer of the Bauxite and 
Alumina Unit of 0. P. M., that this advisory committee had made a 
l"ec!)mmendation ·adverse to the proposal. 

The reasons given by Mr. Wilson were that: 
1. The proposal assumes existence of great quantities of very high

grade alunite, which assumption is unwarranted. 
Complainant claims that proven deposits sufficient to produce 

20,000,000 pounds of alunite per year for at least 5 years have been veri
fied bv the Bureau of Mines. 

2. The Bayer process (used in conversion of alunite to alumina) 
cannot be used to economic advantage. . 

The complainant claims that the Bayer process had never been pro
posed. An improved Bayer process was advocated which had been 
successfully used in Europe and elsewhere throughout the world for 
many years and which had had the approval of recognized chemists and 
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metallurgists for many years. This modified Bayer proce~ we ar~ 
advised, was .annroved and guaranteed by. the Dorr Co., In<:., heade9-
by John Van Nostr~nd. Dorr. an eminen~ ~etallurgical ~hemi~al eng:t 
neer, who has been Intimately connected. with the a~~mum md'!ls~ry 
since 1913 and horwred by national chemical metallurgical an,d mmm3 
or~anizations., .... : . · · · . : · ·:.: 

8. The tests made on Utah alunite show that it cannot be economif 
call y processed; · · · · : · . . : ·. ; 
· The complainant asserts .that the test he~ apphed of economi~al 
operation is the pre-war test of a commercially pr?fitable. compan~r 
the same test which he says seems to have been apphe~ to other .~ar
ginal mineswher~ tl?ere are acute shortages of prod:uctiO": ~~;nd cnti~aJ 
lack of the matertallD the War effort, · : · · . . I ", ; , .I 

Mr. Gallagher then tried unsuccessfully to get a copy of the acadepiy 
committee's report. He was refused by both the aca~el?Y and 0. Ji~~· 
He tried to get the names of the men on the con).nnttee from bo\:.9. 
sources. This was re~used. He finally succeeded .in getting it fro~ 
other wurces; and. claimed that at least 12 of· the 16 members· of Jhe 
committee had never·seen the copy of the material furnished to 0~ PJ~1f· 
with the original pr.oposal, which· they would have had to study ,t? 
make even a superficial report. · .. , 1 .. , 

1\Ir. Gallagher made subsequent application to the War Produchon 
Board, and, probably.by reason·of the previous denial, it was likewise 
denied. · · ., 

Now I think in fairness I should apprize this committee that th~ 
matters relating to metals and minerals, together with other matter~ 
relating to other subjects that the Murray .committee has been inter:. 
ested in. were submitted personally to Mr. Wilson 'of the War Pro
duction Board. · He has assured us, and of course he has been iri offic~ 
but a short time, he has scarcely had an opportunity to get coordinated·, 
but he has listened to these matters very carefully and has ~iven .us 
t'very .assurance that they will be thoroughly reexamined and recon~ 
sidered by him, and I have not the slightest doubt that will happe9; .. J 

GENERAL COMMENTS ON OTHER MINERALS AND METALS . 

Now I have a few general comments, if the committee would ca~~ t<> 
have me make them. They are not very informative. They are 
more or less of a general nature relating to a few of the other minerals 
and metals. · · · · ' 

Senator ScnuGHAM. Proceed. . 
Mr. _PonE~ Cobalt: Cobalt is controlled by a. cartel, induding'the 

Canadian mmes around Cobalt. The Small Busmess Section has had 
several complaints of Canadian nationals who have attempted to pro~ 
duce cobalt independently of the cartel, but so far apparently they 
have not been successful in their development or in their efforts tu 
secure aid. . 

Lead: As to lead for war purposes, the situation is not serious be
cause the domestic ~production is comparatively large and imports 
from Me.xico and Canada are the principal foreign ~ources at the 
pl'('sent time. · 

Manganese: Manganese has receh·ed the special attention of th~ 
Metals Reserve Corporation for many months. This metal. has been 
tl1e center of controversy in domestic economy for a generation. 
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Before the war, the great sources of supply of manganese, in the 
importance of the areas named, were Soviet Russia, Gold Coast of 
Africa, Cuba, Br~zil, and British India. 

All Qf these except Cuba are either cut off or exposed to the 
hazards of the sea. Cuban })l"oduction and shipment to the United 
States have increased in response to the war pressure, and domestic 
production has reached a sizeable amount. 
. Here, too, production is highly concentrated in the hands of a few. 

!1/olybdenum: The supply of molybdenum comes from domestic 
sources with negligible imports. Most of the domestic supply is 
produced by one company in Colorado, the Climax Molybdenum 
Co. That mine constitutes the largest deposit of molybdenum to 
_be founa anywhere in the world. . 

In normal times that mine produced 85 percent of the world pro
duction, and in normal times the owners of the mine cooperated 
very closely with the international cartel as to the quantity and 
prices in various countries. ' 

Nickel: The production of primary nickel in the United States 
is negligible. Most of the imports come from Canada and are made 
by the International Nickel Co. Nickel has been controlled for a 

· generation by cartels and monopoly organizations. The Interna
tional Nickel Co. is dominant in this field. 
· There is a development under way for production of nickel in 
Cuba. The supply has been restricted for a generation, and we 
have a scarcity problem perhaps even worse than that in aluminum 
because of the monopolistic control of the metal. 

I have already mentioned tin: 
Senator SCRUGHAM. At this point, there is an erection of a tin 

'smelter in Texas, with the aid of the Reconstruction Finance Cor
poration. Has that been of any material assistance in solving the 
tin problem! . ' · . 
· Mr. PonEL. The R. F. C. and Metals Reserve Corporation have 
erected a tin smelter in Texas City, Tex.-one of the most modern 
and best-equipped smelters of its kind in the world. It has a sizable 
capacity, ample for our requirements. 

There is a ·good deal which concerns the relation of this tin 
smelter and the interests operating it on the one hand and the tin 
cartel on the other. I think on that.subject your committee can get 
much more reliable information from the Metals Reserve Corpora
tion or the Re_construction Finance Corporation than I am in any 
position to give. I do not know, frankly, how much what I may 
have would be regarded by them as of a confidential character, and 
I would suggest that to the committee. 

"DEADLY PARALLEL" BETWEEN DEGREE OF CONCENTRATION AND DEGREE 
OF SHORTAGE .. 

. Now, in conclusion, if we look back over this. picture, we can see 
that the peacetime neglect of a safe supply of some of the war ma
terials is deplorable, to say the least; and also that there is a deadly 
parallel between the degree of concentration, through monopoly or 
cartel control, and the degree of acute shortage. 
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As to bauxite, we ought either to have had a far greater supply, 
or have opened by Government pressure. other sources of_: raw ma-. 
terials for aluminum. . . • 

I think by now, under pressure of the war, 1t ha;i been reco~zed 
that you may have different sources. for the making of altliilll!-um, 
besides bauxite, such as clay, dolomite, and other base matenals. 

Manganese has been critical from the beginning of the war. The. 
situation has improved in that product in the past 25 years as 
compared with World War L : , · 

Nickel is notoriously short as a steel alloy, due to the control o:( 
the International Nickel cartel. The situation must be reme!lied: 
by some force superior to the monopoly rule of the cartel....:.._the_ r~ 
of scarcity. . · . · · · · : · · . 

We have been on notice of the restricted supply of·tungsten. For. 
5 or 6 years, with Japan gradually encroaching on the Chinese sup:-' 
ply, we ought to have many times as much as we now have. · ~ 

The three important metals, copper, lead, and zinc, are in some.: 
what different categories from the point of view of reserve st()Cks: 
Both consumption and supply of these three metals are so large in 
the United. States that a stockpile against an emergency is probably 
not the only solution. The remedy probably lies in breaki9g up the. 
monopoly control and developing additional resources both within 
the United States and the adjoining areas by several independents. 

With three or four companies dominating each of the fields of 
copper, .lead and zinc, the theory of scarcity, or at least restricted_ 
Fiupply to support the price structure, is the rule in these industries 
in peacetime. We need competition in addition to stockpiling {or 
the development of additional supplies. That is why it is so ex-. 
tremely important to encourage the independent small producers• 
The large ones today were small at the beginning. . 
· The picture presented shows a mixture of physical scarcity -9f 
some of the important metals and economic scarcity brought on by 
a control of the market. 

There are several bright spots in the record from the point of view 
of the war supply, but the picture is almost uniformly dark for 
civilian and small business operations. To put the matter bluntly~ 
the war and the hundred or more· institutions which have the bulk 
of the war contracts require approximately the whole supply, so 
you ·will find civilian needs and industry practically shut out as 
to each of them, and that means that small business is shut out. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. Thank you, Mr. Podell. · 
Any questions Y 

ADVANTAGES TO BE GAINED FROM OPENING UP SMALL MINES EVEN II' 
GOVERNliENT AID IS NEEDED 

Senator BuciL I would like to ask a question in cOnnection with 
these small mines being opened up. · . · • 

Is it your idea that they would have to be subsidized to compete with 
large companies¥ · 

. Mr. PonELL. The present price of copper, as I understand it, goes as 
h1~h a.~ 17 cents. Some of them may well come within that price. 
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'Any arrangements with them, of course, are subject tci r(megotia
tions. 'Ve are interested in this picture not alone from the small
~usiness angle, b:!lt from the monopoly viewpoint. We believe that 
this is an ideal time to develop these small mines, even though it should 
j>J:ove a little costlier at the beginning, becau!':e they have their chief 
~truggle in getting a decent start, and the Government needs their 
product more urgently than it e\'er needed it before and can· afford to 
help them to a decent start. . 
, _The tremendous long-range advantage is that you have opened a 
restricted field to wider competition. 
. Now I do not suppose that anyone would recommend that we run 
riot on the subject of costs, but it does seem to me that the advantages 
to be gained to. our national economy and the fact that we do need 
their additional supply-there are two of these mines which t:Jtrether 
will produce at the beginning, not immediately, 50,000 tons. One of 
them was sought to be developed by Mr. Henry Kaiser. The Govern
ment has been extending substantial aid to the large institutions, and 
it can wella:fford to devote a fraction of that to develop the smaller 
ones; 
· '1\f;r .. Broadgate has gathered full data in regard to each of these 
mines. • 
·. Senator.-BucK. What did you· say was the annual production in·this 
country¥ . 
· Mr. Pon:D.r.. I have given Mr. Eberstadt's figures. He said our total 

prospective supply would be about 2,240,000 odd tons, impo~t and sec-
ondary copper included. · 

_' Senat.or ScRUOHAM. Mr. Podell, I understood you to say that indus
ttial diamonds were of great importance in the production picture 
today; I understood you to say there was only one source for indus
trial diamonds, one company that could supply them, one organization. 
· '1\~r. PoDELL. Senator, will you forgive me if I ask you to present 

that 'to me at some future date¥ I intend to present a full statement 
when .I feel safe in my facts. . · · . 
.' · Senator SCRUOHAl\1. Any other questions¥ - _ . ' 
, S:!nator MURRAY. Following the outbreak of the war; was there any 

teal effort on the part of these larger corporations who control the 
eopper industry to increase production! 
'· ::Mr. PoDELL. I believe; -Senator,· there have been various expansion 
programs, and the records will show that they have expanded. The 
only doubt that has arisen in the minds of certain people, and I am not 
at all sure it is so--;-I am hesitant to state it even to the committee-is 
whether those corporations are now developing their richer veins or 
whether they are attempting to develop the poorer veins and reserving 
the better ones for a later period. That I am not qualified to discuss. 

Senator MURRAY. There has been a feeling that there is a way to 
greatly expand production in these copper mines that. are already in 
operation. That is, they are not working their higher-grade ores, and 
therefore the production is greatly held down. I know in my State 
of Montana there is that impression, and I would like to have some 
accurate information on it. . 

'Mr. PoDELL. I am sorry I am not in a position to give it to you, but 
.on your request we shall be very happy to do what we can to investigate 
that angle. 
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Senator M:uimAY. The records of the big companies; whic~ are the 
AnAconda--.- , . • . ' . 

Mr. PoDELL. Mr. Comer :says; Kennecott, Anaconda, and Phelps-< 
Dodge. . · · · · · • · · 
. Senator MUBRAY. Anaconda has properties not only in ~fontana but· 
el!"E'whE"re. . . .. . . 

Mr. PoDELL. Yes, sir; Chile-and M:E"Xico. · · 
Senator 1\IunR.:\Y. Reports of the Anaconda. Copper Co., show that 

they only increased production 1 percent in '1941 over. 1940, which 
of course is a very insignificant increase at the time when the demand 
for copper was very obvious. · 

Mr. PoDELL. Mr." Comer, who is our economist. and who has studied 
the subject nt length, advises that he can supply the committee the 
exact figures by mines. but for confidential use. . · · · 

Senator 1\IunR,Y. We will be ~lad to have that for the record. 
Mr. Co:mm, Not for the public record. 
Senator l\lunRAY. For confidential use. 
Senator SCRUGHAM. If there are no other questions, that will be 

all. Your testimony has been very interesting. · 
Senator MURRAY. Mr. Chairman; before calling the next witness, 

I would like to have inserted in the record at this point a lPtter I 
addressed to Price Administrator Brown on February 26, 19!3, and 
his reply, dated March ·11, 1943. · This correspondence deals with the 
methods and procedures followecJ to arrive at nonferrous metals and 
mineral prices. ·. · . 

I have also a statement of opinion on the operation of the premium 
price plan by Charles F. Willis, secretary, Arizona Small Mine Op .. 
erators Association. · · · · · 

(The material referred to is as follows:) 

LE'rTEB FBOK SENATOR MUBBAY TO PBENTISB BlloWN 

Bon. PRENTiss BaowN, 
. FEBRUARY 26, 1943. 

Olfi,ce of Price Administration, 
Washington. D. C. 

DEAR Ma. BBOWN: Please inform this· rommittee at your earliest convenien~ 
tbe metbods used to arrive at nonferrous metals and mineral prices: (a) Es
tablishing quotas nnd premiums for copper, lead, and zinc; (b) establishing 
maximum prices for other nonfe~nd''nonmetallie ininerats. · ·· · 

We would also like to know why, when additional premiums were arranged 
for lead (which is stated to be noncritical), and zinc, no additional premiums 
were allowed for copper wbicb might bring out much needed production from 
ISJil&ll and marginal mines. · 

Sincerely yours, 
(Signed) J'AKES E. MURRAY, Chairman. 

l...l!:tna FBOI( P&IENTISB BBOWif TO SEJJATOR MUBBAY 

0Fn<'lt OP PIIICE ADIII!'i'IBTIU.'IYON, 

Bon. l.a...u.u E. MtJJIJUY, 
. lrasl~ington, D. C., Alard& 11, 19~. 

United t>tatu Senate. , ~ . 
:DJtA• SltNAroa MUBL\Y: In "'Ply to your letter of February 26, which I re: 

Pf'tved on March 1. I should like first to review briefly for your committee 
the background of the policies adopted by the Office of Price Administration 
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and its predecessor agencies in establishing maximum prices for nonferrous 
metals and nonmetallic minerals. 

In the development of price-controls for these materials, which as you know 
are of vital importance to the war program, It became increasingly· apparc>nt 

·that certain facto..:s peculiar to mining operations should, in large measure 
govern (Jur specific price policies. These factors Include the tendeucy in many 
mining operations for unit costs to rise as output is expanded and the wide 
existing variations in unit costs between mines for reasons largely connected 
with the grade and situation of ores; · From the beginning, it was evident 
that a substantial proportion of our war needs for critical nonferrous metals 
and minerals must be met by the smaller-scale independent operators, whose 
p1·oduction in total constitutes 11 sizable proportion of our national output and 
whose production of certain nonmetallic minerals comprises the bulk of such 
output. · 

In considering alternative courses of price policy, it seemed clear that further 
general price increases would serve only to maintain the relative positions 
of all producers and would not necessarily 'provide the degree and type of 
financial assistance required in individual cases in order to permit maximum 
output. In addition, such general price increases would produce serious infla
tionary consequences in the form of excessively high profits for certain low
cost producers and in price increases which would become necessary in suc
ceeding stages of production. Since under war conditions the Government 
is directly or indirectly the purchaser of a very large proportion of ~ucb 
production, it was clearly desirable to avoid any nnnf'cessary price increases 
whicll would result in increased expenditures of public funds. 

To provide a form of ·price action suite(} to these circumstances, the Premium 
Price Plan for copper, lead and zinc was unde1·taken joint,y by the Office of 
Price Administration, the War Production Board, and the Metals Reserve 
Company in January 1942. Under this program the Metals Reserve Company 
pays stated premiums to mine operators for production in excess of established 
quotas. Such quotas are established by the Office of Price Administration and 
the 'Var Production Board, after recommendation by the Quota Committee, 
composed of representatives of the War Pt·oduction Board and the Offi~e of 
Price Administration, and approved by an official of each of the three agencies 
concerned. The premiums provided by the plan are intended to compensate 
mine operators for the additional costs incurred in working submarginal ores 
and to enable them to carry on development· work on a sufficiently broad scale 
to maintain and, wherever possible, ·to expand their output. It is intended 
that the entire benefit of the premium payments for over-quota production 

· shall accrue directly to the mine operator, and not to the custom mill or smelter 
which merely processes mine output. To provide a direct incentive to those 
operators whose properties were not worked during 1941 and to those smaller 
operators whose 1941 output was less than 200 tons of metal, initial quotas 
in these cases· were set at zero, which ·meant that all subsequent production 
from those mines would be entitled to the full range of premiums provided 
by the plan. 

With the decline in ore grade and the increases in operating costs which 
many operators have since experienced, it has been necessary from time to 
time for the Quota Committee to undertake revision of previously establishl'd 
quotas. In such action the committee gives full consideration to the scale of 
output which can reasonably be expected at ceiling p1·ices, the operating and 
financial records of the property, probable costs and grades of ore, and other 
relevant information. In· the case of tke,smaller mines, whose operations and 
records are not sucli as to permit precise determination of quotas, the com
mittee endeavors to provide a sound financial basis for the maintenance and 
expansion of production. -

For the Offi~e of Price Administration, the analysis of requests for quota re
vision and the preparation of memoranda of recommended af'tion by the Quota 
Committee is under the supervision of the Chief Premium Price Analyst, Mr. 
Jesse L. Maury, of this Office. Under his direction, the geological basis of each 
operation is appraised, monthly operating and financial reports from various 
sources are analyzed, and control records and reports summarizing tbe opera
tions of the ·plan are prepared. The current volume of work in this connection 
includes the analysis of new proposals at the rate of six per day, new recom
mendations for the establishment and revision of quotas at the rate of approxi
mately 100 per month, the compilation and analysis of premium payments under 
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@Orne f.r.tJO E-X;!ITing quotas, and the analysis of financial and operating rernlta 
of more than 1fl() larger m!nef! now reporting theh; results under lowered quotas.. 

In meeting the financial problems of mine operators, the Premium Pri~ Plan 
bas prown it.l!f'!f a flexible dence which can be readily adaJited to the crrcum
srances of individual ca...-. F(ll' example, in the case of certain min88 whose. 
~nt operations and proposed deYelopment hat"e been handicapped by a lack 
of working capital or by a need for relatively minor additions of new equipment. 
it haJ! been p<JS£ible to prot"ide financialiU!Sistance, either in the form of lowered 
quotas wbhh would yield additional premiums or through the medium of advance 
payments of premiums by the llerals Re;;erre Company. \Vith the apprOt"al of 
tbe agencif.os concerned. the Quota Qlmmittee has undertaken to compensate 
mine operators for wage increases approved by the War Labor Board and the 
Office of E~onomic Stabili7..ation. where it appears that such wage increases 
cannot be absorbed b:r the mining company without jeopardizing production. 

Yon will be intere8ted to know that the Quota Qlmmittee bas undertaken a 
positit"e program to simplify and to facilitate quota revision for those operators 
who were granted initial ZP.ro quotas, where such assistance is necessary to 
maintain or to expand production. Almost without exception, these properties 
are smaller-I!Cale operations. · 

Some measure of the K"'pe of the plan may be obtained from the record of 
premium payments applkabie to production for Xovember 1942. the latest month 
for which data are at"ailable. .A..s premium payments for over-quota prodoc-rioo 
in that month. a total of S2.900.(i(l() was paid, of which $1.300,000 was applicable 
to copper, $1.200.000 to zinc, and $-100,000 to lead. Such over-quota proJuctioo 
repn:sented about 13 pereent of total copper production. 39 percent of zinc pro
duction. and 22 percent of lead production. 'lhe <.111Te1lt rate of premium pay
menU! is estimated as appro:rimately $!.0(1(),(00 per month, which may be ex
pected to increase somewhat as tower grades of ore and other cost increases are 
e()('()Untered. 

You will realize, of rourse. that many of the problems of the smaller operators 
ari.l!le from 8Uureell •·hich lie beyond the scope of the Premium Price Plan. Among • 
these are the C'UrreDt shortage of manpower and. in some eases, the difficulty of 
obtainin~ equipment and suppliea. In such eases, however, the Quota Qlmmittee 
undertakes whereYer possible to refer these operators to ageoctes which may be 
able to pronde 388istance along the lines required. 

Yon lll'k c-->n~rning tbe recent provision of iDereased premiums for zine and 
lf'Bd under the Premium Price Plao and the reason for failing to provide an 
additioual premium for copper. In this matter, this Offi~ and the Metals 
Resene Company have acc-epted the recommendations of the appropriate iodnstry 
dit"isioDB of the War Production Board of the relative degree of essentiality of 
each mrlal to the •·ar program. As yon know, zinc generally CJCCOr8 in the form 
of a z:nc-lead ore. whkh may also contain ~arying amountB of other metals, and 
the increa!lled premium for lead which msy now be granted in certain CBSeJJ is 
intended to encourage the working of combination zinc-lead ores rather thao to 
increase the production of lead aa such. It wu further ~ized that while 
14>:ad i" not currently in critic-ally short supply, it might well so become as military 
operatiom expand. 'lbe in<-rea.oecl premium provided for &iDe represeots twice 
thP inrreasr,d allowanc-e pronded f<Jr lead alone. • 

In the ~ of ropper, for which no ioereaJ!e in premium was proTil!ed. the 
experieoce of tbe Qu'lta Committee during Th42 indicated that more than SO 
perrent of our do~rie productioo was forthcoming at a price of 12 cents, and 
that somewhat lea than 10 pe«eot of total domestic output requll'ed the full 
available pi"Pillinm of 5 ~ts per ponnd. While there are a few exeeptional 
~ 1D which rosts of production exceed 17 cents, it was felt that in the inter
ests of administrative simplicity snr-h C38l'8 should be handled by special agree
ment beno·-;en abe lleta.Is R.esP..rve Cnmpany and the operators conrerned. lf.y 
unde_rstandmg is that &et"eral ncb agreements, inToiYing bigber-co&t copper pro
d~oo from tbe t.:pper ~ Peninsula. are currently being negotiated at 
pn~ JIOD)(>Yo·bat bt~er than tboee pro.,-ided by the Premium Price Plan. A 
funber_ important fattor in this decWCIO 1II1UI the desire to aToid any possible 
d1~pnoo in t~ P~.t mark~ prke for ropper imported from foreign IIOIII'U!8, 
a 111tuanoo wblfil I belieYe .roo will ·~ ~~light become acti•e in the event of 
further incres-:s in tbe ~1 premium prke of domestic mpper. 

I.o tlwo ~tablisbmeot of maximum prk'es for other -r&rotu1 metals and for 
~~~ minera.L"- tm. Offiee baa liUwi9e Mapecl ilB price policiea to Be>"Ure 
the maxtmum Jl081!It..le output of theBe mtical materiala under rooditiont1 which 
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would prevent unnecessary price Increases and resultant Increases in the cost 
of conducting the war. 

In tne ('a:se of fluorspar, ttsed as a flux in the production of steel and as 
a material in the manufacture of hydrofluoric acid, the price regulatiOn provid~s 
that the maximuU. prices permittell any p1·oducer may be alljusted upwanJ by 
an amulint nect>ssary to insu1·e the maintenance or expansion of his prolluction 
with a reasonable operating ma1·gin. In the p1·oduction of noumetallic minerals, 
such as vermiculite, ~eltlspar, kaolin, celestite, and kyanite, the bulk of pl·oduc
tion is provided by swall-SCl.lle independent mine operators whose financial 
circumstances vary widely and the assurance of whose p1·ot1uction fl"ElJUelltly 
requil·es the establishment of indiviuual p1·ice ceilings. 1-he maximum price 
regula,tion. governing these minerals provides for the granting of pnce relief 
to those proJucers who are unable to maintain or expand p1·ouuction uuder exist
ing maximum prices, whenever the1·e is an essential neetl tor the output In ques-

. tion or when the loss of a seller"s production would 1·esult in higuer prices to 
consumers. 

It lias further been the policy of this Office to grant exemption from maxi
mum price ceilings to small pt·otlucers where such action would result in I!Ub
stantial relief to these producers witl!out imperiling tlJe price stalJillzation Pl"O
gram. To encourage the domestic protluction and fabrication of stl"Utlgic forms 
of m1ca, this Ufli;e has, upon the re(.-omruenuation of the War p,·oduction Bll1lrd, 
exempted _this material from price control. A further example of this, which 
indile.:tly involves primary forms of the nonferrous metals, is (."Ontaim:d in the 
price regulation covering nonlenous foundry products, whil:h exempts from price 
l:Ontrol those foundries. which do less than $1L,COJ business in. a quarter. ::inch 
foundries constitute more than half of the fountlries in the industry, although 
their production in total amounts to only 3 percent of the productwn of non-
·ferrous castings. ·.' · . · 

As you kiww, in recognition of the importance of assm·ing the maximum 
neces:cary production of any _commodity, the Congress provitled in section :l-e 

, of the Emergency Price Control Act of ,1942 that strategic and critical materials, 
amo._g which are currently included many of the nonferrous metals and non
metallic minerals, may be bought or sold,_ or ·stored or used, by the l!'ederal 
Loan Administl"ator with the approval of the President, p\}rsuant to ~rection 5d 
of the Reconstruction Finance Lorpot·ation .A~t. as nmendeu. bupplewentury Ur
~er No. 35 of this Ottice provides that sales or deliveries of any domestically 
[lt"oduced strategic or critical matel"ials to the Metals Reset·ve Company or any 
ageLt thereof shall be exempt from prk-e control. ·unuer these provisions, the 
Metals Reserve Company is currently purchasing tungsten and certain ferro-
alloys. · - . · · · 

These Ulustrations will, I believe, indicate to your committee the type of prob
lems encounte1·ed by this Office Jn the case of nonferrous· metals and m;nwetallic 
minerals and the methods we have adopted to meet the particumr situations pt·e
vailing in these areas. You will tealiz~ that in· all cases we have been confronted 
with two basic considerations which at. times have been seemingly opposed: the 
vital impm·tance of praviding a price structut-e which would pet"Wlt th~ maximum 
possible output of critical war materials and. the statuto1·y responsibihty with 
wh1cb we. have been-.charged by the C<!ngt·ess_to prevent speculative and unwar· 
ranted•increases in price and to assure that defense appropriations are not dis
sipated by excessive prices. To a:ssure the attainment of these objectives ill' the 
most effective fashion, aur policies in these fields are under continual review and 
are modilied from time to tiwe as new cil·cumstances arise. 

I shall be glad to furnish you any further information your committee may re
quire in this connection. I attach v_arjous press releases desctiiJtive of the Pre
mium Price Plan. 

Sincerely yours, 

Attachments. 
PBE~Bs M. BROwN, Administrator. 

STATEllENT OF CHA.B.LEB F. WILI.Is, SJ!lCREl'ARY, A.luzo:N.a. SHALL MINE 0PERATOBS 
ASSOCIATION 

, We have come to be in thorough ·agreement with the Office of Price Administra
tion policy of setting bal!ic prices on the vru·ious metals and minerals and using 
the idea of premiums and bonuses for excess production. We did not agree with 
it in the beginning but we can now see how it is advantageous in the whole picture 

' . •' . 
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in that there are so many things involved in the use C1f the metals that a fl~(!tu
ating price would bring about a tremendous amount of difficultie~ in applicatlon. 

For instance; copper ente1·s into thousands of tproducts for wh1ch the Gov(itn
ment has made contracts. If. all of these products can be fixed on a fair .basic 
pt·ice, that is the same for eve.ryon~, it doe~ simplif~ Governme~t. contracting .. If 
there is any necessity for paymg htgher prtees to sttmulate addttlonal ptoduchon,_ 
it is a direct Government cost in which the manufacturer of the material made 
of copper does nat participate. . · ' 

We believe, however, that in many cases the base prices are too low and were 
set without rhyme or reason. Copper; for instance, was fixed about 2 years ago 
at 12 cents simply because that happened to be the price the day it was frczan. On· 
the base prices no consideraticn is given to the fact that costs and particularly 
wages have increased tremendously since the base price was set and tJ:te delays 
and confi:ctions of doing business for future increased costs. . . . · . 

Under this system the Offi~e of Price Administration has the theory that the 
fiuc:uation in costs can be taken care of under the bonus either by inct·easing the 
bonus, augmenting t~e number of them, or decreasing the quotas and this i:;:; wheri'l 
the trcuble is. Any system which is not ddined and which is a matter of. ind~
vidual adjustment for the particular property is all wrong as it ·does not ·treat 
everyone alike even under the same circumstances. . . ' · 

Furthermore, .. any system which requires the individual .operator ta ··present 
himself and his problems personally in Washington in order to get equitable treat
ment is likewise wrong. It is admitted that there are wide varieties in co;;ts . 
between different properties, but to try to equalize them by individual considel'a
tion of every littie producer is an impassibility to be· conducted fairly and is 
holding back production. · . · : ·· '.'· ··;',J 

The systP.m right now is that in order to get certain of the bonuses you have to 
produce, first, at a loss; second, estltblish that loss before a board .of critics'; 
third, prove to that board of critics that you were operating efficiently; spend . 
thousands of dollars on reports and auditor; after you have done all of it you may 
or may not get relief. Your relief. does not apply to previous pro1lu.ction 9n 
which you already have sustained a loss. It applies only to production frori;l. 
then on. anrt during the months that all of this is going on your costs have i.Q
creased further to a point where the experience of the previous months which the 
quota committee is considering is e:ttirely out of dafe. When and if the ~;elief 
asked for is granted, the amount neeqed is in excess of that which is allowed. . · 

It is impossible to imagine a tungsten-mine .operator -starting into production 
on a new property, or a new ore body, knowing that he must first sustain a finan
cial loss to establish his need for higher bonuses or prices. and then he may or 
may not get that relief. Those who do have the nerve.to start under such condi
tions have found a way to heat the game which is detrimental to the war effOl"t. 
ThPy start out on their lowest-grade ore on which they will sustain the greatest 
loss and hold their higher grade ores until such time as they hllve D. quota estab
lished and a premium price granted. In the meantime, however, these mines are 
not producing as much as they can or should. - :. 

The price policies are likPwise detrimental to production from the large mines 
.because the Office of Price Administration price polides do not re~ognize· increased 
costs of a portion of the operations just as long as there is a si1fficient ptnfit com
ing from anothPr portion to take care of the loss sustained by that which was 
higher co~ts. Without some such recognition the larger producers .simply· will 
not expand their production to include high cost material and consume their 
own profits from other operations to carry it. . · · 

There is another angle on the large producers, and that is that the situation is 
so precarious, insofar as price and profits are concernPd, that the larger producer 
has to Jean ovPr backward and take less t'hances than usual, which tends to 
make greater allowance for the rate of increase of his <!osts, and the result is that 
he shows more highly prcfi~able operations than he did under an unrestrained 
~~ . 

It is not so much the· s~·stem of base prices, quotas, and premiums that is wrong 
and restraining production as much as it is the administration of them and ·the 
fac~ that tl-ey make It as hard as possible to meet the incrP.ased prices.' They are 
trymg to see to it that we get the production without profits and the fellow who· 
has something to produce has to have a prQfit incentive before he will even start 
to hurdle the obstacles to meet it. . · ' 

While it probnbly is true that patriotic motives should prevail in getting out 
the production of metals that we need so badly we know that that cannot be tbe 
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case just as long as'the situation prevails wherl'by no material profits can be 
gained to offset the losses wher~ things fail to work as planne!l 

We could still retain the ba;-ic policy of the Office of P•·i<'p Arlministration with 
~iling prices, quota,'!, and bonuses and greatly increase production by eliminating 
the idea of individual consideration ami creating a set of conditions undPr which 
the prospective producer would know just what he was going to he entitlPd to. 
Even under the best of con<litions be bas to take chnnres and when he tnki'S 

. chances which might result in a loss be is entitled to a profit commensurate with 
the risk. A simplification of tbe system might result in a few people making a 

· little money but the taxes would take that away. 
· About 2 years ago in discussing copper prices with Leon HendPrson's staff, 1 
was asked the direct question as to what I would do in their place with two 
fundan:ental consi<lerations: First, a knowledge that greatly in<Tea11ed copper 

. production was necessary; and, second, a determination that the large pro
ducers, who at that time were producing about 95 percent of the copper, should 
not get over 12 cents per pound for their basic production. I repliPd that, while 
I did not agree with the principle, there was a simple way to handle it and that 
was by contracting individually with the small number of large producers for an 
amount of copper equivalent to their entire output at that time at the basic price 
of 12 .cents and then let the law of supply and demand regulate the price for 
excess producion with certain top limitations and with the Government to sub
sidize for the excess over base. 

Six months later this was almost exactly what was worked out in principle in 
the quota and premium system, but it bas become so complicated now that it is a 
restraint on production rather than a help, . 

The theories of the Office of Price Administration are basically 0. K., but the 
manner in which they have been carried out has served no other purpose than to 
increase the number of statisticians in Washington and plant a lot of people on 
jobs which they have made permanent by the very fact that no one else can 
understand what they are doing. They have a tremendously complicated thing 
out of something that could be simpler, and it is holding back production te~ause 
nobody wants to start out ·from a place without some reasonable idea as to where 
:he is going. 

SenrJor SCRUGHAM;. The next witness will be Mr. F. A. Ayer, Chief, 
:Production Section, Copper Division, War Production Board. 

Senator Buck, will you conduct the hearing Y 
Is Mr. Ayer here! _ 

STATEMENT OF FRANK A. AYER, CHIEF, PRIMARY PRODUCTION 
BRANCH1 COPPER DIVISION, WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

Senator BucK. Mr. Ayer, will you be kind enough to give your 
name¥ · 

Mr. ·AYER. Frank A. Ayer, Chief, Primary Production Branch, 
.Copper Division, 1Var Production Board. 

Senator BucK. Do you have a prepared statement? 
Mr. AYER. Yes, sir. 
Senator ScRUGHAM. You may proceed. 
Mr. AYER. From the org-anization of the Primary Production 

Branch of the Copper Division.in July 1941, until the present time, 
constant progress has· been made in increasing primary copper pro
duction. The domestic pro~uction of primary copper was w tons or 
~-more than' in 1940. The total primary production available to the 
United States in 1942 was a: tons more than in 1940. 

All of the large producers and many small producers were .re
quested to increase their output by taking- any or all of the followmg 
steps: Work all mines and plants the maximum n·umber of hours per 
day; expand existing operating plants; rehabi~itate idle plants; con
_struct facilities at new mines; open up margmal ores; re-treat old 
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tailings dumps; force the maximum tonnages through existing 
facilities. ' 

soURcEs oF INFORMATION CONSULTED As TO INCREASING cohER PRODUCTION 

Mine ~amination files.-Realizing that nearly every large mining. 
company has for the past 30 or 40 years had an exploration depart-: . 
ment, and that their files actually contained hundreds of thousands .. 
of reports of mining properties, the Production Branch wrote to 16 , 
of the large compames requesting that they open this information ro . 
the Copper Division. The response was 100 percent, and representa- ' 
tives of the War Production Board were permitted to inspect not 
only the files of possible copper producers, but also those of all of the 
o0ther strategic materials. As a result of the above steps, thousands 
of copper properties have been reviewed and several hundred of them 
have been selected for more careful study and investigation. ' 

Bureau of Mines and United States Geological SuMJey.-Consulta- · 
tions have been held with representatives of the United States Bureau 
-of Mines and the United States Geological Survey. The prompt re-' 
.sponses of both of these organizations to our requests for data, field 
examinations, diamond drilling, sampling and development of small 
mines have been most gratifying and helpful in the program to obtairi 
maximum copper production. · · . , : 

State mining departments.-Advice, information, and publications 
have been requested and furnished by the different State bureaus of 
mines, geological surveys, and bureaus of mineral resources. . • 

State mi?UJ inspectors.-The State mine inspectors of the various 
mining States who are in close touch with small operating properties 
bave been asked to give to the Primary Production Branch their 
advice and recommendations regarding the best possibilities of in-' 
-creasing production within their respective States. · 

Consulting engineers.-Consuiting engineers and operators through
out the United States have also been asked for their ideas regarding' 
the best possible methods for increasing production. •·. . 

Past prodlucers.-Surveys have been made of past production rec
-ords of hundreds of former producers. You may be interested in 
knowing, for example, that in one State alone the production. records 
of over 400 primary copper producers were studied. · · 

.SURVEY OF PRIMARY PRODUCTION BRANCH HAS INCLUDED MANY SMALL 
PRODUCERS 

The survey made by the Primary Production· Branch -of possible 
:additional copper production of both large and small producers has 
been a very comprehensive one and has included many past and 
present small P.roducers. No mine has been too small to be -consid
~red as a possible source of additional copper providing it had ore 
reserves sufficient for the duration of the war and commensurate 
with the amount of critical materials, equipment, and manpower nec
-essary to bring it into production. . . 

~a~h p~~rty has bee~ analyzed from the standpoint of whether 
brmgmg 1t mto productiOn would actually help or militate against 
the winning of the war. 

68053-43-pt. 18---3 
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In general, the policy has been not to encourage the use of man
power and critical materials in developing prospects so long as prop
erties with developed ore reserves remain idle. 

The mining_•engineers in the Primary Production Branch have 
const!fntly given technical advice and information to the owners of 
small properties in connection with their mining and metallurgical 
!"ethods, their estimated ore reserves, capital required, and operat-
mg.costs. . . . · 

Small mines have been helped in obtaining financial aid through 
Reconstruction Finance Corporation or Metals Reserve Company. 

Access. roads into small mining areas have been built on the recom
mendation of the Primary Production Branch. 

In framing the rules and regulations of the Premium Price Plan, 
the Copper Division recommended that aU mines producing less than• 
2CO. tons and also those mines which had no production in 19U re
ceive. the highest premium price, namely, 17 cents per pound for their 
entire production. · . 

COPPER PROJECTS SET UP IN ALL CASES WHERE SUBSTANTIAL INCREASES 
INDICATED 

'.Any c'ommitment which any ·company has given us for substantial 
increases in copper production has been set up as a formal copper 
project. The capital for .some of the projects has been furnished by 
the companies con:cerned. In others, Government financing has been 
required through furnishing capital or through payment of addi
tional price. ·1 . Each project involving Government financing is care
fully studied by the mining engineers and metallurgists in the Copper 
Division.' This inv9lves the detailed study of ore reserves, proposed 
mining .an~ metallurgical methods, total capital expenditures with 
special attention being given to the amount of critical materials in
volved, ·the estimated operating costs, and .the availability of labor, 
power, and, water. A study is made of the time required before the 
project can be brought into production. In order to provide efficient 
,management, the. Copper Division has requested outside management 
to take over the operation of some projects. · · · 

When final agreement has been reached on all estimates, plans, and 
terms under which a company will bring its project into production, 
the Copper Division then presents all pertinent data for the approval 
of the War Production Board. The War Production Board then 
makes formal recommendation that the project be given the necessary 
governmental aid to bring the property into production on the re
quired date.. In cases where financial aid is required, the projects 
go to either Reconstruction Finance Corporation, l\Ietals Reserve 
Company, or Defense Plant Corporation for negotiation. These 
Federal loan agencies have given the \Var Production Board the most 
wholehearted cooperation in connection with granting these loans. 

To date, 42 formal projects have been recommended, 31 of which 
have been approved by the War Production Board, 6 disapproved, 
and 5 are now pending. 
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WAll PRODUCTION BOARD PROJEOIS NOW IN PRODUCTION OR ~ER 
OONSTRUCTION • . . 

There are now iri production 11 domestic projects•which will in .. 
·crease production during 1943, and thereafter by ~ tons per 
year. Three foreign projects will increase foreign ·production avail~ 
able to the United States by more than-·-- tons per year. The 
total increase f1·om projects now in production will amount to approxi-
mately--- tons. · ' . · · 

There are under construction at the present time ' 12 domestic 
projects which will yield approximately---...... tons per year of new 
production in 1943, and --- tons per year from 1944: ori. · · : 

In addition five foreign projects under construction will, if esti
mates are equaled, make available--- tons of new production in 
194:3, --- tons in 1944, and --- tons in 19!5~ · . · · · · · r 

You will be interested in knowing that some of the projects· pre
viously recommended by this branch are about to come into produc~ 
tion. This month Bagdad Copper Corporation, Hillside,. Ariz., wi1J 
start producing--- tons of additional copper per year, ~d -~ 
pounds of molybdenum per year. . . . _ . . . · 

The Gray Eagle Copper Co. at Happy Camp, Calif.f made its .first 
concentrates last week. This company will produce ._.......__.._ tons of 
new production per year. . ; - - . . . r : • ; • : 

In early May 1943, Castle Dome Co., a new open..:pit operation at 
Miami. Ariz .• will start operating at the rate of ..,.....,...... tons per year• 

The Van Dyke Copper Co., a small producer of flux or-e at :Miami, 
Ariz., will also commence production within the next 2 months. : . 

In the East, the Vermont Copper Co., another small produ~er at. 
Chelsea, Vt., will commence production within the next 3 months at. 
the rate of_.;___ tons per year. - · . , ; . · · ·' ;. ~ 

In June the Quincy Sands project at Hancock, :Mich., estimated 
to recover - tons of additional copper per year from old tailings, 
will come into production. . . ; . . . . · 

During the last quarter of this year the big addition to the Phelps 
Dodge Corporation's open-pit operations and plant at llorenci, Ariz., 
will come into production at the rate of--- tons per year. 

Had not arrangements been made many months ago to bring into 
produc!ion during 1943 the above projects, over -.--- tons of future 
domeshc productiOn would be lost every year of the war. · , · · , · , 

Summing up the above, the Copper Division projects now in pro
duction. plus those already approved and under .construction, will 
result in a total production of --- tons per year of which · - -
tons will be domestic production. . 

PRDIILY PRICE l'IAN FOR AID To IDGH-OOST I'RODUCEEI:'l 

Where necessary to meet constantly increasing costs of production, 
the Primary Production Branch has repeatedly made recommenda
tions to Metals Reserve Company which have been approved that 
higher prices be paid in order that producers affected might avoid 
shut-downs and also to make possible further increases ~ p~uction. 



Higher pri~ hue also ~n recommended for the mining of low
grade, high-oost marginal ores. 

Prior to the inauguration of the Pn.amium Price Plan, aid to high
co_st rroducers' oould be gi¥en only through ~al contracts made 
With the Procurement Division of the Treasury or with Metals RA-
serve Company. At the start the maximum subsidy price allowed 
under special oontracts was U cents per pound, which later was in
creased to 16 cents. The preliminary negotiations and the drawing 
up of these special oontracts would be impracticable for hundn.ads of 
small producers. For this reason the Premium Price Plan for copper, 
lea~ and zinc was reoommended and agreed upon at the end of 1941 
and placed in e1fect in February 19!2. . . 

Officials of the Copper, Lead, and Zinc Division of the War Pro
duction Board and the Office of Price Administration and :Metals 
Reserve Company drew up the Premium Price Plan, which provided 
that producers who oonld not operate at ceiling prices oould, by ap

. provel of a quota oommittee, receive more than the respective ceiling 
prires for copper, lead, and zinc. 

This plan had a special clause whereby all of the small producers 
making less than 200 tons of oopper per year would tmtomatically, 
without any reference to the quota committee except filing affidavits 
regarding 1941 production and their names and addresses, receiT"e the 
premium price of 17 cents per pound. Larger producers were given 
quotas based principally on 19ll production. Any production over 
and aboT"e this quota would receive !i cents per pound premium or a 
total of 17 cents per pound. · 

By this plan hundreds of little producers have automatically received 
a pric:e of !i cents above the ceiling. This plan avoids the necessity of 
separate subsidies being negotiated for all small mines, and under it 
several hundred small producers were enabled automatically to oon
tinue production or to bring their properties into production. At the 
present time over 1,100 large and small oopper, lead, and zinc mines 
are being aided through the Premium Price Plan. 

Labor wpplg.-On July 16, I~ before the labor situation became 
acute, I made the following statement in a report entitled "Copper 
Production, First 5 Months in 1942": 

'lbe one tutor which mn tum the produetioo tide at any moment is siMwtage 
of labor. We Ehould not wait until we hue our backs to tbe walL 

I cannot too strongly reoommend that steps be taken to assure th~ 
oopper mines of a supply of labor. This matter will be oovered later on. 

Houing facilitia.-We have actually recommended and followed 
np a oomprehensive pro~ for proridine; additional hou...c;ffig where 
most needed in oopper-mining districts. This program has been neces
sary because married men hue filled the jobs of single men who have 
joined the armed fo~ • 

Through the excellent cooperation of officials of the War Produc
tion Board, .the Army, and the National Housing A:uthority, _over 
1,800 houses and trailers have been promptly made ava1lable to di1fer
snt mining camps. This pro~ _has had a marked !fleet on the 
stabilization of employment and mamtenance of production. 
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Materials o:rui supplies.-Assistance has constantly been given.cop'Per 
mines in obtaining priorities on supplies and equipment. In this con..: 
nection I wish to record the excellent support given the copper produc
tion program by the Mining Equipment Division of tl\e War P[oduc-

• tion Board in making supplies available through its administratioa 
of order No. P-56. A representative of the Copper Division attends 
meetings at which applications for supplies under P-56 are considered 
and recommends approval where mines have any reasonable chance 
of producing copper. , ' - · · 

Fi~ld eav~ndt1ations.-The mining engineers of the Primary Produc
tion Branch have made field trips to most of the larger mines and 
several small mines to observe operations and ascertain possibilities 
of expansion of plant capacities and production. · . · 

Flu:JJ prograr;..-At the present ti.me some 60,000 tons per month of 
non-copper-bearing ·siliceous fluxes are being used . by the domestic 
smelters. A program is under way for replacing these non-copper .. 
bearing fluxes with copper-bearing siliceous fluxes containing from 
2 to 6 percent copper. Tlus additional copper production will be 
obtained principally from small mines without any expansion of con
centrating OP smelting facilities. The success of this program is 
dependent entirely upon the plan involving- a price higher tha:" 17 
cents per pound, which has been recommende'!- · · 

QUESTIONS A.SKFJ> BY CHAmMAN O:F 8UBCOMJiliTrEE 

In a letter dated March .10 1943, from Senator J. G. Scrughani, 
chairman of the Mining and Minerals Subcommittee, to ]l,{r_ Charles 
Wilson, Executive Vice Chairman of the War Production Board, !L 
request was made that I give testimony on the following questions: ; . 

1. What steps have been taken to iru:.'Ul'e full domestic production of copper for 
the war effort? . . 

2. What steps are being taken to increase domestic production of copper?. 

The primary production program which I have just described 
answers the above two questions. _ · , . . . · · · · 

3. Have any new domestic copper projects either for openin~ new mines or 
4'Xpansion of present facilities been approved by the War Production Board in 
the paRt 6 months, and please discuss this situation? 

In 1\lay 1942 all copper projects which had previously been approved 
were frm:en by order of the President. This applied to projects which . 
were under construction as well as to projects which had not been 
started. At the end of 2 weeks all projects were resubmitted for 
approval, and those which could come into product~on before July 1, 
1943, were unfrozen and allowed to go ahead. Since then various 
projects have bt>en resubmitted, and one foreign proiect has been 
approved. In addition, projects requiring less than $50,000 have been 
g1ven a blanket approYal. This has resulted in the opening of many 
Hnall mines. 

FACTORS RETARDING DOMI:STIC PRODUCTION OF COPPER 

4. '\\:hat ls llr. Ayer's opinion in retarding domestic production? What should 
be dor.e to imJJrove this situation? If the proper measures are taken, ean do
mestic copper production be materially increased. especially from small and 
maq~inal mines? 
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· The principal factors retarding domestic production are shortage of 
labor, price, and competition of other war industries for equipment. 

Shm·tage of labor.-Last July, when copper production began to 
b~ seriously atfected by shortage of men, the Army carne to ·our 
rescue and turned the tide of production by furloughing back to the 
copper mines some 2,900 soldiers who had previously had experience 
in mining. Since that time the Army has also dropped the age limit 
of soldiers required from 45 to 38 years and have agreed to send back 
to the mines soldiers over 38 years old who are assured of jobs in the 
mines. · The closing down of the gold mines, the obtaining of men 
from large Government. projects, and the substitution of women for 
men have helped the labor situation. 
· The present shortage of labor at the different copper mines amounts 
to a total of only approximately 2,100 men. Out of a total of 43,000 
men engaged by the copper-production industry, this is only a handful 
compared with the enormous number of men working at jobs which 
are nonessential to the success of this war or which can be done by 
.women. 
. The labor supply can be conserved also by working maximum hours 
per week and by campaigns to decrease absenteeism and turn-over. 
~ Unless steps are taken whereby the copper mines can obtain the 
small number of men required, it will be impossible to continue expand
ing copper production; in fact, production will soon start falling off. 

Insufficient prices.-The problem of price has made considerable 
progress and is on the way to a solution. A number of quotas have 
been substantially reduced, and recommendations have been made so 
that small producers can soon receive over 17 cents per pound for 
production which ·can . be made with a. reasonable consumption of 
materials and manpower. 

ADDITIONAL QUESTIONS OF THE COMMI'ITEE 

, Question: Is over-all domestic production from large domestic mines 
decreasing or increasing W . 

. Answer: Regardless of shortage of labor and diminution of ore re
·serves, there has been a constant increase month by month in copper 
'production from large mines. During 1942, 19 out of the 23 largest 
domestic producers made increases over their 1941 production, and 4 
produced less than in 1941. These 4 were all underground mines, and 
3 of them were among the smallest producers in the large-producer 
.class. In all cases the decrease in production was due to a falling off 
of the ore reserves. 

The ratio of open-pit mines to underground mines has increased to 
a point where in 1942 over 50 percent of the domestic copper came from 
open-pit operations. During 1943 this ratio will be further increased 
through the new expansions in open-pit mines and plants. 

Question : Is the production from particularly large domestic mines 
decreasing W 

Answer: No. On the contrary, the particularly large domestic 
mines, in fact all the copper mines, have strained every effort and most 
of them have constantly increased production, in certain casu beyond 
expectations. · ' 

Question: Would increased premiums increase or decrease the pro
duction from large mines 1 
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Answer: I believe that quotas should be so set as to make av~ilable 
the maximum production. · At some large. underground mines the 
increased premium would definitely result in the mining bf lower~ grade 
ores and more production. At open-pit inines where•plant fac;ilities. 

• are already overtaxed increased premiums would have less effect. 
Question: Does the premium encourage "low grading"~ - . ·. 
Answer: No. The premium price system does not ~ncourage "low 

grading." We have had several cases where !lCCusations have been 
made, especially in the case of large c.ompanies, 'that they were mining 
their low-grade ores and conserving high:..grade ores until afte:r the 
war. In no cases have these been found to be founded on fact. ·· · 

Question: Would closing down small domestic producers effect an 
increase in production from large producers! · · · . · • , . ; 

Answer: No. We believe tliat men working at small mines should 
remain there, and that every effort should be made to secure ampl~ 
labor to operfl.te both the large and small mines at full capacity._ 1 • ,. : . 

Question: Would increasing the number of small domestic producers. 
cause a drop in the production at large domestic mines or would this 
additional production from small mines increase the total production t 
· Answer: Gilnerally, labOr is available in small-mine areas.· Further~ 

more, older men and men who cannot pass physical examinations can 
work on small mines. Assuming that labor can be obtained, increaSl
ing the number of small domestic producers would definitely increase 
the total_ production. . . _ . · 

1 
'_· • , :· • _· , • ·, '·:; •• , 

· Questwn: What should be the premmm to small producers to strmu
lat.e maximum production¥ - · . . · · . · '· : · _ · · : · · , ' 

Answer: In our .P!oduction program we hav~ thought 'in term~· Of 
manpower and _cr1t1cal material rather than m terms. of cost. Tn. 
this emergency a sufficient price should be ·paid to get. a:ny copper 
which can be produced quickly or with low amounts' o~ critical mate!. 
rials and labor. . · 1 • • -· - • • ~ • • • • .. • • • •• ' ·' • • ' 

· Question: Could the _Premium system be adjusted on a ste:{l basis 
to anticipate the necessity of higher prices to meet the operatmg ex-
penses of small high-cost producers 9 ' , ' • -· · · 

Answer: Yes. We have made recommendations for 'such a pllili. 
This concludes my remarks on our program for increasing primary 

copper production. If you have any questions you wish to ask, I shall 
be glad to answer them. We have concentrated on bringing the best 
and quickest production first. Hence further projects for increasing 
production cannot be as attractive in terms of manpower and materials 
as the one already brought in and now under construction. ' 

The copper production program is by no means completed. You 
may be assured that we shall not be complacent or satisfied so long as 
there continues to exist any shortage of copper for the war program. 
We have prepared plans for very substantial further increases in the 
production of copper which can be made available if the necessary 
labor, equipment, and water are provided. · 

I wish to record the splendid cooperation and help which have been 
given by both the large and small copper producers and their entire 
orga_nizations in carrymg out this program of producing the maximum 
possible tonnage of copper. . · 

I would have preferred to give you the actual figures. It is most 
diffirult to dt>scribe the program without supplying you the knowledge 
of the exact tonnages and progress which have actually been made. 
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Senator BucK. We would like to have that. 
Mr. AYER. I shall be glad to present these for the committee's con

fidential use after this meeting. 
Q 

QUEifrl!lNS ON THE PREMIUM PRICE PLAN 

Senator BuCK. All right. Thank y~u. 
Did your department inaugurate the Premium Price Plan¥ 

• Mr. AYER. Representatives of the War Production Board Office of 
Price Administration, and Metals Reserve jointly built up a~d agreed 
on the plan. . 

Senator BucK. Was it originated to assist the small produced 
Mr. AYER. Principally due to the fact that it was difficult to make 

individual contracts for all of the small producers who could not come 
to Washington, some plan had to be worked out which would auto
matically provide the necessary price to hundreds of small producers 
without their having to enter into special contracts. 

Senator BucK. Do you think it resulted in getting as much copper 
production for small producers as you hoped it would 1 
.. Mr. AY'ER. Not as much as we had hoped, sir. It has, however, 
been of very material benefit in bringing many small producers into 
production and also maintaining in production other small producers. 
. Senator BucK. Can you tell us why it has not brought forth the 
results which you hoped it would~ ' .. 
. Mr. AYER. There are different reasons why the small producers have 
not made the increases in production which we had hoped, the prin
cipal ones of which are competition with the. larger companies and 
other_war industries for labor supply; increased cost of labor and 
.supplies; difficulties in getting equipment; and less attractive living 
cor.ditions than big producers. The very small producers' operating 
costs increased as time went on until the 17 -cent price became insuffi
cient for several of the small producers to come into production or to 
continue their operations. · , . · 

Senator BucK. Is it not true that in the case of lead and zinc the 
maximum price has been raised! . , . . , . , .. 

Mr. AYER. That is very true, and there is a recommendation, which 
gives every promise of going through, whereby the small copper pro-
ducer can receive a price above 17 cents a pound. . 
· Senator BucK. The maximum price has not been raised for copper!. 

Mr. AYER. Not to date, but recommendations have been made to that 
effect. 

Senator BucK. How much do you think it should be raised~ 
Mr. AYER. Well, in our whole program we have not talked or 

thought in terms of price. We have used as determining factors the 
amounts of critical materials ar.d labor supply rather than worrying 
about the price. We believe that so long as the Nation needs copper 
price should not stand in the way of copper production. 

Senator BuCK. In the case "of iead and zinc some are worried about 
the price. How much is it, do you recall~ · 

Mr. AYER. Yes; there was a special plan for lead an<) zinc where
by lead and zinc can receive one or two additional increments, rt>spec
tively besides the original increment of 2% cents per pound. We are 
hoping for a similar plan for copper in the very near future. 
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Senator MURRAY. Your increased price program was. intenped to 
bring about the expansion of production rather than merely •aid to 
small corporations, was it not¥ · · 

Mr. AYER. Absolutely. · - · • · 
· Senator MURRAY. So it benefits big corporations as well as little 
ones. That is, a large corporation, if it went through new ~evelop
ment and produced ore, would have the advantage of that,prtc& pro-
gram also. . , · 

Mr. AYER. That is true. The large compani€s were gtven quotas 
based in general on their respective rates of production in 1941. That 
would, except in the case of certain large companies, constitute the 
basic quota. Any production made over and above that quota would 
receive 5 cents per pound premium, or a total of 17.cents a pound. 

QUESTION OF INCREASED PRODUCTION ON PART OF BIGGER CORPORATIONS 

Senator MURRAY. Prior to the time of this price program, there 
was no evidence on the part of the bigger corporations of their going 
into new development or anything. 

Mr. AYER. Oh, yes; lots and lots of evidence. I can say very frankly· 
that from the commencement of our Production Section there was no 
month when there was not evidence of. increasing production. . 

Senator MURRAY. How do you account for the fact that the Ana
conda Copper Co. in 1941 showed only an increase of 1 percent over 
19401 . 

Mr. ATER. The Anaconda Copper Co. is a pretty old Company thati 
has worked a great many years. It has very small veins, and, they have 
had a very severe labor shortage up there. · 

Senator MURRAY. Yesi but they did not have that labor shortage 
in 1940 and 1941. . · · · 

llr. AYER. No. I think one of the things that obstructed production 
at that time was the fact that they were working a· 5-day :week onlyJ 
and they had difficulties in getting an agreement to work more than 
5 days a week. . · . . - _ 

Senator MuRRAY. You feel there is plenty of opportunity of greatlr 
. expanding production in the Anaconda area@ . 

Mr. ATER. The Anaconda Co. h8.$ expanded its production very 
considerably since that time. ' 

Senator MuRRAY. How do you account for the fact that there is a. 
large amount of copper in the mines there in Butte that is not being 
gotten out W Take for instance the North Butte Copper Co. : It has 
very valuable deposits of copper, and with increased production there 
could be vast increases in production in that mine alone. . 

Mr. AYER. We have been very interested in the North Butte prop
erty. In fact, the North Butte property was the very first property 
that got a quota under the new quota plan, and we feel the North Butte
p~operty h~s possibilities of additional production just as also the. 
different mmes of t.he Anaconda Copper Co. I believe the whole dis
trict has possibilities, providing they can obtain sufficient labor and · 
sufficient prices to carry on their work. · 

Senator MuRRAY. So there is every need then that efforts should be 
made to get those pr_?perties operating or expanding their operations to 
get out that ore, which would greatly increase the production. · · 
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, Mr. AYER. That is true, and steps along that line have been taken. 
I cannot emphasize too stl'ongly the necessity for some program which 
will provide both those properties with ample labor because they are 
short several h·,mdred men at the present time. _ 

QUESTIONS ON AID IN SECURING FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE, NECESSARY· 
' SUPPLIES, AND LABOR 

_ Senator BucK. Mr .. Ayer, has the Government assisted many mines 
financially 9 . . · · . 
. Mr. AYER. Yes; the Government has given financial assistance to a 
great number of mines, especially small mines, through special con
tracts with the Metals Reserve Company, when they cannot operate 
at the 17-cent price, and through the Premium Price Plan, when they 
can operate at 17 cents. . . . . . : , 

Senator MuRRAY. I was going to inquire if the smaller producers 
were a.ffected by inability to secure materials used in the operation of 
their mines through the priorities! · .· · · 

Mr. AYER. The Copper Division has strongly supported every cop-
. per mine that had any chance of coming into production in getting 
approval under P-56 order, which enables them possibly to get their 
.necessary supplies,- and under that order companies have had good 
success getting the necessary. materials .. The very small producers 
and l~asers have had more difficulties than the large ones. · · 

I think the Mine Equipment Division of the War Production Board 
has done a very fine job in getting materials to the mines. · 
· Sometimes you will find cases where there is a pinch in getting 
supplies, but, on the whole, operating supplies have been available 
tQ mines.in m05t.cases.' .. , · , . . -

Construction equipment has been more difficult, due to the fact that 
there is such competition- with the other critical war industries for 
thesameequipment.: .. ·- .. ' , -- ... : . . 
, Senator. BucK .• Returning to the matter of financing, do I under~ 
stand you to say that the Government has assisted small mines with 
capital loans! · . . -

Mr. AYER. Yes; that is true .. We just had a case very recently where 
we needed to receive very prompt assistance for three of the smaller 
Michigan copper mines. That assistance was given through the spe
cial contracts with Metals Reserve Company on the recommendation 
of the War Production.Board. · 

Senator BucK. They do make capital loans' -
Mr. AYER. This was an arrangement on price. 
Senator BucK .. That is not a capital loan 1 . . 
Mr. AYER. No; capital loans are made principally through theRe

construction Finance Corporation and Defense Plant Corporation. 
Senator BucK. Do they get any help from the Reconstruction Fi

nance Corporation j 
Mr. AYER. Yes. -
Senator BucK. What steps have been taken to obtain the necessary 

]aborW 
Mr. AYER. We have constantly worked through the War Manpower 

Commission, and they have in many cases diverted men to certain 
areas where the shortage of men was acute. 
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· They also diverted men from large construction projects wliich ar~ 
being closed down, and women have been substituted for men.' ·· ·: 

Senator BucK. Would. you tell us how much copper .has. been gotten 
from scrap, percentagew1sef . · . ·· • ' · '· 

Mr. AYER. The matter of scrap copper is a subject which I am not 
in charge of, but that figure could be furnished to you.· ' · · . . ·· ·• 

Senator BucK. Would you tell the committee why the project Mr. 
Podell mentioned up in Alaska has not been put in operation¥ · · · : 

Mr. AYER. Mr. Podell could probably find about 15 or 20 copper 
projects which would rank ahead of the Alaska project in terms of 
critical materials and labor. · · · r · · ; · 
· Our general program has been to take the'best possibilities of cop.:. 

. per production first, and, as time goes on and conditions change and 
we get more materials and more manpower, we bring in other projects 
in order of their merit from the standpoint of time, total production; 
labor, and critical materials. · · · : '' . · r ·. · · • · 

Mr. BucK. Does that apply to these domestic 'projects :which M~ 
Podell referred to¥ · . , ' .· ; . · · .' ·' 
· l\Ir. AYER. That would apply to the domestic projects, as·we con.;_ 
!jtider them good projects and are right now resubmitting those very 
domestic projects which he mentioned with a vtew to. 'Obtaining their 

~P~~~:~~~ BucK. Do any members of. the ~~mi~~~ ~~~e -~~~ (lues~ . 
tionstheywouldliketoaskMt.Ayed· ., ·· ·· : · I '·• ,-_ .'" ·r, 

I have been asked to. ask yop this question: Po you think ~f small 
mines were closed down, there would be ariy increase ~ production 
from the larger mines' · · · · ·· ·. · '• ' .. ·· i · ' .. · • ·• : ... :·t 

Mr. AYER. In general small mines have a 'tabor supply in their 
·different localities, and I cannot believe that sh~tting the small mines 
~own would have a bit of effect on the large mines. In fact both .the 
large and the s~all copper mines should operate a~ the highest possibl~ 
rates. . ··· • 

Senator MURRA~. The smal!er mines employ more older men, men 
who would not go mto deep mmes. · . · . · · .. ' ' ·; · · ' 
. Mr. AYER. That is very true .. 

Senator Mm:RAY. In scattered sections. 
( 

EFFtcr OF cLOSING DOWN oF ~LD :1\u:~;·Es 'oN LAB~R sHORTAGE. iN. 'co~Eii 
MINING . ' ' 

. ''l 

. Senator ScRuGH.\M. Have you any information as to whether the · 
cl<_~sing down of gold mines has aided the labor situation in the coppe~ 
mmesf ' · 

Mr. AYER. Yes; we know it has. 
. Senator ScnuGHAlll. In what proportion I . . 
. 1\Ir. ~u~. I would say the recovery. of m~n from gold miries would 
JH~t be m d:rect proportwn, but you might divert 30 percent to copper. 
mmes .. Undo_ubtedly the rest of th~m who ~o leave their jobs in the 
f!Old mmes Will go to some other kmd of mme or some other critical 
mdu~try. We do feel that !'hutting down the gold mines is a move 
which was very much ju!'tified. · · 

Senntor MURRU. I understood that the amol'mt of labor you got 
from tl at was insignificant, and it is admitted in all circles that the 
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injury that it has already done to the l!old mines was not justified. 
It was a smalllfmotmt of la~bor you were able to get. 

llr. An:a. It should he borne in mind that every one of these mines 
is consuming materials and labor. Materials And labor are ecaree, 
and even if they were small gold mines we would much rather have the 
same men work on small copper mines . 
. Senator )lunRAY. I understand that by shuttimr all the gold mines 
in the country down, you were only able to secure about 400 men. 

llr. AYEIL Four htmdred men is something we consider a great 
assistance. 1 do not have the exact figure. 

Senator MuRRAY. But ·you could have gotten .40() men by nego
tiating with the gold-mine operators. They were perfectly willing 
to turn over any employee that would fit into the operation of the . 
copper mines, and the whole thing could have been nef!otiated and 
settled without creating such a very serious economic dislocation.. 

Senator SCRUGHA:M. I presume the British and Canadian mines 
were shut down at the same time. Is that correct I 

llr. Anm. I understand the Canadian gold mines have transferred, 
as Senator Murray suggested, very large numbers of men to large 
companies like the International Nickel Co. 
· In Soutl,. Africa, for rather delicate political rea.sOns, the gold 
mines have not been shut down. 

Senator 8cRUGHAM. In other words, the African gold mines are 
run at more or less full capacity, and our gold mines are all shut down, 
or substantially all I . . 

Mr. AYER. We feel that no matter what anybody else does we ought 
to do the ri~t thing to help us win the war. 
· Senator 'liURRAY. And yon determine yourself what the right 
thingis! . . 

lir. AYER. This is just my ~rsonal opinion, Senator Murray. I 
believe that so long as there eXIsts a shortage of men in these critical 
industries, men should he furnished to them first. 

SERIOUS PROBLEXS CREATED BY DRAFI'ING OOPPEB KINERS INTO AJlXY 

Senator MURRAY. Do ·you not think the more serious problem was 
the drafting of these miners out of the mines and allowing them to 
go into the armed services and into other activities! 

llr. AYER. Yes; we think that is very serious, and the Army has 
corrected that situation somewhat by sending hack to us about 2,900 

· men to the copper industry. 
Senator MURRAY. They were mostly coal miners that they sent 

back. They took the deep metal miners, and undertook to turn over 
to the mining corporations inexperienced men, men who have worked 
in coal mines. 

~Ir. AYEB. I have employed men for many years, and I never failed 
to hire a coal miner any time I could. They are good miners and 
acquainted with the ground. 

Senator MURRAY. In deep metal mines! 
Mr. AYEK. lh all kinds of metal mines. 
Benator MumuY. In open-pit mines. You take a man operating 

at great depth, th~ or four or five thousand feet, and the opera
tions are entirely different in a copper mine than in a coal mine. 
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'l'hese men would be totally unfit, and they would endanger thei~ 
o'wn lives and the lives of others. • · · I - · • 

Mr. Ana. I consider the coal miner is fully as capable -of handling 
himself in a metal mine as any metal miner.- He mi~ht not be quite 

· so good as a real hard roc~ mi~er, but on ~II timbering jobs and 
handling ground, the coal mmer 1s a good mmer. We have always 
been glad to get them. • . · · · •. 

Senator MuRRAY. That does not appear to be the judgment of the 
mining operators of the c~mntry. •. . . . .. 
· · Mr. AYER. Different mme operators have different opm10ns. 

Senator MURRAY. But you think your ideas are satisfactory in. ac
cepting these coal miners, and you find they could operate your mmes 
just as satisfactorily! · · · · ' · . · ... 

Mr. AYER. I would say a coal miner is. a very good asset compared 
with the man who has had no underground experience, and at. a very 
early date after going underground would adjust himself to condi-
tioos. · . 

Senator ScRUGHAH. We are very much obliged to you. . If there 
are no further questions, the next witness is Mr. Harry 0. King, 
Director, Copper Division, War Productipn Board. : · ·. _ 

·r ' ~ 

STATEMENT OF HARRY 0. KING, DIRECTOR, COPPER_ DIVISION, 
WAR PRODUCTION :BOARD 

Senator SCRUGHAH, You have heard the previous witness1 
Mr. KrNo. Yes, sir. ' · · 
I have no formal statement, Senator, but I :would like to 'make a 

few remarks on some of the facts Mr. Podell gave you. · · . , t 
I do not know where Mr. Eberstadt obtained the· figures on supply 

and requirements, but I would like to send to you our lat~st figures on 
that, which are quite a little different from the figures Mr. Podell 
gave to you, which are apparently figures of some months ago. · · 

Requirements are very difficult to obtain. The Army is continu~ 
ously revising programs. We are never able at any one time to p;et 
an accurate figure with respect to requirements. . , · 

CHIEF PROBLEM IN •OOPPER PRODUCTION IS MANPOWER 

I would like to make a few remarks on the drop in productiOn 
from 1940, in small mines. In 1940 the production was 94,036 tons. 
In 1941 the production was 87,539 tons and in 1942, 73,517; ln 1942 
we paid 17 cents for the small miners' mine production, and in .1940 · 
.and 19-U we only paid 12 cents. . ·. . .· .. 
Whe~ we inaugurated t~e Premium. Price Plan, we estimated the 

production from small mmes would mcrease smile 25 000 tons per 
yf>ar, and this drop _in production has been a matter of' real concern. 
We have sent men mto the field to determine the difficulties, and it 
gets down largely to the manpower problem. A man who works a 
small operation at 17 cents, makes $!) to $10 for a day's work and 
he can get a ~n.struction _job for $~2 or $14 ~day. ) ' 
H~ r,n~ difficulty gett:ng ~asoh~e for h1s trucks; he has aifficulty 

gettmg tires, and all the difficulties that come in an economy .built 
around the war effort. ' 
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We .are following up every single small producer that produced 
in 1940 and 1941, not wa,ting for them to come to us, but going out 
to help them. We are not limited to the 17-cent price. We will pay 
them any reasc-nable price if they will bring in a few extra tons of 
copper. 

I would like to refer also to Mr. Podell's statement that 25 years 
ago 25 percent of the copper was produced by the three large pro
ducers and now 90. percent is produced ·by the three largest producers. 

I think that can be clarified by stating that 25 years ago the Phelps
Dodge Co. operated certain mines. Smce that time they have pur
chased other mines. One large one was the Calumet & Arizona prop
erty, another the United Verde mine. 

The Kennecott Co. purchased the Utah property and also the Chino 
& Ray property, so those increases in production have been cen
tralized in the three companies,·but it has been because other produc
ing mines were purchased by those companies. 

As an actual fact, approximately 85 percent is produced by the 3 
large producers in large mines, and 10 other companies produce about 
10 percent. 

Senator ScnuaHAM. Do you expect much production in the way of 
scrap! . 

·, . Mr. KINo. The average intake of old scrap over the last 10 years 
has been about 300,0()9 tons per 3'ear~ and last year we collected 700,000 
tons. 

Senator ScnuGHA:M:. What is the relative cost. of new production 
compared to scrap¥ 

Mr. KINo. Scrap flows into the market and is sold at the 12-cent 
price. Scrap prices are set by 0. P. A. for different grades of scrap. 

Senator S<!RUGHA:M:. Do you think the addition of the premium 
would help scrap production! 

Mr. KING. Additional premiums will ~elp as far as primary prO
duction is concerned. We are hunting out the little producers. If 
it takes 22 cents, we will pay 22 cents.. If it takes 27 cents, we will 
pay 27 cents. In the case of the higher-cost producers in l\Iichigan and 
one in the West,.we have paid as much as 27 cents. . 

Senator SCRUGHA:M:. That is the policy of your Division, keeping 
these people in production. 

Mr. KING. Yes; we are looking for them to see if we cannot help bring 
them into production. 

With respect to the Kennecott situation in Alaska, mentioned by Mr. 
Podell, that property is owned by one of the big copper companies. 
We have checked into that thoroughly, and the Kennecott Corporation 
stated categorically and unequivocally that there is not any ore left 
there, that they have mined that property out, and I just cannot 
imagine a company of that size abandoning a good ore property or 
body. · 

With respect to the Anaconda Co., having heard reports that they 
were mining low-grade ore and not high-grade ore, we together with 
the 0. P. A. asked Mr. Beorgi, who was manager of the. Home State 
Mining Co., to make a complete study of all of their operations at 
Butte. 'He took three of his men with him. While the report is con
fidential, I think it would be of benefit to the committee. 
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Senator SCRUGHAM. We are interested. . There -was a list tof the 
mines mentioned by .:Mr. Podell of copper pqssi_bilities.. Did you take-
those down t · ·. . : . . 

1\fr. KING. He mentioned the Sunset Copper mine, which we :r:_ecom~ 
·mended on September 29. That was turned down by the -Facilities 
Clearance Committee or Facility Review Board. . I d9 not remember 
all the exact names of our various committees. . i. ·, · " : i 

And we again submitted it. · . · · . . • . · / 
The difficulty there is that it is close to another property; and. there 

was a shortage of men. We have been holding it waiting until we 
-could overcome the manpower shortage. · . 

I would like to close by making this very definite statement: We are 
short about 3,000 miners in the cop;per-mining industry today-that is, 
to operate at full capacity all existmg properties. _ 

We were responsible for having miners furloughed from the Army. 
We have sent men out into the mining districts, and instead of building 
a few hundred houses we have built over 2,500 houses and trailers in 
these mining communities, and we have brought 250 Indians in with 
their tepees. That is our big problem, and it is the big problem of 
the small mine operators. It is the inability to get men that is holding 
back production. · · . 

If the conimittee can help us with the .:Manpower Commission by, 
putting priority on labor, I think it will make a splendid contribution. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. It is the desire of the committee to assist in 
~very possible way. · · · 

1\fr. KING. I do not want to appear as an advocate of the large pro
ducers-and I am certainly not-but I do think, in fairness to the 
Anaconda, Phelps-Dodge, and Kennecott Cos., that we have driven 
them to increase production. We have worked with them and 
analyzed every suggestion made, and we have had their wholehearted 
support. All of those companies are depleting their ore reserves, and 
all are subject to the excess-profits tax, and, to my definite knowledge, 
I do not think any of them are holding back one bit in their effort to 
get out more copper. We have battled with them, and I am not par- · 
ticularly friendly with them, but I do think it is fair to make that 
statement. 

Senator BucK. You are speaking of the three big companies. . . 
1\fr. KING. Yes. We set a quota for the Kennecott Co. at Utah at 

what we thought ":as beyond their capacity, and they are turning ~ut 
4,000 tons a month m excess of that. . · 

Anaconda's difficulties hav~ been lar~ly labor difficulties. They are 
short 900 m~n at the [!resent time. We are rustling men for them. 
'Ve ~ork wtth the U~1ted State~ Employment f?ervice. ' It is really 
a senous problem. It IS a deep rome and a complicated mine, and it is 
not the most pleasant place to work. . · 

Senator ScRUGHAH. Mr. King, you have mentioned the scrap How 
is that price fii!Ured! • 

Mr. KINo. The way it works out, Senator, is that the 0. P. A. sets 
a price of, say, 10% cents for No.1 copper scrap, and after you refine it 
the copper sells for 12 cents. For instance, an automobile radiator 
sells for 8% cents per pound. That, when sweated and the copper 
recovered, the copper comes to 12 cents. 
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· Senator SCRuOHAliL The hour is quite late. · Are there any further 
questions, Senators! , ' . . 

Senator BucK. No; I have none . 
. Senator ScawoBAM. We thank you, Mr. King, and also Mr. Ayer, 
for your b.ssistance in the matter. · -
· The hearing on Thursday will be taken up with Secretary of .the 
Interior Harold Ickes at 10:30, and at 2:30 we will hear Mr. Donald 
Nelson. 
· (Whereupon, at 12·: 45 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until10: 30 
a.m. Wednesday, March 31, 1943.) · 



MINING AND MINERALS INDUSTRY 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH_ 3t,' 1943~ 

UNITED STATES SENATE, 
SuBCOMMITTEE oN MINING AND l\IINERAL INDuSTRY 

oF THE SPECIAL CoMMITI'EE TO STUDY 
PRoBLEMS oF AMERICAN SMALL BusiNESS, 

. Washington, D. 0. 
The subcommittee met in room 357 of the Senate Office Building at 

10: 30 a. m., ~enatc::ir J am('S G. Scrughnm, presiding. ' . · ·': 
Present: Senators Murray {chairman), Stewart, .Scrugh'!il~ 

(chairman of the subcommittee, presiding), and Buck. · · 
Also preS'ent: Representives Murdock and White._ , . , ... , 
Senator ScROGHAM. The first witness this morning is Mr. Richard 

J. Lund, director, Miscellaneous Minerals Division, War P,roduction 
Board. · · · · 

I' 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD 1. LUND, DIRECTOR, MISCELLANEOU.$: 
MINERALS DIVISION, WAR PRODUCTION BOARD . ·. ' 

Senator ScROGHAM. Is 1\Ir. Lund present¥ . · 
Mr. LuND. Yes, sir. . 
Senator SCRoGHAM. Take the stand, Mr. Lund. . . , 
We are glad to have you with us, Mr. Lund. Please give your 

name to the reporter. . · · . 1 

Mr. LuND. Richard J. Lund, Director of the Miscellaneous. 1\-Ii·~~ 
erals Division, War Production Board. . · . . ·, ; .. ~ 

Mr. Chairman, I have prepared a brief' summary on sorrie of the 
minerals that we are handling in the Miscellaneous Minerals ,Divisiori, 
which I would like to present. 

Renator Sc, UGHAM. It would be very interesting. 
1\fr. LUND. Thank you. · 
The Miscellaneous Minerals Division has assigned to it the re

sponsibility for providing adequate supplies of some 50 materials 
in the war effort. A large number of these materials might be tenned 
specialties, in view of the fact that their uses are relatively restricted, 
and hence are not generally known to the layman. . . .. , 

I greatly appreciate the opportunity of appearing before this com.'. 
mittee to present a brief picture of the work of the Miscellaneous 
Minerals Division, particularly as it relates to efforts that have been 
made to maintain or increase the output of minerals falling within 
its jurisdiction. In this discussion I shall confine my-remarks to 
those minerals which have required considerable attention in providing 
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for incr~ased supplies to meet requirements in the war effort. These 
will include quartz crysta1s, diamonds, mercury, platinum metals, 
silver, corundum, talc, spodumene, and kyanite. 
Sena~r SCRUG::::IAX. )Yhat is spodumene f That is a new one on ' 

me. 
Mr. LUND. Spodumen", Senator, is a mineral used as -a source of 

lithium. · · 
With respect to each of these, I shall summarize information on 

war and essential uses, the general supply-demand position, ade
quacy of stockpiles, and efforts made to increase domestic production. 

INCREASED DEMAND FOR QUARTZ CRYSTALS 

-Although the miD.eral quartz is one of the most abuiJ.dant present in 
the earth's crust, with widespread uses, there is a special application 
for quartz crystal of suitable grade which has been very little known 
in the past: I refer to its use in the maufacture of radio oscillators 
in controlling frequencies in sending and receiving sets, a use which 
depends upon the peculiar piezo-electric property inherent in the 
nuneral quartz. · The most important peacetime use of this type of 
quartz was in the manufacture of resonators for use in long-distance 
telephony, permitting the transmission of many conversations over 
the same wire. Since the communications system of our armed forces 
has largely been built around the use of quartz in radio equirment, the 
demand for this material has increased tremendously within the past · 
few years. In fact, in the period from 1940 to 1943, requirements have 
increased some fiftyfold. · · · 

Brazil is and has been· the only source of substantial quantities of 
radio-grade quartz crystals. Since 1941 virtually the entire output has 
been going to the United States and the United Kingdom, and, by and 
large, supplies have been sufficient to meet the expanding requirement 
program. When, in mid-1942, it beeame apparent that the require
ments in 1943 would be increased far beyond previous estimates, a care
ful check was made on Brazilian production, which was found to be 
far below that needed. Late in the year it became evident that there 
would be a serious deficiency by the spring or summer of 1943 unless 
corrective measures were taken at once. . . 

l'ROGRAll FOBMULATED TO CORRECT EXPECTED DEFICIENCY IN SUPPLY OF 
QUABTZ 

A program was formulated to correct the situation by-
(1) Expanding Brazilian output by mechanizing many of their 

quartz mining operations; (2) initiating and pushing a vigorous ex
ploration and development program for quartz production in the 
United States; and (3) prompt effectuation of rigid conservation 
measures through improvement in fabricating techniques, use of 
lower quality and smaller material previously rejected, changes in 
oscillator specifications, and judicious placement of contracts. All 
Government agencies concerned with carrying out this program have 
cooperated closely, with the re.sult that adequate supplies to meet the 
needs are now quite definitely assured. 

Large shipments of mining machinery and supplies left this country 
some time ago. The B. E. W. has set up a large organization in Drazil 
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to see that the machinery and equipment is put into e:ffectiv~ service 
promptly. . ~ · · ' · ' , 

With the very active help of the Geological Survey and Metals Re
serve Company, a vigorous exploration an~ development program has 
been under way for several months looking toward development of· 
quartz proauct10n in the United States. Two localities in Arkansas 
and one in California offer the most promise, but development work 
has not yet progressed sufficiently to JUdge the general order of mag
nitude to which domestic production can be relied upon in the quartz 
fillpply progrttm.. Additional localities in Virginia and North Ca:o.; 
lina previously. explored by the Geological Survey are now bemg 
further explored and developed by the Bureau of Mines. • • A p~blicity 
program pointing out the need of developing domestic p~od~ct10n has 
been vigorously pushed, and newspapers and trade·pubhcatiOns have 
been highly cooperative il!- this work, as exelllplified by a large mining 
publication devoting its most· recent front cover to· effective pub- . 
licity on this point, picturing quartz crystals as "America's No;··l 
critical material." 

A stock-piling program was initiated in 194\1 by the Procurement· 
Division of the Treasury Department a:t;.~.d greatly ·expanded in 1941 
by Metals Reserve Company. In order to obtain material meeting 
ngid specifications, the Government found it advisable to purchase · 
vast quantities of quartz, a large percentage of which, upon testing 
at the National Bureau of Standards, proved . to be below grade. 
These large ·shipments were made in 1941 and early jn 1942 while· 
shipping was still relatively easy. · • · · · . · ' , ' · ·' 
· The largest factor in easing the supply situation in quartz crystal 
has resulted from efforts made since late in 1942 to utilize lower grade 
and smaller material. Extensive experiments finally indicated that 
c;~uartz co~tainin.g so-called "blu~ needles" can be ?sed ~n manufa~ur
mg certam OSCillators, and Signal Corps speCifications· have JUst ·· 
.recently been changed to permit the use of this type of material. 
in making oscillators for delivery to· them. Large stockS of ma~ · 
terial, meeting specifications except for their blue-needle content, 
have been accumulated in Government stocks. ·Also, preliminary 
results from tests now being made on the use of other material re
jected largely because of optical twinning by the Bureau of Stand
ards indicate that surpr.singly good yields of acceptable· oscillators 
may be expected from vast stocks (almost a year's supply) now held 
by the Government and previously considered useless. Adoption 
of new fabricating techniques to permit the utilization of smaller 
crystals has also contributed to an easier supply picture. 

WARTIME USES FOR INDUBTRIAL DIAMONDS ' 

Dian:tonqs, although usually associated: with engagement rings and 
expe~s1ve ]~welry, .are serving a great variety of vitally important 
uses m w~r mdustnes. T~ese uses are ~argely of. an indirect military 
nature, smce almost no d1amonds are mcluded m any actual equip
~ent used by t~e a~med services, but pro~uctio~ of war goods would 
VIrtually stop 1f diamonds were not available m factories through
out the country. Being by far the hardest substance known the 
~ are largely served through this property, and include c~shed 
gram and powder incorporated in wheels for grinding hard tool steels, 
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tungsten carbide, and so forth; individual or small groups of sione.s 
set in bits for trueing grinding wheels, extensively employed in war 
industry operations; small diamonds set in bits for rock drilling in 
mining and coootruction operations; individual shaped stones for 
finished. boring and turning of metals, plastics, and so forth; stones 
through which minute holes are drilled to ·draw fine wire; and grain 
and powder used extensively as an abrasive in sawing, grinding, lap
ping, and polishing hard materials such as special steels, glass, quartz 
and sapphire. · . · 

Requirements for diamonds in industrial uses have mounted by 
leaps and bounds in the past 2 years, and will show a further as
tonishing increase this year, the most spectacular increase having 
been for the cheapest quality material that is crushed up and used. 
in the manufacture of diamond wheels and saws. To date there has 
been no f!hortage of supplies, which was largely the result of rela-. 
tively heavy stocks held by industry in the United States. Further 
increases in requirements for crushing bort can be fully met only by 
expansion of mine production. . · 

SOUTH AFRICA CHIEF SOURCE OF DIAMONDS .. 
With the exception of relatively small production of ~enerally .high 

quality material in South Amenca, mainly Brazil, the world supply 
of diamonds comes from South Africa. All of this production now 
comes from placer operations, as contrasted with the earlier "pipe" 
mines in the Union of South Afri~a that have been closed down for 
some time. 

Senator SC!tuGHAM. Just a moment. Let me get this clear. I 
understood you to say the mines were shut down. · 

Mr. LuND. That is the pipe mines, Mr. Chairman, in South Africa, 
that have gone to very considerable depths, and most of the productia. 
now comes from placer operations in the Belgian Congo, Sierra Leone, 
Angola, and Union of South Africa. · . · 

Senator bcnuGHAM. Is it believed that an ample supply can .be 
furnished by placer operations! 

Mr. LUND .. Yes, sir. · 
Senator ScRUGHAM. If we have such an abundance of diamon~ 

there will be a decrease in price. - . 
Mr. LuNo. As a matter of fact, the demand has stayed right up with 

the supply for industrial purposes, practically. 
. Senator ScRUGHAM. I do not understand why they are closing doW. 
the mines when the need is increasing. : · 

Mr. LUND. Those mines were closed down over a period of years. 
mainly due to increasing costs, as I understand it, resulting from the 
great depths to which such mines as the Kimberley Premier and 
other mines have been sunk. 

Senator ScRUGIIAM. What would the average industrial diamond 
sell per carat¥ Can you give me a rough approximation¥ 

Mr. LuND. R~ther than average the total of industrial diamonds, I 
think it,. would be well to consuler crushing bort separately. This 
type of material sells for from about 55 cents to $1 or $1.25. 

Senator SCRTJGHAM. Per carat~ 
Mr. LUNo. Per carat. 
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Senator SCRUGHAM. For crushing into diamond powder. . I . · 
Mr. LUND. The crushing bort is used ma'inly in the manufacture of 

diamond wheels. · · 
.· Senator ScRUGHAM. What about the price of di:tfuonds used for 
points in diamond drills¥ · · ' : · : · . 
; Mr. LuND. Those fall under the category of 1ndustnal stones, and 
probably as a general average--! have not figured it out, Senator____.. 
but the prices on industrial stones will vary from about $2 or $3 per 
carat all the way up to $30 to $4:0 per carat. · · · . 

~enator SCRUGHAM. The highest would be the hardest¥ 
Mr. Lu11o'"D. And the purest, for making diamond di~ . -

,Senator SrnuGHAM (interposing). How many carats to the pound¥ 
Mr. LuND. You have me there, Senator. I think it is about 2,200 

carats. I would have to verify it, but I think that is about right. 
Senator SCEuGHAX. At $30 a carat, the price would be 30 times 2,200 

for the best industrial diamonds. · · : 
+,Mr. Lm."1>. Something of that nature; yes, sir. I would have to 
check on that conversion factor. · · · 

Senator SCRUGHAX. That yould be about $66,000 .a poW!d for in-
dustrial diamonds, 30 times 2,200. · 

:Mr. LuND. $30 i~ for your best quality industrial stones, and prob
ably an average for the better types of industrial stones would be more 
in the neighborhood of $8 or $10 a carat. · · · · 

Senator ScnuGHAM. Thank you. I understand.• -

EFFORTS TO DEVELOP DOMESTIC PBODUO'I'ION OP DIAMONDS : 

1-lr. Lmm. The only known oreurrence of diamonds on the North 
American contint>nt in possible commercial quantities is near Hot 
Springs, Ark. This deposit is geologically similar to the "pipes" in 
South Africa, and has had a small and rather spasmodie production 
record. The stones that have been recovered vary in quality from 
high-grade gem material to material usable for nothing but crushing 
and powder, but generally speaking are reported to h_ave been of very 
r;ood quality. Production in the past has come largely from the 
xesidual material accumulated on the surface through weathering, 
although the underlying perioditite has also been exploited to a minor 
extent. 

A company known as the North American Diamond Corporation 
was organized ovt>r a year ago to develop this property. The War 
Production Board recommended the expenditure of about $50,000 in 
the exploration of this property in order to determine the extent to 
which it could be relied upon as a source of diamonds. This procedure 
was not agreed to by the owners, because it was felt that such a small
acale operation would not recover all the diamonds and therefore 
li'Ould not compriEe a fair test. Plans for a privately financed project· 
were submitted by the owners, and our Division pushed it to the limit 
of its ability before the Facilities Committee of the War Production 
Board, but the Committee felt that the allocation of scarce equipment 
and supplies for more than a modest exploration program was not 
warranted. 

Senator &Rl"'GHAH. What is that, the Facilities Committee¥ 
1-lr. Lm.'"D. The Facilities Committee. . 
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Senator SCBUGHAM. The Facilities Committee of the War Produc
tion Board has turned down this enterprise on the ground it was too 
large an expenditure of money¥ . 
. ¥r. l•UND. Not ?f money, but of mat~rials. Considering the record, 
1t Is not too clear JUSt how much we might expect out of this project. 

s~nator SCRUGHAM. Have you any idea how many carats or pounds, 
carats is probably the best word to use, are in use per month or per 
year at the present time¥ Give us an approximate idea. In other 
words, is it 1,000 carats or 10,000 carats W · 

Mr. LuND. Used industrially, Senator! 
Senator SCBUGHAM. Yes·. 

· Mr. LUND. I wonder if we should mention that for the record 1 It is 
in the general neighborhood of - carats per month. 

Senator SCBUGHAM. That is very interesting; and these are chiefly 
obta~ned from placer operations and the Belgian Congo. 

Mr. LuND. Yes, sir. . · .. 
· Se;nator ScnuoaAM. What do those African diamonds run in 

average cost per carat! , . : 
. Mr. LUND, Considering the fact that crushing bort comprises prob
ably 80 percent of the sales with this bort selling at 55, 60, or 70 cents 
per .carat, I think the average would be more like-1 am just guessing 
now7 around $3 or $4: · .. : . · · · ' · 

Senator SCBUGHAM. Have you any figure¥ You investigated that, I 
assume, as to the estimated number of carats that can be obtained 
from American production! ~ 

Mr. LuND .. .The report submitted by the owners used a figure of about 
a fifth of a carat per yard of material. There is not too much in the 
way .of records to substantiate that figure, but even assuming that 
figure, they first proposed a pla~t of some 750 yards per day, ~t a filth 
of a carat per yard, 300 days a year, that would figure to a httle l~ . 
than 50,000 carats. • That :pl~nt would cost in the general neighbor
hood o£ close to $1 000 000 · · .. · · · 

Senator BucK. Is that the only deposit that has been discovered t · ·; 
'/ Mr .. LuND. ·There .have been other discoveries in that same general 
vicinity in Arkansas, but that is the only discovery on the continent .of 
North America, with the exception of a few diamonds found in glacial 
~a. ' . .. 

Sanator SCJtuGHAM. I have seen in the Smithsonian Institution a 
small number of diamonds from the Sierra Nevada. Would that come 
in the glacial drift! · 
• Mr. LuND. I am not familiar with that. . 

Senator SCBUGHAIII. They are on exhibit at the Smithsonian Institu-
tion. I looked at them recently. _ 

Mr. LuND. I know there have been a number of times in the past 
when diamonds were reported throughout the 'Vest. As a matter of 
fact, I think they mined for them in some instances. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. All right, proceed. · 
Mr. LuND. Actual Government stocks of diamonds which have been 

accumulated during the past 2 years will cover requirements for less 
than a year under the greatly expanded needs in 1943. ~oweve~, 

· large stocks are _known to exist in the. Un.ited K~ngdom, w1th addi
tional stocks in the producing countnes m Africa. Arrangements 
have recently been concluded by B. E. W. to transfer large reserve 



PROBLLMS OF AMERICAN SMALL. BUSI!NESS 2367 

stocks to Canada which can be draWn upon to meet extraon:.linary 
demands of the United Nations. •, . . , , . ' .:. , · ' • : 

Senator SCRUGILUI:. Has the Board of Economic Warfare been pUN 
chasing these diamonds to prevent the Axis nati~ns from. ~t~ 
them¥ · · ·, . . 

:Mr. Lm."D. I do not know the details of that program, Senator; bn~ 
I think that is a phase of their work, particularly m South America. 

.•. 
PRICES OO!I."TBOLLED BY DIAYOllo"D hJ.."DICATE . 

' 
Senator ScRuoiiAM. Who sets the price fo~ these diam~nds Y r · D~ 

the War Production Board set them, or the syndicate! . . · .. . . 
1\Ir. LUND. Since the great majority of diamonds are obta.inOO 

through London, from South African sources, I think the prj.ces are 
controlled and largely determined by the Diamond Trading Corpo-; 
ration. · . . · , -.· ~ r . ' 

Senator SCRUGHAM. What I am getting at is~ is this a competitive 
business, or monopolized business¥ If you do not like the price one 
company sets for diamonds, can you go .tq some .other_ agency and 
buy diamonds¥ . · , . . . - . _, 1 . • ; -,,,, 

Mr. LCND. Only in Brazil and Venezuela, where th~ production is 
relatively small, a very small percentage of the. world supply., ,.-As ~ 
say, virtually all South African· production is marketed through the 
United Kingdom and a large part through the :Diamond Trading 
Corporation, so there is not any other place you can go, for the great 
bulk of your diamond req~ments. • • . . · t , . -, • ·, .1 •1 • • 

Senator Scnuo:a.ur. The pr1ce they set lS the pnce you pay.,. Is that 
correct¥ l , _ . : 

1\Ir. Luim. That is correct. ; ... · ·: . •' 
Senator MURRAY. Does this syndicate hold down the production ol 

di~monds in order to provide a scarcity and in that way ~old up the 
pncest - . ; ; .·: -.. , · 

1\Ir. LUND. I do not think that is true generally, particularly :with 
respect to industrial diamon:ds. There have been sizab~e .stocks built 
up, particularly of these industrial stones. - : 

I have said nothing about gem stones, and as far as production o~ 
diamonds is concerned. the principal value, J: think, lies iq. marketing 
gem quality stones. We have run into a situation of a greatly in
creased demand for industrial stones, with a sizable stock having been 
accumulate~ over a period of years, so that the prices have no~ risen 
to any constderable extent. · · : ·.! · · 

There are reports, at least, that the quality of some of the industrial 
series is not what it has been; but there again, it is a question of 
whether stocks of the best quality material have been depleted, thus 
necessitating using slightly lower qualities in making tools. · -, 

Senator SCRrca.ur. Senator, Mr. Lund has said the pipe mines 
have been shut down due to the fact that they can procure diamonds 
cheaper from placer mines. . _ . , , 

Is that true Mr. Lund¥ · , · · . . , 
Mr. Ltnm. These mines have been shut down for a varying number 

of years. up to 15 or 20 years. I think the most recent shut-down · 
was in- about 1939. 
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·· ~nator S~w.urr .. ~ou mean .to say that t.he full supply of.diamonds 
this country ls rece1vmg new IS from Afnca, from the Bntish Gov. 
ernmentW 
. 1\Ir. LuND. Our supply comes now from stocks that have accumu· 
lated in the hands of the producers or in London together with new 
production that has come from the placer operations. 
. Senator STEw ABT. In Africa! 

1\Ir. LuND. Yes, sir. 
Senator STEWAB'l'. Is there a shortage of supply¥· 
~lr. LuND. Not yet: In. orde~ to .m~et the greatly expanding re

qmrements for crushmg bort, 1t Will be necessary to increase the 
amount of production. 

Senator STEWART. You described somewhat the use of diamonds in 
the manufacture of war materials. Is the demand for the use of 
diamonds increasing commercially¥ 

Mr. LUND. Yes, sir. 
'Senator STEWART. Is it apprehended there will be a shortage in the 

near future! ' · · 
Mr. LuND. There will be a shortage unless we are able to increase 

the production. Not in the inimediate future. 
·Senator STEWART. You spoke of increasing the production in 

this country, the development of the Hot Springs deposits. 
Mr. LUND. In order to provide the crushing bort-and that is where 

the main increase is occurring-we will have to go elsewhere. 
· Senator STEWABT. What is that¥ . 

1\Ir. LuND. Crushing bort. That is the cheapest quality required. 
1 · Senator STEw AnT. Who owns the Hot Springs deposit! 

Mr. LUND. The North American Diamond Corporation. l think 
Mr. Wilkinson is principal owner, and a Mr. Blick. 
· Senator STEWART. Mr. Wilkinson lives where! 

Mr. LuND. I think in Logansport; Ind. · 
. Stenator STEWART. Is there any connection between that own.ership 

and the ownership in Africa and Brazil¥ 
· Mr. LuND. I know of none. 

DEVELOP;MENT OF HOT SPRINGS DIAMOND FIELD REJECTED ON BASIS THAT 
EXPENif:TURE ·oF NECESSARY MATERIALS UNW ABRANTED 

·Senator STEWART. 1Vhy have not efforts been made to develop the 
Hot Springs, Ark., field! 

Mr. LuND. We recommended the expenditure of a sum of money 
to explore that-

Senator STEw ART. Who recommended it! 
1\Ir. LuND. The War Production Board. 
Senator ScRUGHAM. Why was it not done! 
Mr. LUND. Because for this particular exploration we we~e sug

gesting sinking test pits 40 feet deep, 6 feet square, some thirty or 
forty of them over this property, and running the peridotite "green 
ground" through a mill, a mill to rec?ver the diamonds. . Th~ owners 
did not agree to that under the behef that a s~all mill might not 
recover all the diamonds, and therefore it would not comprise a fair 
test. · · 

They then decided to finance it themselves, submitting a project 
running to some nine hundred thousand dollars. . 
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Senator SCRUGHA.X. Which was submitted to you 9 ~ I · 
Mr. LuND. Which was submitted to tae War Productiori Board. 

"\\T e trimmed it down as far as we could, on the basis of tight equip
ment and sup(>lies that could be screened out, we submitted ij; to the 
committee whtch reviewed this project, and as I !,lay, it was decided· 
that the sup{'lY picture at that time did not warr~nt the expenditure 
of the matenal. · - - · 

Senator STEW ART. What committee was that you spoke of r 
t . 

QUESTION OF _MEMBERSHIP OF FACILITlES COM:M1TTEE 

. Mr. LuND. The Facilities Committee of the War Production Board. 
Senator STEw AnT. That is not the full name of the committee, is it I 
Senator ScnuoHAM. It is the Facilities Review Committee, is it 

noU 
Mr. LuND. I have known it as the Facilities Committee. : ' ' 
Senator STEw ART. How many members are there on. that commit-

tee~ - ' . . . . 1 -

Mr. LUND. I cannot tell you. 
Senator S!f'EWART. Are you a member¥ 
Mr. LuND. No, sir. 
Senator STEWART. Who are the members¥ 
Mr. LUND. I do not know their names. 
Senator STEWART. It is not a secret committee¥ 

. Mr. LuND. No, sir; it is not. 
Senator STEWART. Do -you know any of them¥ Is it within the 

War Pro:luction Board¥ . , , . 
Mr. LUND. Yes; it is in the Facilities Bureau. . I am sorry, but I 

do not know the names of any members of that committee., ·, · · 
Senator STEWART. This committee. refused to recommend the ex

penditure of this money, because the demand did not justify ·the 
expenditure and use of critical materials and erecting necessm 
equipment at the mine¥ . . · ; . ~ 

Mr. LuND. Yes. · · . . 
Senator STEWART. Has the situation f'hanged any since the Board 

passed on that¥ · · . · · 
Mr. Lmm. I do want to make it clear that it is ma\nly the expend

iture of materials. \Vas that not understood¥ They were agreeing 
to the financing of it themselves. ·. . 

Senator STEW ART. You spoke of having to trim the cost as though 
that was an important item. . . . ~ 

Mr. Lusn. That was done, as all projects are, sir--screened ·out 
to cover just the bare necessities on materials and equipment. . Those 
are the bottleneck items. 

Senator STEWART. The picture has changed since that determina-
tion was made by the committee~ . - · · 1 

b~r. LuND. The c?mmittee_at fir~t suggested that a smaller, modest 
proJect :;;hould be gtven consideratiOn if they were to present it. I 

Senator Smw ART. That was purely on the basis of demand! 
:Mr. I.uNo. That is right. 
Then I sny the owners trimmed it down, I think it was from ~he 

original 750-yard plant, to somewhere near 250 yards per day, and 
that, too, was not approved. 
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DEMAND FOR DIAMONDS HAS INCREASED 8INCB Dl'lCI8ION 0-, 
FAm.mES CO:MMITrEB 

. Senator STEW ..urr. Has the picture changed any since then t Has 
the demand for diamonds increased and iS the supply diminishing! 
Is that the situation now, or, as you said a moment ago, do you foresee 
that there will be a shortage of diamonds¥ 

1\Ir. LUND. The demand has increased since then. · 
Senator STEWART. Can you foresee a shortage¥ . 
1\Ir. LUND. Possibly a. couple of" years from now, but no immedi-

ate shortage. · 
. : Senator STEw ART. How long will it take you to develop this pro
posed project in Arkansas¥ 

Mr. LuND. It might take in the general neighborhood, depending 
on how large it is, of 9 months to a year. · 

Senator STEWART. Do you think it would be evidence of foresight 
to decide now that we need this development and provide for it! 

Mr. LUND. AB I said before, I would like to see a fair test made 
on that property. Also, as I said before, we do not know, the rec
ord is not too well known, as to just what we can expect from that 
underlying material in Arkansas. The recorded data in the past, 
ever since 1906, when diamonds were discovered down there, show a. 
total output of something in the nature of 50,000 stones at about 
an average of a fifth of a carat per stone. Probably 10 percent of 
those have been gem stones. The remainder were industrials good 
quality ones generally; about 1 percent of which was classified as 
bort. 
1 Senator STEWART. Classified as what! 

Mr. LUND. Bort. 
Senator STEW ART .. That is a. technical name! 

· · Mr. LUND. Crushing bort. It is the cheapest· quality, used only 
ior crushing up, and that is where our great increase in demand 
lies at the present. . 

Senator STEW ART. In regard to the quality of the Hot Springs 
Oiamonds, is it satisfactory for commercial purposes¥ 

Mr. LUND. Very good quality, Senator; yes. 
• 1 Senator STEWART. So far as you know, this committee just simply 
refused, not because of lack of quality of the stone, but because they 
think there is an adequate SUJ?ply! 
· Mr. LuND. For the time berng. 

Senator STEwART. For the time being¥ . 
l Mr. LUND. Yes, sir. 

Senator STEWART. You have always heard of this committee as the 
Facilities Committee . 

. Mr. LUND. It used to be the Facilities Clearance Committee, and 
I think "it is now known as the Facilities Committee. 

Sepator STEw ART. Is that the same committee we know up on the 
Hill as the "bottleneck committee"! 

1\Ir. LUND. Perhaps. · 
Senator STEWART. We have never been able to find out who the 

members of the committee are. It is not a secret organization¥ 
Mr. LUND. No. 
Senator STEw ART. Do you know any of the names! 
Mr. LUND. No. I have only been before it once or twice. 
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·.Senator STEWART. They are strange faces. · · · ·· f . . 
· Mr. LuND. Strange faces; yes, sir. Th~y are people with _whom I 
have not had any contact. I have not met them at any other tune. 

Senator SCRUGHAM. All right; proceed, Mr. ~und. • · . · • · , 
: Mr. LUND. I am almost through as far as diamonds are concerned; 

just a few sentences more. . : ; 
At the same time the United Kingdom has agreed to bend every effort 

to supply current requirements from present production in order that 
these reserves may be maintained. This Canadian reserve, plus stocks 
held by industry and by Government, will amount. ~o a supply of more 
than 2 years under the weatly expanded 1943 reqUirements.. ·, : 

However, as previously indicated, if our expanded needs are to be 
met from current production, the mine output will have to be greatly 
increased without delay, and plans are being made to effectuate this. · 

· INCREASED PRICE HAS ENABLED PRODUCTION OF MERCURY TO KEEP PACE 
WITH INCREASED DEMAND 

. Mercury: A great variety of uses, including dir~t and indirect war 
'uses and essential civilian uses, are served by mercury, either in the 
form of metal or a variety of chemical compounds.· To mention only 
a few, they include its use in tracer bullets, detonators, medicines, anti
fouling paint for ships, paravanes, electrical apparatus, industrhl 
instruments, seed disinfectants, and as a catalyst in the production of 
important chemicals. . , · .· · , . · · .. 

During the period of greatly expanded consumption since 1939; do-· 
mestic production has increased almost threefold in comparison with 
an average for the 10 years preceding. Domestic output is now at the 
highest rate since the early bonanza days. This increase has virtually 
balanced our own domestic consumption, and was made possible largely 
by the increase in price, which also approximately trebled. This heavy 
drain on very limited proven reserves has necessitated an energetic 
exploration an.-t development program to uncover new deposits as fast 
as reserves are depleted. This program must be continued at an ac:
celerated rate since mercury, or quicksilver, as it is better known to 
the mining profession, generally occurs in erratic, discontinuous, and 
shallow d~posits, which as a result cannot be blocked out far in advance 
in mining operations. As a result, the known reserve picture is alway~ 
a serious question mark beyond a relatively sh_ort period of time. 

The price incentive alone was sufficient until relatively recently to 
provide the increased output needed to meet expanded requirements. 
However, it was necessary for Government agencies interested in the 
supply program to maintain a united front in opposing threatened 
Government action to reduce prices which, it was felt, would seriously 
curtail domestic output. . . · 

FURTHER ENOOURAGEMENT NOW NECESSARY TO DEVELOP 
OOMESTIO MERCURY RESERVE 

Since the middle of 1942, however, it has been felt advisable and 
D:,ecessary to of!er further encouragement and incentive to develop addi
tional domestic reserves. Several means of accomplishing this were 
resorted to, including- - . 

( 1) A. program by- Metals Reserve Company to purchase surplus 
newly mmed domestic output. 
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{2) A program carried out by Metals Reserve Company to guar
antee a market at prices slightly below the ceiling to new and eligible 
mercury producers for their output through 1943, with consideration 
now being given to the extension of this through 1944. 
· {3) Continuation of a vigorous exploration program by the Geo
logical Survey. · 

( 4) A drilling program recommended to the Bureau of Mi~es. . ' 
{5) Financial assistance to the following companies has been recom

mended by the Division: Cinnabar J.Iines, Inc., Prineville, Oreg.; 
Humphreys Gold Corporation, Amity, Ark.; Reward mine, Pacific 
Placer Co.; Mina, Nev.; and Heln mine, Anglo American Co., Middl&-
town, Calif. · 
· (6) Project priority assistance for major reduction plant installa• 

tions at the Hermes mine, Yellow Pine, Idaho; Lucky Strike mine, 
Medford, Oreg.; Ozark Quicksilver Cq., Amity, Ark.; and the Vic
toria Gravel Co., Terlingua, Tex.; and for expansion of facilities other 
than reduction plants at the Klau mine and New Idria mine in Cali
fornia, and the Cordero mine in Nevada. 

(7) An access road program has been carried out. In all, $124,000 
is being expended in nine different road projects. · 

Accompanying the greatly expanded production during the past 3 
years, during which prices have been far above previous levels, there 
has been a very noticeable decrease in the average grade of ore mined.. 
This has dropped from approximately 7.4 pounds per ton in 1939 t;() 
5.1 pounds per ton in 1942. ·It is next to impossible to estimate with 
~my degree,of accurac;y the lo~g-term do~estic production pictu~e, b?t 
It 1s felt that even With contmued exertiOn of best efforts to brmg ui 
new production it is decidedly unlikely that present levels can be in
creased. · It is more probable that there will be a gradual tapering {)ff 

· beginning even in 1943 or 1944 as compared w1th 1942 production 
levels. . 
, . Mercury is one of ti v~ry few metals of which sizable stockpiles have 
been accumulated by the Government during the war period. This 
has resulted in the main from the spectacular expansion in producti{)Ii 
from Mexican and Canadian mines, and it has also been possible to 
accumulate sizable stocks which originated in Spain to be qeld in the 
United Kingdom as a reserve against lend-lease requirements of the 
United Nations. 

SUPPLY PICTURE FOR PLATINUM :METALS 

The so-called platinum metals group comprises a number of metals, 
the majority of which are very little known by the public or by industry 
generally. . They include platinum, palladium, iridium, ruthenium, 
rhodium, and osmium. Normal peacetime uses revolve largely around 
jewelry and the decorative arts, witn electrical, chemica~, dental, _and 
other miscellaneous uses, such as laboratory ware, f.ountam-pen pomts, 
and phonograph needles, comprising the remaind~r. 'Var u~es ~ave 
greatly expanded the requirements for these metals m such applications 
as electrical contacts, wire for radios, catalyst in nitric acid ma?mfao
ture, fuse wire, searchlight reflectors, and temper~tl~re-control mstru
ments. As a result it has he~n necessary to prohibit the use of some 
of these metals fo·r nonessential purposes such as jewelry manufacture. 
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T"ne situation in pla~illam.lms changed radi,cally since World War I, 
mainly as a result of the development of ~e largest world source of 
platinum metals in the Sudbury nickel deposits of Canada. Russia, 
South Africa, and Colombia continue to supply sub!ftantial ILV'lounts, 
but minor in comparison with the Canadian output. As a result there -
has been no shortage of platinum metals as a group, but there has been 
and will continue to be a need for a certain amount of substitution 
between metals in the group to meet requirements for particular uSes. 

There is very little primary dome._<:tic production in the United 
States proper, with the exception of small amounts of byproduct metal 
obtained from dredging operations in certain localities and in the re
fining of common base metals. However, there is one large producer 
of platinum in Alaska which contributes substantial amounts of plat
inum and a relatively large proportion of iridium to our new supplies. 
Consideration was given to the advisability of stepping up the output 
from this source, but it was found that limited reserves did not war- . 
i'ant installation of additional heavy equipment at that operation. 
However, much special attention has had to be directed toward keep
ing this operation going at capacity because of the difficult transporta-
tion involved. . 

Senator ScRrGHAM. Where is that-in- Alaska I 
Mr. Ln•n. Yes. There has been one additional substantial change 

in the platinum supply pictu.re since 19-11. Previous to that time, resi
dues and concentrates from Canadian operations were shipped to 
England for refining, the refined metals then being returned to the 
United States. In order to remove the dependency on such refining 
&rrangl'ffients, also involving the dangerous double-ocean haul, refin
ing facilities were provided in the United States to take care of our 
own needs. As a result, concentrates and residues are now sent 
directly to this country from Canada for refining and marketing. 

Sizable stocks of platinum and iridium have been accumulated by 
the Government, largely from Colombian and Russian sources, and ad-
ditional quantities will continue to come in. · 

SILYEB SUPPLY ADEQUATE FOB W AB A.ND "ESSEI\'TIAL CIVILIAN NEEDS 

Industrial uses of silver in peacetime involve mainly its nse in silver- · 
ware. jewelry, other decorative arts, and in photography. Numerous 
wartime uses have been greatly expanded and are still on the increase, 
including both old industrial uses of an essential nature and new uses 
that have sprung up largely during the war. These war and essential 
civilia_n applicatio1_1s comprise bearings, ~lectrical contact_s, photo
graphic goods, brazmg alloys, solder, and ID.J.SCellaneous cheiD.Ical prod
ucla. Large quantities are also required for foreign coinage, par
ticularly in those areas to which large numbers of troops are being 
sent. 

North American mines account for the great majority of the world 
silver output with ~Iexico and the United States leading the field. 
:Mexican pr~uction has been holding up well, but there has been quite 
a n:<fuction in ~mtput from Canada and the United States. Even so, 
~vailable supphes have been a~equate to m~t essential needs, although 
It has been ~ary to curtail nonessential consumption in order to 
eft'ectuate this balance. 
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· Senator SCRuGHAH. There has been no shortage for essential civilian 
needs. ' · ··· · · · .. · ' 
· Mr. LUND. That is right. With the exception of a short period back 
in Aug•JSt and eifrly September of 1942, when there was a little delay 
in imports, there has been no actual shortage of silver to meet essential 
civilian needs. · · · · · · · 

Senator ScnuGHAH. Do you anticipate any increased demand for 
coinage froni places where troops have been sent I · · 

.M:r. LUND. There have been substantial demands. It is hard to 
make any estimate of what those demands 1Vill be in the future. · • 

Senator SCRUGHAH. Is there demand from Great Britain for coinage 
for India as there was during the World War I 

Mr. LUND. No, sir; not for India . 
. Senator B:ut1 Does not the country possess a great stockpile of 

silver! ·· · · · · • 
Mr. LUND. There are large stocks held by the Treasury. 
Senator BucK. How could there be any shortage! . · 
Jt-Ir. LUND. At present those stocks. are not available ·for consump--

tion. · ·· · ·· · · · 
· Senator BuCK. The production is about equal! · · · 
Mr. LUND. U;p to the present the new supplies have been adequate to 

·meet the essential uses. · · ·' · · · · · · 
Senator SCRu'GHAH~ Ju~ a moment. I -think it is well to interject at 

this point the fact that· most of the silver held by the Treasury is 
pledged for· paper money, the paper dollars. . Anyone is entitled to 
get a silver dollar O? demand. · . ·. _ . ·. - • 

Mr. LUND.' That IS correct. · · 
SenatOr SCRUGHAH. A large portion of this storage is a necessity in 

order to have a currency em which payment can be m.ade in silver. 
Mr. Lmo."D: 'Yes, sir.' ' · .. · ' · · . · · ' 

· Senator ScnuGHAH. I would like to have that' as a matter of record. 
:Mr. LuND. A modest stock-piling program has been initiated 

through Metals Reserve Company in order to provide a cushion agai.nst 
contingencies and to be assured that any temporary excess supplies of 
foreign silvet would not be cham1eled into the Treasury Department 
where silver would not be immediately available for industrial use. 

A summary statement on the part played by silver in the war effort 
would, be very incomplete without a reference to the program for loan
ing Treasury Department "free" silver for use in such nonconsumptive 
applications as bus bars and transformer windings, under which ar
rangement the silver will be returned to the Treasury after the war~ 
This program'is being handled by the Consen-ation Division of the 
War Production Board and by Defense Plant Corporation, and I am 
advised that some 25,000 tons have been earmarked for use in specified 
war plants, with plans quite well advanced for the allocation of a 
large proportiop o,f the remaining amount to other projects, possibly 
including overhead transmissio:Q lines. Use of silver on this tremen
dous scale is possible only through the loaning arrangement, since its 
cost for these applications, in which it substitutes for copper an<! 
aluminum, would be definitely prohibitive, with.foreign silver now 
costing over $6 per pou..."ld as compared with copper at 12 cents and 
aluminum at 15 cents per pound. · 
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CORUNDUM SUPPLY CIUEFLY lMPORTED, BUT~ SHIPPING DIFFICULTIES . 
NECESSITATE DEVELOPMENT OF OOMESTIC SOURCES 1 

. : 

Virtually all of the corundum .req_uire~eil.ts are ipdirect war: ancl 
essential CIVilian in nature, the principal Uses being as an abrasive i_Q · 
the manufacture of grinding wheels and in the optical trade. . It is a 
form of aluminum ox~de that occurs in nature, and in the great expan
sion of the abrasive industry in the past few decades the natural ma
terial has been supplemented to a very large extent by manufactured 
aluminum oxide derived from bauxite and other aluminous minerals., 
There are certain applications, however, in .which the ground~up corun; 
dum abrasive is definitely superior and preferred to the manufactured 
material. · · 1 • • • 

The .United States and Canada formerly were producers of corun1 
dum, but since 1920 our entire domestic supply has been imported 
from richer sources in South Africa. Faced with heavy increases in 
requirements in 1942, arrangements were made to expand the output 
in South Africa and to contract for all such supplies through Metals 
Reserve Company. Shipping difficulties, however, resulted.in periQds 
of serious shortages during which strict allocation to the most essen~ 
tial users was necessary. During the past year, as a result, we hav~ 
pushed for a careful resurvey of localities in the United States and 
Canada where corundum is known to OCCJll",. and arrangements are 
finally being made for the purcha~ by M~tals Reserve Company of. 
a substa1;1tial sample that has been produced in the Carolinas in order. 
to have it thoroughly tested for various use applications.· , . 

It appears that even under the most favorable results from th4S 
prospects urider investigation, domestic deposits will not be able ~ 
supply more than about 10 percent of our requirements. A Gov~rn.-, 
meut stockpile amounting to approximately a year's requir~meq~ 
has been recommended, but owing to shipping difficulties it has been 
possible to acquire only a. relatively s.mall part of this .amount. 

CIDEF STRA'IEGIC USE OF TALC IS IN MANUFACTURE OF STEATITE. : 
, • • . • • .. l .r 

The mineral talc is used for a great variety of. applications, only; 
one or two of which have resulted in any real supply problem. in 
connection with war demands. The most strategic use of this min., 
eral for war purposes is in the manufacture of electrical ·high~fre.., 
quency insulators known as steatite. . · 

Senator ScnuGHAM. You spoke of that as steatite W 
:Mr. LuND. Yes, sir. · ' , . , 
Senator ScnuGHAM. That is soapstone. . , 1 , 1 • 

l\Ir. LuND. There is a varying terminology there In many -casea 
it is used to refer to the fabricated product resulting. 

Senator ScRUGHAM. 'Vhat is steatite~ , . 1 

l\Ir. LUND. I know that for steatite you must have a very pure 
form of talc. 'I he iron must be very low, and it must possess certain: 
physical characteristics. , · • . 

Senator ScnuGHAM. Anyway, there is no shortage! . 
Mr. LuNo.. No shortage. · 
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• for this purpose a talc of ~pecial pu~ity and physical character
lsbcs must be used. Domestic production of a grade suitable for 
steatite is centered mainly. in a relatively small area near Death 
Valley .in Califo,.-nia, with another sizable potential producer in Mon
tana. There is also large potential production in Alabama, but this 
would require beneficiation and plant construction. 

Supplies are adequate for all steatite requirements. 
Although it appeared necessary late in 1942 to prohibit the use 

of this type of talc for certain. nonessential purposes, the reduced 
steatite schedules will now permit some of this being diverted back 
to such uses as talcum powder. 

As an insurance measure against contingencies which might affect 
the small concentrated production in California and its transportation 
to the large consuming centers in the East, we recommend, with the 
concurrence of the Signal Corps, the construction of facilities to 
beneficiate the Alabama talc, which would give us a large producer 
in the East. However, this project was deemed unnecessary to the 
war effort and was turned down by the Facilities Committee. 
· We have now initiated a program to build up stocks of steatite 
grade talc in the East which will amount to at least a year's supply 
for .steatite manufacture. Such stocks will be accumulated in small 
measure from imports already contracted for by the Government, 
by stocks held by the steatite manufacturers themselves, and by 
stocks of domestic talc to be purchased by the Government and 
stored in the East. 

. Talc of other grades is employed extensively as a filler in _paint, and 
it appears as though financial assistance may have to be gtven to in
crease production of this type of talc at certain properties in order 
to meet expanded requireme:rtts for paint for naval and military 
uses. This is under active study et the present time. 

I'ROJE<71'8 FOR INCREASING PRODUCTION OF SPODUMENE 

Spodumene, a~blygonite, and byproduct lithium phosphate are the 
raw materials from which lithium and lithium salts are obtained. All 
of these ma.terials have been produced domestically, principally from 
the Black Hills of South Dakota, southern California, and the south
ern Appalachians. The greatly expanded increase in military re
quirements for lithium salts in 1942 necessitated the active promotion 
of new sources of spodumene. A Reconstruction Finance Corporation 
loan was authorized to increase the capacity of the mining and milling 
facilities of the Black Hills Tin Co., and an additional loan was 
authorized early this year when the completed plant was destroyed 
by fire. 

In addition project priorities were granted to the Solvay Process 
Co. for development with private capital of a mine and plant at Kings 
Mountain, N. C., where the largest spodumene occurrence in the United 
States is reported. This project is now getting into production, and 
when running at full capacity should make available more than enough 

-spodumene concentrates to meet all essential needs. 
Meanwhile every effort has been made to expand output from other 

domestic mines, but possibilities of obtaining any substantial relief 
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bv such measures with~ut installation of milling equipment are' slight..., 
Efforts have also been made by means ~f 'Governm~nt purchases to 
bring in supplies promptly fr~m Australia and BraziJ, but th~ ~, 
have been helpful to only a mmor _extent:- . . . 

A modest stock-piling program, mcluding both foreign and domestic: 
concentrates, has been undertaken ~o provide. a cushion. against ~~~er 
unfore;een drops in future domestic production or against posSibility 
of further increases in requirements. · 

POBEIGN SOURCES OP KYA..NTI'E HAYB BEI.D UP, DO:IIESTIC PRODUC'l'ION 
INCREASED 

Lar!!e scale'll-<>e of the mineral kyanite, an aluminum silicate, in the 
manufacture of refractories has been a relatively recent development. 
After it is calcined, ground up, an<! mixed with a suitable binder,_ it· 
is used to manufacture refractory bncks. shapes, and cements that gtve 
especiallv long service under severe firing conditions. It finds par
ticularly-broad applications in refractories for lin~g elect~ca~ ~· 
naces in steel and nonferrous smelters and foundries and m lining 
parts subject to severe service in equipment handling molten glass in 
glass plants. 

Virtually all United States supplies of the coarse crystalline mineral 
hue come from India, while the United States itself produces a more 
finely ground product which is utilized in the manufacture of super
duty refractory cements and as an ingredient in glass which is to be 
subJected to high temperatures in service. . 

In 1941 when shippmg began to show signs of tightening, investiga
tions were pushed to determine what material of domestic origin would 
sern as the best substitute. After extensive tests bf the Bureau of 
Mines, with the cooperation of the Bureau of Standards, the Tennessee 
Valley Authority, and industry, it was found that massive topaz found 
in South Carolina would form the best calcined substitute for mullite 
obtained from Indian kyanite. Further difficulties in plant design 
either to recover or to kill the volume of fluorine gas obtained in the 
calcining of topaz were finally surmounted, and detailed plans were 
submitted for a mill to calcine the topaz on a scale which would make 
us independent of the Indian product. · · 

~Ieanwhile, the recommendation was made for stocl-piling the In
dian material to provide a suitable cushion for use while the proposed 
p_lant was und~r const!"lction. Shippin~ continued to bring in quanti
ties from India sufficient to meet reqmrements under a strict alloca
tion system. Industry stocks amounted, late in 1942, to almost a 
year's supply. 

rnder these ~nditions the Facilities Committee felt that the equip
J]}('nt and matenals needed for the plant could be utilized better for 
?ther current p~rpose:; a~d tabled_ t~e project for later consideration, 
lf and when serious shippmg restrictions made mo¥ement of this mate.. 
rial too difficult. 
~mand for the do~estic product has also increased greatly, re

q~unng _ertlarged operat_IOns at one pr:operty and the granting of finan
cial a~Istance to permit the reopenmg of another property, both in 

~3-pt.l&--6 
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the East. Productio~ from these two companies will meet ihe esti
mated needs for essential uses. 
· Senator SCRUGHAM. What is the difference between domestic kya

liite all!i Indian kyanite I 
Mr. LuND .. The Indian kyani~e apparently produces a better prod

uct for makmg shapes and bncks. We do produce some domestic 
kyanite, but it is fine grain. 

Senator BcRuGHAM. Is there any shortage of these minerals! 
Mr. ·LuND. We have approximately a year's stock at the present 

time, and we plan to increase it beyond that in the Government stock 
pile.' · . . 

Senator SCRuGHAM. Proceed. 
Mr. LUND. That completes my statement. . · 

. Sena.tor SCRUGHAM. It is quite a contribution to the record, and we 
appreciate your courtesy. 

Mr. LUND .. Thank you. . 
Senator ScnuouAM. The next witness will be Mr. Andrew Leith, 

Chief, Ferro-Alloys Branch of the War Production Board. 

S~ATEMENT OF ANDREW LEITH, CHIEF, FERRO-ALLOYS BRANCH, 
WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

Senator ScRUGHAM .. This inquiry will be conducted by Senator 
Buck. . 

·Mr. Leith, if you will give your name to the reported 
Mr. LEITH. Andrew Leith, Chief, Ferro-Alloys Branch, War Pro

duction Board. 
Senator BucK, Will you proceed! 

DANGER OF ACUTE SHORTAGE OF MA1ifGANESE, DUE TO NECESSITY FOR RELYI:SG 
. ONIMPORTS 

Mr. LEITH. The United States does not have any large high-grade 
aeposits of manganese ore, and we have always had to rely upon im
ports for upwards of 95 percent of our total requirements. During 
the last World War, due largely to lack of prewar planning, an acute 
shortage of manganese ore developed, with the result that the steel 
industry learned Its lesson on this phase of preparedness and has never 
forgotten it. For 20 years following the First World War great 
efforts were made to persuade the Government to stockpile man
ganese ore, but they came to no good end. However, the steel industry 
itself built up very large reserves, equivalent perhaps to 2 years' 
supply at their normal rate of consumption. 

\Vhen the National Defense Advisory Commission was formed in 
1940, manganese was the first mineral to receive active attention. At 
that time a plan was laid to prevent a recurrence of the shortage which 
occurred in 1918, and in its broad outlines that plan has been fol
lowed consistently bv the successors to the Defense Commission, 
0. P.M., and W. P.~B. It has not been possible to carry through 
some phases of the plan, but without going into. too many details I 
will herewith outline what it is. 
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It has been, and still is, the plan ~ ~ontinue to import a~ mu?h 
manganese ore as possible wherever shtppm~ space can b~ made av~ul
able without interfering with military or naval plans f!r without taking 
shipping space away from more urg.ently needed -I:rllports, sac.h as 
copper bauxite or rubber. Thus, our rmports have almost exclusively 
been ~turn ca~goes on vessels sent to various parts of the world for 
other reasons. The global nature of .this war and the great yolume of 
outgoing cargoes have been responsible for the fact that s1~ce June 
1940 we have been able to meet a steadily growing demand by the steel 
industry and have at the same time been able to increase the stocks in 
the country by about half a million tpns of manganese ore. Further,. 
more, I believe it can safely be stated that in no case has a ship been 
diverted or sent out in ballast for a return cargo of manganese ore. 

, I 

INCREASE IN DOMESTIC PRODUCTION- M.'UST BE l.ARGELY OF !.OW-GRADE ORES 

Experience during the 20 years preceding this war amply demon7 
strated that the potential production of natural high-grade ore in this 
country is not, and never can be, large,. Even greatly increased prices 
could not materially affect production of natural ores, and each price 
increase brings diminishingly smaller returns.. . . 

There are, however, a few well-Jrnown large deposits of low-grade 
manganese ore in this country which could add materially to our supply 
if they could be beneficiated. In this respect it is perhaps wise to qual. 
ify the term "large." I believe it is safe to say that our entire-probable 
reserve of 10 percent manganese ore is less than about 40,000,000 tons, 
which means that 'even our so-called large deposits are by no means 
inexhaustible if we should proceed to exploit them on a large scale. 

Senator MURRAY. Why do you have that policy of importing as much 
manganeEe as possible~ . 

1\lr. LEITH. We could not exist without it. 
Senator MuRRAY. You could not exist without it! 
Mr. LEITH. No. 
Senator MURRAY. How much of a stockpile have you f · · · 
Mr. LEITH. I do not know whether to put this in months or .figures. 

Those figures are confidential. · · · 
Senator MURRAY. Cannot the domestic production be greatly ex

panded1 
1\lr. LEITH. Not enough to make as much steel as we are making. 

You would have to shut down three-quarters of the industry. 

WOULD INCREASED FRICE RESULT IN RAPID INCREASE IN PRODUCTION? . 
Senator MURRAY. With.an increased p~ice for lower grade of nian~ 

ganese, would that not brmg up production tremendously¥ · · 
Mr. LEITH. Not enough. . 
Senator MURRAY. Not enough¥ My understanding is that there are 

a ,-eat many States that have manganese deposits. 
Mr. LErnl. In my judgment, sir, that is not correct. . 

. Sena~r MURRAY: I know that in Montana there could be. a great 
~ncrease m ~roductwn, and the War Production Board was pretty slow 
m en~uragmg t~1at development. It is only recently that you 0. K.'d 
the mtll to be built there. 
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M:r. LEITH. I call your attention, sir, that it was in July 19-!0 that 
we started the biggest mitie in Montana. · 

Senator MURRAY. But that was an area that was already developed. 
Mr: LEITH. T es, sir. 
Senator M~Y. I am talking about developing new deposits of 

manganese. · · 
Ml\ LEITH. Yes. 
SenatQr MURRAY. There could have been a. much more rapid develop

ment of new deposits of ore if there had been a. policy to support that. 
Mr. Li:ITH. I am not su:re in what way our policy has not supported 

it. - . 
Senator MURRAY. What! 
Mr. LErnr. I am not sure in what way our policy has not supported 

it. 
Senator MURRAY. Yon fooled around with the construction of that 

mill out in Montana. That was the one place where you will continue 
the production of domestic manganese; is that not true 1 

Mr. LEITH. Yes; but I do not believe we have fooled around, sir. 
Senator MURRAY. You do not believe it¥ 
Mr. LEITH. No, sir. 
Senator MmRAY. You haye approved that mill now, have you not! 
Mr. LEITH. -Yes, sir. 
Senator MURRAY. Why could it not have been approved some time 

ago! They pad to bring tremendous pressure in order to get it, did 
they not! · · 

Mr. LEITH. No, sir; not a bit. We approved that mill the day we 
got the Geological Survey to agree there were adequate reserves of ore 
m sight. Up until that date neither the producers nor the Geological 
Survey would admit there was adequate ore to run that mill. 

Senator MURRAY. Yon agree that there exist domestic deposits of 
manganese that should be developed 1 

Mr. LEITH .. Yes, sir. - · 
Senator MURRAY . .As rapidly as possible! 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. 
Senator MURRAY. In preference to importing! 
Mr. LEITH. Entirely. , 
Senator BucK. Is it true that after 3 or 4 years of Government aid, 

you are still producing less than you did in 1918! 
: Mr. LEITH. We are still producing less than 1918. 

Sana tor BuCK. How do you account for that' -
Mr. LErra In my estimation the cream of the crop was taken in 

1918. . 
Senator MURRAY. I have been interested in the subject of the de

~elopment of manganese ever since I came here. We have constantly 
been taking it up with the Government to make it possible to develop 
manganese in Montana long before the war came on. Statements were 
inade repeatedly by people who purported to know that _there was no 
manganese in this country, fhat we could not produce It, yet people 
came from Montana stating years before the war broke out in Europe 
that we could develop a tremendous amount of manganese if we could 
~et the excise tax on manganese to justify the development. Of course, 
1t would be more costly to produce in this country than in the foreign 
market, when we had to pay the heavy transportation charges from 
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these Western States to the East. But with any encouragem~nt the 
States could develop a tremendous amount ol. manganese. . 1 · -
. Mr. LEITH. It depends entirely on how much assistance. For-_16 
years we had a tariff of 22 cents a unit. t · • · , · . 

Senator BucK. Do you consid_er present prices sufficient to enable 
small producers to enter production l · · · -

1\Ir. LEITH. I think they are, sir. - . 
Senator BucK. Is the Government aiding where it can! 

. ' 
BASI~ OF PRESENT PRICES PAID FOR MANGANESE 

Mr. LEITH. It is. We are paying a very high price for manganese, 
higher than-we paid in 1918, so the price alone is not the distinction 
between the 1918 production and the 1942 production. · · ' · 

Senator MURRAY. What is the price¥ . . 
1\Ir. LEITH. $1 a unit for 48 perc~nt or better,. and down to 65 cents 

with all the impurities. . . . . 
Senator MuRRAY. If you placed a price of $1-a unit on the lower 

~:~;a~:~fa~ese, would that not b~~ out_ a tremendous ~mount_ of 

Mr. LEITH. I do not think it wotild. . · . 
Senator BucK. Are there any deposits in the eastern section of the 

country¥ - _ . 
1\Ir. LEITH. Yes, sir; in Virginia- , : · · · 
Senator BucK. Have they been developed yet! : . 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir; in Virginia, West Virginia, Tennessee, Georgia, 

and Alabama. They are small and fairly constant producers. . 
Senator DucK. You may proceed. _ · · . . : 
Mr. WHITE. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question! · 
Senator BucK. CQngressman White.. . _ · '· 
1\Ir. WHITE. In your opening statement, you said this country had 

to depend on imports for 95 percent of its requirements. 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. : 
M~. WHITE. You are oognizant of the fact that in the World War 

they did open up mines in Washington and Montana. . . 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir, they furnished about 300,000-- · 
1\Ir. WHITE (interposing). As a matter of fact, in the first_tari:ff 

agreement made with Brazil one of the main advantages was man-
ganese. · 

Mr. LEITH .. Yes, sir. : 
M~. WHITE .. And if it were not .for those disadvantages, the do

mestic production could have been Improved, and it would be better 
and not under the handicap of meeting and competing with Brazilian 
wages, labor, and transportation. · 

NEED BOTH DOMESTIC AND FOREIGN PRODUCTION 

Mr. LEITH. I think I had better make it cle~r, sir, that we need 
all the ~omestic production and all the foreign prod~ction. We need 
everyth mg. · . ~ , · 

Mr. WHITE. Does the War Production Board encourage production 
of manganese in the States of Washington and Montana I · 

Mr. LEITH. Yes. 
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Mr. WHIT&. Were you as liberal with them as you were for foreign 
production t . • 

Mr. LErm. We are paying far more. I think we are more liberal 
by a very large ,margin. 

Mr. WHIT& How do you account for the fact that after opening 
up these mines in Washin~on and Montana in the World War, pro
duction ceased, and they went out of operation! 

Mr. LEITH. There are several reasons. Some because they ran out 
of ore, and some because they are too submarginal 

Mr. WHITE. You say they ran out of ore in the World War! 
Mr. LEITH. Some have run out since. · 
Mr. WHITE. Do you know anything about the amount of ore in 

Washington! . · 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. 
Mr. WHITE. How much are they producing! 
Mr. LEITH. A little over 9,000 tons from one mine. 
Mr. WHITE. Would you call that exhausted! 
Mr. LEITH. That property wasn't known in 1918. 
Mr. WHITE. The very fact that assistance was given the industry 

automatically bears out the fact that by giving assistance to the in
dustry we can open up new mines in the country. 

Mr. LE:rru. If they can be discovered, sir. This mine was dis
covered in 1925. 

Mr. WHITE. Does the same condition apply in Montana! Are they 
new or old mines! 

Mr. LEITH. They are old mines. · 
Senator MURRAY. They are developing new projects in Montana I 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. 
Senator MURRAY. I see. 
Mr. WHITE. The chief difficulty in Montana is financial 
Mr. LEITH. Prices. 
Senator BuCK. You may proceed. 
Mr. LErru. The over-all plan for increa.Sing domestic manganese 

ore production has four principal phases, which are herewith out-
lined~ · · 

Senator BuCK. The 48-percent ore brings $48 to the miner. 
Mr. l..EITH. Yes, sir. · 
Senator BuCK. What does 47 -percent ore bring! About 10 percent 

less! 
Mr. LErru. It is a difference between $1 and 80 cents. 
Senator Bucx. Why is that t 
Mr. LEITH. The price of manganese ore is determined by units, the 

amount of iron and silica. Tqe Metals Reserve Company chose to 
adopt a fairly simple system. We had a dollar unit for 48 percent 
and better with a few restrictions on iron and silica, and a 44 per
cent ore for the next step with a little more lax restrictions on silic~ 
iron, and .Phosphorus, and a 40 percent ore with no restrictions on 
silica and 1ron and very lax Qn phosphorus. 

0. P. A. has another specification. Which is the better, I do not 
know. There is this point, that when a man cannot make 48 per
cent he can make 47, and that gives him an <>pportunity to grade 
downward to 44: percent. · 

Senator BuCK. He gets the same price for 44: percent as he does for 
47 percent! 
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Mr. LEITH. Yes, per unit. I am not prepared to say that this ~ 
the best price system, but I think it is a good one. : - -

Senator BucK. Suppose you paid $1 for 40 percent up, would you 
get more manganese¥ • . • 

Mr. l.Errn. I do not believe we would; materially. I might point· 
out that in several States made up of small producers production 
dropped considerably in spite of the raised price. -

Senator MUIUlAY. Why would that occur!, 

"PRICE IS N<Yr THE ONLY FACI'OR" 

Mr. LEITH. I cannot say that it is the actual cause. It is amply 
demonstrated that price is not the only factor. 

Senator MUIUlAY. Why should price have an effect on production! 
:Mr. LEITH. They have quite a lot of other reasons, but the price

obviously has not been enough to keep some of them in business. 
Senator .MURRAY. When did you establish the dollar price@ 
Mr. LErrn. I am not sure. I think May 4:, 1942, as I recall the 

date, but I am not too sure of the exact date. . 
Senator MURRAY. Prior to that time you paid 55 cents per unit¥ 
Mr. LEITH. I think it was 75. · · 
Senator .MURRAY. That would be for 48 percent! 
Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. · . 
Senator MuRRAY. And 55 for lower percentage¥ 
Mr. LEITH. Yes; and prior to that time they were all negotiated 

prices varying between· producers. · . 
Senator MUIUlAY. Of course, at that time you were still expecting 

to import a lot of manganese, and you had a good supply of manganese 
on hand I - · · 

Mr. LErrH. Yes, we tried from June 1940 to import all we could, 
and still are. -

Senator MURRAY. So there was no incentive at that time to en-' 
courage the development of domestic ores-! mean to say to increase 
the price to any extent¥ _ - . -

INC~ IN PRICE DID N<Yr RESULT IN INCBEA8ED PBODUCI'ION 

Mr. LEna Yes; there was all the incentive to increase production. 
There was considerable difference of opinion as to how much that 
could be done by raising the price. When we did raise the pric~1 nearly doubling it, it did not result in any increase from most small 
mines. · 

Senator MURRAY. The producers all claimed that the increase of 
price would increase production. The men that had the mines claimed 
that if they had better prices they would develop more manganese. · 

Mr. LErrn. I know they claimed that. . 
Senator MUIUlAY. They are doing that now¥ · 
Mr. LErrn. No, sir. 
Senator MUIUlAY. I go out to Butte and see them in the hills digging 

their shafts, and carrying on exploration work, little piles of man• 
ganese coming out all over the district. 

Mr. Lt:rrn. The actual results do not bear this out. 
Senator MURRAY. Why did you complete this mill I. 
Mr. LEITH. Price is not the controlling factor. 
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Senator MURRAY. If you are going to build a mill, you are buildin"' 
it on the theory that you are going to get production of manganes:. 

Air. LEITH. Yes, $ir. 
Senator MURfAY· And my point is that if you put a better price on 

. a lower grade you would get more lower grade. . 
Mr. li:rrH. I do not--
Senator MURRAY (interposing). You do not agree with mef 
Mr. LEITH. I do not agree with you; no, sir. 
Senator BuCK. Proceed. 

OVER-ALL PLAN FOR DEVELOPING DOHESTIO PRODUCTION OF :MANGANESE 

Air. LErrn:. (a) In small mine~mostly natural ore or requiring 
only simple, relatively inexpensive concentration-including profitable · 
and submarginal properties, 40,000 tons were produced in 1940 at a low 
price compared to the present price. The methods in general are: 
Increased price; equalized price subsidy throughout the country; easy 
marketing conditions; _long-term contracts as needed. Big increase 
not anticipated nor achieved. . 
. (b) Large mines-requiring costly beneficiation plants. These con
stitute the principal opportunity for si~ificant increase in domestic 
production. The districts where such plants were possible were well 
known before the war with one exception-Aroostook County, Maine. 
They are as follows: Butte, Mont.; Las Vegas, Nev.; Cuyuna Range, 
Minn.; Artillery Peak, Ariz.; and Aroostook County, Maine. 
· Only one of these had the metallurgy worked out by 1940, and this 
operation (at Butte) also would have been commercially profitable at 
prices considerably lower than at present. The Government, however, 
assured immediate development in the summer of 1940 by guaran
teeing a .3-year market. It took longer to develop metallurgical proc
esses for the others. The Las Vegas plant was finally authoriZ4'd in 
late 1941, ·and the Minnesota project in early 1942. The Artillery 
Peak project has been held in reserve for the future to supply cn1de 
(\re to the Las Vegas mill when the Las Vegas ores are depletro. The 
Cnyuna. project was frozen in May 1942. The Maine project was 
never authorized because it was not ready for recommendation until 
after the Cuyuna project had been frozen. 

(c) Intermediate-sized properti~where concentrating plants ap
peared possible. We have sought to erect concentrating plants in ruch 
districts as Batesville, Ark.; Shady Valley, Tenn.; Deming, N.Mex.; 
Delta, Utah; Battle Mountain, Nev.; Philipsburg and Butte, Mont. 
In only one of these areas are we now prepared to build a mill-Butte. 
In another, Battle Mountain, Nev., private concerns are now operating 
their own mills. In the other areas we have instituted buying of low
grade milling ores but have not yet started to construct mills because 

. of either uncertainty as to available crude ore or as to metallurgical 
process. 

(d) Very long-range program. The only low-grade deposit in the 
country of sufficient size even to approach filling domestic require
ment.c; is at Chamberlain, S.Dak. This ore contains about 1 percent 
manganese. To produce only 100,000 tons per ·year of ferro-grade 
concentrate would require the mining of approximately 8,000,000 tone 
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per year of crude ore. However, as a long-range hedg~ agailtst com
plete isolation of the United States, it s~med wise to find out how 
the ore could be handled. We therefore financed the successful de
velopment of a mining and preliminary concentratlllg method which 
will produce 16 percent nodules from the shales. The secon<l step of 
turning the nodules into a usable product is not yet fully developed, 
although we believe we know the metallurgical principles which will 
have to be followed. In our judgment, immediate expenditure of any 

. large amount in proving the second step is not yet warranted. , 
Senator BucK. Do you have any questions, Senator Murray@ : 
Senator MuRRAY. How is the chrome property in Montana@ : 
1\Ir. LEITH. Very well. It is not as desperately needed as rubber. 

It is co min a along well. . · 
Senator 'KiunRAY. You have no problem with reference to chromium! 
1\Ir. LEITH. We have the problem, but nothing serious; , 

. Senator MURRAY. You do not anticipate that there is going to be 
any shortage of chromium Y · . 

· 1\Ir. LEITH. I hope not. I do not anticipate it. 
Senator 1\IURRAY. How about tungsten@ . 

· Mr. LEITH. 1\Ir. Chairman, that is out of my field. 
Mr. MURDOCK. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the witness a. question!, 
Senator ScnuGHAM. Yes, sir •. 

QUESTION ON PROGRESS MADE IN DEVELOPMENT OF ARTJLLERY PEAK DEPOSIT 

Mr. MURDOCK. Would you give us a little more detail on the Artillery 
Peak deposit f · · i · 

Mr. LEITH. Yes, sir. ·. · ·· 
Mr. MURDocK. What is being donef · . . 1 
Mr. LEITH. At present, I do not know. We have carried on a. great 

many tests. It is the opinion of the owners of the property that 
the wisest move, if and when we have to use the ores, is to put in a 
preliminary concentration plant, a flotation plant which will raise 
the ore from 5 to 10 percent to 20 percent, and ship those cOncentrates 
to the Las Vegas mill. 

Mr. MCRDOCK. Is it a large deposit! . 
·Mr. LEITH. As far as the United States is concerned, it is large'. 
Mr. MURDOCK. Is it a considerable distance from Las Vegas! . 
Mr. LErrn. It is. ' 
Mr. MUIIDOCK. Is it in reach of power! . . · 
Mr. LEITH. No, sir; it would take $2,000,000 to put a road in there, 

and it would take $12,000,000 to develop it. · 
Mr. WHITE. You seemed to stress the point that there was con

siderable production under the old price and a falling off under in
creased prices. · 

Mr. LEITH. I perhaps misspoke myself. The statement has been 
made many times that increased prices will result in increased pro
duction. There are many other factors. For example, the greatest 
production after the World War in Virginia was in 1933, and the 
greatest production Arkansas had was in 1934. · 
Ano~her .illustration is Tennessee, which was going along very well. 

up until thiS year. 
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OO.lllPAJlATIVE BECOBD OF lllANGA.NES& PRODUCTION FOB LAST W AB AND 1'08 
THIS WAR 

Senator "SCRUDHA){. Will you put into the record the comparative 
recor.d· of the last war and this wart Can you do that offhand I 

Mr. LErru. I have the exact figures. It is not easy to make an 
l'Xact comparison, because the prices were based on different factors, 
but I can give you an approximation based upon two or three average 
ores. 

I have drawn up a table with certain assumptions in it. I have 
assumed two typical grades of ore. One is 48 percent manganese, 10 
percent silica, and 4 percent moisture. Another, 35 percent ore, 15 
percent silica, and 4 percent moisture. 

I have both here, and they are conservative figures in that the 
grade, the average grade, shipped is probably worse than that, and 
I have actual freight rates in 1918 Within a range; I know the low 
and the high during the year. 

I have had to estimate the sampling and analysis charges because 
that depends on how big the shipment is. Made by the carload it 
is very costly, by the trainload not so costly. I have estimated ~0 
cents a ton sampling and analysis charge for a producer in California 
in 1918, and on the low-grade ore he would receive $10 to $13.30 per 
ton of ore after deducting the cost of shipping to South Chicago and 
sampling and analyzing the load. 

Mr. WHITE. Are you talking about crude ore! 
Mr. LEITu:. Crude ore. · The actual producers receive $10 to $13.30. 
Senator MURRAY. His operating costs were not included. 
Mr.I..EITH. I do not know whether a dollar is worth as much now as 

it was in 1918. In some respects there was inflation in 1918. For 
that same ton of ore, for which he got $10 to $13 in 1918, he would 
now get $19.50, and for the higher grade for which he got $39 to 
$42.34, he now gets $48. That is for California. 
· As you go eastward, the situation changes, but for 88 percent of 
production they are receiving a considerably higher price than in 
1918. In Arkansas and Vrrgmia they are getting close to the price, 
but less than 1918. We have established the system whereby pro
ducers get paid the same amount f. o. b. In 1918 they paid heary 
penalties ·by paying freight, and due to the fact that 90 percent of 
the production comes from west of Arkansas, I believe we are being 
fair to 90 percent of the industry, at least. 

Mr. WIIIT& I would like to ask you a question. 
Would you think the establishment of a stocl--pile after the war 

of strategic materials from domestic sources would be ad>isable! 
Mr. l..EITH. That is post-war planning.· Personally, I think it is 

fine. · 
Mr. WHIT& Did I understand you to say tpat it is cheaper to ship 

ore by the trainload rather than carload! 
Mr. LEITH. No; the sampling charge per ton is smaller. 
Senator BuCK. Mr. Leith, we are running behind schedule. 
Mr. LErru. That completes my statement. 
Senator Bucx. The next witness is Mr. Miles K. Smith. 
Did you cover chromium! 
Mr. LErm. I am prepared to. 
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Senator BucK. Will you put it in the record! 
Mr. LErru. Yes, sir. • 
(The material referred to is as follows:) 

SUPPLEllENTABY STA'IEYENT ON CHROKIUK OREs 

THE PIIOBLEll: 

- The chrome ore problem di1fers from that of manganese in that there are 
fewer large world sources, more different types of ores and different uses, and, 
most important, we have lost access to a larger proportion of world sources. Of 
the total world production in 1937, 1938, and 1939 considerably less than ·half 
came from countries which could in any sense be considered ¢ely accessible . 
now. The Axis either occupies or can very greatly restrict exports from those 
areas that formerly supplied OYer half of the world's chromite (the Philippines, 
Greece, Yugoslavia, Russia, and Turkey). In addition, at least as late as last 
June, there was no certainty whatever but that the Axis might control the prin
cipal remaining sources, Southern Rhodesia and Transvaal, by bottling up exports 
through Portuguese East Africa. The British occupation of 1\Iadagascar largely 
relieved this danger, but at the time when our chromite program was being most 
strenuously pushed it was a very real factor.- · 

In addition to facing the loss of foreign sources, we faced a demand for war 
purposes in this country which has increased to the point that the United States. 
alone is now consuming more chromite per year than the entire world produced 
in any year prior to 1936. This explains why the civilian use of chromium was 
restricted earlier than almost any othe~ metal, in spite of the fact that stocks 
were fairly large. The over-all plan to meet this emergency has not essentially 
changed since the early days of the Defense Commission and has on the whole 
been far more successful than we even hoped it could be. A brief outline of 
the principal phases follows : 

i'OB.EIGN lroPPLY 

The foreign problem was two-fold: First, to bring in all the chromite' that 
could be purchased, particularly from such sources as the Philippines and New 
Caledonia as well as ft-om less exposed areas; second, to increase production 
in certain foreign areas in order to replace v:rorld production lost to the Axis. 
For example, we had formerly acquired most of our refractory chromite from 
the Philippines, and the only other known source was Cuba. This meant a very 
great increase of Cuban production, which fortunately has been met. 

8peaking of the program as a whole, its success so far may be judged by the .fact 
that total stocks in the country have increased by about 500,000 tons since 
June 1940, in spite of the fact that consumption has increased by about 80 per
eent during the same period. In the last few months, due partly to having built 
up adequate stocks of certain grades and partly to the very great growth in 
domestic production, we ha~e actually been able to stop all movement of low-grade 
cllrome into the country. 

DOMESTIC OBEB 

As in manganese, the problem bad two principal phases: First, to stimulate 
as much production as practicable from the many small and submarginal 
dt>posits in California and Oregon; second, to build concentrating plants to nse 
the very low-grade but large deposits in 1\Iontana and on the Oregon coast. 
Production from the small mines has been encouraged princi)ially by the pay
ment of a high price- and by accepting small truckloads at local buying depots. 
As in manganese, the Government is absorbing all freight and handling charges. 

To develop the large mines, the Government first undertook to develop the 
low-grade dt>posits in Montana. After some negotiation with the owners, we 
lf'llSt'd the largest properties and, through a management agent, have been 
de,·eloping the mines and have built large concentrating plants. In recent 
nwnths. this work bas not proceeded as rapidly as we would like for the reason 
that equipment, materials and manpower are very much more urgently needed 
for other programs which are not in as comfortable a position as chromite. 
However, we are in the position where, if necessary, we could produce one-half 
million tons of chrowite concentrates per year from our Montana plants which 
would make this, so far as tonnage is concerned, the largest chromite-producing 



23~8 PROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BUSTh'":ESS 

district in the world by far. What we will actually produce will depend u'pon 
our needs and probably will b~ considerably less than thll maximum. 

In Oregon, we are now developing production from low-grad!' bench sands con
taining in the ne\!!hborhood of 5 to 10 percent chromite. The Government is 
buildin&" a custom separating plant which will treat crude concentrates produced 
by private operators in the area. This production could, if neceRRary, be 
expanded but, as in the case of the Montana operations, it probably will not be 
expanded unless the chrome ore situation greatly depreciates. · 
. Because our program was designed to provide insurance against the vecy 
worst that could happen, we now need have no worry over being able to supply 
ourselves with all of the crude chromite we will need for many years. There is, 
however, a difficult side to the picture. We will have to import all of our 
refractory chromite requirements from Cuba, and the life of those deposits 
beyond the next few years i!! not proved, although we are not too pessimistic. 
Second, it must be remembered that the vast bulk of American production is 
of low-grade concentrates not suitable for use in steel-making in their present 
form. We have considered this type of material as insuranee against a dire 
emergency rather than as a complete replacement of the higher grades of ore 
which we normally import for steel-making. There are, however, several 
11rocesses known and tested for the beneficiation of these low-grade .. concentrates 
into a desirable product. We are prepared at any· time to recommend the 
construction of· a beneficiation plant, but it is not an easy question to decide 
just when such a start should be made. It we bad started early, we would have 
unwarrantedly interfered with other more urgent construction programs and 

. would have created increased requirements for such vital mnterials as sulfuric 
acid, power and fuel, all of which are needed to beneficiate the chromite. If 
we start too late, we may be embarrassed by a shortage of high-grade ore which 
would temporarily result in some reduction in chromium-smelting capacity. The 
present metallurgical chrome supply, supplemented by even a greatly-reduced 
rate of imports of bfgh-grade ore, can be made to carry us well tbrough 1944 
and into 1945. • · 

STATEMENT OF MILES X. SMITH, ASSISTANT CHIEF, STEEL DIVI
. SION, IN CHARGE OF FERRO-ALLOYS DIVISION, WAR PRODUCTION 

.. :BOARD. 

Senator BucK. Mr. Smith, will you give your name to the reporter! 
Mr. SMITH. Miles K. Smith, Assistant Director, Steel Division, War 

Production Board. · ' 
Senator BucK. Before you start, I would like to sal_ that we will 

carry on_ this session until12: 30, and adjourn until 2 o clock if we do 
not finish before 12: 30. 
· Mr. SMITH. Approximately a year ago it was my privilege to come 
to Washington as Chief of the Tungsten Branch of the War Produc
tion Board to assist their efforts in the production and distribution of 
several metals, including molybden~m. · . . . 

At that time the rate of consumptiOn of molybdenum was mcreasmg. 
Due to expanded steel {>roduction, the indications were that at some 
time in the future reqmrements of this commodity. wo~ld exceed the 
rate of supply and consume such stocks as were then available. Un4er 
these conditwns, it .became imperative to develop new prol?erties 
wherever possible and to assist all producers then engaged m the 
production of molybdenum. 

:RESULTS OF EFFORTS TO STIMULATE EXISTING PRODUCTION OF MOLYBDENUM 

: Domestic production of molybdenum in 1941 h·ad been increased 17 
'percent over the pre-war level of 1940. As a result of the program 
developed in 1942, production was stepped up 42 percent over 1941. 
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· A further increase from the peak level of·1942 is anticipated in 1943. 
However, the amount of this increase d~ends upon many 'factors· 
beyond the control of the War Production Board~ These are labor~ 
technically skilled men, and delays in receiving maintenan~e and 
repair for emergency requirements due to other critical war neeqs. . ' ; . 

EFFORTS ON THE PART OF THE WAR PRODUCTION BOARD TO STIMULATE NEW 
PRODUCTION 

A careful survey was made to determine the known deposits of · 
molybdenum, and information was obtained by a review of the infor.;. 
mation available from United States Bureau of. Mines, the United 
States Geological Survey, and also personal interviews with men in 
these Departments most familiar with this subject. In addition to 
information available from Government sources, through the coopera:
tion of private industry its files were made available to the War Pro
duction Board. vVar Production Board engineers were sent to the 
offices of the Climax :Molybdenum Co., Molybdenum Corporation of 
J\merica, ~acond9: Copper Min~ng Co.~ and others_ to review ~nd 
d1scuss all mformatwn on the subJect. : · . - · 1 -

All of these efforts proved successful-in developing a program which 
was undertaken through Government agencies to examine and sample 
all properties that showed merit. · . · · · . · · 

This search for deposits of molybdenum that could be worked with· 
or without profit has continued unceasingly, and se.veral properties 
not included in the original list have been called to ou,r attention and 
have been examined, or .are being examined at the present time .. A 
summary of the efforts to obtain molybdenum may be listed as follows-: 

A total of 64 ·potential producing properties of molybdenum have 
already been investigated or are now under investigation, located in 
30 counties of 11 States, including Alaska. Of this total, 48 properties 
have been examined.· Sixteen properties are held in abeyance until 
weather conditions permit careful sampling and inves_tigation. · ·· • 

Senator BucK. Is it not a fair question to ask if the War Production 
Board has not been slow in getting new production¥ · . . · -

Mr. SMITH~ New production in the operations on molybdenum~ 
Senator BucK. Yes. ' 
Mr: SMITIL There are not m~ny _prope,rties which. show ·much· 

prom1se of m?lybdenul? produc~wn m the United States.. As _fai' 
as W. P. B. bemg slow m developmg, I took over the job about a year 
ago, and that was one of my first jobs, to get the information relating 
to the molybdenum correlated, which I started in June of 1942, 
Molybdenum at that time was plentiful. We had a stockpile· imd it 
was only in anticipation of potential shortages that we undert~ok this 
survey. . · · 

Senator BeCK. Has the sockpile been exhausted¥ 
1\fr. SMITH. No, sir; we have a stockpile. . . 

. The 11 Sta~s in whi~h the ~8 properties have been investigated 
mcl_ude 1Vashmgton, Mame, Ar1z!lna, Colorado, Idaho, New Mexico, 
Cahforr.na, Ne.v~~;da, North Carolma, Montana, and Alaska. Of the 
prope~1es exa~n~, 11 ha!e been approved in three States-1 in 
W ~lnngton, 6 m Arizona, 4 m Color:ado. The authorized expenditure 
of Government money totals apvrox1mately one and a quarter million. 
4ollars. · -· · · 
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These projects, which are being actively followed by the War Pro
duction Board, when completed, will produce an addition of approxj
mately 5 percent over that available in 1942. The increase of pro
ductiop from pvperties other than those that have actually been made 

. into projects cannot be evaluated at this time. 

COMPARISON OJ' IMPORTS WITH DOMESTIO PRODUCTION 

The percentage of imports of molybdenum as compared to domestic 
• production is relatively small. The bulk of the production outside 

of the United States is a byproduct .of copper mining. Imports of this 
material during 1942 amounted to approximately 5 percent of the 
total quantity available to the United States. 

Mr. MURDOCK. May I ask a questions there! 
Senator SCRUGHA~. Yes, sir. 
Mr. MURDOCK. Do you know whether you have developed or ex

plored the project near Prescott, Ariz.~ 
Mr. SMITH. I have a list of the properties; I will ask Mr. Hatch 

to tell vou. -
. Mr. HATCH. The Copper Basin is at the present time under investi

. gation. The indications from preliminary reports are favorable, but 
the work has not been completed. 

Mr. SMITH. That completes my statement. · 
· Senator Buc:K. Any questions you would like to ask the witness! 

QUESTIONS ON PRODUCTION OF TUNGSTEN 

Mr.· WHITE. What is the production of tungsten in the State of 
Idaho at this time! · 

Mr. SMITH. I do not believe I am prepared to discuss tungsten. I 
am sorry. · 

Mr.· WHITE. There has been a phenomenal increase in the State of 
Idaho. 

Mr. SMITH. There has! 
Mr. HATCH. I can give you a very rough figure. I think approxi

mately 30 percent of our total domestic production comes from Idaho. 
Mr. WmTE. That has been stepped up definitely. 

. Mr. HATCH, Since April of last year it has been almost exactly 
· doubled, and we are anticipating an increase of an equivalent amount 
next year. 

Mr. WHITE. That represents new mines~ 
Mr. HATCH. Idaho production is almost entirely from new sources 

·which have been developed within the past 2 years. 
Mr. WmTE. Mostly in public lands or forests¥ 
Mr. HATCH. I am sorry, I cannot break that down. 
Senator MURRAY. There are extensive deposits of low-grade man

ganese, are there not! 
. Mr. HATCH. I am sorry. Mr. Leith just discussed that. 

Senator MURRAY. I mean tungsten. 
Mr. HATCH. Yes; there are. 
Senator MURRAY. So if it became necessary, there would be no dif

ficulty in developing a very considerable amount of tungsten~ 
.. · Mr: HATCH. No; there is a very active program on. the part of the 

.War Production Board to stimulate and develop many marginal 
properties. 
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I believe you are .familia~ with the pr_ice ch_:mge made recen~Iy, 
about November 16, 1942, whiCh has, we think, strmulated production, 
and we anticipate increased production during the summer of 1943. 

Senator MURRAY. You do not anticipate any d.i11iculty with the 
supply of tungsten! · 

Mr. HATCH. No; I do not think so. We have a very sizable stock
pile, which has been increased c;>ver 1942, and I am su:r;e, fi:om the pro-
gram inclicated to us, that we will have adequatesuppbes. · 

Mr. WmTE. Before the war we drew a large part of our tungsten 
from China. · 

Mr. HATCH. That is right. 
Mr. WHITE. It comes to about $2 a pound. 
Mr. SMITH. I do not know on the pound basis. Speaking of the 

unit basis, it is $21, which is approximately 16-pound weight. 
Mr. HATCH. Approximately $21. A unit of tungsten acid con

tains 79.3 percent tungsten metaL That price of $21 a unit compares 
with $30, which is top domestic. . · 

Mr. WHITE. $2 a pound is not far off. · 
Mr. HATCH. Well, it is 16 pounds at $21; it would be approximately 

$1.40 for foreign tungsten and near $2 a pound for domestic.. . 
Mr. WHITE. Where. do you buy that, that foreign tungsten! · 
Mr. HATCH. There is· no unif()rmity in that price. The Metals 

Reserve Company and the Bureau of Economic Warfare have the 
jurisdiction over the foreign purchases. I am not sure there is any 
uniformity. . · · 

Mr. WHITE. You are quoting the committee the price on foreign 
tungsten. Is that f. o. b. the foreign country or delivered¥ . 

Mr. HATCH. I think that price in China is f. o. b. China, I would 
not want to be quoted, because I cannot say. · 

1\Ir. WurrE. We have not obtained any from China since Pearl 
Harbor¥ 

Mr. HATCH. Yes; we have gotten a considerable amount. 
Senator BucK. Mr. Smith, are there any monopolies in ferro-alloys 

metalsf 
Mr. SMITH. Not to my knowledge. 
Senator BucK. Is the Climax Co. up to the full rate of production! . 
Mr. SMITH. Yes; it is. -
Senator BucK. Have you completed your statement! 
Mr. S:uxTH. Yes, sir. 
Senator BucK. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Hatch will be the next witness. 

STATEMENT OF E. FRANKLIN HATCH, ASSISTANT CHIEF, FERRO. 
ALLOYS BRANCH, WAR PRODUCTION BOARD 

Senator BucK. Please give your name to the reporter. 
Mr. HATCH. My name is E. F. Hatch, Assistant Chief, Ferro- . 

Alloys Branch, War Production Board. 
This statement is made for Mr. Smith. 
A year ago it was my privileg"e to come to Washington as Chief· 

of the Tungsten Branch of the War Production Board. to assist in 
thei~ efforts ill; the production. and distrib'!tion of sever~! metals, in-•: 
cludmg vanadmm. At that bme, the available supply of vanadium 
was inadequate to fill the requirements for the war program. It was 
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obvious th.at existing production· should be expedited and that in
nstigations for additional new projects should be started. 
· In this connection, four programs were started within a short 
peti~d of time, ~nd a fifth was introduced at a later da~e. I propose 
t.o dlsC'Uss each of them separately. Before proceedmg w1th this 
discussion, however, it is gratifying to record that the shortage of 
vanadium· has now been corrected and that stockpiles are being 
accumulated. 

LEAD VANADATE PROGRAM IN SOUTHWESTERN lJNITED STATES 

A review of the corre~pondence revealed that on February 7. 
1942, the ·war Production Board requested the Metals Reserve Com
pany to enter into contract with a representative agency to determine 
the possibilities of a program for the recovery of vanadium from 
lead vanadate ores found in Southwestern United StateS. This pro
gram was based on the representation that large tonnage of ores con
taining 1 percent V 20 5 were available in this area.· 

The agency immediately set upon the task of examining and sam
pling many deposits of lead vanadates. As a result of over 250 ex
aminations of different mines the average assay indicated the ore to 
be_ nearer 0.1 percent V 20 5 instead of the 1. percent. These deter
minations were obtained by a systematic sampling of workable widths 
of ores. ' · 

In order to eliminate any appreciable error in sampling or analvsis, · 
the War Production Board asked the United States Bureau of Mines 
to resample and check the assays on a number of these _J>roperties. 
The Bureau of Mines proceeded to carry out the instructions of the 
War Production Board and erported a. series of analyses closely 
checking the determinations of the Metals Reserve Agency. 

·As a result of these findings, it became evident that no large pro
gram could be initiated in this area. However, in order to enc::ourage 
the production of ore in the area, the Metals Reserve Company ipl
mediately ·set up a buying station for the purchase of such ores as 
could be mined, on the basis of prices currently being paid in other 
western areas similarly engaged. At ·the present time this stockpile 
amounts to ~bout 2,500 tons of lead vanadate ores. 

:au.T.ALLURGICAL E.XTR.AOTION OJ!' VANADIUM POUND IN moN ORES 

Many articles have been written on the occurrence of small per
centages of vanadium in certain iron ores. These articles are sup
plemented by extensive studies of the United States Geological Sur
vey. Successful extraction of vanadium from Chilean iron ore has
been made in this country for some time. As a result of these efforts 
a substantial quantity of vanadium was made available to the war 
program. Owing to shipping difficulties, movements of iron ore from 

· Chile has been discontinued . 
. ~ The high titanium content of most domestic iron ores containing 
recoverable quantities of vanadium has been ll complicating factor in 
the recovery of vanadium from this source. This is true of the Adiron
dack magnetite concentrates concerning which so much publicity has 
.been given. 
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This problem has been under extensive study ~nd the suQject of 
considerable research and test work. Becl\use of Its co~plex naturet
it was early submitted to the. National ;Academy of Se1enc~s for m-. 
vestio-ation and recommendatiOn. Their report ha!\ only Just been 
recei~ed. It is hoped that this source of .vanadium may in some waY:· 
be utilized to assist the war effort, · 

REOOVERY OF VANADIUM FROM VANADIUM-BEARING Oll.B · • 

Simultaneously with the two previously described programs, the War 
Production Board initiated a program looking toward increased re-· 
covery of van~dium fro!? petroleum ~our~es. A.nalyse~ of _flu-: dust~ 
accumulating m ~h.e boilers of. certam ml-ht~r~~ng ships mdicated 
appreciable quantities of vanadmm. The. facilities for the recovery 
of vanadium from this source were available in this country, and every· 
effort was made to accumulate the flue ash resulting from the cleaning 
of the;;e boilers where vanadium-bearing oil had been used .as a 
source fuel. • . . · 

A fund was set up by W'ar Production Board through the Metals 
Reserve Company to investigate and assist in facilitating the accumu
lation and delivery of this material, as well as developing new sources 
of this hitherto unused material. As a result of these efforts, vima
dium from fuel oil is being recovered from ash as far north as Halifax 
and as far south as Aruba, South America. A careful survey by the 
\Var Production Board revealed that facilities were available for 
accumulating the vanadium-bearing flue. ash in certain stationary' 
installations on the east coast. It might be pointed out that additional 
quantities of vanadium could be recovered from that source if added 
shipping facilities were available to move quantities of vanadium
bearing oils to the east coast of the United States for use in these 
facilities. 

RECOVERY OF VANADIUM FROM EASTERN UTAR AND WEST.ERN ()()LORADO ~ 

The most productive areas in the United States at this tiine a~e the 
sandstone areas in eastern Utah, western Colorado, and northeastern 
Arizona. These deposits have been worked for many years. · 

To stimulate added production from this area, an active develop
ment program was initiated by the War Production Board through 
Metals Reserve Company. The War Production Board recommended 
the building of two new plants and rebuilt a third that was destroyed 
by fire. These plants are now in operation at the present time. 

In ~rder to furnish ~h~ ~upply of. ore necessary f?r the new plants~ 
an active program was rmtlated to strmulate production from marginal 
ores by increased prices. A sliding scale was set up whereby the 
Metals Reserve Company agency could purchase for the account of · 
Met~ls Reserve Compai?-J: quantities of vanadium ore and/or absorb. 
hauhng charges as cond1t10ns warranted. This program also included 
further assistance to the marginal procedure in the form of advances. 
aga~nst production, engineering advice, assistance in procurement of 
equ1pment, and assays. 
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With this arrangement, we have been able to obtain increased pro
duction of substantial quantities of vanadium-bearing ores. · Stock
piles in the area have increased as a result of their activities. 

In anler to r..ssure adequate reserves for future production, tl1e 
United States Geological Survey has recently completed a dPtailed 
study of the ore reserves in this area and the ·war Production Board 
has asked the United States Geological Survey to cooperate in a drilling 
program. 

Also, in order to facilitate the movement of ore from the mines to the 
recovery plants, it was necessary to improve and construct roads. This 
program has resulted in the building of 644 miles of access roads in the 
States of Arizona, New Mexico, Colorado, and Utah at a cost of 
approximately one and one-quarter million dollars. 

RECOVERY OF VANADIUM FROM WYOMING AND IDAHO SHALES 

-After a careful study by the United States Geolo¢cal Survey, cer
tain occurrences of vanadium were iound in the 'Vyoming district 
which showed promise of large deposits of vanadium-bearing ore. 
These reports were carefully gone over by the War Production Board 
and Metals Reserve Company, and the latter agency was requested 
to undertake a program to determine the possibilities of producing 
vanadium from these deposits. An active program of exploration and 
metallurgical research work in this connection has been under way 
:for some months. 

TOTAL PROGRAM HAS RESULTED IN 8 5 PERCENT PRODUCTION INCREASE IN 
1942 OVER 1941 

The cumulative efforts of these programs have resulted in about 85 
percent increase in production of 1942 over 1941. 

The present estimates are for further increase in 1943 over 1942 
of about 50 percent. · . 

Senator BucK. ·You mentioned that you have stockpiles now. 
Mr. HATCH: Yes, sir. . 
Senator BucK. Does it follow that we are not importing any!. 

SUBSTANTIAL AMOUNT STILL IMPORTED 

Mr. HATCH. We are importing a substantial amount. In 1942 ap
proximately 42 percent of our total new supply of vanadium came 
:from foreign sources. 

Senator BucK. If you did not import it, your stockpile would 
become depleted. 

Mr. HA'ICH. I do not think it would be possible except at exorbitant 
prices to satisfy the demand from domestic sources, but there are indi
cations that it may be done in the future. 

Senator MURRAY. Have you gotten much production from low-grade 
vanadium in this country! 

Mr. HATCH. That is a difficult question to answer, sir. Low-grade 
vanadium in practical quantities is almost nonexistent. The grade of 
mineable ore has been going down. 
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ENCOURAGEMENT OF SMALLER PRODUCERS OF VANADIUM I 
t 

Senator MURRAY. How about the small~r producers of vanadium! 
M:r.IIATCH. The smaller producers who produce letJs than 1,000 tons. 

of ore per year _account for approxima~l;r 30 percen~ of the total
domestic production last year, and we anticipate that will be about 50 
percent in 1943. · . . -· · 

Senator MURRAY. You are encouraging the production among the· 
smaller _producers. ' . . 

Mr. HATCH. Very definitely. The price program and various types 
of aid referred to in the statement have been calculated ·to aid the 
smaller producer. · . 

About 15 years ago about 90 percent came from one mine in Peru. 
Unfortunately there was practically no vanadium in this country, and 
in 1942 we produced 42 percent. Now the~ are around 250 vanadi111Ii 
mines in this country. 

Senator SCRUGHAH. Mr. Hatch, several years ago it was stated that 
vanadium was extracted from asphalt. · ._ 

Mr. HATCH. Not entirely, but that has been the basis of this flue
dust program which was initiated by the War Production Board in 
the early part of 1942, and we are having production from that source. 
It is not a large source. . · 

Senator .SCRuoliAH. There is some vanadium at Good SpringS, Nev. 
M:r.IIATCH. Some of that is now being mined and stock-piled. · 
Senator BucK. Have you completed your testimony¥ 
Mr. HATCH. Yes, sir. . 
Senator BucK. 'Ve do not have anything on tungsten. 
Mr. HATCH. I did not understand tungsten was before you. 
Mr. WHITE. You mentioned ore of 1 percent. One-tenth of 1 per-. 

cent is low-grade ore. 
Mr. HATCH. That is so low-grade that it is pretty difficult to use it. 
Mr. WHITE. You mentioned that there has been production in Colo

rado and Utah. 
Mr. HATCH. Practically all domestic production is from Colorado 

and Utah, and a small amount from New Mexico. 
Mr. 'VHITE. Under this program two new plants are going in. 
Mr. HATCH. Two new vanadium mills were completed in 1942, and 

the third mill, a private plant which was destroyed by fire in June 
1942, was immediately rebuilt and put in operation recently. 

1\Ir. 'VHrrE. I understood from your report that there had been 
considerable production prior to this. In other words there had been 
production quite sometime in this area. How did they treat their 
ores prior to this time¥ - · 

Mr. HATCH. Prior to 1937 there was very little production of 
vanadium in the United States. · 

Mr. WHITE. And while there was no--
1\Ir. HATCH (interposing). The vanadium extraction was really a 

byproduct of uranium and radium recovery. . 
Mr. 'VHITE. Vanadium is a byproduct rather than a product. ' 
Mr. HATCH. It is definitely a product now. 
Mr. 'VHITE. Do you mine uranium ore¥ 
Mr. HATCH. A very small amount of uranium. 
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·Senator ScauoHAx. The cobalt supply comes from Canada, largely. 
Is that correct f • · · 
. Mr. HATCH. Part of the cobalt cames from Canada and part from 

Africa, .and an increal'ing q_uantity from the United States. 
Senator SCRtrGHAJL There IS some cobalt at Good Spring!\. 
:Mr. HATCH. Yes; as recently as 3 months ago we had a survey

made by the Bureau of 1\fines. 
· Senator SCRUOHAM. Thank you very much. The next hearing will 

be tomorrow at 10: 30, and the Hon. Harold L. Ickes; Secretary of the
Interior, will be the first witness, followed by Mr. Howard L Youngt
Director, :Mineral Resources, Coordinating Divi.c:ion, War Production· 
Board, followed by :Mr. Donald M. Nelson, Chairman, War Produc-
tion Board, at 2: 30 p. m. · · · 

After the hearing adjc;mrns today, if representatives of the War 
Production Board are here, I would like to see them a moment. 
· (Whereupon at 12:30 p. m., the .subcommittee. adjourned until 

10:30 a.m., tomorrow~ Thursday, Aprill, 1943.) . · 
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THURSDAY, APRIL 1, 1943 

UNITED STATES SENATE, 
SUBCOMMI'ITEE OF MINING AND MINERALS INDUSTRY 

oF THE SPECIAL CoMMITrEE ro STUDY 
PROBLEMS OF AMERICAN SMALL BuSINESs, 

Washington, D. 0. 
The subcommittee met in room 357 of the Senate Office Building at 

10:30 a.m., Senator James G. Scrugham, presiding. · ·, 
Presen~: Senators Murray (~hairman), ~lender, Stewart, Scrug

:ham (chairman of the subcomnnttee, presiding), and Buck~,_ 
· Also present: Representative Murdock. 

Senator ScnuoHAM. The hearing will come to order, please .. 
Mr. Secretary, it is a pleasure to have you with us. . 
Secretary IcKES. Thank you. · ~ 
Senator ScRUGHAM. Have you any formal statement to make befo~ 

band~ Later I have several questions I would like to ask you, 'and· 
.Senator Murray also has questions. . 

Secretary IcKES. All right, thank yQu. 
Senator Scnt;rGHAM. Proceed with your statement. 

STATEMENT OF HON. HAROLD L. ICKES, SECRETARY OF THE 
INTERIOR 

Secretary lens. When I appeared before the full Committee on 
the Problems of Small Business Enterprises last January, I called 
attention to the critical need of the United States for many metals 
and minerals for war purposes. At the same time, I pointed out that 
we must do all that can be done to assist our small operators to pro
duce, not only that they may help to bring our materials reservoir to 
the proper levels, but also to make certain that we will maintain a free 
competitive economy, in which everyone, large and small, may have 
adequate opportunity in the post-war America.. . · 

ANOMALY BETWEEN NEED FOR RAW MATERI.AIA AND DIFFICULTIES OF SMALL, 
MINERS IN ENTERING WAR PRODUCTION 

We still have here, 15 months after Pearl Harbor, an anomalous 
situation, in which, on the one hand, there is a serious need for raw· 
materiaL'i to feed our war plants, and, on the other hand, there are large 
numbers of small entrepreneurs-owners and operators of small min
ing and milling properties-begging for an opportunity to produce 
for war. In the early stages of the defense and the war program~ it 
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appeared reasonable that the large enterprises, which had proven 
their capacity and ability to produce, should have been called on first. 
They had the materials, the resources, the know-how, and they were 
given ll.\rge cont~acts to enable them to get under way with a minimum 
of delay. Today, however, and as long as our need continues, which 
will be as long as. we are fighting this bitter and hard war, it is para
mount that we call into play every facility and enterprise that is 
available. · 
'In the early stages of our preparedness, the Government was willing 

·to assume financial risks in order to insure an increa$ed output of raw 
materials and fighting weapons. 'Ve will continue to assume such 
risks, if we are to succeed in our task as quickly as possible. But we 
must take a chance on the little fellow also. In fact, we will be com
mitting a folly if we fail to resort to and accept each and every con
tribution that will lead to an aggregation of the materials we need. 
We are furthermore under a moral obligation to sustain small enter
prise if we wish to rebuild and retain the America that we have known, 
wit~ its concepts of individual freedom and opportunity. 

PROBLEMS OF SMALL OPERATORS IN METALS AND MINERALS FIELD 

. The problems of the small business enterprise in the field of metals 
and mmcrals are largely inherited from pre-war days. The small 
operators have had to depend to a great extent on large-scale industrial 
(lnterprises for their markets, and have had to compete with large 
operators with relatively low-unit costs in the sale of their products. 
They were handicapped by a shortage of capital in extending their 
development and exploitation work, and have encountered difficulties 
in obtaining loans from commercial bankers. They have had to face 
not only domestic competition but· foreign competition. They have 
been too small to enjoy all of the advantages of mechanization and 
technical processes available to the large enterprises, and could engage 
profitably in their business only as long as they worked rich ores.· 

Now that the demand for their products is such that ostensibly a 
ready market prevails, they are further handicapped by manpower 
shortages, difficulties in obtaining equipment; and by the absence of 
the facilities and means that would enable them to sell and ship the 
small quantities of ore that they are capable of producing. Without 
the assurance that mill products would be purchased for utilization in 
war production, small concentrating plants and custom mills capable 
of handling the output of a number of mining operations cannot be 
built, and in other instances old plants are left standing idle. 

One problem, at least, the smalJ businessman shares in common with 
. the large industrial enterprise. Both are haunted by shades of the 
- glorious past, where deposits of minerals were extensive, rich, and easy 
to get at. Difficulties are now encountered in realizing that the 
bonanza days are over, that the cream has literally been skimmed off the 
earth's crust in America, and that pay dirt can be reached only by hard 
work, skillful enterprise, and technologic skill. · . 
- For a while all this didn't matter. If we could not dig up the ricli 
bauxite. the large flake granhite, the high-gt:ade tungsten ore, the good 
cinnabar, and many other high-grade minerals here at home, why, we 
simply purchased them abroad where plentiful supplies and cheap 
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labor gave us at low cost all and even more than we needed:for do-
mt-stic consumption. • 

We knew we had low-grade and complex ores, but in general we did 
not know exactly where or exactly how much, and we did- not; much 
care. 

EXPLORATORY PROGRAM OF BUREAU OF MINES AND GEOLOGICAL SURVEY ; 

Conservationists in America for a long time have foreseen this situ
ation and have concerned themselves with the problem. The Depart
ment of the Interior has io~g advocat~d a program of ~telli~nt and 
wise development and use of our mmeral resources, mcludmg the 
charting and delineation of our known reserves, as well as attempting 
to discover new deposits of ores. The Bureau of Mines and the Geo
logical f?urvey have been studying our ~.ine~al resources with _a vi~w 
to the wise development and effective utilizatiOn of our domestic rom~ 
eral deposits. The Bureau of Mint-s has been assiduously studying 
ways and means of treating our low-grade and complex ores to recover 
the useful and necessary metals and minerals from them. . 

The Congress was farsighted when it passed the Strategic 1tiaterials 
Act in August 1939-a year and a half before Pearl· Harbor-:-that 
enabled the Bureau of Mines and the Geological Survey to embark on 
the largest exploration program in recent history. Under the same 
act the Bureau of Mines was authorized to intensify and extend its 
investigative work and laboratory and pilot-plant research to test and 
find new ways of treating our minerals. _ _ · 

The work carried out under this act and other legislation passed by 
the Congress has resulted in the addition of more than 90,000,000 tons 
of tungsten, manganese, mercury, antimony, chromite, iron, western 
coal, bauxite, and other ores to our known reserves. Research by the 
Department has substantiated laboratory processes or yielded new 
methods for treating diversified ores of manganese, cobalt, vanadium,. 
low-grade bauxite, alunite, and clays, coking coals, chromium, and 
other minerals. - · . , 

In my testimony before the full committee, I mentioned that much 
of this metallurgical work in fact constituted a technical service tq. 
small companies and individuals not in a position to maintain the 
necessary technical facilities and personnel that the large corpora
tions obtain from the extensive research laboratories and institutions 
which they own or can employ. The Bureau of Mines in the past f) 
years has made ~xtensive metallurgical investigations of samples from 
more than 400 deposits and has advised the owners of the best and . 
most economical methods for producing commercial metals and min
eral products. Partly as a result of these efforts, I stated, small op
erators now run manganese properties in Arizona, California, Colo. 
rado, :Montan!l, Ne.vada, NewT Mexico, and Utah; tungsten mines in 
C?lora~o, Cahforma, Idaho, Nevada, Utah, and Wyoming; antimony 
mm·es m Alaska and Idaho; chromium mines in Alaska, California, 
Idaho. Montana, and Oregon; mercury mines in California Idaho . 
N~vad!l, a~d Oregon; Einc mines in M~uri, Nevada, and Idaho; lead 
mmes.m Nevada and ldah~; and alumma and potash in Utah. 

'\!lule the Bureau of Mines and the Geological Survey undertake 
proJects, wherever they may be, if they seem to show promise that the .. 
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·results will make a definite contribution to the war metals and min
erals program, the widespread exploration work and intensive labora-
1ory and pilot plant research are bv no means helter-skelter, purpose
iess n&dertaking-s. Whenever posslble, all these activities, as they de
velop, are integrated in patterns, in over-all programs-are drawn 
into a single plan which can be evaluated as such, or be examined for 
the particular merits of each of its constituent parts. Thus, for ex
ample, the Department has already proposed a broad, over-all plan 
_of obtaining from many individual properties and treatment plants 
a flow of m~anese sufficient to meet the needs for an annual produc
tion of 87,000,000 tons of steel, and thus relieve the United States, in 
the event of a long war, from dependency upon imports of this stra.
_tegic metal. Another illustration is the alumina program, which is 
:clesigned, by a full-scale utilization of domestic low-grade bauxite, 
clays, halloysites, and alunites, to free the country from the need for 
high-grade bauxites from abroad. 

I must point out that none of the plans is static. Each is subject 
to change and is constantly being mOdified and altered in the light 

_ <lf changing conditions. 

"EXPANSioNIST'' POLICY OF DEP.AR"l'MENT OF THE Di'TEBIOK 

The Department of the Interior has been criticized at times for its 
advocacy of lon~-range plans designed to meet the needs of a long 
war. But the Department prefers to err on the side of "more than 
enough" than on "too little, too late." We are clearly an expansion
ist agency with respect to our attitude for meeting the mat.-rial needs 
for this war. We want to bring in all sources and to utilize all en
-deavors to win~ and to this end we must and will have the small com
panies and individuals. 

We are nevertheless also concerned with the role of the small en
terprise in the post-war world. By means of that great reservoir of 
-electric power at Bonneville, we have helped to establish new indu.c::
i:ries in the Pacific Northwest-aluminum, magnesium, iron and steel, 
chemicals, ferroalloys, and others. We are anxious that these indus
-tries be maintained after the war, for we believe firmly in the post-war 
probabilities of a continuing, sound industrial development of this 
-country. It is essential, for the sake of our whole national economy, 
that fabricating plants be located and sustained close to raw materials, 
~a in proximity to natural markets. 

STEPS 8UGGES'I"ED TO HELP SXALL KINES 

Because the small miner Symbolizes the small entrepreneur every
where, the Department has tried diligently to be as helpful as po~ible. 
The Department suggests various steps, in addition to those now being 
taken, that should be adopted to help the small mines. . . 

.. First, in the national interest, we must continue, and even intensify, 
our exploratory work in every area where the prospect of immediately 
usable minerals is favorable, so that we can k:n_ow what ore, what 
grades of ore, and how much of each grade lies in the ground. The 
small owner or operator, incapable financially of undertaking geo
physical prospecting, and surface or subsurface exploration on his 
cwn, would stand to benefit by any trenching, shaft sinking, ore 
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f'ampling or other work undertaken on his propertv. as theiresults 
would be, as they are now, made known .to him. Where.the sm~~:ll 
owner or operator desires to undertake subsurface exploration on his 
own for the purpose of ~ettin~ meta~s needed by thi~ Nation it. war, 
it seems reasonable that financutl assistance should be made available 
to him. It is a sugQ"estion which the committee may care to consider. 

Of course, the small owner and operator should be enabled to 
learn as promptly as possible of any existing m~thods or processes, or 
methods and processes which have been developed for treating his ore 
so thnt if ma:v have a better opportunitv for exi!:'ting markl'\tS.. To
ward that end continued and intensified laboratory and pilot plant 
investigation of ore dressing and metallurgical processes must be 
carried on by the Bureau. Adequate appropriations and some assur
ance that work may be undertaken on a continuing basis is all that 
won]d be necessary. . · ' 

Second, the small owner or operator must be assured of an outlet 
for his product. It has been the unfortunate experience of small com
panies and individuals recently to undertake operations in anticipa
tion of markets, and when the product was ready, the market was 
withdrawn. A small producer, for example. inv~>sted com:;derable . 
capital in a venture in New Mexico. and was helped by the exploratory 
work of the Bureau of Mines. The plan was to sell the product to 
the local stockpile of the Metals Reserve Cnmp:mv. 'Bv thP tirn~> h.e 
was ready to produce, the manganese situation had "eased," and .the 
stockPile was discontinued. It is possible that this man's manganese 
may be criticall:v nePded before the war is over.' but it is unlikely that 
this man will mine his ore deposit because of his unfortunate experi
ence with short-range nrocurement po~cies. · Such incidents have hap
pened man:v times. It is m:v ooinion thRt stockpil;n'! sho11ld he put 
on a long-range consistent basis, not subject to sudden reduction re.-
flecting short-range easements of critical situations. · · 

Next, encouragement and assistance should be given toward the 
establishment of mills in districts where known reserves would seem 
to warrant them. In some di!:'tricts. of course, there' are small, irreg
ular deposits thnt cannot be blocked out in advance of mining.· Left 
in the wonnd, there mav nevf>r be s11fficient rt>serves indicateti to war
rant building a mill. In such localities, small lots of ore should be 
bought, p11id for promptly, anti stockpiled. The res~>rve coulcl tlllls 
be proved by actual mining. When the accumulation becomes of suffi.:. 
cif>nt size, a mill could then be built to treat the ore. · · 

Fi~ally, it seems logical t~18t the sm~ll Jtnd marginal producer can 
co~ tribute to the raw materHtls reservOir, m many cases, only if bonus 
pnces ~t:e J!Uaranteed for a lon~er Period of time than at nresent; and 
If add1honal products are brought under the bonus-price plan as · 
warranted. 

The Department still feels-. as it has. felt for a long time, that the 
greatest help to the small busmessman m the field of metals and min!. 
era)!;, as well as the greatest help to the whole war metals program 
would be a closer coordination of policy and actions in this field' 
Some steps in this direction have been taken but more must be done-: 
and soon-if this Nation is to make the full~st and quickest use of its 
re!'ources, and at the same time preserve its economic structure. 

Senator 8CJ;.IUGHAX. Thank you very much, Mr. Sec_retary •. 
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. I take it you agree with the policy of stockpiling on strategic mate
l'Ials even after the emergency has ended. 

Secretary ICKES. Yes, until we can foresee the end, which we cannot 
now. •. 

Sen~tor SCRU?HAM. And the policy of promptly shutting down of 
operations, particularly small operations, in strategic materials and 
IQinerals should not be carried out as in the past. 

Secretary IcKEs. I agree. 

PRODUCTION OF STRATEGIC. MINERALS HAS IMPl'IOVED, BUT MUCH STILL 
. REMAINS TO BE DONE 

·. Senator ~CRUGHAM. This committee w~uld establish a policy where
~y these mrnerals would be accumulated rn at least adequate supplies 
m the .emergency. 

Mr. Secretary, you have spoken of the exploratory work of the 
Bureau of Mines and the Geological Survey, and of the Department's 
technologic and research work in the field of metals and minerals. 
Has this work resulted in any actual production of strategic or other 
minerals, and has it had an actual contribution to the war effort~ 
. Secretary IcKES. It has in many instances, Mr. Chairman, but not 
enough to give us encouragement. For instance, a manganese mill 
for _the Butte, Mont., area has recently been approved; quartz is being 
mined in Arkan&as; copper in Vermont; zinc in Colorado; and tung
sten in Nevada; ventures due at least in part to the Department's pro-
gram. . · . ~ · 
. Senator ScnuGHAM. ·You admit that there are still many small mines 
which have not been able to start production@ 

Secretary ICKES. That is correct. 
Senator SCRUGHAM. Production of some substantial quantity could 

be obtained if gjven the proper encouragement¥ 
Secretary IcKES. Yes; that is correct. 
Senator ScnuGHAM. Mr. Secretary, do you feel there is any con

fusion in the passing around from agency to agency as many as five or 
six times in some cases~ This seems particularly true of the small 
miner who is struggling to Wlt along. Have you had such obse:rva
_tioas brought to your attention¥ 

Secretary ICKES. Yes; but I do not want to criticize any other 
agency of the Government. The organizations concerned in the war 
minerals program have had a terrific ta~k. ~hey have ~een_ under 
constant and intense pressure to get ~he JOb gorng. Cons1dermg the 
program as a whole, I know that a marv_elous lot of work ~as been 
accQJDplished. But I am by no means satisfied; I do not beheve any
one should be satisfied. I am sure the agencies concerned are n_!)t 
fully satisfied. I am still firm in my be~1ef that we must go still 
further and do still better. We must seiZe every opportunity and 
every possib~ity for the benefit of winning the war. 

MINER.Ai. RESOURCES OPWTING COMMITrEE "A STEP IN THE RIGHT 
DffiECTION" 

· .Senator ScRuGHAM. 'Mr. Secretary, the Mineral Resou;ces Operat
ing Committee was created recently unde~ the leadership of a v~ry 
able mining engineer in the War ProductiOn Board. Do you think 
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this may help the long-range planning of mineral production, and 
.more especially the small mmer ¥ • ' 

s~cretary IcKES. I certainly think it has the opportunity. I hope 
it will. The establishment of this committee is a .gtep in the right 
direction. The Department of the Interior suggested and strongly· 

-advocated the formation of such a committee. It should enable the 
GoveriUnent to take advantage of its own broad experience and kno:wl
edge in the minerals field, for the Government should by all means not 
neglect its own resources. We hope to give it the benefit of the 
technologic and economic information possessed and being developed 
in our Bureau of Mines. _ 

The Department is represented on this committee, and we ~ant to 
-cooperate fully. If it is unhampez:ed and given sufficient scope, the 
-committee should be capable of aiding greatly the small miner as well 
.as the large operator in the production of vyar metals. 

PROBLEM OF RAW MATERIAL FOR ALUMINUM PRODUOI'ION 

• Senator SCRoGHAM. Mr. Secretary, I believe you have taken a spe
-cial interest in the problem of raw material for aluminum production. 

Secretary IcKES. I have, Senator. I have been interested in the 
-whole problem for a long time. Even. before the war, as you may 
recall, I came to the Capitol and expressed my. dissatisfaction with 
the aluminum program that was advocated.then. I objected to the 
_program as being short-sighted and entirely inadequate.. I was 
pleased, of course, when it was revised and later revised again. How
-ever, I believe our present program .still does not go far enough in 
taking into account all possible contingencies. I believe we must look· 
oeven farther ahead than we are looking now. We must envisage the 
time when we will no longer be able to rely on high-grade domestic 
bauxites, of which we have limited reserves. -

I also have urged that the production of the intermediate products, 
or alumina, be- carried on in the 'Vest, near the aluminum plants. 
lt is important that such projects be expedited because alumiimni pot 
lines of the Northwest must be enabled to produce at capacity, and not 
be limited because ·of the lack of alumma.. I feel, however, that 
_gradually we will have to resort to lower and lower grades of bauxite 
and eventually may have to depend upon our clays. _ 

Senator ScROGHAM. Mr. Secretary, has the Department of the In
terior any aluminum program which it has presented to the War 
Production Board! -

Secretary IcKES. The Department offered a program to the War 
Production Board last August; but when representatives of t~ De
partment called to discuss it with Mr. William L. Batt, they foqnd 
that the program of converting the Bayer plants of the country, soJ 
that they may use a lower grade bauxite than they are using now, had 
already been approved. . 
. Sin<:e the ~epartment of the Interior program, as ~resented, was 
mconststent wtth the approved conversion plan, it was naturally with-
drawn. -

. Senator ScROGHAM. You mean the Department plan was rejected I 
Secretary IcKES. No, sir; it was withdrawn. Since then the De.

partment has concerned itself with the development of plans supple
mentary to the Bayer conversion program of the War Produc_tion 
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Board, which will make this country self-sustaining with re~ard to 
aluminum. The field, laboratory, and pilot plant work to support the 
Department's revised pla~s have1 however, been completed, and fully 
doeumented reccmmendahons w1ll be ready in about 3 weeks. 

Senator Sarouu.ur. Does that cover treatment of clay! 
. Secretary ICKES. Yes; they will. 
Se~ator El.u:I\"'DER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the Secretary a 

question¥ 
Senator SctrooH.AX. Yes, sir. . -
Senator El.u:.."'iDm. Wbat interference, if any, do von ~t in this 

program· from Alcoa-that is, Aluminum Co. of .A.meriea t Was 
there any interference of any kind at any time I 

Secretary ICKES. I thought there was. I thought at first you were 
being facetious. 

senator ELLENDER. No;. I would like to have you tell us for the 
record what interference, if any, was in evidence. 

Secretary ICKES. I could not say today that there is actual inter
. ference, but there has been. There was development of the policy 
of Alcoa, and that was dominated from the beginning to monopolize 
that field. I think it is probably as complete a monopoly as exists 
anvwhere in the world todav. · 

Senator ELLEND:rn.. ·would'you have any figures--
Secretary ICKES (interposing). And when you speak of monopoly, 

necessarily that implies a~ interference with plans we contemplated 
for the making of aluminum by any corporation other than Alcoa. 
· Senator Er.u:Nnm.. If your plan had been followed from its incep
tion, how much greater do you think the production of aluminum 
would have been than it now is, Mr. Secretary! 

Secretary ICKES. From the very beginning we dissented strongly 
from the Scheme of Alcoa. I think its first scheme was that it 
could produce on its then program enough aluminum for war purposes, 
·that is, before we were in the war, and still have a quantity left for 
domestic supply. . · · 

Well, of course, the events have proven how utterlv absurd that 
promise was. It was a reckless suggestion. It was trifling with the 
national interests. It could not come anywhere near this. It h~s 
·maintained that position, but public opinion drove it from that pOSI
tion, following which it enlarged its program over ~nd over again. . 
· There would have been a larger supply of alummum at an earlier 
"date if our advice had been taken. 

Senator Eu.vmm.. Now, Mr. Secretary, have yon any figures to 
give us to show the difference, if any, between the cost to the Govern
ment of aluminum produced here and that which is imported! 

Secretary ICKES. That which is imported I 
Senator Eunrnm. Yes. 

· Secretary ICKES. Yon mean from Canada! 
· Senator Eu.Em>m. Yes; from foreign countries. 

· Secretary Ibu:s. I have never seen those contracts. All the infor
mation I have on it is from the prices I have had from the newspapers. 

Senator Eu.Em>m. Is it your opinion that if we had developed the 
American aluminum, that is alumina, and so forth, and had gone 
through that process, that the aluminum may have cost more than the 
pri~ which we are now paying for imported aluminum I · 
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Secretary IcKES. It is primarily a question of being sure 0~ getting 
the aluminum. Today we cannot be sure of shippmg and imports] 
from overseas, regardless of price. My own opimon, subject to· cor
rection, is that especially if we had sought to make alflminum, whether 
out of bauxite or out of some other raw materials than bauxite and had 
developed our own water power, we could have made aluminum and 
could have encouraged competition. If you take these and other fac.;. 
tors into account, I think it would be fair to say, subject to correction,. 
that we could have produced it chea:per here . 
. Dr. DEAN. That Is a fair assumptwn. 

Secretary IcKEs. Dr. Dean says it is a fair assumption. 
Senator ELLENDER. Thank you very much. . _ 

AN ATrACK ON THE INTEGRITY OF THE BUREAU OF MINEs 

Senator ScnuoHAM. Mr. Secretary, I recently had sent me an edi· 
torial published in the Engineering and Mining Journal. This edito
rial attacks the integrity of the Bureau of Mines, and specifically 
accuses the Bureau of issuing a press release purporting to give a 
resume of a paper on the Production of Alumina from Low Grade 
:Materials, by the Assistant Director of the Bureau, R. S. Dean,. which · 
Dr. Dean actually did not give. _ 

In other words, it is alleged that the news release bore no relation
ship to the paper. This editorial further charges the Bureau with 
attempting to discredit other governmental agencies in the eyes of. 
the public. _ · . . . 

These are extremely serious charges. l':his committee would like 
to have the facts, Mr. Secretary. . · · 

Secretary IcKES~ The facts are very simple, Senator. 
I have here the text of Dr. Dean's paper, which, in accordance with 

the usual practice of the Department, was approved by the Director· 
of the Bureau and by my own office. . · · · 

This paper, since Dr. Dean's talk was actually delivered, has been 
submitted to the A. I. M. E. I have here also a copy of the news 
release which was prepared by the Bureau of Mines from Dr. Dean's 
paper and which was, of course, released through the Office of War. 
Information. . 

I ask that these be made a part of the record. They clearly show 
there was no de.ception or effort at deception. . . · 

Senator ScRUGHA:M. Mr. Se.cretary, the committee will be glad to 
have them. 'Vhy do you suppose a reputable journal such as the 
Engineering and Mining Journal, which is one of the leading papers 

. in the field, should have run this kind of editorial W This is a serious 
matter, I want to repeat. • ·, 

Secretary IcKES: A ~ood guess would be that it was- asked for by. 
somebody who did not like the Bureau of Mines and the Department 
of the Interior to advocate new domestic sources of aluminum. · 

Senator ScRUGHAM. 'Vho do you think asked lor it! . . 
Secretary IcKES. Mr. A. H. Bunker, Director of the Aluminum and, 

Mat!nesium Division of the 'Var Production Board. - · -
Senator ScnuGHAM. l\l1at do you mean~· · · · · · • 
Secretarv. IcKEs. 1 have here a copv of a letter written by Mr. 

Bunker. This copy was sent to Dr. R. R. Sayers, Director of the, 
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Bureau of Mines. It requests that an editorial be written condemning 
the Bureau of Mines. · 

Senator ScRuoHAM, Let us put it in the record, if you have it there. 
Secretary ICKEs, I am very glad to put all three matters in. 
Senator SCRltoHAM. Who is the letter addressed to¥ 
Sec~etary Ic.KES. The ~et.ter is addressed t? the president of the

American Institute of Mmmg and Metallurgical Engineers and re-
fers to the Mining and Metallurgy Journal. ' 

Senator ScRUGHAM. That is an entirely separate paper. This was. 
published in the Engineering and Mining Journal. 

Secret!J-ry IcKEs. Yes; but I think it must be apparent from this. 
why such an editorial was printed. 

Senator STEWART. What is Mr. Bunker's official connection with the
War Production Board~ 

Secretary ICKES. Director of the Aluminum and Magnesiun1 Divi
sion of the War Production Board. 

Senator STEWART. Do you know his background~ . 
Secretary lcK.Es. I have known of it. He has been associated, as I 

understand it, with a banking firm in New York. I do not know just 
exactly his background. Do you know, Mike1 

Mr. STRAuss. I do not know the name of the firm. 
Senator STEw~~· ! ou do not know the name of the banking firm,. 
Mr. STRAuss. No, sir.. · 
Senator ScRuGHAM. I presume the simplest way is for the committee· 

to call Mr. Bunker and ask for the reasons for writing such a letter-
and asking for such an editorial. . 

{The documents submitted by Secretary Ickes are as follows:) 

PRESS RELEASE FROM: THE DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, FEBRUARY 16, 1943 

Advance release for afternoon papers, Monday, February 16, 1943. Sherman--
. · Interior-3529 

OFFICE-OF WAR INFORM:ATION 

DEPARTMENT OF THI!l INTERIOB---QWI-1269 

Pointing out that the supply of native high-grade bauxite for aluminum in the· 
United States is limited, Dr. R. S~ Dean, Assistant Director of the Bureau of· 
Mines, today reported to the annual meeting of the American Institute of Min
ing and Metallurgical Engineers at New York City that the Bureau has formu
lated a master plan whereby sufficient amounts of this vital war metal can be· 
obtained through utilization of domestic clays, alunite, second-grade bauxite, 
and other alumina-bearing materials. 

Speaking before the nonferrous metallurgy group of the American Institute of" 
Mining and Metallurgical Engineers, Dr. Dean explained that the Bureau's prG-· 
gram resulted from pilot plant and laboratory research by its chemists and 
engineers and from the finding of additional millions of tons of available raw· 
materials by mining engineers of the Bureau. The plan, he said, involves ques
tions of major policy with respect to allocation of construction materials, priori-· 
ties, and logistics which are within the jurisdiction of other war agencies. 

The Bureau of Mines program, he stated, has six principle phases: 
1. Further exploration of domet<tic bauxite to find increased re~erves of Bayer

grade (first grade) bauxite needed for existing plants now capable of using only· 
Bayer-grade bauxite in producing alumina, to supply Bayer-grade bauxite for 
Canadian plants, and to provide more high-grade bauxite foc use in abrasives. 
in America's war plants. 

2. A fourfold increase in the Bureau's exploration for second-grade-bauxite for· 
use in Bayer plants now being converted to use this second-grade material. This. 
shoUld keep reserves virtually constant. 
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3. Construction of a plant to mill several millions of tons of high-silica bauxite 
and produce 1,800 tons of first-grade bauxite conceQtrate daily to supply existing 
Bayer plants until they can be convert~- Such a Ill:illing plant could be_ con
structed in 3 months, would be located m an area wh1ch has abundant reserves · 
of high-silica bauxite, and would utilize idle milling equipment.• • 

4. Construction of commercial plants for the production of alumina from do-
m£>stic clays. 

5. Erection of commercial plants for extracting alumina from alunite. 
6. Continued research in metallurgical and milling problems to assist the entire 

aluminum industry. , • _ _ 
Explaining that high-grade bauxite, much of which is imported, is the principal 

source of alumina (for ·aluminum) in the United States, Dr. Dean asserted 
"Our supply of high-grade bauxite in the United States is limited. How limited, 
I am not permitted to say, but there is a very definite limit to the length of time 
our high-grade bauxite resources will last at the present rate of exploitation 
unless suppl_emented, even though exploration projects of the Bureau of Mines 
have consid£>rably increased the figure on reserves." _ 

"It is worse 'than precarious to depend on water-borne imports (of high-grade 
bauxite)," Dr .. Dean continued. "So we turn to our low-grade bauxite which is. 
high in silica or iron, to alunites, to limitless resources of clays, halloysite, and 
the like." l 

The Bureau of Mines has reported to Secretary of the Interior Harold L. Ickes: 
that the conversion of Bayer plants may take a year, whereas if the Bureau'S' 
milling plan were adopted, dependence upon imports would be lessened withiu 
3 months time, the United States would have a continuing source of high-grade
bauxite concentrates for abrasiYes, chemicals, and for shipments oo Canada, and 
this Nation's aluminum-producing plants would be able to reach capacity produc-
tion much sooner. -

In urging the utilization of alunite and clays, the Bureau lias"pointed out that: 
even wilh intensive exploratory work for new bauxite, '11 milling program, and 
the conversion of Bayer plants, the United States still cannot produce sufficient: 
alumina "to place us in a secure position for a long war." The War Production. 
Board recently received a detailed propo..<:al based in part on Bureau research_ 
suggL'Sting the construction of a plant to produce alumina from the Hobart Butte 
clay deposits in Oregon. The Bureau has urged that the ammonium sulfate. 
process be used in treating the Hobart Butte ore. Meanwhile, the Bureau is con~ 
tinuing its studies of clay deposits of the Nation and is ascertaining their availa" 
bility and suitability for the production of alumina by various processes. Sug
gestions for other plants and other processes for known clay deposits are being
formulated. 

Exploratory work of the Bureau re~ealed the availability of millions of tons. 
of alunite in the vicioity of Marysvale, Utah. The Bureau of Mines supported the· 
proposal for the construction of a plant to produce alumipa from these reserves by 
using the Kalunite process and such a plant now is nearing completion. TheW. 
P. B. now has under consideration a proposal that another plant at Marysvale, 
Utah, be revamped to recover alumina from alunite by another process which also, 
has ~ft. tested thoroughly in the Bureau's laboratories. 

In his address to the American Institute of Mining and Metallurgical Engi-
nE't'rs, Dr. Dean e:tated that "notable results" have been obtained in beneficiating 
low-grade domestic ores to obtain alumina. However, he said, since no single
process is suited to all domestic sources "the Tarious processes and variations are
being investigated simultaneously by_the Bureau of Mines in its pilot plants." 

THE PBDOUCTION 01' ALUHIN4 11'110¥ LOW-GBADE DOHESTW H4'1'EBLUB 

An address by Dr. R. S. Dean, Assistant Director of the Bureau of Mines: before-
American Institute of Mining and Metallurgical Engineers · 

lust as the mineralogical name bauxite has come to include several minerals: 
not known at the time the name was first applied, so the concept of bauxite as. 
the one source of alumina must during tbl:! period of the national emergency be-
enlarl!~ to include the production of alumina from other low-grade sources. 
SJ)I".akmg in a narrow sense, there is no such thing as bauxite. Just so, there has~ 
now to be no one source of alumina, and no one process for its extraction. 
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In 1821, a French chemist named P. Berthier analyzed a hard, reddish matf'!'ial 
found near the village of Les Baux in Provenee, France. When he analyzed this 
material he thought to be clay and found it contained 52 percent alumina, 27.6 
percent iron oxide,-and 20.4 percent chemically c.'Ombined water, he gave It the 
name ".Bauxite," tile word bemg derived from the name of the village and nat
urally pronounced in the French manner. In 1883, a material somewhat lrimilar 
to the French Bauxite was found near Rome in Floyd County, Ga., and was called 
bauxite (pronounced in the American manner) although there were significant 
chemical and mineralogical dJlerences between it and the European ore of the 
same name, then c.'Onsidered a dihydrate of alumina. The only definition of 
bauxite at present is "a mineral raw material which is Ul!ed as the ore of 
aluminum, consisting mainly of hydrated aluminum oxides." American bauxite's 
essential mineral is gibbsite, the tribydrate of alumina. Diaspore, the mono
hydrate of alumina, is much less plentiful, although it oreun in some bauxites. 
There is no proof of the existence of a dihydrate of alumina as a mineral There 
are, in fact, indications that it does not exist. Consequently, bauxite ,bas become 
in the United States merely a trade name for the gibbsite aluminum ore. 

The Bayer process, which bas been the one method of producing alumina, 
makes use only of high-grade bauxite. In 1888, a patent was issued in German:r 
to Karl Josef Bayer on a process for extracting aluminum hydrate from bauxite. 
A United States patent was issued to Dr. Bayer in 189!, and the first American 
Bayer plant was built at Woburn, Mass., in that year. The Bayer process, al· 
though modified and improved. has remained the universally used process for 
making aluminum hydrate, which, when calcined. yields the oxide used in the 
Ball-Heroult for producing aluminum from alumina. 

In the Bayer, process, the majvr portion of the aluminum oxide in bauxite 
dissolves when it is treated with hot sodium hydroxide (caustic soda) under 
pressure and forms soluble sodium aluminate, to which is ascribed the formula 
NaAIO.. The. iron «aide content of the bauxite is insoluble in caustic soda and, 
aside from increasing the bulk of the insoluble residue which must be filtered an•l 
thrown away, presents no problem. However, the silica presents an entirely 
di1ferent picture, as it· is the cause of serious losses of both soda and alumina. 

·During tbe digestion of bauxite by caustic soda there is apparently formed an 
insoluble sodium aluminum silicate which carries both soda and alumina into 
the "red mud," as the residue iS called. 'IhiB compound, according ~o Dr. Bayer, 
has the composition Al~O,·Na.0.3Si0,-9H,O. Whether it actually bas this for
mula has never been ascertained, but it is certain that soda and alumina losses 
increase with increasing silica content in the bauxite. For every pound of silica, 
1.1 to 2 pounds of alumina and 1 to 3 pounds of soda (calculated as sodium 
carbonate) are lost. The ore for the Bayer process bas until recently carried 
only as high as 7 percent silica, but slightly higher silica content is being tolerated 
at present. The objection . to using high-silica bauxite in the Bayer process is 
purely economic. Tbe higher the silica content, the more expensive the alumins. 
but the purity of the alumina is not a1fected by the silica content of the bauxite 
used, as the action. of the hot caustic on the bauxite is highly selective and only 
the aluminum hydrate in the bauxite is dissolved and reprecipitated. Ti~nium 
oxide, which with iron oxide and silica are the most common impurities asso
ciated with bauxite, is said to combine the soda to form insoluble sodium titan
ates and further increase the soda losses. · However, in view of the refractor:r 
nature of most titanium minerals, there is 110me question as to the extent of 
such a reaction. The sodium aluminate solution is filtered off, and the residue 
containing the iron, silicon., and titanium is thrown away. Aluminum hydrate 
can. be precipitated from the aluminate solution by neutralizing with carbon 
dioxide. This method was originally used in the commercial process, but at 
making aluminum hydrate, which. when calcined, yields the oxide used in the 
presence of a "seed" charge of aluminum hydrate, whereupon about two-thirds 
of the dissolved hydrate slowly crystallizes out. The hydrate is filtered. washed, 
and calcined to form alumina. 

Aluminum is the most abundant metal in the solid part of the earth's crust, 
and it occurs in substantial percentages in all clays and sh11l!'S and in all the 
igneous and metamorphic rocks. However, the chemical affinity of aluminum 
is so great that it generally occurs in. the form of aluminum silicati'S in the 
common rocks just mentioned. If it were not for the chemical affinity of 
aluminum for other elements, notably oxygen, it would be the cheapest of all 
elements, but it is costly to break down aluminous compounds into their com
ponent elements to yield alumina of.. acceptable purity; and the_ bond between 
aluminum and oxygen is so strong that large amounts of electncal energy are 
required to break it and separate metallic aluminum from oxygen. 
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In the Hall-Heroult process for reducing aluminum electrically from .·its 
oxiue, any impurities present in the oxide wo~ld great~y decrea~e the effactive; 
ness of the process, so that this process r€qmres alumma relatively pure from 
contamination. While many other processes have been proposed, the Bayer 
process has been the one method used commercially in the 'United States to 
obtain alumina for the Hall-Heroult reduction, depending entirely on high-grade 
bauxite ores froin Arkansas and Surinam (Dutch Guiana in South America). 
in the proportions of 25 percent from.Arkansas to 75 percent from Surinam. 

Thus we have the picture: A plentiful element which is active chemieally, 
so that the cost of extraction pushes it up on the price scale to a place witb. 
elEments which· are less plentiful but easier to extract; a single-ore high-grade 
bauxite, the only source of aluminum being made use of in the Bayer procesS
This is a satisfactory picture complete-from the raw material to the finished. 
product- . · 

Except for one very significant and pertinent fact, I would not be here today 
talking about alumina. And that is that our supply of high-grade bauxite in 
the United States is limited. Just bow limited I am not prepared to say, but 
there is a very definite limit to the length of time our high-grade bauxite re
sources will last at the present rate of exploitation, supplemented by extensive, 
even though exploratory projects which are being pushed by the Bureau of Mines. 
It is worse than precarious to depend on water-borne imports; it is endangering 
the lives of men in our merchant marine and Navy convoys. So we turn· to our 
lower-gt-ade dome~;tic sources of alumina as the answer, and we find low-grade 
bauxite, high in' silica or iron, alunites, liinitless resources of clays, balloysite; 
and the like. 

In the effort to make available the aluminum content of these lower grade 
domestic resources, notable results have been obtained in the beneficiati'llg of 
low-grade bll.uxite; the soda-lime.-sinter, or the lime-sinter soda-extraction, 
method for low-grade bauxites and clays, not concentratable, but convenient to 
limestone ·deposits and cheap fuel; the ammonium-sulfate-exchange process, 
which has certain definite advantages; a sulfuric acid process for clay or bauxitie 
clay; processes for producing alumina from the alunHes, and an electric furnace 
smelting process for certain high-iron, high-silica bauxites. As no one process 
is suited to all the possible domestic sources, these named processes and varia• 
tions, and others, are being investigated simultaneously by the Bureau of 
:M:ines in its pilot plants. They will be described in turn and as fully as 
regulations permit. · 

Beneficiation of high-lilica 'bau:cite.-Large amounts of metallurgical grade · 
bauxite (which, unless steps are taken in this country, will have to be imported) 
and an Increased supply of bauxite containing less. than 15 percent silica can be 
provided by utilizing the bauxite beneficiation procedure developed by the 
Bureau of :M:ines. I use 15 percent silica tolerance as a classification division, 
since I understand that the Bayer plants will be modified to permit the use of 
bauxites containinl!: up to 15 percent silica. The problem of beneficiation is 
largely one of r~>jecting silica. Iron and titanium, when present in abnormal 
amounts, must al'IO be rejected to obtain a product of the desired alumina con
tent. With many ores, iron and titanium can be removed by magnetit' separa
tion or wavity <.-oncentration, but these methods are ineffective for rejection 
of the silica, and other mPthods, such as flotation, must be employed. A choice 
of a method or n rombinntion of methods depends on the physical.characteristics 
and mlneralogi<'al composition of the bauxite. Flotation, or a combination ot 
Ootl!t!on and ·gra_v~ty con<:Cntration, would make available to the Bayer process 
ad«htlonal quantlhes of h•gh-grade bauxite concentrate from ores not at present 
utili1-ed. ~ 

The lime-llodn-sinte_r proces11.-High-silica bauxites (up to 25 percent) which 
<'Ontain reasonably high percentages of alumina are known to occur in 'appre
cl.able tonnages !n Arkansas, Georgia, and Mississippi, and in important amounts 
in other southern States. These deposits justify serious consideration as sources 
of aluminum ore. · 

The lime-soda sintering process, sometimes called the Deville process ·was 
f'arly Investigated in F~ance and is being adapted by the Bureau of Mines ~tone 
of Its t>Xperm1~>ntal stations to these high silica materials. 

In this mPthod of treatment there are four major steps involved: . 
C 1) Caldn_ation of the_ bauxite wit~ admixtures of limestone and soda ash; 
(2~ Leachmg of the smtered baunte mixture for extraction of the soluble 

alumma; 
65053--43-pt. 18--7 
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(3) Pressure treatment of the sodium aluminate solution for partial removal 
~~~;~I . . . 
- (4) l'recipitation of the alumina of the desired physical and chemical 
l!roperti es. 

In a:ddition tct these four operations, the final waste solutions, essentially 
barren of alumina but relatively high in soda, must be treated to recover the 
sodium carbonate. 

The lime-soda sintering of these bauxites high in silica renders their alumina 
soluble in water nod dilute alkalies in the form of sodium aluminate, but fixes 
·virtually all of the sili<'a in the insoluble dicalcium silicate. Separation of high
purity alumina from these solutions by carbonating under controlled comlitions 
that hold up the small amount of soluble silica unavoidably present in the 
sodium aluminate solution·can be done. . 

Combination Dayer-lime-soda-sinter plants are being designed and "built to 
use bauxite averaging. between 13 and 15 percent silica. These plants 11re 
entirely operable on bauxite carrying even higher percentages of silica, but 
there is a breuk-even point above which the straight sinter process is indicated 

·rather than the t'Ombination Bayer-sinter. 
The logical extension of the .lime-soda-sinter method of producing alumina 

is to· apply it to high-alumina clay and other aluminous material. The vre
liminary sintering step would be a sintering treatment with lime followed by 
extraction with a soda solution to produce a sodium aluminate extract liquor 
that can be handled exactly the same as in the lime-soda sintering process for 
siliceous bauxites.. . 

Ammonium sulfate e:cchange process.-This process has been studied in pilot 
plants by the Bureau of Mines and interested industrial concerns. The process 
1s practical, and all industrial p~:ocessing steps involved are common to th~ chem
,ical engineering industries.. The finished alumina is at least equal in specifica
tions to that produced by the Bayer process. · While the process is adaptable to 
practically any aluminum.ore, it is presently being considered for application to· 
ct~ . 
·. The essen.tial steps in tb.e ammonium sulfate exchange process are the re
action of a mixture of the pulverized clay and ammonium sulfate at tempera
tures of 373•-400• C. in il rotary kiln, whereupon the clay reacts to form nm
monium nluminum· sulfate (alum) with the volution of ammonia or by reaction 
with products of combustion ammonium carbonate .. The reacted mass is then 
h£ated to 95°-100° C. by sparging with steam with a small addition of sulfuric 
acid, and the pregnant liquor iS separated from the insoluble residue, or sands, 
which are t1·eated to remove any retained ammonium aluminum sulfate. The 
hot solution is crystallized in two stages, and the alum crystals are refined by an 
additional recrystallization step, then dissolved to provide make-up solution for 
the aluminous hydroxide precipitators. The alum solution is treated with 
'ammonia or ammonium carbonate formed in the first step to precipitate aluminum 
hydroxide~ . The· aluminum hydroxide is fi:tered off and ignited to yield anhy
drous alumina, while the ammonium sulfate produced in the mother liquor Is 
recovered by· evaporation and recycled for treating a fresh batch of clay in the 
rotary kiln and extraction agitator. 
·, Sulfuric acia process,--Dur one almost unlimited source of alumnia-the clays 
.......cun also be treated by several acid processes--one of which was originated 
and developed in the laboratories of the Bureau of Mines. In this process the 
elay or bauxitic clay is leached with strong sulfuric acid, and an impure concen
trated solution of aluminum sulfnte is obtained by filtering and washing the in
soluble residue of silica.. Dilute alcohol precipitates from the solution relatively 
pure aluminum sulfate, which is filtered or centrifuged off, dried, and calcined 
to produce alumina. Doth the alcQhol and the sulfuric acid are recovered. 

A pilot plant at one of the experiment stations of the Bureau of Mines Is 
basPd on ·this process. It has been found that cost is minimized by operating 
with solutions as concentrated, and alcohol as dilute as possible. 

The alunite processes.-Aiunlte must be considered an important domestic 
source of alumina. The more .important domestic deposits of alunite in the 
United States are in the vicinity of Marysville, Utah. Other deposits have been 
reported in Nevada, California, Ariwna, and Texas, but none has been as thor-
oughly explored as the Marysville deposits. · 
. There have been proposed a number of processes to recover 11lumina anrl 
f.otash from alunites; among the more important of these are the Kalunite and 
the Moffat processes. On request the Bureau of Mines submitted a favorable 
report on the Kalunite process in April 1941 to the OJ;Iice of Production Manage-
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ment. A plant to use the Kalunite process has been built and wiii soorl b~ into 
operation at Salt Lake City by the Kulunite Corporation. The. I>rocess JS de>; 
scribed briefly as follows : · . . " •· 
· The crude or·e is crushed an11 g1ven a dehydratmg roast ato5o0 C. to re~der 
it soluble in dilute suifuric acid. The hot calcine is cooled to 2?0" C. anti gn:en 
a countercurrent agitation and leach in a solution of potassium sulfut~ a~d 
tO-percent sulfuric acid. The countercurrent leach is . ope1·ated to mamt~1m 
an ext-ess of I"oasted alunite in the first agitator so that ~h~ pr~gnant sol~t!oD 
contains no free acid. '£his is an im;:~ortant step in ellmmatmg impuriUcS; 
The pregnant solution is filterl'd out and then cooled; .:!rystallizing out normal 
potassium alum. 'l'he alum crystu~s are w~shed, uisfolved with dilute ~otas~ 
sium sn:fate solution, and treated 1n a contmuous antocla_ve at a t~mpe1a11~~e 
of 200" c. The potassium alum is broken down into a basic alum pms sulfuriC 
add and potassium sulfate. 'l'he a~id an~ rotassium sulfate _ar~ recycled. for the 
original leach, and the basic alum IS calcmed to ue~ompose It mto alum1r.a and 
potassium sulfate. This calcine is then leached With hot water -to remo:e the 
soluule potassium sulfate leaYing behind the alumina. The leach solutiOn is 
then evaporated to crystallize out potassium sulfate. . .. 

The essential difference between the 1\lJfl'at process and the Kalunite :procesSJ.. 
is the substitution of spray drying of t:he alum for .treatment in an autoc!ave. ·' , 

'Ihe Bureau of Mines has studied this process for recovering alumma from 
alunites and has found it to produce a sati>factory p1·oduct.. The plant eql!iP"
ment is all of standat·d type, so that no specially designed equipment is requireu. 
'l.'he process with minor modifications is also applicable to clays, shales,- an<l 
other aluminiferous materials. · · · ·. . · . ; · .... , · ·; 1 ·., L.: .. -; 

ELectric furnace treatment and leaching of high-iron baumites.-The electric 
furnace treatment of high-iron bauxite has beell' practiced successfully on a 
commercial scale in Nonray. A pilot plant erected by the Bm·eau of 'Mines. to 
confirm the Norwegian experience and to test. various modifi("'ltions of th~ 
process has pt·oved that tlle only practical method of making calcium aluminate 
from high-silica bauxite is by two stages. Silica and iron oxide are first ·reduced 
and removed as fenosilicon in a primary furnace operation. Then· the molten 
slag, co11taining 95 to 93 pet·cent of alumina, is transferred to a second furnace 
where, with the addition of lime, moooca,lcium aluminate is produced •. · This 
eompound is readily decompos!'d by sodium carbonate solution, producing a solu~ 
tion of sndium aluminate. The recovery of alumina from a sodium aluminate 
solution is a process of many years' st.!lnding, but details-of" the precipitafion of 
alumina by a combined treatment with carbon dioxide and· ·a "seed" charge 
of alumina are now ueing worked out at the Bureau's pilot .plant. ·; . , .. ·' . . 

'l'he Bm·eau has definitely proved that iron and silica in the primary alumina 
slag can be reduced to make the slag suitable for conYersion into calcium alumi.! 
nate and that .the ,process as a whole is technically sound. The furnacing 
processes are being developed to determine optimum furnace sizes and types. 
\Vhethl'r this process will prove commercially successful depends on the develop; 
ment of metaJ:urgical uses for the ferrosilicon byproduct. Such .development 
seems certain to be made. · · ; 

l.ETTF.B FROM A. H. BUNKER TO C. H. MATHEWSON 

Hr. C. H. l'dATHl!:WSON, . 
FEBBUABY 23. 194:1 . 

President, America~& Institute of .Mining and MetaUurgicai Engineers' 
New York City. . _. . ' , 

DP:AB 1\lll.. l'dATIIEWSON: It was my privilege to attend the Monday afternoon 
session of the Nonferrous Metallurgy DiYision of the Institute and to listen to 
the talk of Dr. R. S. Dean on the subject of Production of .Alumina from Domestie 
Low Grade Materials. I was much impressed with Dr. Dean's discussion ,of 
the sul1ject matter and felt that the material presented was -very.informative 
and non(:ontentious. . . . , 

l rMd the newspaper accounts of his address, which ·accounts bore no refer
f'fl<"e. whats<lt'vPr !o the subject matter discussed at the meeting. I consequently 
obtuml'd an otficlal press release to see whether the newspaper accounts had 
bt>e-n accurate and I am attaching a copy herewith. This relea~ describes 
and quotes an address which has no reference whatever to the address whim 
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was made. The press release eontains many and sundry statements which, 
in my opinion, are highly contentions and would have been challenged by many 
of those present. The discussion would have produced, I believe, a very informa
tive symposium on the pros and eons of the entire aluminum raw-material 
probleJU. ' 

I am naturally very much interested in anything bearing upon the aluminum 
question. It seems to me that such a distinguished body as the American 
Institute of Mining and Metallurgical Engineers should not be used as a cloak 
behind which to issue press releases which have no reference whatever to the 
proceedings which. took place at your Institute meetings. I feel sure that this 
matter is of such a serious order that you would like to give it editorial com
ment in your next issue of Mining and Matallurgy. 

I have understood that the· object of these meetings is to throw all new sub
ject matter open to free discussion. It seems to me that in this instance the 
entire purpose of the meeting on aluminum and alumina has been frustrated. 

Sincerely yours, 
A. H. Bmnco. . 

Director, Aluminum and Mag11esium Division. 
· Cc: Dr. Clyde Williams, Dr. C. K. Leith •. Howard Young, Arthur A. Center, 
Dr. Ray Jeffries, Dr. R. R. Sayers, Wilbur Judson, Dr. Harvey Davis, Dr. R. S. 
Dean, A. B. Parsons. 

· Senator ScnuoHAM. Are there any further questions! 
~ . 
POLICY OF INTERIOR DEPARTMENT W1'IH RESPECT TO DO:MESTID PRODUCTION 

OF MANGANESE 

·: Senator MURRAY. I understood that demand for the use of manga
nese in this country now in connection with the war effort amounts 
to something like a million and a half tons a year, and that the 
domestic production is 166,000 tons, including the portion that the 
A. C. M. is producing-, which is the largest part. 

I am very much mterested in your statement that you favor the 
encouragement of the small producers. 

Then I am also assuming that you would favor paying the small 
producers a little premium in order to encourage the production 
because of the necessity of keeping up production in this country, 
because 'in case of loss of shipping we would be unable to get any 
more manganese from abroad. ' • 
· That would be your policy, to give better prices to the small pro
ducers to enable them to make a profit .on the operation of small 
properties!· 

S;!cretary IcKES. Yes, sir; it .would. 
Senator MURRAY. We had a witness on the stand yesterday who 

seemed to be opposed to paying a dollar a unit for manganese that 
went as low as 40 percent. He contended that an increased price 
would not have any effect whatever on increased production, that on 

·the contrary it would drop off, the production would drop off under 
such a policy. · 
· I eannot quite understand the logic of his argument, because it 

seems to me that if the small producers got that at a better price 
· they would naturally expand their production. 

•. Secretary IcKES. Well, one would think so. Another factor there 
is that he would want some assurance of a continuing market . 
. . Senator MURRAY. Do you also advocate the establishment of treat
ment plants close to the source of production¥ 

Secretary IcKES. Oh, yes; I have been advocating that for some 
tiuie.. 
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Senator MURRAY. And the establishment of this mill in Butte, in 
the Butte district, where there is a possibility of expanding prodll:c
tion considerably, is a very wise act. · • . · 

I know the Butte district myself, and I have been O'Ver It. Y.ou ca11. 
walk over the areas around the Butte district; and you can see 
manganese yourself on the ground all over the distr}ct. Of course 
it is low-grade, but it could, through the benefactmg system, be 
brought up and utilized in connection. with the war effort, s~ that 
there is a real necessity for · encouragmg that development m the 
Butte area and in the other. States where they have manganese. 

There at?e a_ number of places where it can. be -pro_d~ced, and. I 
tll:il'J.k every ~ffort should be made to produce ·1t by gtvmg a sabs
·factoi·y price to the producer in the neighl?orhood to-make a p:.;o.~t. '·' 
· That is all. · · · ' · 

. (;OVERN:MENT SHOULD INCREASE EFFORTS TO. AID SMALL MINES : 
'] I 

Senator SCRUGHA~. -~fr .. Secretary, do you think the Government 
should increase its effort to assist the small miner in concentrating 
his efforts for increased production. to bring into operation' <these 
properties which were mentioned earlier in your presentation¥ 

Secretary IcKES. You mean by regional offices~ · 
' Senator SCRUGHAliL. Yes, sir. ' ' 

Secretary IcKES. Nearly all of the Government agencies already 
have regional offices, I believe. More decentralization of this sort,· 
with Government representatives going right into the different mining 
districts, could, I imagine, be done. . . · · 

Many small mining districts need a specific, carefully worked out 
ore-buying program, coupled with custom treatment plants. Such 
cooperative efforts need constant engineering help and advice. · The 
Bureau of Mines is best suited to give this and to cooperate with the 
Go-vernment financial agencies in working out such programs.· · · . · · 

For example, the Department of the Interior would like to w,ork 
out such plans for chromite in northern California, lead ·and zinc. in 
the Good Springs district, Nevada, and pedmatite minerals in Sout]:l 
Dakota. ·· · 

Si.>nRtor SCRUGHnl. I have particularly in mind cooperation with 
the Mineral Resources Coordinating Division in order to help· the 
~mall miner. You have mentioned some. Will you give us a few other 
illustrations! ··. ' 

Secretary IcKES. As an illustration, we ha~e b~en importing p. ~d 
deal of our celestite, a strontium mineral that is used in tracer 
bullets, signals, flares, and similar devices. It is quite a valuable 
war mineral. We have a number of celestite deposits in the United 
States. The Bureau of Mines has explored a deposit of fine quality 
celestite in Texas; a reserve of some 160,000 tons has been shown:. 
It seems logical that a fabricating plant should be established in 
Texas close to these easily mined deposits where it could utilize 
the raw material readily and still have ready access to railroad and 
water-traffic facilities. 

In the East, also, I can also mention a good example of potential 
use of ores on a regional basis. · 

In the Virgilina district of Halifax County, Va., and Person and 
Granville Counties, N. C., the copper deposits have been known for 
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,many years before the nineteen hundreds. This ore is a siliceous 
.ore, high in silica and therefore helpful in forming a slag in copper 
converters. . 
, lJp in New ,York nnd New Jersey there are smelters which use 
.barren gravels as a flux. If the Virgilina ore were used, the smPlters 
:would. 'De. ~~ing a valuable ore instead of a barren material. Thus, 
.the .. Vug1lma ore could find n market, and the smelter, by treating 
Jhe same quantity of material, would get a higher output of copper • 
.. Incidentally, the waste material from the mine would make a 
desirable aggregate for concrete for airfields nearby and for railroad 
J>allast. . -, . · . 
. Senator ScnuoHAM. Mr. Secretary, you understand that this com
mi~tee was authorized by the Senate to specially make an inquiry 
into the needs of the small producers, and this subcommittee is par-
ticularly interested in the mining and mineral industry~ · 
H~ve you any other specific suggestions as to how we can act to

gether to increase production by a more unified effort f 
' A general statement will be appreciated. 

;INTERIOR DEPARTMENT FIGHTS FOR ESTABLISHMENT OF SMAIL, COMPt.lliivJJ 
\ , . . ENTERPRISE 

Secretary ICKEs. We have tried hard to assist the. small man wher
~ver possible. . The Department has done exploratory work, it has 
sampled and tested ore, it has tested and devised methods of treating 
'the·ore~ from small mines, and has given the individual owners and 
operators the benefits of its knowledge and its recommendations. But 
tl1e Department has had· no established channels within the Govern
ment to carry out such projects to. successful conclusion. Projects 
haye depended almost entirely for their adoption on the ingenuity, 
.resourcefulness, and push of their own backers. Until recently the 
Departmen~ has had no assurance that its proposals would even re-
ceive a hearing. . .. . . 
: As you know, the Department has consistently fought against 
monopply and monopolistic practices. . We are not opposed to big 
business, as such. The larger corporations, on the whole, have done a 
-:wonderful job in producing the weapons of this war. But this De
partment has fought for tp.e establishment of COf!lpetitive enterprise 
J.or the small man attempting to enter a field dommated by the larger 
corporations. 
, The development in the Pacific Northwest, where the Department 
cperates a ''}?owerhouse of Democracy," is an illustration of what I 
mean. We have supported, despite violent criticism, the establish
JUent· of aluminum plants in the area ~y the Reynolds ~Ietals Co., 
:Which entered the field to c:ompete on 11. smaller scale with the sole 
producer in the United States of this light metal. We h!lve sought 
by judicious allocation of power. fro~ the Bonneville Da~ to foster 
the establishment of new enterpnses m the fields of chemiCals, ferro
·alloys, and other products, and particularly _in the field of tp.e light 
metals, in which we hope small, local enterpnse can be established on 
~ permanent basis. 

That permanency will b.e vita_lly affected if this Go~ernment pre-
13ents more Shipshaws outside this country to the Alummum Co. 
;_ Senator ScnuoHAM. What do you mean by "Shipshaws"j 



!PROBLEMs OF ·AMERICAN SMALL 'BUSINEss· 

Secretary IcKES. A big dam recently built in. Quebec by the ·Aiu~ 
rninum Corporation of Canada, Inc., I think is the nB:me. . '" :I 

As I have said before, the Departmen~ of the Interior would. h~e 
to see the establishment and the preservatiOn of small ~ocal ente_rpnse 
throughout the Nation, plants and factories located close to raw mate
rials, and serving their natural· markets, so as to eliminate expensive 
and needless transportation, so that our competitive free economy 
may -be maintained and so that each industry may make its fair co:n
tribution to the community that sustains it. · · · ·· ' : . · 

To achieve this goal to the fullest degree, we must do all we pos.., 
sibly can to help develop and support the small business enterprise• 

Senator BucK. Mr. Secretary, referring to your· remarks about 
bauxite, is the Government making any concentrated effort at this 
time to locate new deposits~ "' . ·. · 

Secretary IcKEs. Yes; we have been engaged in that for some time. 
Senator BucK. With any success! . 
Secretary IcKEs. Yes, sir. : 
Senator ScnuGHAM. Senator Stewart, do you have any questions! 
Senator STEWART. No, sir. . 
Senator ScRuGHAM. Senator Murray! 
Senator MURRAY. No, sir. · 
Senator ScncoHAM. Senator Ellender~ 
Senator ELLENDER. No questions. 
Senator ScRUGHAM, Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary. I will 

now call on Mr. Howard I. Young, Director of the Mineral Resources 
Coordinating .Division, and this inquiry will be conducted by Senator 
nuck. 

STATEMENT OF HOWARD I. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF THE MINEltAL 
RESOURCES COORDINATING DIVISION, WAR PRODUCTION 
BOARD 

Sena~o~ BucK. Mr. Young, would you give your name. and your 
connection I . · 

Mr. YouNG. Mr. Chairman, my name is Howard I. Young, Director 
of the Mineral Resources Coordmating Division of the War Prpduc
tion Board. · · · 

Senator Bucx. Will you kindly proceed with your testimony t · ~ 

FUNCTIONS AND SCOPE OF MINERAL RESOURCES COORDINATING DIVISION 

Mr. YouNG, Your chairman has requested that I appea~ before your 
comm~ttee. to exi?l~i~ the fun_ctions and scope of the Min~ral Resources 
Coordmatmg DIVIsiOn, statmg what has been accomplished by it to 
date and wha_t it !s plannin_g to do in ord~r to set up reasonable policies 
for encouragmg mcreases m the domestic production of strategic and 
critical minerals and metals. . · 

. The. l\lineral Resourees Coo~dinating Division was created by a 
d1rect.IVe of the \Var ProductiOn Board known as Administrative 
Order No. ~0 of the office of the program vice chairman which be-i 
<'ame effective January 30, 1943. A copy of the order is attached 
bert>to. 

The adnyinistrative o_rde~ provides that the Division will generally 
be respons1ble for coordmatmg ~lans, programs, and procedures within 
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the War Production Board and with other governmental agencies 
for increasing the supply of essential minerals and metals for war 
production. ,, 

FUNCI'ION OF MINERALS AND METALS ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

The ·Minerals and Metals Advisory Committee which is provided 
for in section 4 and of which the Director is chairman, is composed 
of a representative and alternate from the ·war Defartment, Navy 
Department, Board of Economic Warfare, Bureau o Mines7 United 
States Geological Survey, Reconstruction Finance Corporut10n, Bu
reau of ForeiWl and Domestic Commerce, Office of Civilian Supply 
(W. P. B.), uffice for Production Research and Development (W. 
1>. B.), Facilities Division (W. P. BJ, Labor Production Division 
.(W. P. B.), Stockpiling and Transportation Division (W. P. B.). 

This Committee meets weekly and reviews production requirements 
and stockpiles of the critical war materials and metals. It has been 
the Committee's poliGy to review those metals in order of their ap
parent critical status under the present war program, and it has thus 
far reviewed seven of the eight metals and minerals classified by our 
'Consultants as most tight. The status as to production and require! 
ments, together with past policies and future recommended policies 
are presented by the Division Chief or his assistant of theW. P. B. 
Division having charge of the particular mineral or metal under con
sideration. This Committee serves in an advisory capacity to the 
Operating Committee. 

FUNCTIONS OF MINERAL RESOURCES OPERATING COMMITTEE 

There was created under this· administrative order the Mineral 
Resources Operating Committee. The membership of this Committee 
is composed of a representative to be designated by the Secretary of 
the Interior together with a representative of the Board of Economic 
Warfare, Reconstruction Finance Corporation, and the Office of Pro
~luction Research and Develol?ment of W. P. B. The Director of 
the Mineral Resources Coordmating Division is Chairman of the 
Mineral Resources, Operating Committee and may exercise any of 
the powers and functions vested in the Committee. · 

The Operating Committee coordinates and correlates the broad 
programs and plans of the· governmental agencies for increasing the 
supply of .essential minerals and metals. The various governmental 
agencies are to supply to it such information as is requested from 
time to time to be used as a guide in assisting the Committee to de
termine the policies having to do with the production of the various 
minerals and metals under consideration. This Committee also makes 
definite recommendations ou such projects having to do with minerals 
·and metals as may be submitted to it for consideration by the various 
W. P. B. divisions and other governmental agencies. 

The Operating Committee obtains advice from the Minerals and 
Metals Advisory Committee with respect to these programs. 
, The administrative order p~·ovides that no proposal or program 
for investigating and exploring ore bodies or for testing, developing, 
or utilizing new processes f9r production for minerals and metals 
~ill be approved or recommended to any other agency of the Gov-
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ernment for execution by any of the divisions of W. P. B. o~ by any 
of the governmental agencies designated ~ th~ di~tive untll ~he 
proposal has been. submitted to the Operatmg Committee for r~v1ew 
and recommendatiOn. · • • 

The effectiveness and success of these committees depend to a great 
extent on the active, sincere cooperation received not only from tlie 
govemmental agencies outside theW. P. D., but also from the various 
divisions created within the w. p r n. All these governmental agen
cies are cooperating. fully with the committees in their work and 
<•tiering very con~truct~ve sugge~ions in the coordination of 'our 
domestic and foreign mmeral pohcy. ·· ·: 

As soon as possible following the issuance of Administrative Order 
No. 20, the various governmental agencies represented on the com
mittee made their appointments. 

The members are as follows: · 

ll.EKBEBs OJ' MINEKAI.S AND METALS .ADVISORY Co:u:JaT'I'EE 

Boward L Young, Chainnan 

1. Reed Lane, Acting Secretary 

_Agency: 
War J)(>partment: Lt. Col B. G; Moulton, representative; Lt. Col. J'. P. 

WOOtllock, alternate. 
Nary IX>partment: Lt. Comdr. E. B. Augustus, representative; Lt. Comdr. 

C. W. Hoffer, alternate. 
B.lnrd of Ec-onomic Warfare: Dr. Alan Bateman, representative; W. E. 

Wrather, alternate. 
Interior Department (Bureau of M;nes): Dr. R. S. Dean, representative; 

wwell Moon, alternate. . 
Reconstruction Finance Corporation (Metals Reserve Company) : B. Dewitt 

Smith, n>presentative. 
Geological Survey: Donnel F. Hewett, n>presentative; T. B. Nolan, alternate. 
B treau of Foreign and D:m:testic Commerce: Walter Janssen, representative. 
Office of Civilian Supply, War Production Board: Stanley Adams, repre-
. sentntive; Donald Sham, alternate. · 
Offi·e of Production Research and Development, War Production Board! 

Dr-. C. K. Leith, n>presentative; Dr. Harvey N. Davis, alternate. · 
Facilities Bureau, War Production Board: Piatt C. Benedict, representative; 

EJsworth Bennett. alternate. · : 
Labor Production Division, War Production Board: Wendell Lund. repte-

senta tive; Allen Bnchanan, alternate. · • 
Stockpiling and Transportation Division, War Production Board: Dr. W. Y. 

Elliott, representative; Raymond T. Bowman, alternate. 
Stn1r: 

Wilhurn Nelson, D!>puty Director. 
\Vilber Judson, Consultant. 
Sydney Ball, Consultant. 

Mr. YorNG. The operating committee personnel is as follows: 

MDIBDlS 01' MlNEJLU. REsot:11CES OPEBATIBG CoKlll'l'TEZ 

Boward L Young, Chainnan 

J'. Reed Lane, Acting ~ecretnry · 

Agency: 
Board of Economic Warfare: Dr. Alan Bateman, representative; w. E. 

Wrather, alternate. 
Intf"l'ior Department (Bureau of Hines): Dr. R. S. Dean, representative; 

Lowell Moon, alternate. 
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Agency-Gontinued. 
Reconstruction Finance· Corporation (Metals Reserve Company): B. ~ 

Witt Smith, representative. 
Office of Production Research and Development: Dr. Harvey N. Davis, repr&-
' \lentative; Dr. C. K. Leith, alternate. . 

Staff: 
Dr. Wilbur Nelson, Deputy Director. 
Wilber Judson, Consultant. 
Sydney Ball, Consultant. 

.. (Administrative Order '!-'fo~ 20 is as follows:) 
Form GA-1d (3-2) 

United States of America, War ·Produc
tion Bo!lrd. Manuul of Policy and 
Procedures. 

Administrative Order No~ 20, Office of 
the Program Vice Chairman, page 1 
of 4. Superseded on . By 
-------,. Effective date, Jan-
uary so, 1943. 

Subject: Establishment of the J\nneral Resources Coordinating Division. 
I certify that the original of this order duly approved and signed by the com

petent executive was filed with me on the 30th day of January 1943. 
(Signed) FRANCIS R. CAWLEY. 

Chief ot Managemene Service. 
By Order of-

;r: EBI!:BBTADT, 

Program .Vice Chairman. 
:Section. 1: PurtJose. 
. .01 The purpose of this order is to establish the Mineral Resources Coordi
uating Division (Sta1f) within the Office of the Program Vice Chairman and to 

. define its functions. : . · . • 

Section !. Establishments . 
. 01 There is hereby established within the Office of the Progt·am Vice Chair-

. man the Mineral Resources Coordinating Division (Staff) which will be beaded 
by a Director who will report to the Director of the Resources Bureau. The 
Dir«\ctar will have one or uiore D!!puty Directors and such other assistants and 
consultants as he may deem neecssary. · · · 

· Section S. Functions • 
• 01 The Mineral Resources Coordinating Division (Staff) will generally be 

responsible 'for coordinating plans, programs and procedurE'S within the War 
Production Board and _with other governmental agencies for increasing the 
~pply of essential minerals and metals for war production. Specifically, it 
.will-
. .1. Act in advisory c8.pacity to the Program Vice Chairman and the Director 
General for Operations, with respect to plans, programs and procedures for 
increasing the production of essential minerals and metals; 

2. Formulate, assemble and review policies, procedures, plans and programs 
with respect to increasing the .production of essential minerals and mP.tals. 
which, after approval by the Program Vice Chairman and the Director Gen£ral 
for Operations, are to be· performed through the Industry Bureaus and Divi
sions." The Divisions may adopt procedures for excluding minor projects or 
programs involving small expenditures; 

3. Act in an advisory capacity and render service to the Industry Divisions 
with respect to increasing the production of essential minerals and metals; 

4. Coordinate such plans, procedures and programs and examine the same 
with the appropriate Industry Divisions ()f the War Production Board to the 
end that recommendations maY' be submitted to the Program Vice Chairman 
and the Director General for O_perations with respect thereto; · 
.. , 5. Follow up on the functions assigned to the Industry Divisions pursuant 
hereto in order to assure pt·oper understanding, coordination and ~xecution. 
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Bectwn .f. Minerals afld,Metalll Ad1Jfsory Committee. . • '· , 
.01 The Director of the Mineral Resources Coordinating .Division· (Staff) 

or his designee will serve as chail·man of the Minerals and Metals Advisory 
Committee which will be composed ~f a ~epresentative of thee- · · 

1 War Deparrment: . . 
2 Navy Department. . 
3 Board of Economic Warfare. 
4 Bureau of Mines. ·· 
5 Reconstruction Finance Corporation. 
6 Geological Survey. . . 

;.7· Bureau of Foreign and Domestic .Commerce. 
8 Office of Civilian Supply, War P.roduction Boar<l . 
9 Office of Production Research and Developmen.t, Wat Production Board. 

10 Facilities Bureau, War Production Board. . · · · '· · · ' ' 
11 Labor Production Division;· War Productioh:Board. · ., :. : .t ' 
12 Stockpiling and Transportation Division, War Production Board. 

and such others' as the ·Director :of. the Minerals"R~urces eoordinating Di· 
vision (Staff) and/or the Director ofc the Office of Production Research .and 
Development may find desirab!e;: • .;. • 

Section 5. Mineral Resources Operating Committee • 
. 01 The Director of the Mineral ·Resources Coordinating Division' (Si:atf) 

and a representative to be· designated by the Secretary of the Interior, tt!J
gether with a representative t>f the. Bo11rd of. Economic Warfare, ·the RecoJ~,· 
struction Finance Corporation, and the Office of Production Research and 
Development, War P1·oduction Board, shall constitute the Mineral Resources 
Operating Committee; The. Director of the Mineral Resources Coordi,natirig 
Division (Staff) will be. chail;man of the Mineral Resources Operating Com
mittee and may exercise any of the powers and functions hereinl!-fter vested 
ln the Committee. . · ·· , 

.02 The powers and functions vested in the Committee will be as follows:· 1 

1. The Operating Committee will coordinate and correlate ·the broad pro
grums and plans of all governmental agencies for· increasing· the supply of es-
sential minerals and metals; . , 

2. The various offices, bureaus and divisions af the War Production Board 
exercising jurisdiction with resiWct to minerals and !Iletals development. and 
production will furnish to the Operating Committee full information as ·to 
their l't"..t'pective programs, operations under such programs, and data and plans 
with respect to future activities, as well as such further and additional in
formattion relating theret~ as. ~h,e. O,.I!erating Committee may froiQ. t~~~- to time 
reques ; . . . . . . . 

3. The Operating Committee will request other agencies· of the .Goven1ment 
which are performing functions with re!;pect ·to the development or pro1luetion 
af minerals or metals to furnisli !SUch information as .may be deemed to !tlrther 
the production of the neces>ary minerals or metals; : , , 

4. The Operatiug Commi~tee wil~ obtain the advice of the 1\:lineral Resources 
Advisory Committee with resnect to programs and plans for increasing t;he 
supply of essential minerals and m~ta1s; · · . . . ·· . ; t 

5. No proposal or program for investigating or exploring ore bodies or for 
testil'g, developing or utilizing new procl!sses for production of minerals or metals 
will be approved, or recommended to any other agency of the Government for 
execution, by any of the divisions· of the War ·Production Board or by any of 
the govermnental agencies designated in Section 4.01 until the proposal ·bas 
~n submitted to the Operating Committee for review and recommendation as 
provided In paragraph 6 hereof; . . 

6. The IJirector of the Mineral Resources Coordinating Division (Stafl') will 
submit to the Director General for Operations the recommendations of the 
OJ)('rating Committee with respect to any phases of the minerals and metals 
program within its jurisdiction. · If the Director General approves, he shall 
forward such recommendations ·to tbe P1·ogram Vice Chairman for final. ap-
proval, thence to the appropriate office, bureau, Qr division for execution. , 
8ectioft 6. Rewtwnshipa. , 

.01 The appropriate divisions of the War Production Board t;baU he re
ISpOnsible for the execution of the decisions of the Program Vice Chairman with 
respect to the above matters ln the field of industry operations; · ' 
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.02 Tbe several divisions of the War Production ·Board shall participate tn 
1 the' deliberntions of the Mineral Resources Coordinating Division and of the 
,~Operating Committee concerned with the field of their respective responsibilities 
and shall be entitled to file with the Program Vice Chairman their dissent with 
respect to any recommendations forwarded as above stated; , · · 

.03 Nothing contained herein is intended to limit or abridge the jurisdiction 
of the Industry Division in connection with the regulat production operations of 
the several industries with which they are I!Oncerned. , 

Section 7. Authority. , , 
.01 Nothing contained herein is Intended to operate in derogation of. or as 

n surrender of, any of the existing jurisdiction of the War Production Board with 
respect to the matters referred to herein. , 

,!Section 8. Effective Date; , 
, .01 This order shall be eff1!ctive January 30, lMa:, 

, BECOMMENDATIONS OJ!. OPERATING cOMMITI'EE . . .... . 
',Mr. YoUNG (continuing). The first meeting was held on February 
11, and we have thus far had seven meetings of each committee. 
: A careful review has been made of the following metals: Cadmium,. 
,molybdenum, quartz crystals, tantalWll, fluorspar, nickel, copper, and 
, zinc. In addition to this we have received special reports from 
'Dr. W. Y. Elliott covering shipping problems, and from Dr. Harvey 
,Davis and Dr. C. K. Leith covering the activities of the Office of Pro
, duction Research and. Development of W. P. B., and a brief report 
.from Mr. Janssen covering the work of the Bureau of Foreign and 
D<;>mestic Commerce in metals. · . . 
, . The Office of Production Research and Development, W. P. B., 
·which is represented on our colll1llittee, has thus far reviewed over 
1,030 processes and projects having to do with the production, bene
:.fieiation, conservation; substitution, conversion into use, and develop
·ment .of improved materials and apparatus. Some 350 to 300 have 
been approved and are now being used or will shortly be used by 
industry. · · · · · 

We have made definite recommendations on molybdenum, fluorspar, 
.~nd zinc prop~rties. · . · 
. The Operating Committee has also reviewed the Oakland, Calif., 
electrolytic manganese project and made definite recommendations 
1elative to it. . · ' · 

.. The chairman of the committee has joined with the Ferro-Alloys 
Division in recommending additional production facilities for high-
·grade manganese in Montana. · · · 

The Copper and Zinc Divisions; who have presented their reports 
to the advisory committee, will within the next few weeks present 
specific copper and zinc projects on which they think development 
should be started. 
. In addition to the above, this division cooperates with the various 
·divisions having to do with metals and minerals in connection with 
other problems such as labor, food, manpower, transportation, equip
,ment, and so forth. 
· As you fully appreciate, the work of our COJ:llmittee has been in 
progress for less than 2 months, but we are rapidly formulatin<Y 
definite ideas with respect to the programs that should be adopted 
to secure continuous supplies of critical minerals and metals required 
for the war program. 
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Under present conditions, where production of all ~etals aJd m.i~~ 
erals is being crowded at maxi~um capacity of th~ varwus ~ropert~es, 
it is reco~ized by our committee th.at or~ bodies are. bemg ·~ucJ:t 1 
more rapidly depleted th~n at any ~nne SIJ!C~ 'Vorld War~~ ·Our:, 
committees are fully cognizant ~f this condition .an4 ar~, therefore,.· 
giving first consideration to the Importance of brmgmg m new pro~ 
duction at such a rate as will continue to make available the re-· 
quirements of the war program fo~ these essential metals. · :rhey. are, 
moreover, fully aware of ~he requ_Irements of l~rge expenditures for" 
development and prospectmg, wh1ch are essential to our metals an<t 
minerals pro~ram. · · · · ·. '. · . · ,. ····' 

The committees appreciate that it will be necessary at all times 
to import substantial tonnages of certain critical metals and minerals 
to take care of the deficiency between the domestic production and · 
the actual requirements. ·They- will work closely· with all agenci-es.' 
responsible for foreign production and wi.th the divisions responsible-; 
for supplying the necessary equipment for these mines so that we will' 
to the fullest extent of our ability keep a balanced production 'of· 
critical materials and metals in line· with such war and civilian pro• 
grams as are adopted ·by theW. P. ~-.~~;nd the other agencies re.spon~ 
sible for the conduct of the war and CIVIhan economy. . · 

.In addition to the above, I also serve as Director of the Minerals 
Bureau. In this capacity I am charged with the operation' of 'five· 
divisions, namely: Mining Equipment Division, of which Arthur 
Knoizen is Director; Tin-Lead Division, of which Erwin Vogelsimg 
is Director; Zinc Division, of which George Heikes is Director; Misc~l
laneous Minerals Division, of which R. J. Lund is Director; Micit;;; · 
Graphite Division, of which H; M. Billings is Acting Director; · ., 

These divisions have full charge of the operations in ·conn:ectiod: 
with the mi'!ing equi.pment of all types ~f mining, incl~ding coal; 
also production, reqmrements, and allocations of the varwus metals 
coming under these divisions. · · ·- -. 

This division rep~sents all of the metals excepting those under 
the control of C. M.P., namely, aluminum, magnesium, copper, iron: 
and the alloy minerals required in the making of steel. . ' . . ' 

Senator BucK. At this point I would like to ask if you would be 
kind enough to answer some questions which Mr~ Broadgaie the com-
mittee consultant, would like to ask you. · .. ': · · · , 

Mr. YouNG. Yes, sir. · '· · 
Mr. BnoAooATE. Mr. Young, as far as the Mineral Resmirces Coor

dinating Division is concerned, the directive states that the division 
is to formulate policies. • -- · . . · · 

Can you tell t~e com~ittee 'Yhether the division h~s to date for
mulated any maJor policy .which the War Production Board 'has 
adopted! - · 

Mr. Y OUN?· The chai!'Dlan of the committee has ntade definite 
rec?mmenda~10ns to Chauman Nelson relative to the mineral policy 
whtch we thmk should be adopttd. ·, . : · . :. , 

Mr. BROADGATE. They have not yet been adopted? . • . · · · 
.Mr. YouNG. They have· not yet been adopted. Chairinan· Nelson· 

w1ll no doubt talk to you about those this afternoon. · , , · . , 
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COMMiTTEES IN coORniNATINO DIVISION SERVE IN.AN ADVISORY CAPACITY 

·,Mr. BnoAOO~TE . .AJJ Director of the Mineral Resources Coordinating 
Division, you an also Chairman of the Minerals and Metals Advisory 
Committee on which 12 agencies are represented. 

Does the Coordinating Division have any actual authority over any 
of these agencies outside the War Production Board t 

Mr. Youxo. The Coordinating .Committee, or the Advisory Com
mittee, serves in an advisory capacity the division that is charged 
with the responsibility of the production and allocation of the par
ticular metal.or material under review, presents· all the facts con
cerning the past and present production, the requirements, the sub
stitutes that are being made for the particular material, and the 
outlook for future production, together with a full discussion as to 
the policies they wish to employ covering the production beyond 
1943. . .. 

Mr. BnoADGATE. However; the recommendations, if they are ac
cepted, are accepted purely in a voluntary fashion, and there is no 
actual authority in the Division to compel coordination of the program . 

. Mr. YoUNG. We have never found that necessary. I think if we 
wished to recommend a policy that was different from that recom
mended by the division in charge of the particular commodity, that 
we could make those recommendations to our Chief. 
·.Mr. BnoADGATE. And make them stick! -
Mr. YoUNG. I do not know. 
~Mr. BnoADOATE. I was wondering if there was any control, for 

example, over the Board of Economic Warfare on importing materials 
to coordinate that with domestic minerals programs of the War Pro
duction Board~ 

·Mr. YoUNG. I might say, Mr. Broadgate, on that, that you gentle-· 
men fully appreciate that the Board of Economic Warfare operates 
under a directive that was issued by the President, and our authority 
is not over that, but we have had the finest type of cooperation from 
t];J,e Board of Economic Warfare representatives and there has been no 
indication at any time but that they want to fit their program into our 
program. · 

. You see, in dealing with all mining equipment for these foreign 
projects, the majority of which .comes from our coWl try, it is necessary 
to have the closest type of cooperation with those dealing with the 
foreign problems as well as those dealing with. our domestic problE.'ms . 

. 
PRINCIPAL WORK OF OPERATING COM~ITITEE TO DATE 

-·Mr. Bno.AIXl~TE. To this date, wh~t has the principal work of the 
'OpE.'rating Committee been¥ 

, Mr. Y oUNo. The Operating Committee has reviewed and recom
mended stockpiling on some of the metals that it has considered. It 

. has recommended certain projects that were to be undertaken. It has 
turned down ·some projects which have been submitted to it. It has 
carefully .reviewed everything that has come before it. · · 

Mr. BnoaooATE. You have been largely engaged in reviewing proj.: 
ects rejected by other branches of the War Production Board. 
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:Mr. Y ouNo. No, we have reviewed the metals I have listed. . I might 
t.ell you briefly, for i~ance! abo~t the cadmium sit~ation. ~e !llet 
and reviewed the cadmium situation, and we are trymg to bnng mto 
production the only sources we know of where this cadmipm is · 
available. 

Engineering studies are now under way; and when: those studies 
have been completed, we will then determine whether we can get. 
that production. • ' 

On fluorspar: We ha~ made definite recommendations on fluorspar. 
We are working with the Bureau of Mines. -

On zinc, there is a combined proposition for drillin~ and exploration 
of a large area in the old Webb. City-Cartersville district that was· 
brought jointly by the Bureau of 1\fines and the Division. · 

We have turned down the electrolYtic manganese. 
We have ready for review, starting the 16th of next month, the 

question of the recovery of alumina from clays and alunite. It in- · 
volves a very large program that will come before us.-

You want the things that have come before us in the pam:t 

DECISION OF OPERATING OOM~ NOT FINAL 

Mr. BROAOOATB. I nm particularly interested in knowing, and the; 
committee is particularly int.erested in knowing, whether the decision' 
of the Operatin!!: Committee is final. · · 

Mr. YOUNG. No, the decision of no committee is. final. It is passed. 
up to the vice chairman you serve under. The final decision is made
at the top. . • . 

Mr. BBOAOOATE. One other question regarding the War Production 
Board itself: You do not have any control over the copper, aluminUm, 
steel, or ferro-alloys branches. Does that not make a rather discon- · 
nected org-anization picture in the War Production Board, not to have· 
all the minerals under a single division! · · · 

Mr. YOUNG. I am not familiar with the history back of the reasons 
for that.l\lr. Broadgate, but I think the establishment of the C. M. P. 
policy had quit.e a lot to do with it. . · 

There is no reason why our committee cannot operate iust. as. 
effectively with the divisions as of today, providing those in charge of 
the .particular division cooperate with our committee as if we had 

· direct charge of the operation. . . . . 

ROLE OP PACILITIE8 DUBEAU m RELATION TO OPERATING OOMlrll'l"t'EB 

llr. BBOAD«?ATE. You have a man from the Facilities B~au sitting· 
on the romm1ttee. · -

:Mr. Y O£'NG. That is right. 
Mr. BROAOOA~ ;And if I am not mistaken, there is a Facilities 

Bureau, a Fac1hhes Clearance Board, and a Facilities Review 
Ccmmittee. 

Mr. YOUNG. I think that is correct. 
.l~r: ~BO.,OOATE. Do you review the projects before they go to the 

Fa<'Jhhes Bun-au! 
llr.Y~~G. The projects that we will review have already been to 

the -~a~1httes Bureau. Som~ of them have been approved by the· 
Facthhes Bureau before commg to us, and others have been rejected. 
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'l\lr; BRo."DOATE; Do. you find your recommendations usually get 
through the Facilities Bureau Y 
' Mr. YouNG. The only recommendation that we have made on a 

substaQtial amo-ant of equipment was favorably passed upon by the 
vice chair~~~ in review of a presentation made by the represe1_1t~1t~ve 
of the Facilttles Bureau and by the Steel Branch and Alloy DIVISion 
and chairman of the Coordinating Committee. 

COPPER PROJECTS BEFORE TIIE FACILITIES BUREAU 

r·Mr. BROADGATE. You were here day before yesterday, I think it was, 
when Mr. Podell listed a series of copper properties which had been 
before the War Production Board £or many months and which had 
not cleared yet from the Facilities' Clearance Board. 
~.The'committee has an additionallist of properties which were ob

tained through Mr. Donald Nelson's office, entitled, "Tabulation of 
Copper Projects Before Facilities Bureau." 

I do not think it is proper to put them in the record, but it is summed 
-up in a letter Senator Murray sent to the President, when he said: 

I ha'l"e noticed, for.example, that for some months no new or expanded copper 
programs have been approved by the War Production Board despite the fact 
that Some 133,000 tons per year COUld be obtained additionally fi'OID domestic 
SQIII'Ces with yery small outlays of men and critical materials. Part of this 
production could be obtained in a few months. Had approval been grantell for 
certain projects presented last year some mines at present idle would now be 
productive. · 

''I imdersta:nd that those projects are being resubmitted. Are you' 
familiar with the fact that the Facilities Clearance Board has not 
cleare-d a copper project in over 6 months~ 

· Mr.o YouN~. I have been told that. 'Ve have had no experience on 
copper projects at all as yet. As soon as any copper project comes· 
before the Operating Committee for consideration and we approve 
it, we will go with the Copper Division if it wishes to make the presen
tation to the Facilities Bureau. 
· Senator BucK. Who is vice chairman¥ 

Mr. YOUNG. Colonel Textor is the chairman, I believe, at present. 
I. want to say this in behalf of' the Facilities Bureau, we have had 
some small-- · . 

·May I correct that! I find the Facilities Review Committee chair
man is Capt. W. H. Smith, and the vice chairman is Don'ald N. 
Uthus, and Col. H. B.. Boynton-- · 

Sen'ator ScROGHAM (interposing). It sePms to me there are quite a 
number o:f boards. This is the Facilities Bureau 1 

Mr. YouNG. I will be very glad togive you the names of the com-
' mittee, if you wish. . 

Senator BucK. Let us have it for the record. 
_('fhe names requested are as :follows:) 

MEMBERS OF FACILITIES BUREAU, FACILITIES REviEw COMMITTEE, AND .lj"ACILITIES 
CLEARANCE BoABD 

FACTI.mES BUREAU 

Col .. G<lrdon Textor, acting head (regularly Deputy Directot·). No one has been 
appointed to replace Mr. Searls. 



!PROBLEMS OF AMERICA..~ SMALL BUSTh"'ESS 

Capt. W. H. Smith, War D2partment, chairman. 
Donald :S. Uthus, Facilities B:ueau, War Production Board, vi<;e chairman. 
Lt. Col. H. B. B-.yoton, War Department. 
E. R. Bennett. Facilities Bureau, War Production Board. 
E. D. J.ine. Office of Civilian Supply. 
J. N. Ft·anklin, Maritime Commissio)l. 

F.Acn.iTn:s CU:-'BANCE BOABD 

Col. Gordon Textor, Deputy Director, Facilities Bureau, chairman. 
Howartl Bruce, War D2partment, Army Sc!t-vice Forces. 
Brig. Gt>n. B'!nnett Myers. At·my Air Forre. 
Joseph W. Powell, Navy Department, Office of Procurement and MateriaL 
Rt·ar Admiral E. M. Pace, Navy Department, Bureau of Aeronautics. · 
Rl'llr Arlmiral Howar11 Vickery, Vtce Chairman of Maritime Commission. 

2C5 

James W .• -\ogell, Office of Civilian Supply (acting for regular representative, 
Maurice Wertheim). · . 

Also the following part-time members who attend whenever there is a project 
being considered which concems their agencies: · 

F. E. Shoup, Office of Defense Transportation. 
C'ol. Bradley Dewey, OftL-e of Rubber Director. 
E E. Rnbbins, Offioe of Petroleum Administrator for War. 
Frank R. Wooley, Department of Agriculture. 

OB8EilVJ!ll8 

Jacob Crane, National Housing Agency. 
John H. Mal'tin, Program Implementation Branch, War Production Board. 

There are also a number of other observers who attend quite regularly, but 
whose attendance is more or less informal, and no list is kept of them. • · 

FACIUTIES DIVISION 

Beverly Murphy, Director. 

Senator ELLENDER. We would not expect you to remember· them.. 
There are so many. · · · · 

:Mr. YocNG. I started to say this in regard to the Facilities BureatL. 
I know you gentlemen are thoroughly familiar with the program un-: 
der which it has been necessary to crowd the things that seem first in 
the war program. The Facilities Bureau,according to the experience 
I have had with it. is very sympathetic to the problems that are pre
sented providing that those projects are actually needed and ·can be 1 

brought into production without interfering with other must programs. 
Senator Bucx. Does that committee get the first crack at projects 

that are presented! · · 
Mr. Y ouxG. You mean at present! · 
Senator llucx. Yes. 
:Mr. YouNG. That has been the policy, Senator. ' 
Senat.or BGCK. They approve a rroject or turn it down' ·. ' 
Mr. YoUNG. But we are hopefu that it will come before our com-

~i~t.t>e, and then we can join with the Division in going to the Fa-
clhhcs Bureau. . · 

(X)MHI'rl'EE HAS NOT FOU!Io'D ATl'ITUDE OF FACILITil!'S BUREAU SYMPATBrriC. 
U( CASE OF COPPER PBOJEC'IS 

Mr. ~BO.,ocaTE. You state that the Facilities B~au has been sym
pathetic. That has not been ~he experience of this committee in 

6S053-43-pt. 18--41 
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analyzing cases before the Facilities Bureau. For example, on Decem
ber 16 a gentleman appeared before this committee and told some of 
his troubles. . 

I have here a 'copy of 'the hearing. He made the statement that 
for the want of some 30 tons of steel he was unable to expand his 
copper mine from a production of 1,500,000 pounds of copper a year 
to 10,000,000. 

In other words, the Facilities Bureau ·balanced 30 tons of steel 
against 8,500,000 poun~s of copper, and tur~ed t~e project down. 

_ That does not look hke a: very sympathetic attitude. 
. This project was turned down last November 10, and has been kick
ing around the War Production Board since, and. prior to that time. 

I understand from a report we have from the War Production 
·Board that this project has been· presented several times and will be 
presented with another group of these projects of similar type. 

_ 'rhis committee has not found that Facilities is particularly sym
pilthetic'to these small projects. Furthermore the study of the com
mittee indicates that the amount of critical materials which would 
go into the domestic mining projects is almost infinitesimal compared 
with what would come out. · · 
~ere is a case of 30 tons of steel against 8,500,000 pounds of copper. 

I thmk'the total. amount of copper that would have been produced by 
the pending projects was about 133,000 tons per year. 

Now, this study by the committee indicates that of the .critical ma
terials going into these projects, the copper that would have been con
sumed by the projects would be equal to 144 parts of the copper that 
would have been produced in a year. . . 

· In other words, it does not look as if there was a proper analysis, 
and it is known that the mining business produces many times more 
critical materials than it consumes. . . 

. Has that been taken up with the Fadlities Bureau on this basis! 
Do you know, Mr. Youngl · 

.Mr. YoUNG. There have been no copper projects taken up with the 
Facilities Bureau to date. 

Mr. BROADGATE. None at all¥ 
· Mr. YOUNG. .As soon as copper projects come before our operations 

committee, we will be happy to join with them in going before the 
.Facilities Bureau. · 
.' ·.I want to make this plain, Mr. Broadgate. I am referring to my . 
t>X:perience since I have been here in connection with. the Facilities 
Bureau. I know nothing of the reasons· why projects were turned 
down before that. -

Mr. BROADGATE. I understand that the atmosphere is changing 
quite a bit in the Facilities Bureau, and I will say that the commit
tee's contact with the industry indicates that the industry has the 
greatest confidence in you and also indicates that you will aid mate
rially in' pulling these small mine projects out of the hole. 

Senator ELLENDER. Mr. Young, how long have you been the Co
ordinator of the Mineral Resources Division of the War Production 
Boo~! · 

Mr. YoUNG. Since January 30, 1943. 
Senator El.r.ENJ>ER. What is your background 9 
Mr • .YOUNG. I have been connected with operating mining prop

erties for 38 years. 
Senator ELLENDER. For whom 9 
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· Mr. YouNG. Thirty-five years of that has been primarilywith o~e 
company, the American Zinc, Lead & Smelting Co. . • . , 

Senator ELLENDER. How does this business compare with others m 
production of that property W · • . · • • • , · · 

Mr. YouNG: At this time we are the ~ourth 1!'1-rgest pro~lucer of 
slab zinc in the United States, and yoU; might be mterested m know
ing- that our production has been·.jncreased 300 ,percent since 1939. ·. . 

Senator ELLENDEJL Who invited you to becmne a member of the 
Board~ · . . · . · , 

Mr. YoUNG. Mr. Will Dodge and Chairman Nelson. 
Senator ELLENDER. Who is Will Dodge~· · 
Mr. yOUNG. Will Do<;Ige was connected with the war Prodl!-cti~n 

Board in various capacities for about a year and a half, I thmk 1t 
was. He is sales manager, I believe, vice president and sales manager• 
of the Texas Co. 

· REASONS FOR CBEATING MINERAL REBOURCll! COORDJNATING COM:Ml'l'l'EE 
. . . . -

Senator ELLENDER. Have you any idea why it was necessary to 
create this Mineral Resources Coordinating Division of the Wa.r 
Production Board¥ · 

Mr. YoUNG. I have an idea. 
Senator ELLENDER. Will youkindly tell us! . 
Mr. YouNG. The securing of minerals and metals for the war in

volves dealing with all agencies that have to do with domestic and 
foreign production. We had, on the one hand, the War Production 
Board and, on the other, the Bureau of Economic Warfare and the 
Reconstruction Finance Corporation and the Bureau of Mines and the 
United States Geological Survey who were all active in the program 
of metals and assistin~ in developing and looking for new deposits~ · 

It was thought that by creating a coordinating committee or coordi
nating division all of those divisions conld be represented and the 
program consolidated so that we would have a picture that would 
probably be more efficient than the way it had been handled before. 

Senator ELLENDER. Are we to understand that these divisions and 
others you have not mentio11ed were ~ngaged in obtain~ng materials, 
and so forth 9 · · .. · ·. · : · ' · . ·' 

Mr. YouNG. No; the War Production Board, the Bureau of Eco
nomic Warfare, and the Reconstruction Finance Corporation were. 
The others, the .B~reau of Mines _and the. United States Geological 
Survey, were ass1shng the producers. · · . · . 

. s~nator' ElLENDER. And the idea of establishing this Board 'Was to 
coordinate the efforts of all these various branches of the Government¥' 

M:r. YoUNo. It makes it much more efficient, Senator~ 

DIFFICULTIES CREATED FOR SMAlL mNE BY NUMBER OJ!' BOARDS ' 
HE MUST CONTAcr. " 

• • ~, • ~- • • ' • • .! - -

Senator ELLEli."DFJL That is what I W~S trying to determine, whether 
it made it more efficient. · · 

It strikes me that you have added a few more cooks to the kitchen 
which has made it a little worse, probably a little harder for the mine; 
to obtain help. . , . .: . · . 

l think I am somewhat familiar with the case suggested here by. 
Mr. Broadgate. If not, it is a sim~lar one, and this poor devil came 
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to me.' I did not know him from Adam's house cat; he was a stranger 
to me, and probably because I was a member of this committee he asked 
me for help. . . · . 

. Front h1s stocy he was simply buried knee deep in going from one 
board to another and then from another to another until he did not 
know w-here he stood, and I am just wondering why it is not possible 
to get quick action. · . 

In other words, to my way of thinking, there sho11ld be no reason 
for a man to have to spend ·6 months getting a yes or no answer as 
to whether or not he should proceed with a certain· proposition, and 
yet I am positive that in this case probably even more time has been 
1dly spent in getting that answer, Yes or No. 

Would you agree to that¥ · 
._ Mr. YOUNG. \Vhen you take into account the set-up we have in 
the Gov.ernment, it is necessary to go to a number of divisions. 

Senator ELLENDER. Of course, that is what--
Mr. YouNG (interposing). You find out whether the project is 

needed, and they have to find out whether they can get the money 
a~d wh.at kind of arrangements can be made •. : ' 

,' : ·. . ~ :. . . 

STEPS NECESSARY '£0 OBTAiN APPROVAL OF A COPPER PROJECT 

Senator ELLENDER. That is what I am c~~pl~ining,about. · . 
-Would you be able to tell us, and if you are, I would be surprised, but 

suppose I am a copper miner and I have been producing say 2,0JO,OOO 
pounds of copper per month. I want to increase my-capacity to treble 
that amount. What would I have to do tQ obtain the material, and 
so forth¥ Where would I start¥ 

Mr. YOUNG. You would start with the Copper Division, talk with 
the Production Department, .and gi:VevlUI too: engineering data. 
· If the Copper Division decided your project had merit, and you 

could produce what you thought, and the material was needed, and 
you had the manpower you thought you could get, it would approve. 

. Senator ELLENDER. Would it decide on the manpowed 
· Mr. YouNG. It would review the manpower picture to find out what 

the situation is. · It would not want to say right off the ·bat, if you 
started your mine, if it was going-- . 

Senator ELLENDER (interposing). How would tht:t Copper Division 
find that out¥ 

Mr. YoUNG. From you. . · 
Senator Eu..ENDER. Would the Division take my word for it? 
Mr. YoUNG~ And make an investigation through the U.S. E. S.-

1 think that is the United States Employment Service. 
Senator ELLENDER. Who would do that, this original board I went 

to! 
Mr. YouNG. The Copper Division would do that. 
Senator ELLENDER. It would have to consult whom~ 
Mr. YouNG. I will be perfectly frimk with you, I cannot say what 

personnel. . . ,;. 
Senator ELLENDER. I do not mean persons; I mean what boards~ 
Mr. YoUNG. No boards that I kriow of; They could pick up a 

telephone and find out what the picture was in those various places. 
Senator ELLENDER. Then after I got clearance from copper, what 

would I do¥ · . 
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Mr. Yo~o. You would go around to the Equipment Di~on to 
see whether the equipment was avail~ble. _Assuming the eqmpment 
is available, then if you need financial assistance th~y. would prob
ably ha\"e you go over:and talk to the Metals Reservt'l\ If 1t w~s.,do~es-; 
tic property. After you found out you could get the financral assist
ance then vou would come back, and the project would be put through 
the Facilities Bureat4 and vou would go over and get the money. 

Senator Er..r..nm£L Wouid the Facilities Review Committee have 
the power to veto all that these prior boards or persons connected 
with the Government have done! -

Mr. y O'UNG. I am not familiar with the powers that committee 
has in the War Production Board, but I will tell you what my eXJX;ri
ence is, that the Vice Chairman reviews the matter. ~d. ~g 
that there is a diKerence between the Board and the D1ns~on askin:;. 
for the facilities. thev can appear before that Vice Chairman, and 
his d~ision as far aS the War Production Board is concerned is 
finaL 

Senator Ein:l\i"DDL Is he on the Facilities Review Committee! 
Mr. YoGNa. No, sir; he is Vice Chairman of the War Production 

Board. _ 
Senator Er.Lv."DDL Is there not some board or some official in b&

tween the Copper Committee and the final decision! 
1\fr. Yot:No. That is right. 
Senator EI..I.D"DDL Would that board have a veto power over what 

the Copper Committee would do! - · 
Mr. Y omm. I would like to ask a gentleman in the Legal Division, 

1rho can tell you. I do not know. 
Senator ElLENDER. I am not surprised that you do not. Remem

ber, I started on that premise. 
Mr. YoGNG. I do not know just what power they have, but I should 

say the Facilities Bureau is charged with the responsibility and 
should be the one who should say .--hether yon could have the equiP
mentor could not, within the limits of its authority, which is under 
the Vice Chairman. If there is a difference between your judgment 
and its jud~ent and that of the Copper Division, then you could go 
to the Vice Chairman, who has authority to rule either for or against 
yon. . • 

Senator EILE:P.."DDL Would you say the committees, boards, and per
son~ umler the Vice Chairman simply act in an advisory capacity I 

Mr. Y orwo. They do not. - . -
Senator Eu.nmfll. Would it be possible for the Vice Chairman to 

~v, "Throw it all out the window," whatever the-boards have done! 
Would it be possible for him to do that! _ · . 

Mr. Y ouNo. The Vice Chairman's and the Chairman's decision 
would be finaL • 
Se~ator Er..u:NDDL In other words, what he could do would be to 

O!ernde all that the boards had done to the point when it comes to 
him. . 

Mr. ~ ouwa. I think from a theoretieal standpoint you are ~bso
lutely_rig-ht, but from a_practical_standpoint there is no such policy 
or attitude .. I have not1~ that m the War Production Board they 
see the merits of ~hese thn~gs, and they have to review first -things 
first. They have mformation that we in our Division do not have 
and that the Copper Division- doe:s not have, and they have to meet 
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the situation that seems to be the most important thing to do to ex
pedite the war effort, and that is the basis on which every decision 
1s being made. · . · 

Some of them are wrong, but most of them are right. 

WHY ltd:tJST EACH MINERAL BE HANDLED BY A SEPARATE GROuP? 

Senator ELLENDER. Does the same thing hold true with respect to 
other miners, that is, in the production of iron, let us.say, or man-
ganese or other materials! · . · . 

Have you .in the Government .a separate and distinct board or group 
·of people or persons to handle each different ~ineral1 . 

· Mr. YouNG. That is right. : . . . 
.. ·.S3nator El.LENDER. Why is that ~ecessaryY. . . · · . . 

Mr. Yo~o. It is necessary in order that you may keep a close 
check on. the production and in the. development. o~ the particular 
metal or the transportation of it. 
. Let us take copper~ You are interested _in copper. You have a 
man in charge of copper, and h~ h~s. under: him the necessary as
sistants to keep a check on the development and production and the 
refinin~: and the distribution ·of labpr. cost and transport-ation, the 
stockpiling and all factors that are present. . · 

Senator ELLENDER. What kind of force does the ~milmittee or head 
.man have~. He has to.have a thousand and one-clerks.. 

Mr: YouNG. No, sir; I can tell you how. many we have on zinc, 
which is an important 1tem. .we have 61 people. . 

Senator ELLENDER. All you deal with is zinc! . 
Mr. Y ODNG. · No; we deal with zinc and cadmium. 
Senator ElLENDER. What¥ · · 
Mr. YouNG. We deal with zinc and cadmium. 
Senator ELLENDER. Why would it not be feasible to add others! · 

Why could you not put copper there~ · · . . · 
· Mr. YouNG .. You would add onto. the staff when you add others. 

Senator ELLENDER. Transportation of copper and zinc would be 
practically the same. ·. : . · . · · · 

Mr. YouNG. No; it would not be the same. On copper you bring 
a lot of refined copper in here and a lot of copper concentrates. 

Senator ELLENDER.· Bring it in from where t · . 
. Mr. YouNG. From South America, primarily. 
On zinc, you are moving concentrates from Africa, South America, 

Canada, Newfoundland, and Australia. . . 
·You do not necessarily move copper from the same. places you move 

zinc. One man could head all the divisions, but he would necessarily 
need good assistants under him to handle these individual problems. 

Senator ELLENDER. It strikes me offhand, and I don't know much 
about it, but it looks to :ine from a distance that there is a lot of dupli-
cation. . 
: Mr. YoUNG. There is bound to be some duplication, Senator. 
·· Senator ELLENDER. I am assuming a lot of what I stated. Of course, 

I may be wrong about it, but I cannot for th~ life of me see why 
it is necessary for persons trying to help this war effort to resort 
to so many boards and persons cormected with this, that, and the 
other thing before being able to get an answer. 
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It strikes me that when you have an orga~ization, a coordin'at~ng 
division that you ought to be able to get a qmck answer on anything 
when ady proposition is placed before it. ' . . : _ 

Mr. YouNG. 'Ve can give a quick answer, but o!l.r answe~ Is not 
the final one. ' · . • · ' . · · · 

Senator ELLENDER. Well, that makes it worse, of course. · . . . 
Would you be able to tell me how many ,different boards, let us 

-say,. handle copper or zinc or other strategtc materials or metals I 
Mr. YouNG. There is one division that handles each. . · 
Senator ELLENDER. Let us take the Copper Divisiol}. -
Mr. YouNG. You mean the total number¥ · . . .. . :·• 
Senator ELLENDER.· The total number. -· You- start 'Off· witl:l wha:t f 

: . Mr. _YouNG; We ~ave eight operating divisions_ handling aU metals,: 
mcludmg steel. 'Five of those are under the Mmerals Bureauo~ ; ;.,."""""' 

Senator ELLENDER. What is the total~ 
·Mr. YouNG. We have branches.- ·For instance the Steel,. Copper, 

Aluminum, Manganese, Miscellaneous Minerals, Mica-Graphite, Tin_
Lead and Zinc Divisions, and the Mining and Equipment Divisi~ns •. 

Senator ElLENDER. That is eight altogether~ · · · · · · · 
Mr. YouNG. That is right. - . ' 
Senator ELLENDER. They handle what~ _ . . . . .. 

_ Mr. YouNG. The Steel Division. is charged with all the problems 
_ in connection. with the mining of ore and th~ makingo~ alloy st~e~~ 
steel productiOn, steel labor, and transportatiOn, every Item I:Q. coi)-
nection with steel. _ .. , ! 

Senator ELLENDER. Is that one of the eight divisions~. 
Mr. YouNG. That is one of the eight divisions. · · 
Senator ELLENDER. Let us take that Steel Division. How iS·· it 

· eubdivided, do you know! _ _ 1 

Mr. YoUNG. I could not answer. . - · · . . · , :· 
Senator ELLENDER· Do you know what kind of force they have? 

. Mr. YortNo.' It tak~s a large force, the largest force of_any bra~~ 
m theW. P. B., I beheve . _ · :-- 1 

Senator ELLENDER. That is all, thank you. · 

DQ DIVISION HEADS HAVE ENOUGH AUTHORITY? 
.. 

Senator BucK. Mr. Young, perhaps some confusion 'is brougHt 
about by the heads of these divisions not having ample authority .. · i 

Take yourself, for instance, do you have the authority you think 
you fhould have¥ . 

Mr. YouNG. Under present conditions I think I have. · You' ·real
ize, Senator, that this is a new committee or a new division. Thus 
fnr we have _gotter:t along very well with. the type of s~t-np we have •• 
We are dealmg w1th me~als produced all over the Allied world, alld 
t!1nt, as you c~n appreciate, makes for a rather 'complicated situa
hon, and I beheve that we can accomplish the best results with olir 
present set-up provided everybody cooperates with that committee. • 

Senator BucK. Yes; but will they¥ . - · 
Mr. YouNG. I do not know. 
S('nator BucK. That is the time you need your authority. 
Mr. YoUNG. That is right. 
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.Senator ELLENDEB. Since your committee has been functiorung, 
ha.v~ there. been any serious differences of opinion among or betw~n 
the various divisions that you are seeking to coordinate~ . 
•.. Mr .• Yo~o .. I do not exactly understand your question. 

Senator Erli:NDER. You are trying to coordinate the Bureau of 
Mines, the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, and a lot of others 
yoo have mentioned. 

Since you have started, has there been any division of opinion~
tween them, or have any be.en resentful or jealous of each other t ~ 

Mr. YoUNG, No; there is a difference of opinion. That is the 
real value of our set-up, because you get the opinion of everyone 
there, both those for and those against what you are considering. 
·· That is the real value of it. You get all those ideas together, and 

y-2_u can determine what seems to be the best thing to do. 

· E:riENT OF DUPLICATION AMONG BOARDS AFFECTED BY COORDINATING 
DIVISION 

· Senator ELLENDER. Would you say that there is duplication or that 
there is now duplication of these various boards you are now trying 
to coordinate¥ 

. Mr. YoUNG. There is, necessarilv so, on account of the set-up of the 
Bureau of Economic Warfare. There is bound to be. The Bureau 

·of Economic Warfare has to work under one directive, and the War 
Production Board under another. There is some duplication, but 
not much. 

Senator ElLENDER. Do you not think a lot· of this work could be 
facilitated if there were less duplication~ . 
· · Mr. YouNG. It is always very desirable to have it simplified as far 
as you possibly c'lm. . 

S;mator .Eu.ENDEB. It strikes me, if it is possible to simplify,. that 
,you h;ave ,just indicated that this new Board of Coordination would 
not be necessary. · · · 

Mr. YoUNG. Maybe it would not. · 
Senator ELLENDER. That is all. 
Senator BucK. I have no other questions to ask Mr. Young. 
Mr. YouNG. Mr. Chairman, on account of your interest in small 

business, I thought probably you would like to have some information 
in the record as to what is being done. · . 

Senator BuCK. I will be very glad to have it. 

ASSISTANCE GIVEN SMALL MINERS BY RECONS'IRUCTION FINANCE 
CORPORATION 

Mr. YouNG. Inasmuch as· your committee is vitally interested in 
assisting the small operators to produce needed metals and minerals, I 
_thought you would be interested in knowing what has been done in 
this respect in 1942 and the first 2 months of 1943 by the Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation. . 

Total commitments during the past 14 months to all small operators 
amounted to approximately $4,000,000 to assist in mineral and metal 
development, this sum going to 448 different projects. 258 of these 448 · 
loans averaged $3,943 each and applied to projects involving 10 
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differt'nt strategic metals and minerals in 18 different States and 
totaled over $1,000,000. · · . 

190 of the 448 commitments were to mine operators in 24 different _ 
States and Alaska in connection with projects to prol'luce 18 different 
strategic metals and minerals. The average of these loans was 
$15,360, and their total amounted to $3,000,000. · 

The premium price quota applying to copper~ lead, and zinc covers 
all new production of these metals, and recently the price applicable · 
to zinc and lead has b~en increased to a point where today a zinc 
producer can receive a price as high as 16% cents a pound, which is 
100 percent above the ceiling price. In lead the maximum price is 12 
ct'nts per pound. In copper the maximum quota price at this time is 
17 cents per pound, but special contracts have been .made in. which 
1\Ietals Reserve has paid as high as 26% cents per pound for cop~ 

These premium price quotas are now being paid to about 1,200 
companies, and the total money expended will be in excess of $4,000,000 
per month by the end of June of this year. Quotas have been issued to 
2,127 mines. . . 

Special consideration has been given to mining companies to 
enable them to push necessary development work so that they can 
continue their present rate of production over a long period of time. 

Senator BucK. "Teare very glad to have that for the record. . ·. 
1\Ir. You:xo. And I will ~ive for your record a distribution of the 

number of projects for each metal. . 
Senator BuCK. We will be very glad to have that. 
(The tables referred to are as follows:) 



State 

Statement of development loans approved J~n• 191,2 tkrougk Fefr: 18;_,19§!1; seg~gq.ted_:b{r·~ir&cipal met~ls·_, 
Lea.d-zlno lM&.Dgan~ ' Chrome .. Fluof!IPat .. Graphltii' iroii .. Nickel:· Copper .j Tungsten 

l--~-----l---~---:---~--~~---~----ll--~----·l--~~--~l---~-~l~~-----l-~~--4 

Num· Num- . Num- Num- Num- Num- • ... Num· Nil~~~> Num• · Num-·t · . 
bor ~mount ber Amount ber Amount ber Amount ber . Amount ber · Amount ber Amount ber Amount ber Amount ber IAmoant 

loans loans loi!.DB loans loans loans lo&.Ds loi!.DB loans loan.• 
-------1--- ----· --------------.------·------, -. --.----....._..,.. -·---1-----1---~----
!l~~~:::::::: :::::: :::::::::: :::::: ::::::::: --~-T ·s2o:ooo~ :::::: ::::::::: ····2· ·i4o:ooo· :::::: ::::::::: ::·:::: ::::::::: .. ,.~- -~~~~- ::~::: ::::::::: ::::: ::::::::: 
Arizona......... 17 .$274, 000 6 $69,000 4 63,000 4 $36,000 •••••• ••••••••• 1 $20,000 :J $14,000 ••••••••••••••••••••• -·~······ ••••••••••••••• 
.Arkansi!.S....... 2 40,000 •••••••••.•••••••••••.•.••••.•••••.••••••...•••••••.•....••• · 3 ·62,000 •••••••••••••••.•••••••••••••• --~--· .............. , ••••••••• 
California....... '4 80,000 1 20.000 20 317,600 6 88,000 4 51,000 4 71,000 •• ; .................. ·-······ ............................. . 

II~ --l--11 ;-:::~ ~:li; ~~1~ t:i!l !~!! !1!:
1

!!!!·: !!I!;:~~~ l~lli :~\ll~ ~\i~~~~~l~lll~;:llll \l~·ll~l 
Oklahoma...... 2 40,000 ................................................... -----~--- .......................................................................... . 

~~~-\ ::::j: :=~~= ~:~~; ~~:- ~:~-:~ ~-~~- =~~~~~ ~~~~~- -~:~~= =~iliill- -~~~1- -~~m~ ~:~:-= -~~l~:- ~~--1_ -:~~- ~~~\:~ ~=~~~~: ::~l: _:-~~ 
Wyoming;····-- ...... .......... ...... ......... ...... ......... 1 7,000 ......................................................................................... . 

TotaL. .. ~1~1111174.000!37j66l.ooof16fi96.000J8 ""i07.0oO l4~~-e-J"66.000j_s_j00.000--1 10,iiOO ---:~ ---.o;ooii 



Statement of devtlopmentloane approved Jan. 1941 through Feb. 18, 194S, eegregated bu principal metol,_Contlnued 

Tin Quaru crystals Dory! Steatite talo Rutile Antimony Vanadium Total 

II !.Ate 
hor Amount ht>r Amount ber Amount bPr Amount bur Amount hor Amount ber Amount bor Amount ber Amount 

loan• Joana Joana loans loans loans loans loans JoanA 

Nnm-~ Nnm· Nnm· Nnm· Nnm· Nnm· Nnm· Nnm- Nnm· 

---------1------"------------------------------------------
Alabama................ 1 ,20,000 ...... .......... ...... .......... ...... ........... .••••. .......... •••••. .......... ...... •••••••••• .•••.. .......... 8 8fl0,000 
Alr>.•ka ................. •••••• .......... ...... •••••••••• .••••• .......... ...... .......... •••••• .......... •••••• .......... ...••• .......... ...... .......... 8 60,0110 
Arlt.unA. ........................ ........ .............. ........ ............ ........... ............ .......... ............ ......... ............. ........ .................. ....... .................. ........... ................ 83 476,000 

ff1Y~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~ ;::;;; ?~~~:; ::::~: ::~~~~~: ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~ ::::~: ::~~~~~= ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~·~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~ ~ i~~jl~ 
KowoRS .......................................................................................... -..... ...... .......... ...... .......... ...... ........... 8 97,0110 

4 62, ouo 
1 20, ouo 
7 OK,OOO 
7 IV, 300 

10 121,000 
10 Ia?, QUO 
): 40,000 
2 20, ouo 
2 40,000 
4 41, OliO 
1 20, !MlO 
I 20,0110 
4 80,000 
7 IM,OilO 
8 ' 4~. ono 
tl 107, ouo 

Total ............. -~~-~-lo;000--1 aa,ooo--~ 7,WO~--~ la;OOO-a-40;000-1-~--1 10:000100~ 



Statement of "$5,000" loane through Feb. fB~ 1949, segrepated by p.rfcipal metar• 

Laad-zlno • Copper. Tungsten Mercury Manganese Chromium Molybdenum Tin 

1---.--·- --.---·1--,--- ---1--,..--1 
Quartz 
aryatala ; Total 

Num· l'ium· Num· Num· Num- Num· · Num- Num· Num· Num· 
ber Amount ber Amount b•r Amount ber Amount ber Amount ber Amount ber Amount b~r Amount ber Amount ber Amount 

loana loana loans loan• loana Joana loans loans joana loiUII ---------· ----------:----.-...-----~-----------·-------::--
Arl!ona.......... 22 •101,000 8' $U7,800 I 810,000 88,000 1 88,000 •••••• · ••• .:....... 4 $20,000 •••••••••••••••••••• ····-··· 84 $288,800 

.~~M~:;ra.::::::: g g;~~~ ···-.. --24:eoo· ·---a- ·--s:&oii' ···i~- .. ,7:&oo· --·-o- .. a4;&oo· -~--f ·siis:ooo· --~T ..... 45o· :::::: ::::::::: --·-r ··i6:ooo· 4g ,M:r~ 
Oolorado......... 46 147,626 8 21,800 20 66,000 ............................. ; ...... ......... I 10,000 ...... ••••••••• •••••• ......... 76 14~,326 
l<laho ........... 6 23,200 4 · 13,600 •••••• ·-······ ................................................. .'. ......... ...... ......... •••••• ••••••••• 10 811.700 
Knn"a1.......... 1 1,500 ...... ........ ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ••••••••• •••••• ••••••••• ...... ......... •••••• ••••••••• •••••• ......... I · 1,600 

~~~~~~:~:::::; 1g l~: ~g~ ----r "Tono· :::::: ::::::::: ~:::::. ::::::::: .... r .. io;ooo· :::::: ::::::::: :::::: ::::::::: :::::: ::::::::: :::::: ::::::::: 1: ~g: 
N•varla ......... 7 23,000 ll 10,000 .......................................................................... · ................... ;.. ••••••••• II 83.000 
NPW Me•lco..... T aa. 550 2 10,000 ...... ......... •••••• ••••••••• 1 a, 000 ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ••••••••• 10 48, 6~0 
OkiRhoma....... 8 13,000 ........... ~ ..•••••••••••••••••••.• ····---~- ...... ......... •••••• ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ••••••••• a 18,000 
~r·~hno.i."t""'" 8 10.000 I a,aoo ...... ......... \ 2,000 1 2,400 .............................. '"T '"iriioo ........ l...... r ~~~ 

~~~~:itt:t:·:~~ ::::~: ::~~~~~~: ~;;;~~ ;;;~~~~~; ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~-~ ::::i: :::;~~~~: ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~ :;:::: ::::~:::: :~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~ t ~e 
Wat·Jtn~ton..... 8 14,000 8 1&,000 ......................................................... ,.. 1 8,000 ........... ._.. ...... ......... 7 14,000 
Wyomtn11........ ...... ......... . 1 6,000 1. 1,000 ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... ...... ......... -2 10,000 

Total.. •••• ""'ii" 471, m ~ ll67, soo 2s ao, aoo "12 ""'64.'600 -Ia' -~ --7 . 28. ooo --. . a~. 460 -. -1. . . 0. ooo . -"'T ----a.ooO' '""i8'1.0i7.i7i 

I 
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Mr. BROADGATE. Senator, may I 'ask the witness another question I 
Senator BucK. Yes, sir. 

POLICY ON .PREMIUM PRICE PLAN CHANGES 

]}fr. BROADGATE. Is your committee consulted on Premium Price Plan 
changes¥ 0 

• , • 

Mr. YouNG. The chairman of the quota committee consults with us 
freely on matters where there is any differ~nce of opinion between the 
agencies that are represented on that committee. • 

Thes~ agencies.are the War Production Board, Copper, Lead and 
Zinc Branches, and the Office of Price Administration, and they make 
their recommendations· to Metals Reserve. 

Mr. BaoADGATE. I was not referring to particular properties und~ 
the preEent plan, but if there is any intention of changing the sttrrc: 
ture of Premium Price Plans or adding a premium, which·is a matter 
more or less of policy, would that be apt to come before your com-.' 
mittee for review and recommendation¥ 

Mr. YouNG. That would depend entirely on the policies of the 
present set-up. It is not required that it come to us for review, but 
I think it would. - · . . 

0 

Mr. BnoADGATE. That committee has information to the effect that 
at the time the advances in the zinc and lead premiums were made it 
was also proposed to increase the copper premium by an additional 
5 cents. The committee has not· been able to discover why that was 
not done. Do you know¥ · . 

Mr. YouNG. I do not. Our committee had not been organized at 
that time. · · · 0 • • 

Mr. BnoADGATE. I thought you would possibly know in spite of that .. 
Would your committee, do you think, or would you, personally, 

be inclined toward an increase in the copper premiums to bring out 
more domestic production¥ · · 0 

• __ 

Mr. YouNG. It seems the three metals should have three steps in 
the quota-A, B, and C steps-but as yet they have not seen the 
wisdom of putting copper except on an A basis. . 

Mr. BnoADGATE. It has been the position of this committee that 
copper should also have a step quota. . 

Do you know if there is any move at the present time to make a. 
step quota arrangement for copper! 

Mr. YouNG. I understand that it is being considered but has not 
been presented to onr committee for consideration. 

Mr. BnoADGATE. Thank you, Mr. Young. 
Senator BucK. Thank you very much, Mr. Young. · 
I would like to announce that the hearings will be resumed this 

afternoon at 2: 30, when Mr. Dona&ld Nelson will testify. • 
(Whe~eupon, at 1~ ·15 p. m., the hearing was recessed until 2:30 

p.m., tlus date.) • 
AFTEBNOON SESSION • 

(The subcommittee resumed h_earin~ at 2: 30 p.m.) 
Senator ScRUGHAM. The hearm~ w1ll come to order, please. 
We have with us this afternoon Mr. Donald Nelson, who, I am very 

happy to say, has done a splel).did job, I think, and the effort of this 
meeting is to endeavor to assist him in coordinating certain phases 
of his work in which we are particularly interested. 

Mr. Nelson. 0 

0 

0 
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STATEMENT OF DONALD M. NELSOlll, CHAIRMAN, WAR :PRODUCTION 
BOARD 

1\Ir .. NELsoN. Would you like me to read this short statement! 
Senatqr ScnuoHAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. NELSoN. Then if there are any questions, I shall be glad to an

swer them. I attempted in this to give a brief statement of the policy. 
Necessarily, it must be brief, because it would take a long time if we 
tried to tel~ you everything 'We have tried to do. · . ' . ' . 

TO WIN THE WAR, FRODUCIIU~ CAPACITY .1\IUST DE USED·'fO THE :auXIMUM 

Our prime purpose is to win the war, as conclusively and expe-
4itiously as possible. To win the war as conclusively and expedi
tlohsly as possible, we must use at all times our productive capacity
men, machines, materials--to the maximum. 'Ve must try at all times 
to get the utmost out of our productive capacity, but what we get out 
of ft must differ from time to time.. Great as our resources are, they 
are not great enough to do everything at once. That is, we must make 
selections and ·choices as to what to. do now and what to do later •. 

. So far as the securing of strategic and critical metals and minerals 
is concerned; I have long advocated the policy of· maximizin~ our 
supplies by every available means. · :By saying this, I mean that I 
believe we must maximize our domestic production of new materials, 
must maximize our recoveries of scrilp, and must maximize our im
ports. In other words, the only prudent national policy for us to 
follow, in order to hasten and .make sure the winning of a total 
victory, is to provide ourselves, and through ourselves, our allies, with 
every possible pound of critical materials upon which, as we all know, 
wictory must rest. · · 

BALANCE BETWEEN MAXIMUM FINISHED PRODUC'Jl AND MAXIMUM RAW 
MATERLU.S ·PRODUCTION 

. But I think it appropriate in this. connection to distinguish 'sharply 
and clearly .between ·maximizing finished product production, on the 
one hand, and raw materials production, on the other hand. This 
distinction has often been expressed by the term "seed corn." At 
any one time, we can elect to use our basic raw materials for the 
manufacture, of end products--the guns, ships, planes, and other 
goods used for direct impact upon the enemy. Or, conversely, we 
can elect to put all our scarce materials back into the facilities, such 
as mining equipment, mining supfllies, smelting and refining plants, 
and so on, which later on will y1e~d ·far greater quantities of rna-

, terials and ~herefore ultimately far greater quantities of munitions 
of war. . , . 
- To go to either extreme would obviously be foolish at any time, 
and to have gone to either extreme after the declaration of war 
would have been well-nigh fatal. Our problem has been to strike 
the best possible balance between 100 percent finished goods produc
tion and 100 .percent expansion of facilities,. he.re and ·abroad, for 
future supplies of raw materials. · 
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The year 1942 was a most crucial one, so far as laying dow~ poli~ies 
for maximizing production was ~once~ned; It was a y~ar · m. which 
the armed forces were being rapidly mcreased; a year .m whrch 'Ye 
had, with great haste as a sheer matter of ~~tf-pro1!e~t.10n, tq ~q1np 
our armed forces with the tremendous quantities of military fimshed 
products needed to convert the Nation from a peace to a war basis. 
Not only did we hav~ _to supply the origina~ equipment an? ai'ms 
for vastly increased mtl~tary forces, but we had al~o to estabhsl1-.~ull 
depo~s of. reserve s~pphes all over t~e. world, ~ehmd our advanc1_ng 
fi<Yhtmg hnes. This process of providmg ortgt.nal arms and .eqmp• 
m~nt, tmd then seeing to it that the pipe lines of supply would .. be. 
filled to the limit, imposed upon us a policy of maximizing finished 
goods production in the sense· of devbting a -minimum of scarce 
materials to expansion aimed at future increases in raw mater~ 
beyond the year 1943. · · · . . 

During the year 1942, therefore, sound policy, in my oi_>inion, dic
t.ated the postponement of many otherwise acceptable proJects wl;lich 
were designed to provide future supplies of raw materials: . CU:rr~nt 
output of finished weapons of all kinds was too urgently .needed to 
permit a theoretically nicely adjusted pblicy of seed corn and ·'fodd 
corn. · -- · · · . · · ·. , :, ,.,. 

NOW POSSIBLE TO GIVE MORE WEIGHT TO LONGER RUN EXPANSION PRODUcTi6N 
:·.·,; 

Very early in the current year 1943, however, l foresaw that .the 
time would soon arrive when we could safely begin revising oui.T 
relative weights upon immediate production as contrasted with future 
production, and, among other steps, I took the step of establishing 
a Minerals and Metals Coordinating Committee, the organizational 
aspects of which you have had described to. yoU: by the ·chairman 
of the Committee, Mr. Howard I. Young. You know, therefore, that 
the functions of that Committee are to review projects. for m"tals 
and minerals production, to initiate such projects as it may deem 
proper,' and to advise me concerning changes in policies and pro-' 
cedures. . · . . 

I am sur~ tha.t Mr. ! oung agrees with me. that w~ are now enterliJ.g 
upon a penod 1.n which l'?nger run expansiOn proJects .can be giV:eti 
m~ch mo~. Weight, relative to last year's _urgent, insistence up61} 
fimshed m1htary good~. _As ~ long run p_ohcy, we shall be moving 
toward an optimum dtstr1but10n of matermls between needs for ex~ 
panding raw material production and needs for current productiort 
of finished goods. · · · · . : 

PROGRAM FOR OPENING OF NEW MINES 

Translat«:d into iml!lediate step~, this long run policy me~ns. th~t 
w~ are acb.vely workmg_ on openmg a substantial number of new 
nunes. Tlus progra~ will be push~d _aggressively. This is a metal 
war, but even more .tmportant, th1s 1s a metal world. By this- J 
mean that the machmes that turn out weapons our transportation 
s~stem, our po_wet: production and transmission ~ystem, our vast and 
v1tal connnumcat10n system, and many other aspects of ·our basic 
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economy must be maintained by metals-metals which wear out and 
have to be replaced. Only for nry short periods can we live on 
our fat and withhold metals from these uses. 

Nevertheless,.it would be most unwise to attempt now to lay down 
general policies applicable to all scarce and strategic materials alike. 
We must, on the contrary, proceed with an attitude of careful dis
crimination. "'Within the general policy of maximizing production 
for the attainment of prompt and complete military victory, we must 
constantly review our specific production goals, throwing emphasis 

.'ll.ow upon one kind of production, and later upon another kind. The 
changin~ nature of strategic and tactical military needs l!ives us no 
free ophon ; the war comes first, and we must remain both flexible and 
alert to take every advantage of military opportunities as they open 
~before us. . . 

SMALL QUANTITIES OF RAW MATERIALS ARE IMPORTANT 

· However, one thing has become perfectly clear to all of us concerned 
with policy making, and that is that small quantities of raw materials 
are of the utmost importance. Last year, of necessity, our efforts 
were concentrated upon getting the most we could, as fast as we ~ould1 

':f!~JJ.).. :whatever sources of S!l{>PlY s~ood ready and able t_o provide us 
Willi the- tremendous quantities which we had to have. Henceforth, 
we can look much more aggressively for every. additional source that 
can be found or can be established. If large numbers of small pro
ducers of a scarce metal, for instance, can supply us with a few hun
dred tons per year, even though their percentage contribution seems 
.small, we shall weigh that contribution as a most desirable addition 
to our supplies, even though it is only 1, 2, or 5 percent of the total 
.supply in sight. Within the limits of our manpower and equipment 
possibilities, we shall pursue the policy of operating all producers, 
large and small, to the fullest possible extent. 

FOREIGN SUPPLY TO BE BROUGHT IN BY INCOMING SHIPPING 

· ·· And we shall also continue to bring to our shores every increment 
.of for~ign supply that can be borne.by our incoming shipping. I say 
this with · no thought of discriminating against our domestic pro
ducers, for we shall want to have, safely here on our soil, the total 
procurable supplies of every critical ·and strategic material. Oar 
-supply ships necessarily visit many ports of the world. It seems hl 
me plain common sense that their return voyages should be used to 
the utmost to bring in materials that we need. I would put this 
limitation on that policy, tha.t in loading return cargoes, ships should 

• not be diverted so far from their regular runs or delayed so much 
at the turn-around that thel become less available as military supply 
-ships. · · 

If we find that by so doing we have surpluses over and above cur .. 
rent needs, then we shall recommend stockpiling such surpluses 
.against a future time of need. If we· are so fortunate as to come to 
the end of this war with reserves still on hand and unused, then, it 
seems to me, arrangements should be made for permanent stockpiles 
to be used only in periods of future crisis, military. or otherwise, ac
~ording to the criteria governing use to be determmed by Congress 
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itself: And very possibly domestic _J>roducers should be encouraged 
to add to such stockpiles for a defimtely stated period after the end 
of the war, in order to smooth out the many readjvstmentl~ of the 
post-war period. · • 

ANSWERS 'IO SUBCOMMITTEE'S QUESTIONS ON STRA'l'EGIC MINERALS POLICY .. 

The committee has asked for my answers to a number of specific 
questions. These answers are appended in brief terms, for such elabo-' 
ration as the committee may request. 

'Vould you like to have me answer those questions now, sid 
Senator ScnUGHAlii. Yes. . 
Mr. NELSON. 'Ihe first question you have asked is, "Should sup.; 

plies of strategic and critical materials be planned for through 1~ 
1946, 194:8 ¥" () 

For practical purposes, I believe we can well distinguish three de
grees of planning-one degree of planning 'is full detailed production 
planning with actual investments now of materials, equipment; anrl 
manpower to secure production. This type of plan, I believe, should 
generally be extended through the·end of 1944, and for some minerals, 
when the preparation period is very long, for whatever period 
necessary. · 

A second degree of planning is exploration and determination of 
reasonably satisfactory sources of materials with full proving of. 
reserves and detailed paper plans as to how they are to be exploited. 
This type of planning should be generally extended through 19461 
and for some minerals through 1918. · 
· Finally, we should have general plans to meet contingencies if they 

should develop, for all critical minerals through 1948. . 
Second: "By how much can domestic production of strategic and· 

critical materials be increased by the end of-1944, 1946, 1!:J_48.4'' · 
For many minerals, W. P. B. witnesses have submitted figures in 

confidence. I will be glad to submit any others the committee may· 
request. In general, some can be increased materially, and others need 
constant effort to maintain present rate of output. · · 

Third: ''Should it be our policy to rely as much as possible on 
imports or to maximize production in North America-in the conti
nental United StatesY" 

I believe our policy should be to get the maximum p'ossible output. 
in North America and to bring in as much as we can from overseas. 

Fourth: "Should the fullest possible use be made of small.and 
marginal ore deposits~" -

In gem•ral I believe it should be our policy to make the fullest pos
sible use of small and marginal ore deposits, subject to these limita
tions: 

( 1) That the 1·eturn in usable minerals is sufficient to justify the 
use of critical materials and equipment; 

(2) That the return in usable minerals is sufficient to justify the 
ns..• of manpower·, not only in operation of the mine, but also in the 
construction of acct>ss roads and similar facilitating construction. 

Fifth: "What policies should we follow in regud to building up 
sttx:kpill•S of "'trategic and critical materials during the wad" 
If we can secm·e supplies of particular straU>gic and critical ma

tt>rial:; in exet>ss of our ability to use them ~urrently in production. for 
68053-43-pt. 18-e 
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essential tL.~s, I believe we should endeavor to build up stockpiles 
to insure ·us against unforeseen developments. 
. Sixth: "To what extent should the money cost of in<·reased produc
tion h'J a factot' in deciding whether or not to increase production!" 

In my judgment money cost should not be a controlling factor in 
deciding whether or not to increase production. In any particular 
project, output of product per unit of labor, expenditure of materials 
and equipment per unit .of output, availability and reliability of 
transportation, and time required to secure a usable product are all 
~factors of more importance than money cost. To some extent, of 
. course, money cost is a shorthand way of expressing manpower and 

materials nquirements, but we should always look primarily at these 
factors directly-that is, at manpowel.' and material requirements. 
~TJy using the phrase "money cost" I am seeking to emphasize the 
fact that in this war money must be regarded as a meam; to an end, and 
not as a measure of the value of that end. The ends we have in mind
complete and speedy military victory-are to be measured only in 
terms of the lives of our .fighting men and the security of the Nation. 

But I also must make clear that so far as J>rice to any particular 
producer is ~oncerned, it is a governing principle that the price paid 
bears a reasonable relation to the costs of production and the earning 
of a fair return over the costs of each separate producer. 
· .Seventh: "Should the production of strategic and critical minerals 

have .first call on manpower, materials, and equipment f' 
In my judgment it is doubtful whether we should lay down a rigid 

. long-time policy that one or another possible use cf manpower and 
equipment should have .first call over all others. Our problem is rather 

· cue of balancing a great variety of competing important needs with 
the objective of getting the largest possible output which we can use 
to get an impact against the enemy or to maintain our minimum es
sential <'ivilian economy. 

Within this broad limitation, however, I believe our policy should 
be to assign a very high preference so far as manpower gOt".s to the 
relatively small needs of domestic mining. lVe should make even 
more aggressive efforts to provide labor by recruiting and training, 
for existing mines and for new projects. 

With respect to equipment, our first policy should be to use all 
existing idle mine facilities and equipment, either in their present 
locations or elsewhere, for the production of critical minerals. So 
far as new equipment goes, our policy, I believe, .should be to pr()vid& 
it when the return in critically needed minerals is substantial, sub
ject to the needs of t~e . so-calle~ "must" programs. . Very ofte~ it 
will develop that a IlliillDg proJect can go ahead w1th nnproVI.."led 
equipment, providing low dollar cost is not insbi:eJ upon by the Gov
ernment. 

POST-W A.R MINERALS l'OLICY 

No~, you asked me some questions about the ~t-war mineral pol
iey, and I must confess that I have not given that a great deal of 
thought. We have been immersed in the primary job, and I have 
been doin~ some thinking that is not thoroughly thought through, 
but I shall· be glad to give you the benefit of the preliminary thinking 
if you would like to have it. 

Senator ScBuGHUL Yes. 
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:Mr. NEL'!lOY. One: "Should the Nation now adopt a policy of hav
ing stockpiles ~f critical minerals c_overing, say, 3 years' military re-
quirements durmg the r..ost-w:tr period,, . ~ . . . . . . . 
· I am heartily in accord with the general. prmc1pl~. C?f haVlllg ~e 
Government maintain stockpiles of strategiC and cntical materials 
for war purposes. · • - . . .. · 

Two: "If so, should these stockpiles be absolutely frozen for war 
purposes!" . . . . . , 

I believe they should be frozen for war purposes. Otherwu;e there 
-.rill always be the risk that they will not be available if war C.O'!l~ • 

Howe¥er. I should say I believe there should be some fle:nbility to 
take care of other crises in minerals than just -.rar and, by some method 
of saff'guarding that Congress will put on it, then make it available 
for u..c;;e for some other crisis. such as; a drought, that might -~ 
through not having the minerals available. • · . 

Three: "If so, should any unused balances of stockpiles accumu
lated during this war be transferred to the permanent stockpiles!" 

It is conceivable that emf'rgency conditions at the end of the war 
would dictate the use of such material'>. In -general, howev«.>r. I he
lie¥e we should plan to transfer unused balances in war -stockpiles tG 
the permanf'nt stockpile. · - ~ 

Four: "If so, should plans b:! made now to build up these post-war 
stockpiles by continuing production from mines brought into pro-
duction or expanded during the war, including the payment of 
pl'{'mium prices whf're necessary!" · · - ·. 

I find it very difficult to give a categorical answer to this question, 
in view of uncertainty as to the conditions which will prevail at the 
t'nd of the war. I doubt if the national welfare would be served by 
le,nislation which is rigid on this point. 4 

8-?nator &RuGHAM. Thank you, sir, for a very excellent presen~ 
tion. ' · · · . 

I will read over bridly the suggestions made by the ~mmittee, 
1f"hich you have answered in large part, and then we will review them 
to ~ what we have uncovered. 

Mr. N ruoY. All right, sir. . 
Senator 8<.-nrcHAx. It was the opinion of the committee in its ~ 

cu...'Sions that these problems can be resolved about declarations of 
policy, flexibility of policy; and any legislation which might bet 
propos::<~ or passed by this Congress is of course subject to change by 
su~hng Con~esses. 

Mr. NELSeN. Quite naturally. 
-

OBT.10."1!\0 :HO."ERAL ~ AS VUCH A PRODUC'IION TASK AS 
ACTUAL PRODUCTION OP WEAl'O!f8 

Senat?r ScRrc~AJL But, ~g thi~ as th_ey are at this time.; i 
make th1s suggestion: The obtammg of the reqmred amounts of metal 
and minerals is a production task that calls for the same type of 
produetion planning and scheduling as that which is necessary for 
the production of the weapons of war themselves. 

There is no question about that statement, is there! 
Mr. Xn..."''N. ~one at alL None at all, sir. I would be 100 percent 

in agn>ement. - - · · · 
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NECESSITY FOR ADEQUATE 8TOCKFILE8 

Senator SCRUOHAM. Our second suggestion was: In the computation 
cf wartime requirements for essential metals and minerals, full pro
visions must be made for the possibility of a long war and for the 
necessity of building up adequate stockpiles. A definite plan should 
be devised for. the continuation of such stockpiles in the hands of 
the Government after the war as insurance against dumping and 
l#!ainsi future emergencies. 

'- Now, commenting on this particular phase of it, in 193!, when I 
was n member of the House, it was proposed that so many millions 
of dollars be invested in a stockpile of strategic minerals. 

This was not supported by the military ·forces. I have reports 
~de by the Army officers and Navy officers which went so far as to 
f!tate that it was a scheme of some of the mining agencies to have 
their properties subsidized by the Government. . 
. But the fact remains that there is now a widespread and general 
understanding that it was a mistake not to stockpile those materials 
at that time~ . 

Mr.' NELSoN. I am sure that is true, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator SCRUGHAM. And the next point, following the line of this 

question: Immediately after the last war orders for .lame numbers of 
strategic minerals were canceled, and I personally handled, as late as 
1929 or 1910, appropriations for claims for something that happened 
20 or 22 years ago. ' . 
. The cost of examining those claims was without doubt as great or 
greater than if we had bought the minerals outright, the whole portion. 
·· That leaves the conclusion that it is wise policy not to cancel orders 
at the end of this emergency bu.t to let them -continue in order to accu-
mulate stockpiles. · . · 

Is that a sound statement, do you believe, as a matter of polic:v! 
. Mr. NELSoN. Yes; I do, :Mr. Senator, j,n general. That would vary 
with each specific mineral and each specific situation. I really be
lieve that a sound policy must be devised soon, and I .will certainly 
be glad to ~ssist the Congress in any w~y that I can in th~ sett!ement 
of ·It, lookmg forward to the conversiOn-the reconversiOn, If you 
please--of the whole economy from a war economy to a peace econ
omy; and I look upon the production of minerals as being one of the 
important phase~that the reconversion be accomplished in such a 
way that it will not cause violent disruptions to the economy and make 
it impossible for us to get started on peacetime production. 

MUST DEP:tND uPON OO:MESTIO RESOURCES IN TIME OF W AB 

.. Senator SCRUGHAM. Now, a corresponding statement or approach 
,wpuld· be· that we must depend ·on our own resources in time of war,. 
,due primarily to the necessity for conservation of shipping. 
· That question would justify the Government in· going to the length 

· flf even subsidizing production and. building stockpiles for future 
emergencies; by subsidizing, I mean furnishing those things that may 
be necessary to bring about normal production. 

In this connection I may say that I have 2,000 reports of various 
prospects submitted by the Bureau of Mines and other agencies which 
have made. prospects in the past 10 years or more. 
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Of this 2,000 perhaps 95 to 98 percent are highly margiMl. . 
Perhaps the remaining 5 percent or 2 percent would obtain under 

ordinary commercial conditions, but the principle must be recognized
that these minerals are being produced as an elemenP of natiopal de-
fense, principally for stockpiling. · 
· I will ask the witness whethet: that is the right principle. 

MANPOWER PROBLEM IN INCREASING DOMESTIC CONSUMPTION 

Mr. NELSON. Well, as a gen~ral principle, I think there could be no. 
quarrel. I think we must always bear this in mind, however: In think~ 
ing in terms of any production, no matter what it may be, we must 
think in terms of manpower expended. · . . : 

Let us take the present situation in our nonferrou~ metals. ~ 
haven't at the present time enough manpower to keep our present px-u
duction in domestic mining going to the fullest extent possible. .l 
am hoping that in working through the Manpower Commission
and they ai:e being extremel;r cooperative with us-1 am hoping .it 
can b~ soh·ed. I do not thmk it is unsolvable. But until we do 
have enough manpower to keep- our present facilities going a~ the 
maximum, certainly it would be a mistake to develop or operate 
properties which would take manpower from present ope:t;"ating 
properties to produce marginal quantities of materials. . 

We will get less that way per man available than if we went ahead 
and fully operated mines which are now producing and which are 
proven producers. I think you will agree that that is sound. · 

Senator MunnAY. I might ask, Mr. Nelson, if it has not been found 
that frequently you cun get operations of these marginal mines by 
a cla!'s of miners who ordinarily would not engage in big deep-mine 
organizations 1 · 
. 1\Ir. NELsoN. That is true, sir, with respect to the deep-mine organ· 
i?ations, and I think that certainly s}1ould be taken into account. 
But I do want to emphasize the fact that during the manpower short- · 
ages we do not want to take men away from present operating prop
erties to operate marginal properties, where the net result would be 
to get less material rather than more. I am sure you will agree with. 
tlw common sense of that point of view. · ~ 

s~nutor MuRRAY. That would be common sense, as you 'Say; but 
tlwre are some small mines that lie in secluded areas m mountaill$ 
whe.re men live in the vic.in_ity who are farmer-D?iners, farmer-work~ 
ers m some of the deep mmes, but who would go 10to those more mar
~ina.l mines .and work there, whereas they would not take employment 
10 b1gger mmt>s. 

Mr. NFLsoN. Well, if there are any of those, I think they certainly 
ought to be used. I do not think we should pass up any opportunities 
to get more material, at whatever money costs. I think we.shoul<l 
dt>termine these costs in the. te~ms of the materials we need today; as 
the set>d corn we have put m m order to get the production and the 
m~npower. ~ ~ave always fel~ that the thing we should do is to 
b':J1ld .up the lumt of our domestic capacity wherever we possibly cau. 
I am 10 favor of that. 
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• . ... ~ AL80 croABO AGAniSI' DllAIJiiD'O c::ouN'IlrY OF ITS a~ 

-• Senator Eu..Dmt:a. Mr. Nelson, is there not also this propos:tion: 
War-is calling 'Upon us for ma.nr of our materials that are here oa 
this continent, that is, in the Uwted States. Is it not an advantage 
for our future that we obtain away from this country as much of 

· th~ materials as possible I 
Air. NE1.80K •. Yes; I un su.re that is trne, sir. 
Senator Eu.n•·oDL In other words, I heard the story a couple of 

'weeks ago that if we are to drain the iron ores of llichigan and .Mione- -
so~a for the next 2 years to the extent that we are now draining those 
l'eSOtlla'S, why, we are just going to run out of them. 

Mr. NnSOlr. I do not think we will run out of th~ but we are 
...eJ.Dning ores at higher cost all the time. 

. '15enator Ei..I.ENnDL I had reference to ores which you can produce 
cheaply.- • 
-Mr. NEUOx. Yes; that is true. We will run out of the low~ 

ores, not in 2 years, but in a few years. • 
' Senator F..r.u:Nom. You think it is advisable to retain as much of 

those advanta~ as possible for the future! 
· Mr. NEL90N. Yes._ ·We are expanding at a tremendous rate now; 
our copper resources, for example. · · 
_ Now, if another war comes, as Will'S usually d~ although we hope 
against them, certainly we do not want to be eaoght in the po3ition 
that we are, without copper; or at least until -we know that we have 
~substitutes for copper, so that we can fi.:.aht a successful war if 
lt is forced upon us. · 

Senator Eunm11t. W~ I have suggested upon several octtsi.ons 
Utat with our lease-lend method of doing business our Gcwemment 
should by all means provide for some of these natural .n>SOUI'Ct'S after 
the war. We are now dissipating, as it were, a lot of our copper, 
a lot of our iron ore, and other materials; and it strikes me that it 
would be good business, smart busi~ to try while this war is going 
on to obtain, for ~ some of the fine bauxite ore from S:rutb. 
America; to go to other sections of the -.rorld and get in other ma
terials to replenish our stockpiles; not only for our own safety, but 
for the sa.fetv of the world. 
- Mr. NEI.EOx. Well, I would rather not eomment upon that now, 
Senator. 

Senator Eu.vmEB. W ~I am not asking that. I said that is what 
I think. 

WAS SHUI'-DOWX OF OOI.D JlDilll.l OSTIFIDI? 

• Senator ScaOOHAJl. In time of emergency these foreign sourm~ 
that have been so highly recommended to os are generally not avail
able, due to the lack of shipping. 
' Now, it was testified yesterday that small min~ do not aJfect the 
labor problem of large mines to any degree. That was stated by Mr. 
Ayer. That has been my own observation in a number of gold mines; 
substantially none of the labor of these gold mines, for instance, wu 
available for a copper mine or zinc mine at some distant point.. It is 
hardly enough to justify a general universal shut.down of some of these 
properties. 
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:Mr. NELSoN. Well, the figures show there have been 'at least 1,200 
\\'bo have transferred to other mines. 

·Senator McnRAY. Is that since the close-down order! 
Mr. NELSON. Yes, sir. · • · • · . 
Senator 1\!GRRAY. I had some figures that the number had only gone 
~~ . 
· Mr. NnsoN. Well, it has slowly increased. . . ' 

Senator MURRAY. Of course, the theory of the gold-tmne people 
was that you could have recruited those men for the deep metal mines 
from the gold properties without the necessity of closing them down~ 
that they were perfectly willing to give up the men in their employ 

• who would be available for th:J.t kind of work; but they want the 
right to continue using men who ordinarily would not be acceptable 
in the deep metal mines; and I thought that their argument was v~ 
sound. · 

Mr. NnsoN. Well, generally, sir, :we have been taking all of those 
factors into account in the fields involved in the order. Our purpose 
is not to shut down gold mines that do not use manpower for critical 
materials. I think it would be .a mistake to dissipate very critical 
men or materials if we do not need gold. . .. 

I know it is never black or white, it is always shades of gray, as 
to whether it is this or that or the other thing, and, as we review it, 
in each one of these properties there have been some helpful things 
that came about from the closing order. There have been conversionS 
to zinc and other mines. ' 

I am not prepared to discuss it at the moment, because I am having 
a full study made as to whether it was valuable or not valuable. 
And if it was not valuable, I see no reason for doing it. 

I see no way to prove that except to find out what the facts are. · . 
Sen a tor Eu.ENDI:R. 'Veil, Mr. Nelson, why was th,at not done before! 
Mr. N~LSON. Well, I do not know. ho'"! to do it-without a long ~tudy. 

These thmgs are not easy to ascertam, sir. · · , 
Senator EUENDER. In this case you have ordered it; in fact-it has 

been curtailed to a large extent, and now you want to go into it and 
find out whether or not your order was right f 

Mr. Nn~N. W~ll, not exa~tly. .If l left that impressio_n. I left 
the wrong 1mpresswn. 'Ve still believe the order was the riO'ht one. 
It was to test it out. We are always open-minded. We hav: to stay 
opt>n-minded on these things. 
Wh~u we did i~, we believed it was the right thing to do. We didn't 

study It. Sometimes the only way you can get the real evidence is on 
occurrences after the fact. There was a great dispute. I have had 
sessions with some of the miners themselves as to whether they would 
transfer; whether the man was too old to ~ro or not to go. · 

~ d~ not know how :you could study that, Mr. Senator, except by 
domg It. One group sa1d they would not go; others said they would. 
How do you find out exce11t by dping itt · 

Senator ELLENDER. Well, your investigation was made, and on that 
ba~s you issued your order. 

Mr. NELSON. That is right, sir. 
Senator ELLENDER. Theoretically, on paper, it looked all right and 

now you want to test whether it is all right in practice. · ' 
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Mr. NELSON. That is righ~ )!r ... Senator. It took us a long time 
before we issued that order. We ~rgued it pro and con for months 
and, finally, came to a conclusion on it. The situation in copper 
minin~ was getting desperate, with every pmmd of copper ne-eded for 
.ammmiltion. We stopped mi.pin~ except for tlw ess~ntial use of 
copper. If a thousand men would transfer, and we would get t.ha' 
much more additional copper, it "WQuld work that JllllCb mo~ to the 
_war th.an g<f_d. . I am not against the mining of gold. I am Interested 
in getting copper. . 

...... Senator :MURRAY. "\Yell, in making the studies were those affected 
interrogated! · 

Mr. ·NELSON. Yes, sir .. 4n~ there was the widest differeu~ of 
opinio~ I think. . -
. Senator MURRAY. Well, theproducen; were pmctjcally unanimousl1 

~pposition to the close-down order! . 
. 1\Ir.:NI::k"'N. -I would say that was generally true, Senator. · 
. . Senator MURRAY. And did tlwy not also ,::ontend that they well' 
anxious to cooperate and furnish for deep metal mining as many meJJ 
in their employment as would be available! That they were willing 
to throw open their records and allow recruiting in their mines b~ 
the fullest extent! . 

Mr •. N:rV>oN. Y~. That, sir, is true. · 
Senator MURRAY. So that they felt that it was a very serious injury 

to them to haYe tlteir properties closed down in that sort of • 
situation~ · 
. Mr. NEL'30N. Well. but Mr. Senator, we have had all throu~h th.is 
shut-down a lot of things which in the essence were not absolutely 
essential to the winning of the war, and where we needed the matE>rial 
and the manpower. We have had to do it. It is unfortunate. Cer
tainly no one wants to shut down gold mininp: or stop I*ople from 
making ash trays of copper, but if it is essential to do it, I think we 
llave to do it l1ardly and coldly. Is this thing necessary to win the 
war¥ If so, we have to do it. 

We want to review and see whether our jud~ent is right. 
Senator El.uNnER. Well, what is prompting you to make your 

review! . 
· Mr. NEHON. The. difference of opinion. 

Senator lli.ENDER. ·wen, that difference of opinion existed when you 
.first put the order into effect. 
. Mr. N"EL'MlN. That is true.- But by how many did transfer and how 
m11ch p:ood has been done. we will know whether we were ri~ht. 
s~nator Eu.nm.ER. I do not doubt that you think that way, Mr. 

Nelson. It is just that I want~d to find out what methods you re
sorted to in order to reach the conclusions you did. 

' Senator ScnuGHAM. Why did they draft men into the Army who 
- were skilled copper miners! Why were they not called upon in this 
emergency as being more useful to us as, skilled IQiners than in train
in~ in the Army¥ 

Mr. Nn.soN. Well, there have been, as you know, quite a few sol
diers returned to the copper mining. · 
. Senator ScRrGHAM. Has.that been of material assistance! 

Mr. NELSON. Yes, sir; it has been of very material assistance, si.J'. 
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NECESSITY. FOB DEVEU>PHENT 01' REPLACE.MElll'"rS FOR J>EPLETEI> lltliNEKAL!I· 

. Senator SCRUGHAM. Now, there is one inore point. In the hearing 
on January 13; 19!3, conducted by Senator Murray, the Secre~ary of 
the Interior, 1t1r. Ickes, was .Pre.<>ent. . 

The chairman stated : 
We feel that our national mineral· resources are being alarmingly .depleted 

~yond the possibility of reasonable .replacement. 

. The answer of the Secretary was as follows: . . 
I can see no cause for alarm In any projected rate of depletion of our mineral 

resources, providoo tbe necessary ateps are taken to insul'l! that as a given 
mineral resource is depleted, other mineral resources are developed whit:h will 

"'hhke its place. · 

Now, in the production of aluminum, there is the-problem of ba~ 
ite deposits, which are being depleted; in beryllium, the Bureau of 
Mines is developing a product which will satisfactorily replace beryl. 
lium alloys. What I am alanned about is the failure of the 1War 
Production Board to take sufficiently aggressive steps to assur~ that 
the minerals will themselves be produced in definite quantities so that 
.we may not find that situation before us without a substitute therefor. 

The Department of the Interior has repeatedly urged, and still 
urges, at least one plant for development of each mineral replacement. 

I was so much interested in that statement that I went to the Ia bora .. · 
tories where they developed a number of tests. 

Requests for plants have been rejected or turned down. 
Mr. N.EL80N. I have no disagreement at all with Secretary Ickes in 

his statement. Certainly, we want to produce alumina from clay, and 
are working with a number of processes. It is a question of which 
ones are the best, those developed by the Bureau of Mines, or those 
developed by T. V. A., both Government agencies, and we have been 
working diligently to produce alumina from clay; and certainly we 
have been working diligently to produce alumina from domestic de.;, 
posits, and by December we will be free from the necessity of import. 
mg bauxite. Canada will probably have to import bauxite. But our 
plans have been devised so that it will not be necessary to be de
pendent upon foreign bauxite. We need those ships badly, and there
fore it would be a great waste to bring in bauxite if we can do things 
to help ourselves. ' 

We have bet>n reviewing constantly these processes of making alu
mina from all sorts of things. There is a wide difference of opinion 
as to whieh are the best processes, and we are studying them, and will 
continue to study them; and I find no disagreement with the Secretary 
on that, that it should be done. · 

On the question of electrolytic manganese, if it can be !Substituted 
for bPryllium, ct;>rtainly we ought to produce electrolytic manganese. 
We have not found it necessary to give of our supply of critical mate
rials to put up electrolytic manganese plants. w· e know we can make 
electrolytic manganeFe. It is a proven proce..._"S. It can be put up any 
time it is nef'ded. If it can be substituted for anythina, the plants are 
there to do it. I do not. see any n>ason for our expending large quan
tities of critical materials that are Ul'eded for other thin~soline 
plants, ~':vnthetic rubber, ships, airplanes, tanks, C"annon, guns-to put 
up an additional plant when we alr~ady have th~ plants. Can yo~, sir I 
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• Senator ScnuoHAH. The principal suh-titution !I'IPE'ms to be for beryl
lium, if the experiments are successful. And possibly it can be sub-
stituted for nickel. · 
.. Mr.cNELSON. "\Ve have technicians working on that, sir, all over 
~his country, and we are not ever going to hold back any project that 
IS worthy; never. · 
•· There .1s no difference _of opinion between Secretary Ickes and 
myself on the necessity for finding out what substitutes you can make,. 
what explorations, development, and so forth. . 

" The only difference of opinion between the Secretary and myself 
is t Shall we now use critical materials that we need for other things 
for something which in our judgment we need less than those things t 
And that must always.be the case in weighing every single advantage 
~ •. :~hat we do; and that is exactly the way we will continue to weigh it .. 

· Senator EcnuGHAlll. And parallel to that question, can you tell us 
wb.ether or not Great Britain or Canada have taken the same steps 
in closing down their gold mines and whether we are giving them 
machinery and equipment to operate their gold mines! 
: Mr. NELSON. Well, sir, you are getting into something now that is 
beyond me, the question of State policy. I would not care to discuss 
State policy • . _ . _ . 
. . Senator EILENDEB. You would not agree that it would be the right 
thing to do, would you! . ._ . 

Mr. NEUoN. No, sir; I would not. __ . 
Eenator Scn-ccHAH. A question that was raised by the J!OM miners 

1Vas. that a similar policy was not adopted by Canada and Britain,. 
and a_ transfer of labor did not enter into gold-mining operations. 
In other words, the gold mining was being used as traming schools 
for other mining, other metals which we have had under discussion. 
. Well, that has been a very interesting and instructive question, 
but on the question of labor, my information is that the Army has 
been very reluctant to release skilled miners, and that it has only 
been done in a small number of cases. 
- Will vou find out how many have been returned from the Army! 
- Mr. NEI.SCN. I will be glad to get the figures for you. 

_Senator ScnuGHAH. I would like to have those figures, because 
that appears to be the logical-way ·to make·up the metal deficiency; 
In manv cases that is the reason for the shortage of materials. 

Mr. NELSON. I think that is a fnir criticism, although we are at
tempting to do it better and better all the time. There are many 
things we just do not foresee at the moment. I think that is a fair 
criticism. 

A'I'l'ITUDB OF ALUHINUJ( MONOI'OLY '1'0 DEVELOPMENT OF NEW RESOURCES 

· Senator EUENDEB. Mr. Nelson, I was ~lad to note your statement 
on the differences in view between you and Mr. Ickes with respect to 
the development of these resources. 
· Mr. Ickes appeared before us this morning, and as I understood 

him to say, the Bureau of :Mines, which is under him, has been trying 
for m3.Jly months to develop our own mines, our own resources; and 
I followed that bv a question of whether or not there was coopera
tion between the Bureau of Mines and Alcoa, this big aluminum com
pany, and he stated that there was not; on the contrary, there was a 
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good· deal of OPP?~ition; and I am wondering if you know anything 
about that opposition. . . · 

Mr. NELSeN. 'Vell, sir, I would not-from our experience I have not 
se('n that opposition. . • : ... -· 

Now their technicians have been always available; certamly when 
it came to developing, using the domestic properties, we found that 
th('y were 100 percent coope.rative. · ·. · · . · . . 

I would hesitate to· say, sir, on the basis of the evidence which :we 
have had at our disposal and which I have seen, that there has been 
a lack of cooperation between our organization and Alcoa. ' 1 

Senator ELLENDER. Well, are there any employees under you who 
~ heading any boards or commissions who have to do with thi~ 
proposition of extending production of aluminum¥ Are there any 
of those connected with Alcoa or any big .aluminum concern' ~ 

Mr. NEL.'"oN. I do not know of nny, sir. . · 
· Senator ElLENDER. You do not know of any.! _ 

Mr. NELSON. No, sir. Now, certainly the men in.whom I put the 
trust to no this job have no relation to the aluminum company. First, 
tht>re is Mr. Bunker-- . . . 

s .. nator ELLENDER. Well, you have heard the criticism in the pastt 
Mr. NELsoN. Oh, yes; I have heard that. . . . . 
Senator ELLENDER. And the same thing with respect to rubber¥ 
Mr. NELSON. Yes, sir. With respect to practically everything. 
Senator ELLFII;·nrn. Everything. I have heard a lot myself; that 

is why I am asking you. · · . . . 
Mr. NELSON. It would seem, Mr. Senator, that whenever somebody 

does not get the decision he wants, it is because somebody is prej,. 
udiced. I think I have heard that of the Congress, too. 

HAS l'URTHER PRODUCTION OF MAGNESIUM BEEN HAMPERED BY PRESENT 
l'RODUCERS? 

.-. 

Senat.or ELLU'l>ER. Well, we are all human beings. · · · 
Let me ask you this, with respect to the production of manganese~ 
Mr. NELSON. Yes, sir. 
Senator ELLENDER. I understand that the Dow Chemical Co.lla~ 
Mr. NELSON. That is magnesium, sir. . · . · · , 
Senator ELLEI\'l>ER. That the Dow Chemical Co. has been given the 

job. · 
Mr. NEIBON. Well, no, sir; not all of it; part of it. They have 

been given most of the job of producing it from sea water; but there 
are various other processes for the making of magnesium. . ... 
. Senator ~LLENDER. To what extent is Dow cooperating with you 
m nttemptmg the development of other processes that conflict with· 
their own I - · 

Mr. NELSON. We do not even ask them. We just go ahead. We 
do not ask Dow. If we wanted additional production from sea 
water, we would ask them. - . 
. S~nator E~NDER. You might not question it, but I am just wonder-
mg 1f there ts anybody under you who might object to it. . · 

Mr. NELSON. Who might object to it! - _ . 
&nator ElLENDER. Yes. ' 
1\Ir. NELSON. I do not know. Our record on magnesium is probably 

the ¥ery best of any we ~ave. 'Ye ha¥e expanded magnesium ovev 
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10 times, and before the end of the year we will, I believe, have a sur-
plus of magnesium. · 

Senator ELLENDER. Do you know that foc a fact¥ 
Mr .. .NJ:LsoN. Yes, sir. 
Senator ELLENDER, You have examined it personally f 
Mr. NELSoN. Time and. again, sir. .. . 
Senator ELLFNDER. Well, I have been informed from a very rclia..ble. 

authority that by the end of the year you might be disappointed as to 
the amount that is going to be produced. I am asking you whether or 
not you have examined it personally. · . 

Mr. NJ:L!!ON. I wish wh0ever told you that wmolld come in and talk 
to me, because I would like to run that down. . 
· S:mator ELLENDER. I got it yesterday, and that is what I am dohrg 

~.w,·Mr. Nelson;. I am going to run it down. . 
Mr. NELsON. Will you do that, please 9 

· Senator ELLENDER. Yes, sir. Why it is, I do not know., I was just 
wondering whether or not there was somebody or some group in 
W~ P. B. that was possibly making magnesium itself. 
· Mr. :NELsoN. I am constantly trying to find any evidence of that, 
because certainly it is something we will not-tolerate, and if we learn 
-of it, they will not be in W. P. B. . · 

Now, we are making magnesium not only by the Dow process, which 
makes it out of sea water, brine; Kaiser has a proposition out there on 
the Pacific coast to make it by an entirely different method, from 
magnesium oxide .. There is another process at L3s Vegas which 
makes it by an entirely different process. The Ford Motor Co. and 
<>thers are making it by another process. 

I shall be glad to review it and tell you what the quantities are and 
who is ·producing it. And if there is anything in the figures which is 
not right, I wnnt to know that personally. 

Senator ELL£NDEB. 'Veil, have you looked into the record of per-
formance or what th.ey say they will produce in the future~ 

Mr. NELsoN. Yes, sir; I have, sir. 
Senator ElLENDER. ·which¥ 
Mr. NELSON. Both. On the basis of the records of performance and 

on the basis of the expansions. I shall be delighted t<> review those 
figures wjth you, Senator, any time at your convenience. 

Senator ELLENDER. That is very kind of you. 
Mr. NELSoN. Will you do that, please Y I would appreciate it i:f you 

would.· ·'. ·· 
Senator-ErLENDFB. Yes. Now, let me ask you this; are the plants 

now in operation producing to full capacity¥ 
Mr. NELsON. Well, it is a question of wh-at is full capacity. 
Senator ElLENDER. Or the expected capacity~ 
Mr. NEL<"ON. No. 
Senatol' ELLENDER. Why not¥ · 
Mr. NELSON. Some of them have not panned otit. But even on the 

basis of a reduced expectancy, we will have magnesium on the reduced 
expectancy, on the basis of actual performance, so that we can he sure 
pur supply is ample. 

S:matnr ElLENDFR. Well, suppose that the plants thht are now being 
erected do not produce to expectations, but along the lines of the ones 
that you think could produce more than they are now producing, 
would the amount that you have in computation be reached! 
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Mr. NELSON. I think, so, sir. I will be glad to review those figures 
with you. ' · · · . . . · · 

As I view magnesium, it is one of the few metals on wh1ch I feel 
comfortable. . • • . -

Senator ELLENDER. The reason I am asking you that is to find out 
whether or not you yourself are satisfied and iwt depending too much 
on reports from the field. . . · · -·. ~ 

Mr. NELSON. \Veil, sir, m the case of magnesmm, I talked with 
principal operators. Mr. Kaiser was in my office the other day and 
saiti it was going to come through as he expected, bec~use he has been• 
poul'!.ng plenty into it, and giving it the·a~vantage of technicians of 

wt!Utinds, and just the other day he gave lns assurance that the pr<r 
Cli'I'Ction has been coming up in that plant. · · 

Senator ELLENDER. You are satisfied that though the plants that~
now in operation have not reached the expected capacity-you !eel 
that the plants that are now being built, even though they do not 
reach the expected capacity, you still feel that they are going to reach 
the goal that you expect~ 

Mr. NEr,soN. J feel sure that we are going to reach the goal of 
having magnesium enough for our requirements. 

Senator ELLENDER. For the requirements@ . 
:Mr. NELSON. That is right, sir. 

EXPANSION OF OOMESTIC FRODUCTION OF MANGANESE 

Senator ~fcRRAY. Mr. Nelson, I would like to ask ya'u wme que~tions 
about manganese. . 

Mr. NELSON. Yes, sir. · 
Senator MunRAY. I understand we are using now about one and 

one-half million tQns of manganes~. . · . 
Mr. KELWN. I think that is about right. 
Senator MuRRAY. The domestic production is about 166,000 tons, a 

large part of which comes from the Anaconda Copper operations. 
~~r. NEUON. That is right. We have expanded domestic produc:

tion. 
Silnator MuRRAY. Do you favor the policy of giving reasonably 

higher l_)rices to the producers of the scarce metals for bringing up 
productiOn t 

l\Ir. NYLSON. I do ,~ery definitely and have from the very start. 
We are doing that, and I think it is a very necessary part of our policy. 

Senator MuRRAY. In the production of manganese you are paying 
A dollar a unit for 48 :percent manganese a 

l\Ir. KELSON. That 1s right, sir. 

PRICE FACTOR IN PRODUCTION OF MANGANESE 

. St>nntor 1\h:RRAY. Now, there .are a great number of small mines 
Ill the country and small deposits of this manganese that could be 
~ott~>n out if they could gt>t a higher price for their lower grade man
gnn~>_se. It has bt•en sug-ge!'ted that there should be a price of a dollar 
11 Unit for the 40 pcl"C<'llt mnnganese, which would, of course .,P.J"Oduce 
a ~·t•_ry la.rge anwuut which could be mixed with the higher g;ades and 
titll:zt•d 111 tl1e war effm-t. . • 

Are you in fa\"or of a program of that kind~ 
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Mr. NELSON. I have ~one into that, 1\Ir. S()nator. I think there 
is a question as .to just how far and how fast we should go in that. 
· Senator MURRAY. 'Yell, you will need more manganese, and in view 
of thet' fact we"are only producing 166,000 tons at the present time 
and using 1¥z million, and with a possible danger of being cut off 
from further outside supplies, it would be very good judgment to 
develop as much as possible, because there is an increased use of 
manganese at the present time, is there not Y 

Mr. NELSON. 'Vell, of course, as our steel production expands, we 
·need more manganese, but we have pretty near a 2-year stock torlay 
in the stoc~pile, and are able to bring in the amount we are 1:~ing. 
-We have not had to call on the stockpile yet. Our ships come 'hack 

-loaded with manganese from India. ..._ -
~enator MURRAY. You cannot always depend on the ships coming 
back with manganese, and it seems to me that some dlort should be 
inade to develop the manganese that is right at hand with the sub-
marginal producers. . . .. 

Mr. NELSON. Mr. Senator, you have come in imd given me a prob
lem. From what I can see, the amounts were relatively small True, 
whatever amount we have is just that much more, but it is a relatively 
small amount that you can get in that way. It would not be near 
enough to take care of our needs. · 

-Senator MURRAY. But every ton added to the production adds to 
the security of the country in having manganese. 

Mr. NELSON. When we have a 2-year stockpile, Mr. Senator¥ It is 
thP. one thing in which we have an adequate stockpile. 
· Senator ·MURRAY. Are you certain that you have an absolute 2-
year supply! . . . _ 

MANPOWER FROELE~[ IN MANGANESE PRODUCTION 

· Mr. NELSoN. I would not say 2 years. It is more than 18 months. 
And we are gPtting it from the zones that have it, and the ships have 
to come back with It or loaded with ballast. It is a question of man
J>OWer. I would be glad to review it at any time. If it is the right 
thing to do, let us do it. If it is not, let us not do it. 

Senator Ml:RRAY. Then again in connection with this question of 
manpower, in the operation of these surface mines-you might call 
them surface mines, because they start right a( the surface-it would 
be with the use of men who ordinarily would not be employed in 
the deen mines. -

Mr. NELSON. Well, would they not be' employed for something else, 
Mr. Senator¥ As you view the manpower problem-and again I 
do not want to appear at all critical-but we know we have an airplane 
plant manpower problem. It does seem that every time we think in 
terms of a particular thing, the manpower cannot l:>e used for anything 
but that particular thing. 
If so, we are in a bad way. For instance, the clothing W(lrkers 

feel we ouQ"ht. to go on producing clothing because those clothing 
workers wilt not go to the airplane plants. . . 

Sen:t<Qr :MURRAY. I agree that if these men were available for the 
big min~s or other essential war work, then probably there mi~ht be 
some reason for saying they should not be employed in this submar-
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ginal production of manganese because the necessity of producing 
the manganese does not justify it; but my understanding is that the 
men that would work in tlu:se manganese properties would ~ .man
ganese miners who have retired from the deep mHal min~s and 
eould not work and would not be available for other places. You 
cannot transfer a man, after he gets to be 60 or 70 years-old, back from 
Montana to Pittsburgh. . · · , · · · • 

Mr. NELSON. Not from Montana to Pittsburgh, but we need develop~ 
ment work in Montana. · · 

nator M:unP.AY. These men would not be available for that kincr' 
rk. . · 
. NELsoN. They would be available for something else. I would 

be glad to review it, Senator. I cannot give you the_ answer to that 
question offhand. I will be glad to review it again. - · ~: 

Now, at the time the dollar was set, if you recall, it was on the basis. 
that that dollar would bring out-and that was the price after con
sultation with the manganese people-we did pay much less than the 
dollar, but we do pay the dollar for the 48 percent. . 

Senator MURitAY. It was to produce this higher grade manganese. 
Mr. NELSON. That is right. · · 

. Senator :MunnAY. My idea is that by producing the larger: amount 
-of the lower grade you could mix it with the higher grade and greatly 
~xpand your lower grade. . . · . · 

Mr. NELSeN. That is true, but in thinking of the stockpile, this. 
question has been a vital one for 3 years-1. have been in this man-: 
ganese problem for 3/ears-and the questiOn then was : Shall we 
buy lower grades W I you are carrying a stockpile, you want to 
(!arry as high a grade as you can get, because you can always get the 
lower grades to mix with it. · · 

Senator MuRRAY. You cannot always get the lower grades to mix 
~h~ . L 

Mr. NELSON, You can always get it if you have a 2-year stockpile. 
I do not want to labor the question with you. . · 
Senator llknnAY. It seems to me that you should give consideration 

~ili~ . .. 
Mr. NELsnN. I will be glad to review it. · 
Renator Mur.nAY. The marginal producers--
Mr. NELSON. Mr. Senator, I will be glad to review it again. 
Senator Mun!lA!· In view of the fact that you are now using one 

~nd <?ne-half m1~hon tons a year and a~e only pro_ducing 166,000 tons 
m tlns country, 1t seems to me to be WlSe productiOn to· develop some 
--of this lower grade. . . · 

~lr. _NELSON. About how much do you think we could develop by 
domg 1tt 

Senator 1\!URRAY. That I could not answer~ There may be 20 States 
in ~he Union, I do not know, but I know that right in view of where 
I. hve there could be substantial increase in production. I have been 
r~ght on top of the proper~y myself. Manganese is found on the west 
s1de of Butte very extensively, and 1 know there are a great many 
·o":ners of small claims that would open up if they could get the1r 
prlce. . . r 
· Mr. NELSON. Well, I will be very glad to review it again. . 
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CIIANG:Fl OF POLicY ON STRATEGIC MINERALS REQUES'I'EV 

-Sendtor SnmoiiAM. On February 19, 1943, Chairman Murray ad-
dressed a letter 'to the President as follows: 

There is now going on a general readjustment of production programs for 
finished materials and, very pt·operly, cancelation of facilities where there has 
been·ovet·expansion. 'Ibis seems to be part o( a logical policy to bring manu· 
facturing programs into line with raw material supplies. 

Unfm·tunately, it appears to me as though the policy of disapproving expansions 
bas extended vertically downwat·d into the domestic strategic mineral mining 

-progt·am. I have noticed, for example, that for some months no new o;~· .. ;-. 
panded copper programs have been approved by the War l'roduction ~oaro 
despite the fact that some 133,000 tons per year could be obtained additid'li..lllly . 
from domestic sources with very small outlays of men and critical materlv.. ... ~ 
Part of this production could be obtained in a few months. Had approval been 
g!'l!Jlt€d for certain projzcts presented last year, some mines at present idle 
would now be productive. -

While our inuustries obviously must be curtailed to fit the raw material supply, 
at the same time the domestic raw material supply should be increased. This 
·wm conserve shipping space and help to maintain our war and essential civilian · 
manufactut•ing p1·og1·ams on as lm·ge a scale as possible. 
. It occurred to me that the domestic strategic and critical minerals program 
might have been caught in the general policy of contraction and cancelation. 
There· would be nothing incomratible between policies of rational expansion 
of domestic mining and the contraction of manufacturing facilities. Increased 
raw material supplies may avoid the necessity for ex~essive cancelation of 
facilities. - . 

The tendency to withhold facilities for domestic strategic and critical mining 
expansion may not haYe been brought to your attention. I think a change in 
policy should be instituted. 

The 'President replied under date of March 11, 1943, as follows: 
Your inquiry of February 19, concerning the place of minerals mining expan

sions in the total war-production program is one which merits full considera-
tion. • _ 

Such consideration will be given as promptly as possible, and I shall com
municate with you again on this subject. 

Sincerely, 
fs/ FRANKLIN D, RoosEVELT. 

Do you agree with that W 
Mr. NELSON. I would not say my answer is the President's answer~ 

but he has referred the question to us. We have prepared a state
ment of policy which undoubtedly he will review, and if he agrees with 
us, we will pass it on to the Senator. 

Senator ScROGHAM. Senator Mead, have you any questions! 

WID:& US:& OF NEW TYPE OF MATERIALS IN WAR PRODUCTION 

Senator 1\!EAD. Except to review the progress that has been made 
, in theW. P. B., and to state that during the past few weeks I have 
been visiting manufacturing plants, and ordnance depots, and p~aces 
of that kind, and I marvel at the use of materials that were e1thet 
unheard of or seldom used. 

Mr. NELsoN. That is right. 
· Senator MEAD. Before the war . 
. Mr. NELsoN. A lot has been done in that direction. A tremendous 
amooni:!i<~. · 

Senatl[!t" l\h:AD. So, Mr. Nelson, I think there should be another
element 'to consider in connection with your calculations as to. output. 
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-you explainl'd a few moments ago in your disc~ssion with Sen~ tor 
Ellender that the eontinued use of these matenals must bEJ g~-,,en 
<·onsideratiou. · 

l\lr. NELSON. With@t any question. . . . .· • , _, 
~euator MEA». Because you have increased production plusm~reased 

"diversification. I wonder if, in obtaining this accelerated us~\ you 
have the hearty coopevation of the ordnance heads of our nuhtacy 
units. - · h -

1\ir. XELSON. I shoul<l say, Mr. Senator, that the cooperation as 
l1 all that "" can· possibly ask from the Ordnance De:r>ar~ment.• 

'ha. group has been alert from the very s~art to make s:ubsbtu,tes. 
T 1 we woulu point out to them that mckel was gettmg· scarce 

ai1 tha.t we could use a substitute of tungsten or molybdenum, they 
were eHo-er and anxions to do it. Of course we would not ask them 
to do it ~nless we could. . · - - · _ : --•. · 

\Vlum tun.rsten became scarce, we went to molybdenum.- They 
folltnwtl in ~\'l'l'Y shape and form. I think we have had the best 
cooperation ""'"- could expect from the Ordnance Department, and 
the 1·esults are ::.howing it. - _ . 

Senator 1\o!EAD. I was amazed at it myself. -' · · --
Now. in view of the fact that it was necessary to draw into your 

or«anization experts in the well-known common fields of metal ptQ
d~tiou, which would be mainly iron and steel, and in view of the· 
fact that some of these metals, these ferrous alloys and newly d~- · 
veloped materials are probably without men of long yeal'S _of experli
ence, I wonder if you have men in your organization that are repre
sentative of these new metal· developments, or if those in charge 
of the use of metals come principally from the iron and steel fields, 
or, rather, the broader fields of the metals that were in vogue before 
the war. · · · 

Mr. NELSON. No, sir. I would say that we ha~e men who ·would 
in the main be alert to follow every one of those things. 

One of the things we have tried- to do in W. P. B. has been to 
keep it as flexible as possible, so that no one person could ever turn 
Jown anything that was of great value. We are operating this as a 
public trust. W. P. B. is a servant of the people, of the Congress, and 
of the W!lr; and I have tried, so far as we possibly could, to make it 
('a~y for anybody who felt that he had been aggrieved in any sense of 
~he word to have a group listen to his appeal who were not from the 
mdustry; and when_a gro~p come~ to_ our office, as many of them do, 
I ha,·e a group of qlllte emment sc1ent1sts whom I have absolute confi-

h
dence in _whGo will go in and give me the facts, and not, as so often 
. appens m overn~nent departments, when a question comes in, that 
1t will be referred nght back to the fellow who turned it down before 
ht>Cause that often happens. ' 

I have tried to avo1d that. 
I know it. ma~es our organization seem a little cumbersome but 

the whole thmg Is so new-the diversification of American indJstry 
the development of substitutes. _ · • 

. It may be a litt~e oft' the subject, but I think i~ explains exactly 
\\hat you are talking about. ·I ·went to the dentiSt the o~ day 
and he said, "You have crippled my style because you sto ed the 
use of rubber." . 
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And later_ he said, "A newer, better one has ~n developed, and 
we ~glad you stopped rubber." 

Th use of substitutes, I think, when-peace comes, will givt> a n.-w 
impe · in thi! country, because there has been an O)J('n-mind..dn~ 
in the approach to war, and an open-mindedness by the ai"IIM.'d S(>rTic~. 
and everybody concerned; to try to find a better way of doing thinrrs 
if it can possibly be done. · "" 

'OBE OF lfEW METALS Al'D :ILlTEBLU8 llUST BE EXC'C•URAGf:D NOT OXLT 

' J!OB WAR BUT AUIO t'()R P&\a:ril11!1 USES ["·:--

SenatOr 1\h.m.. Now, if we have this unrestrained encourag~-nent 
of all the new metals and materials, have we, would Y.OU say, a~-: 
factory set-up for their insistent use, not only in the military branches, 
burl; say in the con...<Uuction field and the manufacturing fiPid! . 

It occurs to me that if the first obstacle, that is, the he:;it.·mcy to 
leave our experience with the older metals, were eliminated. that it 
is necessary to bring out this ingenuity that we talk about by an 
insistence on the use of these materials where they fit in properly. 

Mr. NEIBON. Oh, I am sllre that is true, Mr. Senator. Of course', 
necessity is the mother of invention. 

One of the reasons in a time like tllis that the substitutes rocein 
such f~vorable attention is because your supplies are nev('r gn"3t 
enough. Now, there has been tremendous substitution of all kinds. · 
plywood-

Senator MuD. Plastics. 
Mr. Nl!LSON. Plastics of all kinds. 

, And we have a division that works to see that when th('se thin~ 
are develoj>ed any place,. they are brought to the armed services. 

We have meetings of the engineering societies where all of th('5t" 
things are pointed out. We think we have a very quick dissipation 
of the knowledge, a quick apprehension on the part of manufactun-rs 
that a substance is better than the original or that there is mor(' 
of it than the original or that if can be used instead of the original. 

Senaor MEAD. I think it will be one of the beneficial contributions 
to the Nation's economy and to the comfort and conYenience of hu
manity if all, these metals and all these materials are given the wid~ 
possible use and pei"Jilitted to fit themselves naturally into the post-war 
economy. 

Mr. NEIBDN. I think that is true. 
Senator lh.m. And I think gn-at credit will redound to your or

ganization as an organization, and to your direction as an individual 
in that organization, and while I hne been pleased with what I 
have. seen, I wanted to be sure that the encouragement was th.-n-. 
and with the encouragement, the insistence, wh('re the materials rouM 
be very well used. _ 

Mr. NEIBDN. That I think is being very well covered, Mr. Senator. 
Senator MEAD. I commend you for it. 
Senator 8cRUGILUL Any further questions! Senator Murray! 
I thank you for your very helpful presentation. 
}~ NJ!:IS)N. Thank you, Mr. Senator. If there is anything our 
or~ ltion can do for your committee, we will be delightM to do 
it a!..!u time. 
(Whe~upon at 3:55 p. m.. the subcommittee adjourned.) 
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